

# Revista Española de Pedagogía

Vol. 83, n. 291, May-August 2025



# DIRECTORS:

Elías Manuel Said Hung Associate Professor, Universidad Internacional de La Rioja. Juan Luis Fuentes Gómez-Calcerrada Associate Professor, Universidad Complutense de Madrid.

# **EDITORIAL BOARD:**

José María Ariso, Professor, Universidad Internacional de la Rioja (Spain). Francisco Esteban Bara, Associate Professor, University of Barcelona (Spain). José Antonio Caride, Professor, Universidad of Santiago de Compostela (Spain). James Conroy, Professor, University of Glasgow (United Kingdom). Mario Alberto González Medina. Research Professor, Universidad Autónoma de Nuevo León (Mexico). Mercedes González Sanmamed, Professor, Universidad of A Coruña (Spain). Kristián Kristiánsson, Professor, Universitu of Birmingham (United Kingdom). Ernesto López Gómez, Associate Professor, Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia (Spain). David Lugue, Assistant Professor, Universidad Complutense de Madrid. Urszula Markowska-Manista, Assistant Professor, Universitu of Warsaw (Poland). Robert Mason, Associate Professor, Griffith Universitu (Australia). Concepción Naval, Professor, Universitu of Navarra (Spain). Anna Pagès Santacana, Associate Professor, Universitat Ramon Llull (Spain). Andrew Peterson, Professor, University of Birmingham (United Kingdom). Jordi Planella Ribera, Professor, Universitat Oberta de Catalunya (Spain). Leticia Porto, Associate Professor, Universidad Rey Juan Carlos (Spain). Ana Rivour, Associate Professor, Universidad de la República (Uruguau). Julio Rojas, Associate Professor, Universidad Santo Tomás (Colombia). Miguel Ángel Santos Rego, Professor, Universidad of Santiago de Compostela (Spain). Sonia Santoveña Casal, Associate Professor, Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia (Spain). Ademilde Silveira Sartor, Associate Professor, University of Santa Catarina (Brazil). Vanessa Smith-Castro, Associate Professor, Universidad of Costa Rica (Costa Rica).

# **ADVISORY BOARD:**

Hanan Alexander, Professor, Universidad de Haifa (Israel), Antonio Bernal Guerrero, Professor, Universidad de Sevilla (Spain). Isabel Cantón Mayo, Professor, Universidad de León (Spain). Wilfred Carr. Professor, Universitu of Sheffield (United Kingdom). Randall Curren, Professor, University of Rochester (United States of America). M.ª José Fernández Díaz, Professor, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (Spain). Bernardo Gargallo López, Professor, Universidad de Valencia (Spain). Gonzalo Jover Olmeda, Professor, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (Spain). Gerald Le Tendre, Professor, Pennsulvania State University (United States of America). Antonio Medina, Professor, Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia (Spain). Aquilino Polaino-Lorente, Professor, Universidad San Pablo-CEU (Spain). María Dolores Prieto Sánchez, Professor, Universidad de Murcia (Spain). David Reyero, Associate Professor, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (Spain). Doret de Ruyter, Professor, University of Humanistic Studies (The Netherlands). Javier Tourón, Professor, Universidad Internacional de la Rioja (Spain). Conrado Vilanou Torrano, Professor, University of Barcelona (Spain).

# ACADEMIAC SECRETARIAT:

Carmen Caro Samada, Associate Professor, Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (Spain).

## EDITORIAL COORDINATION

Carlos Riquelme, Universidad Internacional de La Rioja.

# **INDEXING AND METRICS:**

Álvaro Cabezas Clavijo, Universidad Internacional de La Rioja. Mercedes Contreras, Universidad Internacional de La Rioja..



# Revista Española de Pedagogía

year 83, n. 291, May-August 2025

# Table of contents\*

## Francisco José García Peñalvo, María José Casañ Guerrero, Marc Alier Forment & Juan Antonio Pereira Varela

The ethics of generative artificial intelligence in education under debate. A perspective from the development of a theoretical-practical case study

La ética de la inteligencia artificial generativa en educación a debate. Perspectiva desde el desarrollo de un caso de estudio teórico-práctico

281

# Articles

Artículos

## Cristian Mollà Esparza, Eva González Menéndez, Marialuz Arantzazu García González & Fermín Torrano

Burnout and mental health among Spanish workers engaged in educational and inclusion practices in the third sector of social action

Burnout y salud mental en trabajadores españoles que desempeñan labores educativas y de inclusión en el tercer sector de acción social

297

323

347

## Jorge Agustín Zapatero Ayuso, Elena Ramírez Rico, Miguel Villa de Gregorio & Irene Ramón Otero

Manifestations of gender (in)equality and stereotypes in physical-motor #TikTokchallenges: A qualitative study

Manifestaciones de (des)igualdad y estereotipos de género en #TikTokchallenges físico-motrices: un estudio cualitativo

## Antonio Bautista García Vera, María Jesús Romera Iruela, María Rosario Limón Mendizábal & Belinda Uxach Molina

Practicum mediated by photo-elicitation: Contribution to initial teacher training and the professional development of the teacher-tutor

Prácticum mediado por fotoelicitación: aportación a la formación inicial docente y a la permanente del profesorado-tutor

\*\* Todos los artículos están publicados en inglés en la página web de la revista: https://revistadepedagogia.org/en/

<sup>\*</sup> All the articles are published in English on the journal's website: https://revistadepedagogia.org/en/

Mariona Corcelles Seuba, Jesús Ribosa & Patricia Jara Calaforra Faubel Peer tutoring to improve writing competence in primary education La tutoría entre iguales para la mejora de la competencia escrita en educación primaria	363
Dilan Galeano Rojas, Claudio Farías Valenzuela, Claudio Hinojosa Torres & Pedro Valdivia Moral	
Do motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in Physical Education impact physical activity in secondary education students? A sex-based analysis	
¿Inciden la motivación y la percepción de igualdad y discriminación en Educación Física sobre la actividad física en estudiantes de educación secundaria? Un análisis por sexo	383
César Díaz Pacheco, Claudio Vergara Reyes & María Leonor Conejeros Solar	
Intercultural sensitivity of teachers towards the immigrant community: A mixed research with three public schools	
Sensibilidad intercultural del profesorado hacia el colectivo inmigrante: una investigación mixta con tres escuelas públicas	399
Claudia Pérez-Salas, Isidora Zañartu, Yasna Chávez-Castillo & Viviana Rodríguez-Diaz	
Impact of perceived student engagement on teacher burnout: The mediating role of anger and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship	
Impacto del compromiso escolar percibido en el burnout docente: el rol mediador del enojo y moderador de la relación docente-estudiante	417
María Naranjo Crespo	
and the second	
Humanising the university to progress towards a more inclusive model. An approach from social pedagogy	
	437
An approach from social pedagogy Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo.	437
An approach from social pedagogy Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social	437
An approach from social pedagogy Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social <b>Tereza Pinkasová &amp; Lydie Fialová</b> "I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development	437
An approach from social pedagogy Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social <b>Tereza Pinkasová &amp; Lydie Fialová</b> "I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development of medical professional identity: A qualitative study <i>«Empecé a preguntarme si me estaba volviendo emocionalmente insensible».</i> <i>Antecedentes socioculturales, currículo oculto y autorreflexión moral en el desarrollo</i>	
An approach from social pedagogy Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social <b>Tereza Pinkasová &amp; Lydie Fialová</b> "I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development of medical professional identity: A qualitative study <i>«Empecé a preguntarme si me estaba volviendo emocionalmente insensible».</i> Antecedentes socioculturales, currículo oculto y autorreflexión moral en el desarrollo de la identidad profesional médica: un estudio cualitativo <b>Joaquín Brieba Fuenzalida</b> The teacher-student relationship as a predictive variable of school engagement: The mediating role of subjective well-being in a structural equation model with indigenous	
An approach from social pedagogy Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social <b>Tereza Pinkasová &amp; Lydie Fialová</b> "I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development of medical professional identity: A qualitative study <i>«Empecé a preguntarme si me estaba volviendo emocionalmente insensible».</i> Antecedentes socioculturales, currículo oculto y autorreflexión moral en el desarrollo de la identidad profesional médica: un estudio cualitativo <b>Joaquín Brieba Fuenzalida</b> The teacher-student relationship as a predictive variable of school engagement: The	

# Book reviews

# Reseñas bibliográficas

Mukherji, P. & Albon, D. (2022). Research methods in early childhood: An introductory guide. (Paula Martínez Enríquez). Cantón-Mayo, I. (2024). Las escuelas rurales del valle de Jamuz y la Valdería [The rural schools of the Jamuz valley and la Valdería]. (Luis Ángel Prieto Carnicero). Gil Quintana, J. (2023). Educación y comunicación en una sociedad postdigital. Investigación documental y análisis de perspectivas [Education and communication in a post-digital society: Documentary research and analysis of perspectives] (Leticia Porto Pedrosa). Jonas, M. & Yacek, D. (2024). Al borde del asiento: Io que hacen los mejores profesores para implicar e inspirar a sus alumnos [On the edge of their seats: What the best teachers do to engage and inspire their students] (Jose María Camean Ariza).

#### Instructions for authors

Instrucciones para los autores

501

493



# The ethics of generative artificial intelligence in education under debate. A perspective from the development of a theoretical-practical case study

# La ética de la inteligencia artificial generativa en educación a debate. Perspectiva desde el desarrollo de un caso de estudio teórico-práctico

Francisco-José GARCÍA-PEÑALVO, PhD. Professor, Universidad de Salamanca (fgarcia@usal.es). (\*) María-José CASAÑ-GUERRERO, PhD. Associate Professor, UPC Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña (ma.jose.casan@upc.edu).

Marc ALIER-FORMENT, PhD. Associate Professor, UPC Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña (marc.alier@upc.edu).

Juan-Antonio PEREIRA-VARELA, PhD. Associate Professor, Universidad del País Vasco (juanan.pereira@ehu.eus).

(\*) Corresponding author

## Abstract:

This article examines the ethics of generative artificial intelligence (GenAl) in higher education from a theoretical and practical perspective. It reflects the growing importance of teaching ethics in information technology and its impact on society. Its aim is to develop a training model that integrates ethical reflection on GenAl into the education of computer engineering students. To achieve this, a case study is used based on the Social and Environmental Aspects of Computer Science module at the Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña, in which the theoretical principles of artificial intelligence (AI) ethics are applied through a case study of the use of GenAl within the course. Several examples of GenAl sustems within Al applied to education are introduced. One of the examples, developed by the authors, involves an Al assistant built using the LAMB framework that enables students to analyse the proposed case using the PESTLE (political, economic, social, technological, legal, and environmental) method with the assistant acting as an expert. Students are then required to analyse a similar case study in another domain. The results suggest that this theoretical-practical approach, where abstract concepts of AI ethics and safety are grounded in specific decisions about application and concrete technological artefacts, effectively integrates ethical reflection into engineering education, highlighting the need for multidisciplinary approaches to address emerging ethical challenges in Al and education.

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-12-12.

Date of approval: 2025-02-03.

Please, cite this article as follows: García-Peñalvo, F.-J., Casañ-Guerrero, M.-J., Alier-Forment, M., & Pereira-Valera, J.-A. (2025). The ethics of generative artificial intelligence in education under debate. A perspective from the development of a theoretical-practical case study [La ética de la inteligencia artificial generativa en educación a debate. Perspectiva desde el desarrollo de un caso de estudio teórico-práctico]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 281-293 https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4577

**Keywords:** ethics of artificial intelligence, higher education, generative artificial intelligence, engineering education, PESTLE method, artificial intelligence in education, artificial intelligence regulation, ethical competencies.

#### **Resumen:**

El artículo analiza la ética de la inteligencia artificial generativa (IAGen) en la educación superior desde un enfoque teórico-práctico. Se enmarca en la creciente relevancia de la enseñanza de la ética en tecnologías de la información y en su impacto en la sociedad. El objetivo principal es desarrollar un modelo formativo que integre la reflexión ética sobre la IAGen en la formación de ingenieros informáticos. Para ello, se emplea un estudio de caso basado en la asignatura Aspectos sociales y medioambientales de la informática de la Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña, en la que se aplican los principios teóricos de la ética de la inteligencia artificial (IA) a partir de un caso de aplicación de IAGen en la propia asignatura. Se introducen varios ejemplos de sistemas de IAGen en el dominio de la IA aplicada a la educación. Uno de los ejemplos, desarrollado por los autores, utiliza un asistente de IA creado con el framework LAMB, que permite a los estudiantes analizar el caso propuesto mediante el método PESTLE (political, economic, social, technological, legal, and environmental) u el uso del asistente como experto. Con posterioridad, los estudiantes deben analizar un caso de estudio análogo en otro dominio. Los resultados sugieren que este enfogue teórico-práctico, en el que los conceptos abstractos de ética y seguridad de la IA se aterrizan en decisiones de aplicación específicas y en artefactos tecnológicos concretos, es efectivo para integrar la reflexión ética en la enseñanza de la ingeniería u subraua la necesidad de implementar enfoques multidisciplinares para abordar los desafíos éticos emergentes de la lA en la educación.

**Palabras clave:** ética de la inteligencia artificial, educación superior, inteligencia artificial generativa, educación en ingeniería, método PESTLE, inteligencia artificial en educación, regulación de la IA, competencias éticas.

# 1. Introduction

# 1.1. The ethics of information technology as a subject of study

Teaching ethics in information and communication technology (ICT) to engineering students is increasingly important owing to the profound impact of these technologies in contemporary society. As Casañ et al. (2020) observe, technology clearly influences our way of life, culture, economy, how we function in society, and how we relate to our surroundings, and ICT is no exception.

ICT's potential to create ethical and social problems that differ from those posed by other technologies has been debated since the earliest days of digital computers (Wiener, 1950). This potential is amplified by the accelerated pace of innovation in the field, which, according to Moore's law, doubles approximately every 18 months (Moore, 1965). This rate of change led Ray Kurzweil (2005) to predict that the technological development we will experience during the 21st century will be equivalent to 20 000 years of progress at the current pace.

The importance of incorporating ethics into the Computer Engineering curriculum was formally recognised in 1991, when the study of ethics was first introduced into Computer Science study plans (Bynum et al., 1992). The concept *computer ethics* had been coined before then by Walter Maner (1980), who noted that ethical decisions become much more complex when computers are added to the equation, as Johnson (2009) explains. This idea is expressed

in a well-known quote from 1969, attributed to Paul Ehrlich or Bill Vaughan (Quote Investigator, 2010): "To err is human but to really foul things up requires a computer".

According to the guidelines of the IEEE/ACM Computer Science Curriculum 2023 (Kumar et al., 2024), the education that Computer Engineering students receive must incorporate all of the dimensions and functions of computing as a profession (technical, philosophical, and ethical) as well as understanding that these standards vary internationally (Casañ et al., 2020).

The emergence of generative artificial intelligence (GenAl) (García-Peñalvo & Vázquez-Ingelmo, 2023; Jovanović & Campbell, 2022) and the launch of ChatGPT on 30 November 2022 were a turning point marking a decisive moment that exemplified the transition of artificial intelligence (Al) from a "deceptive" phase to a "disruptive" phase, according to Diamandis's model of the 6Ds (Diamandis & Kotler, 2012). According to this model, a technology passes through six phases when it is digitised: digitisation, deceptive growth, disruptive growth, demonetisation, democratisation, and dematerialisation. After decades of deceptively slow development, GenAl has reached a turning point typical of exponential curves where its impact on society cannot be ignored.

This impact is present in the three principal dimensions of sustainability. In the social dimension, AI is revolutionising communication (Elmoudden & Wrench, 2024), work (Anurag et al., 2023), and decision making (Parra et al., 2024), most noticeably affecting the fields of art (Epstein et al., 2023), culture (Henriksen et al., 2025), language (Martínez-Arboleda, 2024), and education (García-Peñalvo et al., 2024), which poses a challenge for the rules of the game and existing laws and raises questions about the process of authorship when the creation of any type of content or knowledge is involved (González-Geraldo & Ortega-López, 2024). In the environmental dimension, training large language models (LLM) (Zhao et al., 2024) require significant energy consumption (Samsi et al., 2023) but AI can help optimise processes and reduce the environmental impact of various sectors (Kar et al., 2022). In the economic dimension, GenAI is creating new business models and jobs and transforming entire industries (Kanbach et al., 2024), promoting higher levels of productivity at the same time as threatening existing business models and jobs (García-Peñalvo & Vázquez-Ingelmo, 2023).

This emerging scenario means it is vital to incorporate the ethics of AI as a specific component in the education of future professionals in any branch of knowledge, but in particular those that relate to ICT. However, this presents unique challenges. The dizzying pace at which the state of the art in AI is evolving (with new models, capacities, and applications emerging almost daily) means that even specialists in the field find it hard to keep up to date. This poses an additional challenge for teaching the ethics of AI, as ethical aspects must be analysed on a constantly changing technological foundation (Alier et al., 2024).

As Flores-Vivar and García-Peñalvo (2023) note, it is important to develop ethical frameworks that not only address the technical aspects of Al, but that also consider its impact on society and the environment. Ethics education for Al must prepare students to confront dilemmas that do not yet exist and develop critical thinking that will allow them to evaluate the ethical implications of the applications of Al as these emerge.

#### 1.2. Approaches to teaching the ethics of AI

The teaching of ethics in Software Engineering has its origins in Europe with pioneering initiatives like that of the Computing Faculty of the Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña, which in 1991 incorporated courses on professional ethics and the history of computing (Casañ & Alier, 2024). Another important initiative was the creation of the Centre for Computing and Social Responsibility at De Montfort University in 1995 (Gotterbarn et al., 1997).

There are various approaches to introducing ethics into ICT curricula. Some centre on the process of ethical decision making, while others emphasise practical applications through

deontological codes. Johnson (2017) suggests providing knowledge of codes and standards of behaviour, developing skills for practical application. However, an alternative perspective integrates both ethics and the social implications, exposing students to diverse cultural, social, and legal questions to expand their understanding. This focus was adopted by academics such as Barceló and Gordon (Spiekermann, 2015).

Education in engineering should include both technical and professional skills (Bowden, 2010). The criteria of the ABET Engineering Accreditation Commission (2021) emphasise competences such as communication, team work, and ethical comprehension, along with awareness of the overall context. In Spain, the white papers for adapting to the EHEA specifically recommended courses on ethics, following the guidelines of the ACM/IEEE and ABET (Miñano et al., 2019).

Teaching methodologies include using deontological codes, case studies, moral theory, and service learning. In order to teach this content effectively, teachers must combine competences in philosophy of science and in computing and technology.

# 1.3. Structure of the article

Section 2 of this article introduces the challenge of incorporating the ethics of AI into higher education in engineering. Section 3 addresses a possible introduction of this topic from both the theoretical and practical viewpoints. Finally, part 4 sets out the conclusions of the work.

# 2. The challenge of incorporating the ethics of AI directly as content

The relationship between research into AI and its commercial application has undergone a significant change in recent years. The phrase "as soon as it works, nobody calls it AI any more" is attributed to John McCarthy (Meyer, 2011) (among others [Quote Investigator, 2024]), one of the parents of the concept *artificial intelligence* in the 1950s. This remark notes AI's nature as a field of research centred on giving computer systems capacities traditionally associated with human intelligence, and its achievements result in technological applications that we stop seeing as *intelligent*: logical inference, facial recognition, optimisation, etc.

However, we are currently seeing a blurring of the boundaries between academic research and commercial applications. This phenomenon is especially apparent in the field of GenAl, where the concept *artificial intelligence* has moved beyond its academic origin to become a commercial label widely used in products and services aimed at the general public.

One widely held position, including among experts in technology, views AI – especially the surprising GenAI technologies that have appeared in the last two years – as a technology that is beyond our control, resembling the metaphor of the *palantír* of J.R.R. Tolkien (1954): a powerful but dangerous magical tool, controlled by forces we do not fully understand (Alier, 2024). This analogy is particularly relevant when we observe how the very leaders of the technology industry contribute to this narrative.

Prominent figures such as Elon Musk, Ilya Sutskever, and Sam Altman have fed this perception when publicly discussing the existential risks of Al and the imminent arrival of artificial general intelligence (AGI) (Morrison, 2024), even going so far as to advocate artificial superintelligence (Altman et al., 2023). This vision has been amplified by influential philosophers such as Nick Bostrom (2014) and Yuval Noah Harari (2015), who have published extensively on the potential dangers of this technology.

Paradoxically, this idea of AI as an almost-magical tool is promoted both by its most ardent critics and by its principal defenders. This apparent contradiction could be explained if we consider that this type of narrative fosters a perception of inevitability of the adoption of these technologies, at the same time as justifying the need for their regulation.

The current situation recalls the *bootleggers and baptists* phenomenon described by Bruce Yandle (1983). As in the case of prohibition in the USA, when moralist preachers and alcohol smugglers alike supported prohibition for different motives, we currently see a similar alliance between people with an *apocalyptic* outlook who warn of the dangers of Al and the *integrationists* who benefit from these regulations (Smith & Yandle, 2014).

In view of this pressure, the European Union has passed specific legislation on Al without even having a clear and agreed definition of what it is (Morrison, 2024). Therefore, this legislative focus reflects an attempt to establish trust in Al systems through governance, albeit at the cost of the clarity of definitions (Bellogín et al., 2024). This haste contrasts with the slower development of other regulations such as the GDPR (General Data Protection Regulation) (European Parliament & Council of the European Union, 2016) and it could benefit large technology companies through *regulatory capture*, a phenomenon where regulation comes to favour established businesses instead of serving the public interest (Dal Bó, 2006; Saltelli et al., 2022; Wei et al., 2024), creating barriers to entry for new competitors.

The first step in approaching the study of the ethics of AI requires a dual focus. On the one hand, it is necessary to recognise and understand how the concept *artificial intelligence* has been positioned in popular culture (where the metaphor of the *palantír* illustrates the current perception of this technology). On the other hand, as the target population is mainly (but not exclusively) engineering students from fields relating to ICT (in areas such as data science, artificial intelligence, and computer engineering), AI should be presented from a rigorous technical perspective.

This technical perspective involves understanding AI as a group of technologies and tools with specific characteristics and functionalities shaped by conscious design decisions by researchers and developers. It is crucial to understand that these new technologies do not exist in isolation, but instead are integrated into pre-existing systems and technologies. This process of integration is not new in the field of technology; we see a parallel in how smartphones became integrated into existing web technology after their introduction in 2007, transforming, but not replacing, the previous technological ecosystem.

# 3. Introducing the ethics of AI in the curriculum

The Social and Environmental Aspects of Computing module will be used as a case study. This is a 6 ECTS (European Credit Transfer and accumulation System) credit optional module that is delivered in the final years of the degree in Computer Engineering of the Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña. Students usually take this module in their third or fourth year, when they already have a solid technical foundation in the theoretical-practical concepts of computer engineering.

This module has existed for more than 30 years, introduced into the study plans of the Faculty of Computing of Barcelona by Professor Miquel Barceló, a pioneer in the teaching of technoethics in software engineering courses (Casañ et al., 2020). The module has been part of numerous study plans over the decades and has constantly evolved, both in the content delivered and in the methodologies applied, adapting to the constant and rapid changes in ICT and its impact on society.

In its current version, the module's programme covers four principal areas:

- History of ICT
- Social impact of technology
- Environmental impact
- Ethics of ICT

The ethics block has an important weight in the module. The principal ethical theories are studied (Kantianism [Sevilla, 2014], utilitarianism [Zavala, 1999], virtue ethics [Hoyos, 2011], and the social contract [Leal, 1982]) and they are applied to case histories where students must analyse dilemmas and debate different moral positions relating to ICT and its social and environmental impact, integrating knowledge acquired in the course's other blocks. This practical focus is intended to develop critical thinking and the capacity for ethical analysis.

Since 2023, a new transversal block on AI has been added, including:

- The history and evolution of Al
- Its social impact (automation, the future of work, etc.)
- Its environmental impact (including the costs of AI and the possible benefits of its use to solve environmental problems)
- The ethics of Al

This update is in response to the need to address the unique challenges that Al poses, and it maintains the module's dual focus by involving theoretical study followed by a practical application using analysis of cases.

# 3.1. Theoretical aspects of the ethics of AI

Content that has previously been covered in the module is adapted to address the theoretical aspects of the ethics of AI, giving this content a specific focus in this area. For example, the social aspects of information technologies are analysed after discussing the questions of how automation has impacted the future of work, with similar phenomena being seen in previous industrial revolutions, where some occupations disappeared while others emerged. On this line, it is relevant to address specifically the influence of AI on this problem.

Consequently, in the theoretical aspect of the ethics of AI, the teaching team has designed a two-hour theory session addressing the following topics:

- Apocalyptic visions of AI: from Frankenstein (Shelley, 1831) and the Luddites (Prieto, 2016) to contemporary authors such as Bostrom (2014) and Harari (2015, 2024) who theorise on the real or hypothetical dangers of the imminent development of AI.
- A realistic and pragmatic analysis of the current ethical challenges and dilemmas of AI:
  - Algorithmic bias and discrimination
  - Privacy and data protection
  - Transformation of the job market
  - Control and autonomy of Al systems
  - Transparency and explainability of the algorithms
  - Alignment with human values
  - Implications for cybersecurity

It is deemed necessary that after the theoretical foundations of the ethics of AI have been presented, students will be able to apply the concepts acquired to specific contexts that are close to the reality of their lives. To this end, designing of a new practical activity is proposed. This is described in the following section.

# 3.2. Designing practical activities to work on the ethics of AI

The students are presented with a practical case for discussion so that they can design a practical activity where they apply the theoretical concepts relating to the ethics of AI that have previously been addressed.

The case study centres on the application of AI in the educational sphere. In this context, the authors developed an AI assistant using the LAMB (learning assistant manager and builder) framework (Alier et al., 2025).

An AI assistant with a specific knowledge base (Casañ et al., 2024) relating to anthropomorphic robots and their possible commercialisation in the years to come was created using LAMB. This knowledge base encompasses environmental, legal, economic, technological, ethical, and political aspects relating to anthropomorphic robots. Consequently, the assistant act as an expert consultant on the topic of anthropomorphic robots. In the thematic block of the module relating to social aspects of computing, the students do a case study using the AI assistant that was developed using LAMB, in which they can consult it to carry out an analysis of the PESTLE (political, economic, social, technological, legal, and environmental) factors (Casañ et al., 2025) of these robots.

In late 2024, the "Safe AI in education manifesto" (Alier et al., 2024a, 2024b) was launched. This document sets out a series of practical principles for the design and implementation of AI technologies in education, including a checklist to evaluate these technologies and strategies (García-Peñalvo et al., 2024).

The principles for safe AI in education proposed in the manifesto are (Alier et al., 2024a, 2024b):

- **Human oversight and accountability:** Al must be a support tool for teachers and not replace their role. Key decisions must be under human control.
- **Guaranteeing confidentiality:** the privacy of students' data must be protected with strict security measures.
- Alignment with educational strategies: Al tools must adapt to the policy objectives of each educational institution.
- Alignment with didactic practices: Al must follow the pedagogical parameters established to guarantee its effectiveness in the classroom.
- Accuracy and explainability: systems must offer clear and precise information to avoid errors and confusion.
- **Comprehensive interface and behaviour:** Al should be easy to understand for users and openly communicate its limitations.
- **Ethical training and transparency:** Al models should be trained ethically, ensuring transparency in the use of data and methodologies.

These principles present an interesting framework of analysis for cases where AI is used in education, but they can be also extrapolated to other domains. Therefore, the decision was taken to use the manifesto to analyse the AI assistant that teachers and students had used on the same course in the anthropomorphic robots case study.

How the Al-based assistant, which acted as an expert consultant on questions relating to anthropomorphic robots, aligned with the principles of the manifesto was analysed in class. The teachers presented the tool's technological design, its integration into the university's digital strategy, and the design of its didactic application, providing a practical example of application of the theoretical concepts relating to the ethics of Al in the educational context (Casañ et al., 2024).

Contrasting with the case of the previous Al assistant, the case of an English school that decided to carry out a pilot scheme with secondary students to replace teachers with ChatGPT in 2024 was discussed with the students (Escobar, 2024). The discussion centred on whether this complied with the principles of the manifesto. Applying the manifesto and the checklist showed that this strategy did not comply with most of the principles established.

To progress beyond the discussion, the students worked in small teams of three people on a practical case relating to another field of application of GenAl. The case used is shown in Figure 1.

FIGURE 1. Wording of the case study.

#### AI-Powered hiring system in the ACME company

Background:

The ACME company, a large multinational, has recently introduced an advanced system powered by Artificial intelligence (AI) in its recruitment processes. This AI system is designed to analyse CVs, carry out initial filtering with chatbots, and even score candidates according to their responses and qualifications. The company believes that this system will streamline the hiring process, reduce human bias, and help select the most qualified candidates.

Questions:

1. Identify the most relevant ethical questions from the case.

- 2. What measures can the company take to address the ethical questions?
- 3. Analyse the economic viability of the proposals mentioned in question 2.
- 4. Should the company continue with this system of selecting people to hire? Base the answer on the answers to the previous questions.

The case of the recruiting company described in Figure 1 is considered through team work so that in small groups students can discuss the different ethical aspects relating to the case. To analyse this situation, students have all of the previously mentioned theoretical material: the theory set out in class, the "Safe Al in education manifesto", as well as various articles about the British school that decided to replace the teachers with ChatGPT.

The results of this case study suggest that this focus enables the abstract concepts of ethics and security of AI to become a reality for specific decisions about the application and design of technology. Therefore, the authors consider that this theoretical-practical approach can be effective for integrating ethical reflection into the teaching of engineering, underlining the need for multidisciplinary focuses to tackle the ethical challenges in education posed by AI.

# 4. Conclusions

This article offers a methodological proposal for approaching the study of the ethics of AI from a theoretical-practical focus, principally intended for students in fields of engineering related to ICT. As this field is relatively new and is constantly evolving, studying it poses significant challenges regarding defining relevant content and its application in real contexts.

To provide a solid basis, the theoretical framework of the ethics of ICT has been adopted. This means that the ethical challenges and dilemmas of AI can be analysed from an interdisciplinary perspective.

Finally, structured theoretical content is proposed, as is a strategy of using case histories in which GenAl tools developed specifically to be part of the learning process are both the foundation of the educational programme and an object for analysis of their level of compliance with the SAFE-Al principles based on the "Safe Al in education manifesto". In this way, we can conclude that the experience acquired through studying a specific use case in the field of education underpins the viability of this methodology for reconciling theoretical concepts with students' professional environment. To approach with some guarantee of success the challenge of teaching a subject area like the ethics of AI that is rapidly changing, the teaching team must have a multidisciplinary body of knowledge. On the one hand, a grounding in knowledge of ethics and philosophy of science is important. On the other hand, knowledge of the short but intense history of information technologies and their impact on society is needed. Furthermore, there is a need for knowledge of the different legal frameworks that affect ICT in general and AI in particular (some of these laws will be passed as the course is in progress) as well as knowledge of the foundational literature about AI's potential and dangers, including how it is presented in works of fiction, such as *Frankenstein* (Shelley, 1831), *Terminator* (Cameron, 1984), or *Her* (Jonze, 2013). This last part is very relevant given how it appeals to students and for the media coverage through which the collective imagination has influenced social perceptions of the concept of AI.

# **Authors' contributions**

**Francisco-José García-Peñalvo:** Conceptualisation; Methodology; Supervision; Writing (review and editing).

María-José Casañ-Guerrero: Research; Validation; Writing (original draft).

Marc Alier-Forment: Conceptualisation; Software; Writing (original draft).

Juan-Antonio Pereira-Varela: Supervision; Software; Writing (review and editing).

# Artificial Intelligence (AI) Policy

The authors do not claim to have made use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the preparation of their articles.

# Funding

This research is part funded by the Spanish Ministry of Science and Innovation through the AvisSA project, (reference PID2020- 118345RB-I00), the Department of Research and Universities of the Regional Government of Catalonia through the 2021 SGR 01412 support for research groups, and the Universidad del País Vasco/Euskal Herriko Unibertsitatea through the GIU21/037 contract within the "Call for Funding for Research Groups in the Universidad del País Vasco/Euskal Herriko Unibertsidad del País Vasco/Euskal Herriko Unibertsidad del País Vasco/Euskal Herriko Universidad de

# References

- ABET Engineering Accreditation Commission. (2021). 2022-2023 Criteria for Accrediting Engineering Programs. https://d66z.short.gy/WvENCg.
- Alier, M. (2024, October 24). Beyond the palantír. Safe Al in education from ethics to tools [Keynote Address]. Technological Ecosystems for Enhancing Multiculturality 2024 (TEEM 2024), Alicante, España.
- Alier, M., Pereira, J., Garcia-Peñalvo, F. J., Casañ, M. J., & Cabré, J. (2025). LAMB: An open-source software framework to create artificial intelligence assistants deployed and integrated into learning management systems. *Computer Standards* y *Interfaces*, 92, 103940. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.csi.2024.103940
- Alier, M., García-Peñalvo, F. J., & Camba, J. D. (2024a). Generative artificial intelligence in education: From deceptive to disruptive. *International Journal of Interactive Multimedia* and Artificial Intelligence, 8(5), 5-14. https://doi.org/10.9781/ijimai.2024.02.011
- Alier, M., García-Peñalvo, F. J., Casañ, M. J., Pereira, J. A., & Llorens-Largo, F. (2024b). Manifiesto para una IA Segura en la Educación (versión en español). Version 0.4.0 [Safe Ai in Education Manifesto]. https://manifesto.safeaieducation.org/index\_es.html

- Alier, M., García-Peñalvo, F. J., Casañ, M. J., Pereira, J. A., & Llorens-Largo, F. (2024c). Safe Al in Education Manifesto. Version 0.4.0. https://manifesto.safeaieducation.org
- Altman, S., Brockman, G., & Sutskever, I. (2023, 22 de mayo). Governance of superintelligence. OpenAl. https://openai.com/index/governance-of-superintelligence/
- Anurag, Vyas, N., & Lilhore, U. K. (2023). Transforming work: The impact of artificial intelligence (AI) on modern workplace. In N. Chaudhary (Ed.), Proceedings of the 2023 3<sup>rd</sup> International Conference on Technological Advancements in Computational Sciences (ICTACS) (pp. 602-607). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICTACS59847.2023.10390258
- Bellogín, A., Grau, O., Larsson, S., Schimpf, G., Sengupta, B., & Solmaz, G. (2024). The EU Al act and the wager on trustworthy Al. *Communications of the ACM*, 67(12), 58-65. https://doi. org/10.1145/3665322
- Bostrom, N. (2014). Superintelligence: Paths, dangers, strategies. Oxford University Press.
- Bowden, P. (2010). Teaching ethics to engineers A research-based perspective. *European Journal* of Engineering Education, 35(5), 563-572. https://doi.org/10.1080/03043797.2010.497549
- Bynum, T. W., Maner, W., & Fodor, J. L. (Eds.). (1992). *Teaching computer ethics*. Southern Connecticut State University.
- Cameron, J. (Director) (1984). The Terminator [Film]. Orion Pictures.
- Casañ, M. J., & Alier, M. (2024). Case studies about moral dilemas to apply ethical theories in engineering education. *IEEE Revista Iberoamericana de Tecnologias del Aprendizaje*, 19, 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1109/RITA.2024.3368609
- Casañ, M. J., Alier, M., & Llorens, A. (2020). Teaching ethics and sustainability to informatics engineering students, an almost 30 years' experience. *Sustainability*, *12*(14), 5499. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12145499
- Casañ, M. J., Alier, M., Pereira, J., & García-Peñalvo, F. J. (2024). Asistentes de aprendizaje basados en inteligencia artificial: principios de seguridad y experiencias de implementación en educación superior [Artificial intelligence-based learning assistants: Security principles and implementation experiences in higher education]. In M. Navarro, J. J. Sánchez, P. Berbel, & C. Rodríguez-Jiménez (Eds.), *Investigación y conocimientos en la educación actual [Research and knowledge in education today]* (pp. 13-35). Dykinson.
- Casañ, M. J., Llorens, A., Alier, M., & Pereira, J. (2025). Using an Al based learning assistant for a PESTLE case study learning activity. In *Proceedings of the 12<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Technological Ecosystems for Enhancing Multiculturality (TEEM) 2024.* Springer.
- Dal Bó, E. (2006). Regulatory capture: A review. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 22(2), 203-225. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/grj013
- Diamandis, P. H., & Kotler, S. (2012). Abundance: The future is better than you think. The Free Press.
- Elmoudden, S., & Wrench, J. S. (Eds.). (2024). *The role of generative AI in the communication classroom*. IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/979-8-3693-0831-8
- Epstein, Z., Hertzmann, A., Akten, M., Farid, H., Fjeld, J., Frank, M. R., Groh, M., Herman, L., Leach, N., Mahari, R., Pentland, A., Russakovsky, O., Schroeder, H., & Smith, A. (2023). Art and the science of generative Al. *Science*, *380*(6650), 1110-1111. https://doi.org/10.1126/science. adh4451
- Escobar, D. (2024, September 10). Reemplazan profesores por inteligencia artificial: la educación de los niños con realidad virtual y mucho más [Replacing teachers with artificial intelligence: Educating children with virtual reality and more]. *Infobae*. https://d66z.short.gy/vvFgTW
- European Parliament, & Council of the European Union. (2016). Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC (General Data Protection Regulation). https://bit.ly/2O2juE9

- Flores-Vivar, J. M., & García-Peñalvo, F. J. (2023). Reflections on the ethics, potential, and challenges of artificial intelligence in the framework of quality education (SDG4). *Comunicar*, *31*(74), 35-44. https://doi.org/10.3916/C74-2023-03
- García-Peñalvo, F. J., & Vázquez-Ingelmo, A. (2023). What do we mean by GenAl? A systematic mapping of the evolution, trends, and techniques involved in generative Al. *International Journal of Interactive Multimedia and Artificial Intelligence*, 8(4), 7-16. https://doi.org/10.9781/ijimai.2023.07.006
- García-Peñalvo, F. J., Llorens-Largo, F., & Vidal, J. (2024). The new reality of education in the face of advances in generative artificial intelligence. *RIED: revista iberoamericana de educación a distancia*, *27*(1), 9-39. https://doi.org/10.5944/ried.27.1.37716
- González-Geraldo, J. L., & Ortega-López, L. (2024). Can Al fool us? University students' lack of ability to detect ChatGPT. *Education in the Knowledge Society*, *25*, e31760. https://doi. org/10.14201/eks.31760
- Gotterbarn, D., Miller, K., & Rogerson, S. (1997). Software engineering code of ethics. *Communications of the ACM*, 40(11), 110-118. https://doi.org/10.1145/265684.265699
- Harari, Y. N. (2015). Homo Deus: A brief history of tomorrow. Harvill Secker.
- Harari, Y. N. (2024). Nexus: A brief history of information networks from the Stone Age to Al. Random House.
- Henriksen, D., Oster, N., Mishra, P., & McCaleb, L. (2025). Generative AI, creativity, culture, and the future of learning: A conversation with Mairéad Pratschke. *TechTrends*, 69(1), 3-9. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11528-024-01036-y
- Hoyos, D. (2011). Revisiones de la ética de la virtud [Some revisions of virtue ethics]. *Estudios de Filosofía*, (44), 61-75.
- Johnson, D. G. (2009). Computer ethics: Analyzing information technology (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Prentice Hall.
- Johnson, D. G. (2017). Can engineering ethics be taught? The Bridge, 47, 59-64.
- Jonze, S. (director) (2013). Her [Film]. Warner Bros. Pictures.
- Jovanović, M., & Campbell, M. (2022). Generative artificial intelligence: Trends and prospects. *Computer, 55*(10), 107-112. https://doi.org/10.1109/MC.2022.3192720
- Kanbach, D. K., Heiduk, L., Blueher, G., Schreiter, M., & Lahmann, A. (2024). The GenAl is out of the bottle: Generative artificial intelligence from a business model innovation perspective. *Review of Managerial Science*, 18(4), 1189-1220. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11846-023-00696-z
- Kar, A. K., Choudhary, S. K., & Singh, V. K. (2022). How can artificial intelligence impact sustainability: A systematic literature review. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 376, 134120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2022.134120
- Kumar, A. N., Raj, R. K., Aly, S. G., Anderson, M. D., Becker, B. A., Blumenthal, R. L., Eaton, E., Epstein, S. L., Goldweber, M., Jalote, P., Lea, D., Oudshoorn, M., Pias, M., Reiser, S., Servin, C., Simha, R., Winters, T., & Xiang, Q. (2024). *Computer Science Curricula 2023*. ACM Press, IEEE Computer Society Press and AAAI Press. https://doi.org/10.1145/3664191
- Kurzweil, R. (2005). The singularity is near: When humans transcend biology. Viking Penguin.
- Leal, J. G. (1982). La teoría del contrato social: Spinoza frente a Hobbes [The theory of the social contract: Spinoza vs. Hobbes]. *Revista de estudios políticos*, (28), 125-194.
- Maner, W. (1980). *Starter kit in computer ethics*. Helvetia Press; National Information and Resource Center for Teaching Philosophy.
- Martínez-Arboleda, A. (2024). Language sustainability in the age of artificial intelligence. *Alfinge*, *36*(36), 1-37. https://doi.org/10.21071/arf.v36i.17761

Meyer, B. (2011, October 28). John McCarthy. BLOG@CACM. https://d66z.short.gy/P91Wo6

Miñano, R., Uribe, D., Moreno-Romero, A., & Yáñez, S. (2019). Embedding sustainability competences into engineering education. The case of informatics engineering and

industrial engineering degree programs at Spanish universities. *Sustainability*, 11(20), 5832. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11205832

- Moore, G. (1965). Cramming more components onto integrated circuits. *Electronics Magazine*, 38(8), 114-117.
- Morrison, R. (2024, November 12). Sam Altman claims AGI is coming in 2025 and machines will be able to *think like humans* when it happens. *Tom's guide*. https://d66z.short.gy/dJBnLv
- Parra, Y. J., Theran, C., & Aló, R. (2024). Ethical considerations of generative Al: A survey exploring the role of decision makers in the loop. *Proceedings of the AAAI Symposium Series*, *3*(1), 391-398. https://doi.org/10.1609/aaaiss.v3i1.31243
- Prieto, E. (2016). La ley del reloj. Arquitectura, máquinas y cultura moderna [The law of the clock. Architecture, machines and modern culture]. Ediciones Cátedra.
- Quote Investigator. (2010, December 7). Quote origin: To err is human; to really foul things up requires a computer. Quote Investigator. https://d66z.short.gy/wYawuu
- Quote Investigator. (2024, June 20). Quote origin: As soon as it works, no one calls it Al anymore. Quote Investigator. https://d66z.short.gy/dTNx8W
- Saltelli, A., Dankel, D. J., Di Fiore, M., Holland, N., & Pigeon, M. (2022). Science, the endless frontier of regulatory capture *Futures*, *135*, 102860. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2021.102860
- Samsi, S., Zhao, D., McDonald, J., Li, B., Michaleas, A., Jones, M., Bergeron, W., Kepner, J., Tiwari, D., & Gadepally, V. (2023). From words to watts: Benchmarking the energy costs of large language model inference. In 2023 IEEE High Performance Extreme Computing Conference (HPEC). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/HPEC58863.2023.10363447
- Sevilla, S. (2014). La actualidad de la ética kantiana como metacrítica [The relevance of Kantian ethics as meta-criticism]. In J. J. García, R. Rodriguez, & M. J. Callejo (Eds.), De la libertad del mundo: homenaje a Juan Manuel Navarro Cordón [From the freedom of the world: Homage to Juan Manuel Navarro Cordón] (pp. 375-391). Escolar y Mayo.

Shelley, M. (1831). Frankenstein, or the modern Prometheus. H. Colburn and R. Bentley.

- Smith, A., & Yandle, B. (2014). Bootleggers and baptists: How economic forces and moral persuasion interact to shape regulatory politics. Cato Institute.
- Spiekermann, S. (2015). *Ethical IT innovation: A value-based system design approach*. Auerbach Publications.
- Tolkien, J. R. R. (1954). The two towers. George Allen y Unwin.
- Wei, K., Ezell, C., Gabrieli, N., & Deshpande, C. (2024). How do Al companies "fine-tune" policy? Examining regulatory capture in Al governance. Proceedings of the AAAI/ACM Conference on Al, Ethics, and Society, 7(1), 1539-1555. https://doi.org/10.1609/aies.v7i1.31745
- Wiener, N. (1950). The human use of human beings. Cybernetics and societ. Houghton Mifflin.
- Yandle, B. (1983). Bootleggers and Baptists: The education of a regulatory economist. *Regulation*, 7(3), 12-16.
- Zavala, N. L. (1999). Tecnología y ética [Technology and ethics]. Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México.
- Zhao, W. X., Zhou, K., Li, J., Tang, T., Wang, X., Hou, Y., Min, Y., Zhang, B., Zhang, J., Dong, Z., Du, Y., Yang, C., Chen, Y., Chen, Z., Jiang, J., Ren, R., Li, Y., Tang, X., Liu, Z., Liu, P., Nie, J.-Y., & Wen, J.-R. (2024). A survey of large language models. *arXiv*, Article arXiv:2303.18223v15. https://doi. org/10.48550/arXiv.2303.18223

# **Authors' biographies**

**Francisco-José García-Peñalvo.** Doctorate in Computing from the Universidad de Salamanca. He is a university professor in the Department of Computing and Automation at the Universidad de Salamanca (USAL), with four recognised six-year research blocks, one six-year transfer period, and five-year teaching blocks. He was awarded the Gloria Begué

prize for teaching excellence in 2019 and the María de Maeztu prize for research excellence in 2023. Since 2006 he has been director of the GRIAL (Interaction and eLearning research group), a USAL-recognised research group that is a consolidated research unit of the regional government of Castilla y León (UIC 81). He is currently the deputy head of the University Institute of Educational Sciences (IUCE) and the coordinator of the Education in the Knowledge Society Doctoral Programme at the Universidad de Salamanca.

# D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9987-5584

**María-José Casañ-Guerrero.** Doctor of Sciences (2013) from the Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña (UPC) (2013), she also has a degree in Computer Engineering from the same university (1997). Since 2004 she has worked as a researcher and teacher, giving classes in the UPC's Faculty of Computing. She has also been an instructor on courses with the Universidad Abierta de Cataluña (UOC). She has one recognised six-year research block and four five-year teaching blocks (two of them with a special mention for teaching quality). She currently teaches modules relating to software engineering projects, databases, social and environmental aspects of computing, and history of computing.

# D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5072-6745

**Marc Alier-Forment.** Associate professor at the Universidad Politécnica de Cataluña (UPC) since 2002. He has a doctorate in Sustainability and a degree in Computer Engineering from the UPC, and has two recognised six-year research blocks as well as four recognised five-year teaching blocks (three of them with a special mention for teaching quality). His areas of work include computing, information systems, online education, and the ethics of technology. He has participated actively in the Moodle community, collaborating in the creation of modules in the form of wikis, online service layers, and implementing the IMS LTI standard. With more than 25 years' experience in research and development of educational software, he has published more than 190 scientific articles and is a member of the EduSTEAM research group. He is currently head of the Engineering and Technology Education doctoral programme at the UPC and teaches various modules in the Faculty of Computing in Barcelona. Outside the academic sphere, he is a guitar luthier and has produced various podcasts since 2007.

# D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3922-1516

**Juan-Antonio Pereira-Varela.** Associate professor in the Computing Faculty of the Universidad del País Vasco (UPV/EHU), where he has been teaching for 20 years. He has a doctorate in Software Engineering (2014) and his research centres on generative AI applied to software engineering, as well as on studying the development of open-source software in this area. He has published numerous articles in both areas, participating in various national research projects and a European project. He has written a book on HTML5 and JavaScript APIs (2021). He was recognised for excellence in teaching based on the student evaluations in four consecutive years (2016–2020). He has been joint head of the ZIUR cybersecurity classroom, and has trained various teams for the SWERC programming competition. He is currently the lead developer on two projects relating to generative AI: RepoSearch, a semantic search engine of computing final degree project dissertations at a national level and LAMB (learning assistant manager and builder), an open-code project to create AI assistants to help learning.

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7935-3612



# **Articles**

## Cristian Mollà Esparza, Eva González Menéndez, Marialuz Arantzazu García González & Fermín Torrano

Burnout and mental health among Spanish workers engaged in educational and inclusion practices in the third sector of social action

#### Jorge Agustín Zapatero Ayuso, Elena Ramírez Rico, Miguel Villa de Gregorio & Irene Ramón Otero

Manifestations of gender (in)equality and stereotypes in physical-motor #TikTokchallenges: A qualitative study

#### Antonio Bautista García Vera, María Jesús Romera Iruela, María Rosario Limón Mendizábal & Belinda Uxach Molina

Practicum mediated by photo-elicitation: Contribution to initial teacher training and the professional development of the teacher-tutor

## Mariona Corcelles Seuba, Jesús Ribosa & Patricia Jara Calaforra Faubel

Peer tutoring to improve writing competence in primary education

## Dilan Galeano Rojas, Claudio Farías Valenzuela, Claudio Hinojosa Torres & Pedro Valdivia Moral

Do motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in Physical Education impact physical activity in secondary education students? A sex-based analysis

## César Díaz Pacheco, Claudio Vergara Reyes & María Leonor Conejeros Solar

Intercultural sensitivity of teachers towards the immigrant community: A mixed research with three public schools

#### Claudia Pérez-Salas, Isidora Zañartu, Yasna Chávez-Castillo & Viviana Rodríguez-Diaz

Impact of perceived student engagement on teacher burnout: The mediating role of anger and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship

#### María Naranjo Crespo

Humanising the university to progress towards a more inclusive model. An approach from social pedagogy

#### Tereza Pinkasová & Lydie Fialová

"I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development of medical professional identity: A qualitative study

## Joaquín Brieba Fuenzalida

The teacher-student relationship as a predictive variable of school engagement: The mediating role of subjective well-being in a structural equation model with indigenous students aged 10 to 14 years old



# Burnout and mental health among Spanish workers engaged in educational and inclusion practices in the third sector of social action

# Burnout y salud mental en trabajadores españoles que desempeñan labores educativas y de inclusión en el tercer sector de acción social

**Cristian MOLLÀ-ESPARZA, PhD.** Professor. Universidad de Valencia (*cristian.molla@uv.es*). **Eva GONZÁLEZ-MENÉNDEZ, PhD.** Professor. Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (*eva.gonzalez@unir.net*).

Marialuz-Arantzazu GARCÍA-GONZÁLEZ, PhD. Professor. Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (marialuz.arantzazu@unir.net).

Fermín TORRANO, PhD. Professor. Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (fermin.torrano@unir.net).

#### Abstract:

The purpose of this research was to analyse the prevalence and frequency of the sundrome of burnout in professionals engaged in educational and social inclusion activities targeting vulnerable populations in the third sector of social action. The study also examined associations between burnout and various socio-demographic factors, work factors, and mental health factors. The sample consisted of 141 workers (e.g., social educators) of 21 centres of a third-sector social action organization located in different Spanish provinces. To measure burnout and mental health, two standardised instruments were used: the CESQT and the Spanish version of the GHQ-12. Though high levels of enthusiasm for work were reported, high rates of mental exhaustion were also reported, the latter being more prevalent and frequent in women than in men. On the other hand, 30.16% of the participants presented symptoms of psychological morbidity. Applied generalized linear models revealed that enthusiasm for work and mental exhaustion were significant predictors of psychological morbidity in these workers. We propose as a future direction of research the need to evaluate psychosocial conditions in such organizations and implement psycho-educational interventions to promote the socio-emotional skills of workers, to improve management strategies, and to help workers face adverse and stressful situations.

**Keywords:** burnout, mental health, third sector of social action, mental exhaustion, enthusiasm for work.

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-09-17.

Date of approval: 2024-11-27.

Please, cite this article as follows: Mollà-Esparza, C. González-Menéndez, E., García-González, M.-A., & Torrano, F. (2025). Burnout and mental health among Spanish workers engaged in educational and inclusion practices in the third sector of social action [*Burnout* y salud mental en trabajadores españoles que desempeñan labores educativas y de inclusión en el tercer sector de acción social]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 297-321 https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4208

#### **Resumen:**

El objetivo de la presente investigación es analizar la prevalencia y la frecuencia del burnout en profesionales que llevan a cabo labores educativas y de inclusión dirigidas a poblaciones vulnerables en el tercer sector de acción social. Asimismo, se analizan las asociaciones entre este Yesndrome psicosocial y diferentes factores sociodemográficos, laborales y de salud mental. La muestra está formada por 141 trabajadores (p. ej., educadores sociales) de 21 centros de trabajo de este sector ubicados en diferentes provincias españolas. Para la medición del burnout y de la salud mental, se utilizaron dos instrumentos estandarizados: el CESQT y la versión española del GHQ-12. Los resultados evidencian altos niveles de ilusión por el trabajo, pero también elevadas tasas de desgaste pYesquico (más frecuente en mujeres). El 30.16% de los participantes muestran una potencial sintomatología de morbilidad psicológica. Los modelos lineales generalizados revelan que la ilusión por el trabajo y el desgaste pYesquico son predictores significativos de la salud mental de estos trabajadores. En este contexto, se establece la necesidad de evaluar las condiciones psicosociales de estas organizaciones, aYes como de implementar intervenciones socioeducativas orientadas a promover las competencias socioemocionales de los trabajadores y a mejorar las estrategias de gestión y afrontamiento de situaciones adversas y de estrés.

Palabras clave: *burnout*, salud mental, tercer sector de acción social, agotamiento psicológico, ilusión por el trabajo.

# 1. Introduction

Over the last two decades, burnout has become a major public health problem. Most of the conceptualizations proposed of this construct define it as a psychosocial syndrome caused by an imbalance between labour demands and the skills of workers, characterized by a set of symptoms that can be grouped into three dimensions: emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment (Maslach, 1993). More recently, Gil-Monte (2019) conceptualized burnout as a psychological response to chronic work stress of an interpersonal and emotional nature appearing in professionals who work in contact with people and characterized by cognitive deterioration, loss of enthusiasm for work and professional disenchantment, low personal fulfilment, affective deterioration, physical and emotional (or mental) exhaustion, the appearance of negative attitudes and behaviours towards customers, clients and one's employer, with indifference, coldness, distance, negative attitudes (indolence), and, in certain cases, feelings of guilt.

According to various systematic reviews and meta-analyses (Frieiro et al., 2021; García-Carmona et al., 2019; Romero-Martín et al., 2020; Simionato & Simpson, 2018), the prevalence of the syndrome, depending on the professional sector, is between 5% and 55% of the working population, though can be higher in health (Budayová et al., 2023; Rotenstein et al., 2022) and educational fields in particular (Alsalhe et al., 2021; Berjot et al., 2017). Regarding the frequency of burnout, very few studies measure it, and, when they do, they tend to treat prevalence and frequency indices indistinctly, without properly considering that frequency only refers to the periodicity with which workers experience the symptoms of the syndrome. A notable study on the frequency of burnout is that carried out by Gajra et al. (2020), which reports that 85.30% and 86.50% of oncology medical personnel have felt respectively emotionally exhausted and physically exhausted at some point, while 15% have felt overwhelmed frequently. In the field of non-formal education, burnout seems to be especially prevalent in third-sector, social education, voluntary, non-governmental and non-profit organizations (Drüge et al., 2021; Maddock, 2024; McFadden, 2015). These organizations may respond to educational, cultural and social integration needs not covered by the state, with the ultimate goal of protecting and promoting the quality of life and well-being of people in the community (Morse et al., 2011). The agents that generally work in such entities are educators, social workers and psychologists who promote and support the personal and social development of people based on interpersonal contact as the main work tool (Martín & Quiroz, 2006). Direct and continuous contact with people that may be at risk of social exclusion (such as young immigrants, people with disabilities, and people with drug and mental health problems), often coupled with the scarcity of human and material resources typical of the sector, makes these workers especially vulnerable to burnout (Drüge et al., 2021; Maddock, 2024).

However, one of the questions which research has yet to provide a clear and unequivocal answer is the role played by certain socio-demographic and work-related variables in the appearance and development of burnout, since somewhat disparate and contradictory results have come the various studies carried out. For example, several studies suggest that the variables of age, gender, seniority and work experience are significantly associated with burnout (Hoff & Lee, 2021; McCormack et al., 2018), indicating that women, younger workers and those with less work experience have higher levels of this syndrome. Other studies, on the other hand, such as the one by Yeboah et al. (2022), show that men have a higher overall burnout score than women. In any case, the results seem to vary with the different dimensions of burnout, according to gender, with women presenting higher levels of emotional exhaustion, and men presenting higher levels of depersonalization. Yet other investigations found no gender-based differences (El Ghaziri et al., 2019), but observed inconsistent results between burnout and age (Meredith et al., 2021), or between burnout and work experience (Simionato & Simpson, 2018).

In the third sector of social action, research focused on studying the relationship between burnout and psycho-physiological health is particularly scarce. The few studies carried out have shown that educators, social workers and psychologists, as front-line workers (that is, as agents that deal directly with young people and families), are particularly susceptible to suffering from burnout and stress (Drüge et al., 2021; Lemieux-Cumberlege et al., 2023; Maddock, 2024; Pihl-Thingvad et al., 2019).

In Spain, previous research in this field has revealed high levels of burnout in social workers, especially regarding the exhaustion dimension (Caravaca-Sánchez et al., 2019; González-Rodriguez et al., 2020; Verde-Diego et al., 2021). A review of studies dealing with samples of such professionals (Romero-Martín et al., 2020) has reported burnout prevalence rates ranging between 25.30% and 29.90%, in line with studies carried out in various different countries (Frieiro et al., 2021; Huang et al., 2021; Tartakovsky & Walsh, 2016; Tu et al., 2022). Likewise, studies focused on the field of social work have indicated that rates of psychiatric disorders related to emotional exhaustion are significantly higher than in other professions (Sánchez-Moreno et al., 2014).

Taking the above-described framework as a reference, the following research questions guided the current study:

- What is the prevalence and frequency of burnout among professionals working in third-sector social action organizations in Spain?
- What is the relationship between burnout and demographic and occupational factors such as gender, age, work role, and seniority among these professionals?
- What proportion of workers present symptoms of mental health problems, and how do these symptoms relate to gender, age, work role, and seniority?

• Are burnout and other occupational factors associated with mental health in these workers?

In this context, this study aims to examine in detail the prevalence and frequency of burnout among professionals working in organizations of the third sector of social action in Spain, as well as to explore the relationships between this syndrome and different sociodemographic factors (such as gender and age), work-related factors (such as role and seniority), and mental health, all with a view to alleviating the scarcity of research in this field.

# 2. Method

# 2.1. Sample

The sample of this study consisted of 141 of 169 potential workers (response rate of 83.43%) of 21 centres of a third-sector social action organization located in different Spanish provinces. This organization is dedicated to developing social integration and work placement inclusion projects for young people, in collaboration with public administrations and businesses. Its initiatives are primarily of a psychoeducational nature, including programs focused on family guidance, social support, and employment training. The convenience sample was made up of 75.89% women and 24.11% men, with a median age of 39 years (interquartile range of 34 to 43 years) and four years of seniority in their work role (interquartile range of 2 to 10 years). Regarding the work roles, the majority (63.12%) were social intervention technicians (e.g., social educator, social integration technician), while 20.57% were psychologists, 14.18% were project coordinators, and 2.13% were administrative staff (see Table 1).

	Total sa	mple		pathologies t-off > 4)	
	(n)	%	(n)	%	
Gender					
Woman	107	75.89	30	32.26	p = .39
Man	34	24.11	8	24.24	DP = 8.02 (-10.86, 23.21)
Age (years)					
Min-Max	23	- 62	4	27 - 62	
Interquartile range (median)	34-4	3 (39)	34.50	)-46 (41.50)	

TABLE 1. Demographic and work-related characteristics of the workers.

≤ 39	73	51.77	16	25.81	p = .30
> 39	68	48.23	22	34.38	DP = -8.57 (-23.90, 7.40)
Current work role					
Administrative	3	2.13			
Technician	89	63.12	26	31.71	p = .85**
Psychologist	29	20.57	6	26.09	
Coordinator	20	14.18	5	27.78	
Seniority in the role (years)					
Min-Max	<1	1-27		< 1-27	
Interquartile range (median)	2-1	0 (4)	2.75	-12.25 (8)	
≤4					
$\geq$ 4	71	50.35	15	25	p = .23
≤4 >4	71 70	50.35 49.65	15 23	25 34.85	p = .23 DP = -9.85 (-25.01, 6.19)
					·
					·
> 4					DP = -9.85 (-25.01, 6.19)
> 4 Burnout	70	49.65	23	34.85	DP = -9.85 (-25.01, 6.19) <i>p</i> <.001 DP = -54.46 (-69.98,
> 4 Burnout Profile 1*	70 14	49.65 10.85	23	34.85 78.57	DP = -9.85 (-25.01, 6.19) p <.001 DP = -54.46 (-69.98, -26.90)
> 4 Burnout Profile 1* Non-profile 1	70 14 112	49.65 10.85 89.15	23 11 27	34.85 78.57 24.11	DP = -9.85 (-25.01, 6.19) p <.001 DP = -54.46 (-69.98, -26.90)
> 4 Burnout Profile 1* Non-profile 1	70 14 112	49.65 10.85 89.15	23 11 27	34.85 78.57 24.11	DP = -9.85 (-25.01, 6.19) p <.001 DP = -54.46 (-69.98, -26.90)

\*Reported for descriptive purposes, based on the CESQT scale criteria, are the percentage of workers with critical levels of burnout (profile 1) and critical levels of both burnout and guilt (profile 2). \*\*Due to a low number, administrative roles were removed from the analysis. The difference of percentages is only applied to 2×2 chi-square tables.

Note: p = p-value; DP = difference of percentages; OR = odds ratio.

# 2.2. Instruments

To measure burnout, the questionnaire for the assessment of burnout syndrome (CESQT in Spanish, for short) (Gil-Monte, 2019) was used. The instrument consists of 20 items grouped into four dimensions: (1) enthusiasm for work, (2) mental exhaustion, (3) indolence, and (4) guilt. The reliability indices of these dimensions, calculated using the sample of this study, were the following: enthusiasm for work (5 items,  $\Omega = .92$ ), mental exhaustion (4 items,  $\Omega = .89$ ), indolence (6 items,  $\Omega = .78$ ), and guilt (5 items,  $\Omega = .83$ ). The set of 20 items is assessed using a Likert-type frequency scale, with five linguistic quantifiers (from 0 = "Never" to 4 = "Every" day or very frequently"), defining the last twelve months as the reference time frame. This instrument has been previously validated with samples from different professional sectors and in different countries. The reliability coefficients reported across the various studies indicated Cronbach's alpha values above .70 for each dimension, as well as in the CESQT total score (Gil-Monte, 2019). This also makes it possible to distinguish between two profiles in the development of this syndrome. Profile 1 (or total score) may be used to consider those who present critical levels of burnout, characterized by lower levels of enthusiasm for work, higher levels of mental exhaustion, and indolence, without considering the guilt dimension. Critical scores (or cases) of profile 1 are then those that exceed the 89<sup>th</sup> percentile calculated as  $\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i' + \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i + \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i}{2}$ . Profile 2 may be used to consider those with critical levels in the total score and critical levels of quilt  $(\sum_{i=x_1}^{x_i})$ . As outlined in Gil-Monte's manual (2019), the cut-off points used to define critical levels are derived from normative data, based on percentiles, with scores (or cases) above the 89th percentile considered critical.

On the other hand, for the assessment of the mental health of the participants, the Goldberg General Health Questionnaire (GHQ-12) was used, taking as a reference the validation study conducted in Spain by Sánchez-López and Dresch (2008), which reported a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of .76. The GHQ-12 is a self-administered screening questionnaire, which aims to detect psychological morbidity and psychiatric disorders (Goldberg et al., 1997) based on respondents' own assessments of their general well-being and certain emotional states. It also aims to measure certain intellectual and physiological functions, the planning and achievement of goals, and the management of adversities. This instrument is made up of 12 items, using a Likert scale response format with four linguistic quantifiers (from 0 = "Better than usual," or "Not at all," to 3 = "Much less than usual," or "Much more than usual.") The responses can then be transformed into a dichotomous score (0-0-1-1), called the GHQ score. In this investigation, a cut-off value of 4 was established, above which respondents were considered to have potential psychopathologies or psychiatric disorders according to criteria used in other studies in Spain (López-Castedo & Fernández, 2005; Rocha et al., 2011). The GHQ-12 reliability index for the scores obtained from the sample was  $\Omega = .91$ .

Finally, a series of items were added to collect information on socio-demographic variables, including gender (male/female) and age, and work-related variables, including role (e.g., psychologist, technician) and years of seniority in the role.

## 2.3. Procedure

A cross-sectional design was used, with a descriptive-relational level of inquiry. Before the data collection, a meeting was scheduled with the workers' committee and workers' representatives to explain the objectives of the study, disclose the questionnaire, and obtain approval. Once participation had been authorized, an informed consent document was drawn up and attached to the questionnaire, together with instructions for its completion.

Each worker received a link to the questionnaire through an email sent by the organization's management to their individual work email address. The workers received various notices spaced throughout the data collection period, encouraging them to complete the questionnaire and therefore increase the percentage of participation.

In conducting this research, the guidelines of the Code of Ethics of the International University of La Rioja were followed. In the instructions, the importance of responding truthfully, emphasizing that there were no right or wrong answers, was highlighted. Additionally, participants were assured that neither their participation nor their responses would influence their work dynamics, thereby aiming to pre-emptively alleviate any concerns regarding potential workplace repercussions. Throughout the process, anonymity and the confidentiality of respondents' personal data were guaranteed. Furthermore, the research was conducted in a manner that complied rigorously with the moral principles for research studies of autonomy, beneficence, justice and non-maleficence (Beauchamp & Childress, 2019).

# 2.4. Statistical analysis

The first results section of this research describes the prevalence (that is, the percentage of workers reporting to have experienced a burnout indicator a few times a month or more frequently) and frequency (that is, the number of times the burnout indicator was reported to have been experienced during the indicated time frame) of burnout, disaggregated by the dimensions of enthusiasm for work, exhaustion, indolence and guilt.

All response percentages were expressed as point/mean prevalences, along with their 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). The median frequency (MDF) was also calculated as a measure of central tendency. The normality of the data distribution was assessed through multiple methods, such as graphical visualizations (e. g., Q-Q Plots) and various normality tests (e. g., Kolmogorov-Smirnov test), and normality was not assumed in the data. Both the prevalence and frequency of burnout were analysed in terms of gender, age, work role (excluding administrative workers due to the low number of cases), and seniority. Regarding gender prevalence differences, a chi-squared test in 2×2 tables was used to assess the dichotomous data, and the difference of percentages (DP) was reported as an effect size, along with their 95% confidence intervals.

Frequency differences were analysed using the non-parametric Mann-Whitney U test, with a rank-biserial correlation (rbc; with > .10 as very small; .10 to .29 as small; .30 to .49 as moderate; > .50 as large) as the effect size for two independent groups (i.e. for the gender variable), and the Kruskal-Wallis test for multiple independent groups (i.e. for the work role variable), with the eta-squared value as the effect size ( $\epsilon^2$ ; with > .01 as very small; .01 to .05 as small; .06 to .13 as moderate; > .14 as large). Associations of burnout with age and seniority were assessed using Kendall's tau coefficient ( $\tau$ ; with > .10 as very small; .10 to .29 as small; .30 to .49 as moderate; > .50 as large). Effect sizes were interpreted following López-Martín and Ardura-Martínez (2023) classification. Psychological morbidity data (GHQ-12 scores) were examined in a similar manner. Frequencies of each indicator were reported as percentages along with their 95% confidence intervals. The percentage of workers reporting each indicator in terms of the bimodal scaling system (i.e., 0-0-1-1) was also calculated.

Bivariate tests were performed to analyse associations between the frequency of each indicator and gender, age, work role and seniority. Bivariate associations were used in the same terms as for burnout indicators. According to statistical criteria, and for practical reasons, the generalized linear modelling approach was taken to examine the effects of demographic factors (gender and age), work factors (work role and seniority) and burnout factors (frequency in reporting the dimensions of professional disenchantment, mental exhaustion, indolence, and guilt) on the number of GHQ-12 symptoms reported using the bimodal scoring. According to the outcome variable probability distribution, different count-based regression models were tested, including the Poisson regression, the zero-inflated Poisson/negative binomial regression, and the zero-truncated Poisson/negative binomial model. Model fit comparisons were made according to different goodness-of-fit criteria, such as smaller deviance, the Akaike information criterion (AIC) and the Bayesian

information criterion (BIC), on the maximum log-likelihood value, considering the overdispersion parameter.

The generalized negative binomial model fit the data the best was more parsimonious than the others and violated no assumptions in its application. For ease of interpretation, the coefficients are presented in terms of the adjusted odds ratio (OR) and as a percentage change, along with their confidence intervals (95% CI). It should be noted that the results were consistent between the different count-based regression models tested. Finally, a complementary binary logistic regression was also performed to identify worker characteristics predicting psychological morbidity (GHQ-12 scores < 4 vs.  $\geq$  4).

All the statistical analyses were performed using the software R (version R-4.2.2), and a value of p < .05 was considered significant.

# 3. Results

#### 3.1. Burnout prevalence and frequency

The percentage of workers with critical levels of burnout was 10.85% (95% CI [6.06, 17.54]), and the percentage of workers with critical levels of both burnout and guilt was 1.55% (95% CI [.19, 5.49]).

Table 2 shows the prevalence and frequencies of burnout indicators in detail. In the sample, 97.67% (95% CI [93.35, 99.52]) of respondents reported at least one enthusiasm for work indicator a few times a month or more frequently (the same time frame is assumed for all results on prevalence presented from here on). Enthusiasm for work was mainly reported as experienced "frequently (a few times a week)" (47.29%, 95% CI [38.44, 56.26]) or "very frequently (every day)" (38.76%, 95% CI [30.31, 47.73]). The prevalence of all individual indicators for the enthusiasm for work dimension was above 85%: from "feeling hopeful about work" (89.15%, 95% CI [82.61, 93.42]) to "thinking that work brings positive things" (95.35%, 95% CI [90.22, 97.85]), with a high frequency in responses (the median value for all items corresponds to "frequently or a few times a week" category).

In the sample, 91.47% (95% CI [85.26, 95.67]) reported some form of mental exhaustion, with frequencies mostly between "sometimes (a few times a month)" (47.29%, CI 95% [38.44, 56.26]) and "frequently" (a few times a week) (29.46%, CI 95% [21.76, 38.12]). The most prevalent and also more frequent individual mental exhaustion indicator was "feeling overwhelmed by work" (82.95%, CI 95% [75.53, 88.46]); indeed, 26.36% (CI 95% [19.52, 34.56]) of the workers reported feeling that way "frequently (a few times a week)". In particular, all indicators of exhaustion were above 70%, with the median frequency value corresponding to "sometimes or a few times a month".

The data indicated that 63.57% (95% CI [54.64, 71.86]) of workers reported some form of indolence (or negative attitudes of indifference and cynicism towards service users), with a median frequency in the "sometimes or a few times a month" category. The least prevalent and least frequent individual indolence indicators were the feeling of being treated with indifference (5.43%, 95% CI [2.65, 10.78]) and thinking that many service users were unbearable (13.18%, 95% CI [8.39, 20.09]). The most prevalent and also most frequent were not wanting to serve some service users (35.66%, 95% CI [27.92, 44.23]), believing that users' relatives were annoying (31.78%, 95% CI [24.37, 40.25]), and wanting to respond sarcastically to users (30.23%, 95% CI [22.97, 38.63]).

Guilt was the least prevalent and least frequent burnout dimension reported by workers, as reflected in individual indicators. The results showed that 27.91% (95% CI [20.37, 36.48]) of participants reported feelings of guilt for behaviours and attitudes developed at work. The highest rate for individual items regarding guilt was feeling guilty about some of the attitudes at work (14.73%, 95% CI [9.64, 21.86]), while the lowest corresponded to having regrets about some behaviours at work and thinking about apologizing to someone for their behaviour (9.30%, 95% CI [5.40, 15.56]).

TABLE 2. Prevalence and frequency of burnout.

	Never or rarely (a few times a year)	Sometimes, frequently, or very frequently	Never	Rarely (a few times a year)	Sometimes (several times a month)	Frequently (several times a week)	Very often (every day)	MDF
<b>CESQT</b> dimensions	p (95 % CI )	p (95 % CI )	p (95% CI)	p (95 % CI )	p (95% CI )	p (95% CI )	p (95 % CI )	
Enthusiasm for work*	2.33 (.48, 6.65)	97.67 (93.35, 99.52)	0 (0, 2.82)	2.33 (.48, 6.65)	11.63 (6.66, 18.45)	47.29 (38.44, 56.26)	38.76 (30.31, 47.73)	ო
Stimulating challenge	5.43 (2.65, 10.78)	94.57 (89.22, 97.35)	0 (0, 2.82)	5.43 (2.65, 10.78)	24.81 (18.15, 32.92)	49.61 (41.12, 58.13)	20.16 (14.14, 27.89)	с
Personal fulfilment	9.30 (5.40, 15.56)	90.70 (84.44, 94.60)	1.55 (.43, 5.48)	7.75 (4.26, 13.68)	23.26 (16.80, 31.25)	48.06 (39.62, 56.61)	19.38 (13.49, 27.05)	с
Positive contribution	4.65 (2.15, 9.78)	95.35 (90.22, 97.85)	0 (0, 2.82)	4.65 (2.15, 9.78)	18.60 (12.83, 26.19)	50.39 (41.87, 58.88)	26.36 (19.52, 34.56)	n
Gratifying	8.53 (4.83, 14.62)	91.47 (85.38, 95.17)	.78 (.14, 4.26)	7.75 (4.26, 13.68)	20.16 (14.14, 27.89)	49.61 (41.12, 58.13)	21.71 (15.47, 29.58)	с
Hopeful	10.85 (6.58, 17.39)	89.15 (82.61, 93.42)	0 (0, 2.82)	10.85 (6.58, 17.39)	24.03 (17.48, 32.09)	50.39 (41.87, 58.88)	14.73 (9.64, 21.86)	n
Mental exhaustion*	8.53 (4.33, 14.74)	91.47 (85.26, 95.67)	.78 (.02, 4.24)	7.75 (3.78, 13.79)	47.29 (38.44, 56.26)	29.46 (21.76, 38.12)	14.73 (9.11, 22.04)	7
Feeling swamped at work	24.03 (17.48, 32.09)	75.97 (67.91, 82.52)	3.10 (1.21, 7.70)	20.93 (14.80, 28.74)	42.64 (34.44, 51.26)	24.81 (18.15, 32.92)	8.53 (4.83, 14.62)	2
Feeling overwhelmed at work	17.05 (11.54, 24.47)	82.95 (75.53, 88.46)	2.33 (.79, 6.61)	14.73 (9.64, 21.86)	48.06 (39.62, 56.61)	26.36 (19.52, 34.56)	8.53 (4.83, 14.62)	2
Physical exhaustion	22.48 (16.13, 30.42)	77.52 (69.58, 83,87)	3.88 (1.67, 8.75)	18.60 (12.83, 26.19)	51.94 (43.39, 60.38)	17.83 (12.18, 25.33)	7.75 (4.26, 13.68)	7
Emotional exhaustion	27.91 (20.89, 36.20)	72.09 (63.80, 79.11)	3.10 (1.21, 7.70)	24.81 (18.15, 32.92)	45.74 (37.39, 54.33)	17.05 (11.54, 24.47)	9.30 (5.40, 15.56)	2

Indolence*	36.43 (28.14, 45.36)	63.57 (54.64, 71.86)	4.65 (1.73, 9.85)	31.78 (23.87, 40.56)	48.84 (39.94, 57.79)	10.85 (6.06, 17.54)	3.88 (1.27, 8.81)	2
No attention	64.34 (55.77, 72.08)	35.66 (27.92, 44.23)	14.73 (9.64, 21.86)	49.61 (41.12, 58.13)	31.78 (24.37, 40.25)	3.10 (1.21, 7.70)	.78 (.14, 4.26)	-
Unbearable users	86.82 (79.91, 91.61)	13.18 (8.39, 20.09)	31.01 (23.67, 39.44)	55.81 (47.20, 64.09)	10.85 (6.58, 17.39)	2.33 (.79, 6.61)		-
Annoying relatives	68.22 (59.75, 75.63)	31.78 (24.37, 40.25)	19.38 (13.49, 27.05)	48.84 (40.37, 57.37)	25.58 (18.83, 33.74)	6.20 (3.18, 11.76)		-
Indifference	94.57 (89.22, 97.35)	5.43 (2.65, 10.78)	65.89 (57.36, 73.51)	28.68 (21.58, 37.01)	4.65 (2.15, 9.78)	.78 (.14, 4.26)		0
Sarcasm	69.77 (61.37, 77.03)	30.23 (22.97, 38.63)	37.21 (29.35, 45.81)	32.56 (25.08, 41.05)	24.81 (18.15, 32.92)	2.33 (.79, 6.61)	3.10 (1.21, 7.70)	-
Label or categorize	75.19 (67.08, 81.85)	24.81 (18.15, 32.92)	23.26 (16.80, 31.25)	51.94 (43.39, 60.38)	20.16 (14.14, 27.89)	4.65 (2.15, 9.78)		-
Guilt*	72.09 (63.52, 79.63)	27.91 (20.37, 36.48)	6.20 (2.72, 11.85)	65.89 (57.03, 74.01)	22.48 (15.60, 30.66)	4.65 (1.73, 9.85)	.78 (.14, 4.26)	-
Treatment of users	88.37 (81.70, 92.83)	11.63 (7.17, 18.30)	30.23 (22.97, 38.63)	58.14 (49.51, 66.30)	8.53 (4.83, 14.62)	3.10 (1.21, 7.70)		-
Guilt about attitude	85.27 (78.14, 90.36)	14.73 (9.64, 21.86)	21.71 (15.47, 29.58)	63.57 (54.98, 71.37)	12.40 (7.78, 19.20)	1.55 (.43, 5.48)	.78 (.14, 4.26)	-
Remorse	90.70 (84.44, 94.60)	9.30 (5.40, 15.56)	34.88 (27.20, 43.44)	55.81 (47.20, 64.09)	9.30 (5.40, 15.56)			-
Apologize for conduct	90.70 (84.44, 94.60)	9.30 (5.40, 15.56)	25.58 (18.83, 33.74)	65.12 (56.56, 72.80)	9.30 (5.40, 15.56)			<del></del>
Guilt for something said	88.37 (81.70, 92.83)	11.63 (7.17, 18.30)	20.93 (14.80, 28.74)	67.44 (58.95, 74.92)	10.08 (5.98, 16.48)	1.55 (.43, 5.48)		-
*The overall prevalence of each burnout dimension was computed using the maximum value of the respondent in each of the indicators constituting the dimension. Note: <i>p</i> (95% CI) = observed percentage and 95% confidence interval. In order to assess the prevalence of burnout, responses were dichotomized as "0 = Never" or "1 = Rarely (a few times a year)" and "2 = Sometimes (a few times a month)" up to "4 = Very frequently (every day)".	i burnout dimensic ercentage and 95 <sup>c</sup> 1"2 = Sometimes (a	on was computed u % confidence inter a few times a montl	using the maximu val. In order to ass h)" up to "4 = Very	m value of the resp ess the prevalence frequently (every o	bondent in each of th e of burnout, respons day)".	le indicators constit es were dichotomi	tuting the dimen ized as "0 = Neve	sion. +" or "1 =

## 3.2. Burnout associations with gender, age, work role, and seniority

As shown in Table 3, there were similar rates of burnout in male and female workers. However, there were significant gender differences regarding mental exhaustion as a dimension, and regarding some of their individual items. Overall, women reported higher rates of mental exhaustion (94.97% for women vs. 81.82% for men) (the difference of percentages, DP, as the percentage of women minus the percentage of men, = 12.97, 95% CI [1.45, 29.45], p < .05), of feeling overwhelmed (88.54% for women vs. 66.67% for men) (DP = 21.88, 95% CI [6.16, 39.63], p < .01), and of emotional exhaustion (77.08% for women vs. 57.58% for men) (DP = 19.51, 95% CI [1.67, 37.78], p < .05). Regarding burnout frequency, it was women who also felt mental exhaustion more frequently (p = .03, rbc = .2358), in addition to a feeling of being swamped (p = .05, rbc = .2178) and overwhelmed (p = .01, rbc = .2746) at work.

No statistically significant differences were found regarding the dimensions of enthusiasm for work, indolence, or guilt, nor regarding any of their individual items. The data also indicates that age was inversely related to enthusiasm for work as a dimension ( $\tau = -.23$ , p < .01), as well as to the item referring to seeing work as a source of personal fulfilment ( $\tau = -.19$ , p < .05). The rest of the associations did not attain statistical significance. Lastly, role seniority showed inverse associations with the enthusiasm for work dimension ( $\tau = -.25$ , p < .01), and with all of its indicators (from  $\tau = -.17$  to -.21, p < .05), except for considering work as a stimulating challenge ( $\tau = -16$ , p > .05).

The results also showed that there was a significant direct relationship between seniority and both the emotional exhaustion dimension ( $\tau = .24$ , p < .01) and all of its individual indicators (from  $\tau = .18$  to .23, p < .05). No other significant associations were found with regard to seniority.

#### 3.3. GHQ-12 scores and associations with gender, age, work role and seniority

Table 4 shows GHQ-12 frequency responses and bimodal scoring, as well as bivariate associations with gender, age, work role, and seniority.

According to the GHQ-12 scores, 30.16% (95% CI [22.31, 38.97]) of the sample had a total score of 4 or higher, indicating a high risk of psychological morbidity.

According to the bimodal scoring, feeling constantly overwhelmed and tense was the most prevalent individual indicator (39.68 %, 95 % CI [31.08, 48.8]), followed by the feeling that worries had caused a lot of sleep loss (34.13 %, 95 % CI [25.92, 41.1]).

Bivariate analysis revealed that there were no significant associations between the overall GHQ-12 score, gender, age, work role, and seniority (p >.05 in all comparisons) (Table 1). However, the individual indicator referring to feeling able to make decisions was significantly more frequently reported by women (p = .04, rbc = .1906), and showed a positive statistically significant correlation with age ( $\tau$  = .19, p <.05). Age was also directly related to the frequency of feeling happy considering everything ( $\tau$  = .19, p <.05).

Differences according to work role only emerged in the indicator regarding the feeling of not being able to overcome one's difficulties (p = .40,  $\varepsilon^2 = .0527$ ). In particular, differences were seen between technicians and psychologists, with the latter reporting the feeling more frequently (p = .02, rbc = .3022).

Lastly, the frequency of the feeling that one is playing a helpful role in life and the feeling of being constantly overwhelmed and tense were positively correlated with seniority ( $\tau = .18$  and .20, respectively).

TABLE 3. Bivariate associations between burnout and gender, age, work role, and seniority.

n the role Seniority ..25\*\*\* 24\*\*\* 23\*\*\* -.19\*\* -.18\*\* -.21\*\* -.18\*\* -16 19\*\* 18\*\* 18\*\* Ч Effect 0062 0083 0163 0276 0229 0084 0262 0437 0128 size .0217 0261 ~5 *p*-value 80 30 59 20 26 00 0 45 <u>00</u> 24 <u>6</u> Work role 32.65 54.65 10.35 20.32 15.99 28.64 3.45 10.47 32.77 2.72 78  $\chi^{2}$ .23\*\*\* Age -.19\*\* <u>.1</u>3 4.-80 02 5.-1 03 8 ÷ 6 Ч Effect size 2358 2746 2045 1386 .2178 1600 1427 .0271 1323 1364 .1730 rbc of women Frequency vs. Men *p*-value 80 03\* 05\* 01\* 00 20 4 <u>ല</u> 3 5 5 0095 (-4.82, 13.33) -6.44 (-15.64, 8.07) 21.88 (6.16, 39.63)\*\*\* 14.58 (-1.68, 32.86) 3.31 (-11.99, 10.92) 12.97 (1.45, 29.45)\*\* 12.50 (-3.89, 30.91) -4.36 (-13.22, 9.97) -2.18 (-9.06, 10.46) 19.51 (1.67, 37.78)\*\* 85 (-6.91, 14.72) percentages Difference of Effect size (95% CI) 93.94 93.94 96.97 93.94 93.94 66.67 Men 96.97 81.82 66.67 66.67 57.58 % Women 94.79 94.79 90.63 87.50 81.25 77.08 97.92 94.97 79.17 54 58 % 89.1 88. Feeling swamped at work Feeling overwhelmed at Stimulating challenge Emotional exhaustion Positive contribution Physical exhaustion Enthusiasm for work Personal fulfilment **CESQT** dimensions Mental exhaustion Gratifying Hopeful work

Indolence	62.50	66.67	-4.17 (-21.03, 15.13)	.23	.1282	÷.	2.38	.30	.0191	90.
No attention	37.50	30.30	7.20 (-12.08, 23.53)	.56	.0578	01	17.27	.42	.0138	90.
Unbearable users	11.46	18.18	-6.72 (-23.67, 5.69)	.33	.0669	.05	12.71	.53	.0102	04
Annoying relatives	31.25	33.33	-2.08 (-21.10, 14.69)	.85	.0189	.04	.78	.68	.0062	.03
Indifference	5.21	6.06	85 (-14.72, 6.91)	.83	.0101	03	14.62	.48	.0117	.04
Sarcasm	27.08	39.39	-12.31 (-30.98, 5.28)	.12	.1452	03	.52	12:	.0042	00
Label or categorize	21.88	33.33	-11.46 (-29.94, 4.98)	.13	.1342	04	.50	.78	.0040	06
Guilt	27.08	30.30	-3.22 (-21.99, 12.91)	.71	.0344	08	3.89	41.	.0311	04
Treatment of users	11.46	12.12	66 (-16.65, 10.10)	.87	.0110	-00	27.11	.26	.0217	60
Guilt about attitude	13.54	18.18	-4.64 (-21.74, 8)	.5 <u>1</u>	.0473	06	14.43	.49	.0115	04
Remorse	7.29	15.15	-7.86 (-24.06, 3.15)	.18	.0786	. <del>.</del> 13	24.67	.29	.0197	13
Apologize for conduct	7.29	15.15	-7.86 (-24.06, 3.15)	.18	.0786	. <del>.</del> 13	.50	.78	.0040	90
Guilt for something said	10.42	15.15	-4.73 (-21.18, 6.74)	.50	.0442	05	18.67	30	.0149	08
*///man ranort it mora fraculantlu: **n <		ОБ: *** n < 01								

\*Women report it more frequently; \*\*p < .05; \*\*\*p < .01.

Note: Shapiro-Wilk test for all items (p < 001); 95% Cl = 95% confidence interval;  $\varepsilon^2$  = Eta squared; rbc = rank-biserial correlation effect size for Mann-Whitney's U test;  $\tau =$  Kendall's  $\tau$  coefficient;  $\chi^2$  Kruskal-Wallis' test; technicians (>) vs. psychologists, and also technicians (>) vs. coordinators.

scores.
Q-12
GHO
ABLE 4.

	Not at all	Same as usual	More than usual	Much more than usual	GHQ-12 (bimodal sc.)	Men vs. women	Age	Work role	Seniority
	p (95 % Cl)	p (95 % CI)	p (95 % CI)	p (95% CI)	p (95 % CI)	p-val (rbc)	4	$p$ -val ( $\varepsilon^2$ )	Ч
Concerns about loss of sleep	28.57 (20.88, 37.30)	37.30 (28.85, 46.36)	28.57 (20.88, 37.30)	5.56 (2.26, 11.11)	34.13 (25.92, 41.1)	.50 (.0743)	.05	.79 (.0040)	.12
Constantly overwhelmed and tense	13.49 (8.06, 20.72)	46.83 (37.88, 55.92)	30.16 (22.31, 38.97)	9.52 (5.02, 16.05)	39.68 (31.08, 48.8)	.49 (.0753)	.04	.87 (.0024)	.20*
Can't overcome one's difficulties	39.68 (21.08, 48.78)	42.06 (33.33, 51.18)	14.29 (8.69, 21.64)	3.97 (1.30, 9.02)	18.26 (11.94, 26.1)	.220 (.1339)	51.	.04*** (.0527)	01.
	More (or better) than usual	Same as usual	Less than usual	Much less than usual					
Playing a useful role in life	13.49 (8.06, 20.72)	71.43 (62.70, 79.12)	12.70 (7.44, 19.80)	2.38 (.49, 6.80)	15.08 (9.33, 22.5)	.58 (.0521)	7 <del>1</del> .	.10 (.0371)	.18*
Enjoying day-to- day activities	3.97 (1.30, 9.02)	68.25 (59.37, 76.26)	23.81 (16.68, 32.21)	3.97 (1.30, 9.02)	27.78 (20.17, 36.5)	.27 (.1059)	6 <u>.</u>	.86 (.0024)	.15
Can concentrate well on what one does	7:14 (3:33, 13:13)	54.76 (45.65, 63.64)	33.33 (25.19, 42.28)	4.76 (1.77, 10.08)	38.09 (29.59, 47.2)	.26 (.1183)	.07	.59 (.0088)	.16
	More than usual	Same as usual	Less than usual	Much less than usual					
---	--	--	--	--	---------------------------------------	--------------------------------	--------------------------	-----------------------------	-----------------
Sentirse capaz de tomar decisiones	11.90 (6.82, 18.87)	71.43 (62.70, 79.12)	14.29 (8.69, 21.64)	2.38 (.49, 6.80)	16.67 (10.62, 24.3)	.04** (.1906)	* <u>6</u> [-	.21 (.0260)	41.
Able to deal with one's problems	8.73 (4.44, 15.08)	76.19 (67.79, 83.32)	11.90 (6.82, 18.87)	3.17 (.87, 7.93)	15.07 (9.33, 22.5)	.91 (.0098)	<u>15</u>	.31 (.0194)	.08
Feeling happy considering everything	7.94 (3.87, 14.11)	73.81 (65.23, 81.24)	17.46 (11.28, 25.23)	.79 (.02, 4.34)	18.25 (11.94, 26.1)	.59 (.0492)	*6!.	.34 (.0178)	.10
			M	dour dour M					
	Not at all	No more than usual	More than usual	Mucn more than usual					
Felt unhappy and depressed	37.30 (28.85, 46.36)	39.68 (21.08, 48.78)	19.84 (13.27, 27.88)	3.17 (.87, 7.93)	23.01 (15.99, 31.4)	.37 (.1000)	60.	.60 (.0085)	.12
Lost confidence in oneself	51.59 (42.52, 60.58)	33.33 (25.19, 42.28)	12.70 (7.44, 19.80)	2.38 (.49, 6.80)	15.08 (9.33, 22.5)	.18 (.1430)	00.	.24 (.0235)	-:11
Feeling of worthlessness	81.75 (73.88, 88.06)	12.70 (7.44, 19.80)	4.76 (1.77, 10.08)	.79 (.02, 4.34)	5.55 (2.26, 11.1)	.93 (.0008)	01.	.78 (.0040)	80.
*p <.05; **Women report more frequently than men feeling more capable of making decisions. *** <sub>2</sub> <sup>2</sup> Kruskal-Wallis test; technicians (>) vs. psychologists, and also technicians (>) vs. psychologists, and also	oort more frequently or ordinators.	than men feeling	more capable of	' making decision	s. ***χ² Kruskal-W	allis test; tech	nicians (>	) vs. psycholog	gists, and also
Note: $p$ (95% Cl) = observed percentage and 95% confidence interval; $\varepsilon^2$ = eta squared; rbc = rank-biserial correlation effect size for Mann-Whitney's U test; $\tau$ = Kendall's $\tau$ coefficient. There are no differences in the percentage of women vs. men reporting each symptom (based on the bimodal scoring).	bserved percentage ent. There are no diff	le and 95% confidence interval; $z^2$ = eta squared; rbc = rank-biserial correlation effect size for Mann- fferences in the percentage of women vs. men reporting each symptom (based on the bimodal scoring)	lence interval; $\epsilon^2$ rcentage of wom	<ul> <li>eta squared; rk</li> <li>en vs. men report</li> </ul>	oc = rank-biserial ing each sympto	correlation e m (based on t	offect size the bimod	for Mann-Wh al scoring).	itney's U test;

#### 3.4. Work and burnout predictors of psychological morbidity

Table 5 indicates the results of the negative binomial regression model predicting the GHQ-12 number of symptoms of psychological morbidity. The data reveals a significant global adjustment ( $\chi^2(8) = 61.31$ ;  $\rho < .001$ ), with an AIC of 480.12, and a BIC of 513.06.

The results show that enthusiasm for work and mental exhaustion were associated with psychological morbidity symptoms (p = .02 and <.001, respectively). In particular, enthusiasm for work was inversely associated: workers who reported more frequent enthusiasm for work reduced the probability of psychological morbidity symptoms (OR: .67, 95 % CI [.47, .94]).

Mental exhaustion was the strongest predictor with the largest effect in the model, revealing a direct relationship between feeling mental exhaustion and an increased likelihood of developing symptoms of psychological morbidity (OR: 2.41, 95% CI [1.77, 3.29]). Work role, seniority, indolence and guilt did not predict psychological morbidity symptoms (p > .05). Table 5 also shows the results of a complementary binary regression model predicting psychological morbidity (GHQ-12 scores with  $\ge 4$  vs. < 4, following bimodal score criteria for individual indicators). Consistent with the latter model, enthusiasm for work (OR: .46, 95% CI [.22, .99], p = .05) and mental exhaustion (OR: 4.71, 95% CI [2.23, 9.95], p < .001) independently predicted psychological morbidity, while frequent mental exhaustion feelings were identified as most predictive factor of psychological morbidity, and frequent enthusiasm for work was shown to be protective against it.

	B (SE)	p value	OR a	dj [95	% CI]	(OR ad	j -1) × 100 [9	95 % CI]	Goodness-of-fit statistics
Work role	.19 (.35) 323 (.45)	.59 .47	1.21 .72	.61 .30	2.38 1.74	20.50% -27.60%	-39% -70%	137.90% 74.40%	Negative binomial regression predicting number of GHQ- 12 symptoms based on the bimodal scoring.% of included cases = 87.2% $\chi^{2***}$ ; R-squared = .3798
Seniority in the role	.02 (.02)	.46	1.02	.97	1.07	1.80%	-2.90%	6.60%	Deviance = 105.09
Enthusiasm for work	40 (.18)	.02	.67	.47	.94	-33.30%	-52.70%	-5.70%	AIC = 480.12
Mental exhaustion	.88 (.16)	< .001	2.41	1.77	3.29	141.10%	76.60%	229.10%	BIC = 513.06
Indolence	.23 (.17)	.19	1.25	.89	1.76	25.20%	-10.80%	75.60%	Residual DP = 113

TABLE 5. Binomial and binary logistic negative regression analysis on the GHQ-12 scores.

Guilt	.15 (.18)	.41	1.16	.82	1.64	15.70%	-18.30%	63.80%	Chi-squared/DP = .96
Work role	23 (.71) .24 (.75)	.75 .75	.80 1.27	.20 .29	3.18 5.52	-20.30% 26.60%	-80% -70.90%	217.70% 451.70%	Binary logistic regression predicting psychological morbidity based on a GHQ-12 cut- off > 4 following bimodal scoring. % of included cases = $87.2\%$ $\chi^{2***}$ ; R-squared = .3490
Seniority in the role	.04 (.05)	.36	1.04	.95	1.15	4.40%	-4.90%	14.70%	Deviance = 97.94
Enthusiasm for work	77 (.39)	.05	.46	.22	.99	-53.80%	-78.50%	-0.80%	AIC = 117.94
Mental exhaustion	1.55 (.38)	< .001	4.71	2.23	9.95	371%	123%	894.70%	BIC = 146.07
Indolence	.36 (.36)	.31	1.44	.71	2.90	43.80%	-28.60%	189.50%	Residual DP = 113
Guilt	.73 (.44)	.10	2.08	.88	4.91	107.50%	-12.20%	390.60%	Chi-squared/DP = 1.06

Note: adjusted odds ratio (OR adj); 95% confidence intervals (95% CI); p values (p); AIC = Akiake information criterion; BIC = Bayesian information criterion. (OR adj - 1) × 100 indicates the effect of covariables on the GHQ12 scores expressed as a percentage change. The formula (OR adj -1) × 100 [95% CI] provided the percentage change in the GHQ-12 scores for each unit increase in the predictor variable.  $\chi^2$  = chi-square value; SE = standard error; \*\*\*p <.001. Effect of predictors were corrected by gender and age.

### 4. Discussion and conclusions

The results of this study indicated a high prevalence of burnout (10.85% at critical levels) among the professionals engaged in educational and social inclusion activities targeting vulnerable populations within the third sector of social action, which is consistent with the results obtained in similar previous studies (Caravaca-Sánchez et al., 2019; Romero-Martín et al., 2020; Tartakovsky & Walsh, 2016; Tu et al., 2022). In addition, frequency data were provided, making it possible to analyse the periodicity with which respondents experienced the symptoms and dimensions of burnout, an aspect that has to date seen very little research. In particular, knowing both the prevalence and frequency with which certain dimensions of burnout are experienced allows us to evaluate the real magnitude of a complex phenomenon over a specific time frame, and, in turn, to identify its symptoms. Finally, this study highlighted the existence of a series of socio-demographic and work-related variables that influence the different dimensions of the syndrome, suggesting that several of them can be considered predictors of psychological morbidity.

On the one hand, the descriptive results of this study suggest that mental exhaustion is characterized by a high prevalence and frequency, in line with previous research (Caravaca-Sánchez et al., 2019; Gómez et al., 2019; Sánchez-Moreno et al., 2014; Verde-Diego et al., 2021). Indeed, it is notable that 83% of respondents indicated that they had felt overwhelmed several times a month, or even more frequently, during the last year. These results could be due to the influence of various psychosocial risk factors common to this sector, similar to those existing in the health sector, such as high work demands, conflicts with users or patients, excessive

working hours, excessive bureaucracy, oversubscribed services, and job instability (González-Rodríguez et al., 2020; Lizano & Mor-Barak, 2012).

On the other hand, the findings of this study suggest that enthusiasm for work also has a high prevalence, manifesting itself frequently (several times a week) or very frequently (every day), which coincides with the findings of the study by De Ia Torre & Jenaro (2019). In turn, this study found that the prevalence and frequency of all items of this dimension are high, evidencing a perception on the part of educational workers of the positive aspects of their work (goals, challenges) and of the gratifying feelings and personal fulfilment that their work brings. A possible explanation is that the respondents in this study were relatively young (median age 39), and therefore at a stage in their professional careers in which they maintain high professional aspirations to achieve the objectives that motivate their work (Morilla-Luchena et al., 2019; Navarro et al., 2018).

Both results, high enthusiasm for work and high mental exhaustion, though apparently contradictory, suggest a vocational side to these workers, materializing in the form of greater job satisfaction, and likely to act as a protective factor against the possible negative effects of burnout and emotional exhaustion that these workers develop in their work of caring for and helping the most vulnerable people in society (Caravaca-Sánchez et al., 2019; Maddock, 2024; Martínez-López et al., 2021). At the same time, the indolence dimension is characterized by high prevalence and low frequency, while the guilt dimension is characterized by low prevalence and low frequency, also in line with previous studies in this field (Gil-Monte, 2015; Munsuri, 2018).

The inferential analyses carried out in a disaggregated way highlight the relationship between different socio-demographic and work-related variables and the different dimensions of burnout. For example, regarding seniority, despite the fact that there are previous studies that have indicated that as professional experience increases, psychological discomfort decreases (Gómez et al., 2019; Tartakovsky, 2016), our results suggest that as seniority increases, the frequency of feeling enthusiasm for work decreases, increasing the likelihood of psychological deterioration. In this regard, in line with our results, Lizano and Mor-Barak (2012), in one of the few longitudinal studies carried out in this professional field, indicate that mental exhaustion tends to increase with the passage of time. A possible explanation for this is that, with greater role seniority, commitment, energy and dedication decrease, as has already been suggested by other studies (Budayová et al., 2023; Morilla-Luchena et al., 2019). Conversely, and in line with previous research (De la Fuente & Sánchez-Moreno, 2011; Romero-Martín et al., 2020; Sánchez-Moreno et al., 2014), it can be hypothesized that despite the knowledge that comes from experience, continuous and prolonged contact with service users' problems can lead, over time, to an emotional overload, which increases feelings of anguish and exhaustion over the years of professional practice. The results once again suggest the vulnerability of people who work in this socioeducational sector, who are highly exposed to contact with other people's feelings of pain and crisis (De la Fuente & Sánchez-Moreno, 2011).

Regarding gender, significant differences were seen, though only in the dimension of mental exhaustion. Specifically, women report higher rates of prevalence and frequency, both globally and in two of the items related to the presence of feelings of being overwhelmed and swamped at work. In this regard, Frieiro et al. (2021) have suggested that women suffer greater emotional exhaustion in relation to the mental overload they tend to suffer in caring for others. A potential explanation for the above is the so-called *double presence phenomenon*, which constitutes an important psychosocial risk factor for women. Indeed, though the involvement of men in family and household chores tends to now be higher than in previous decades, women continue to be more responsible for caring for dependent family members, such as children and elderly and disabled relatives, and therefore bearing a greater, double work and family burden (García, et al., 2012; Higgins et al., 2010).

However, in line with the study by Meredith et al. (2021), the existence of significant age or work role differences in burnout dimensions was not found, with the exception of enthusiasm for work, which dropped off with the increasing age of respondents. These results agree with

what was mentioned above: that younger workers often have high expectations and levels of motivation at the beginning of their professional careers, and that these tend to decrease over time.

Regarding the mental health of this study's respondents, a third of the sample (30.16%) presented potential symptoms of psychological morbidity, reporting high levels of general malaise in the form of anxiety, insomnia and the perception of being constantly in tension (Maddock, 2024). Concordantly, previous research, such as that of Kim and Kao (2011), has revealed a direct relationship between burnout and psychological distress among social intervention workers, with the incidence of mental disorders being higher in this group than in others. Regarding risk factors, authors have pointed to excessive bureaucracy, blurred boundaries between the family and professional sphere, and the over-subscription of services, in addition to high work demands and scarce resources (De la Fuente & Sánchez-Moreno, 2011; Lizano & Mor-Barak, 2012).

The regression analyses carried out in the study suggested two statistically significant predictors of psychological morbidity: enthusiasm for work, negatively correlated; and mental exhaustion, positively correlated. Regarding enthusiasm for work, we suggest that, in addition to boosting job satisfaction, it acts as a protective and cushioning factor, underlining the need to help these professionals to improve their psychological capital and resources, and proactive behaviours and skills in managing adverse situations and coping with stress (Avey et al., 2010; Gandía-Carbonell et al., 2022).

Regarding mental exhaustion, numerous studies have evidenced its predictive capacity for psychological morbidity (e.g. Chen et al., 2022; Huang et al., 2011; Maddock, 2024). This directs our attention to the influence of the organizational characteristics of the third sector of social action, and to various psychosocial risk factors, such as work overload, conflicts with users, excessive working hours and job instability (De la Fuente & Sánchez-Moreno, 2011), which may increase the mental exhaustion suffered by professionals in the sector, particularly those involved in educational and inclusion practices. For this reason, to mitigate the risk of psychological morbidity, psychosocial assessment programmes are needed to evaluate the unfavourable psychosocial dimensions in third-sector organizations.

One of the implications of this study for educational practices and policies is related to one of the issues highlighted in various educational reports (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development [OECD], 2019; United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2023). In particular, these reports highlight that people working in education who experience a high level of stress at work are more likely to quit their profession in the next five years. In this sense, it is considered essential to reduce the level of burnout to which professionals in this educational field are exposed, while working on their motivation and professional development.

On the other hand, and in line with the different reports prepared by the OECD (2018), the European Strategic Framework on Health and Safety at Work 2021-2027 and the Spanish Strategy for Safety and Health at Work 2023-2027, in which highlight the need to strengthen the protection of workers in situations of greater risk or vulnerability, those studies warrant the need to undertake future research focused on the study, development and implementation of organizational well-being and healthy practices for structuring and managing work processes. Such work should not only focus on dysfunctional aspects, but also attempt to improve the motivation, health and well-being of workers, maximizing together the development of the organization and its employees (Salanova et al., 2016) and improving the attention and educational service they provide to their users. As Gandía-Carbonell et al. (2022) have pointed out, the teaching of socio-emotional skills contributes to improving both the well-being of professionals and the improvement of work quality within organizations.

This study's limitations include its cross-sectional and descriptive nature, which prevents longitudinal relations to be confirmed among the studied variables. Longitudinal studies would allow further examination of the temporal sequence of interrelationships, such as between burnout and psychological morbidity. This study used a convenience sample, allowing us

to obtain a first approximation of burnout in organizations of the third sector of social action. However, given its non-probabilistic nature, the estimates of prevalence and correlates must be interpreted with caution, without trying to generalize them at the population level, or to other professional sectors or contexts. Future research should use probabilistic sampling for the selection of heterogeneous samples, which would guarantee greater coverage across social services (e.g., immigration, families, minors, functional diversity) and professional profiles (e.g., educators, social workers). The sample size of this study, the socio-demographic and work-related variables and the burnout characteristics evaluated also limited the possibility of carrying out additional analyses. Obtaining responses through self-administered instruments should also be recognized as a limitation, and may be subject to social desirability biases, leading to the under-reporting or over-reporting of true prevalence rates.

Finally, as future directions for research in this field, we propose a differential approach to the prevention and management of burnout based on gender and studies to address the predictive capacity of different socio-demographic, work-related and psychological capital variables for burnout, which may potentially help to understand its emergence and evolution with greater precision and depth in professionals working in the third sector of social action engaged in educational and inclusion activities.

## **Authors' contributions**

**Cristian Mollà-Esparza:** Conceptualization; Investigation; Methodology; Data curation; Formal analysis; Writing (original draft).

**Eva González-Menéndez:** Conceptualization; Investigation; Methodology; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**Marialuz-Arantzazu García-González:** Conceptualization; Investigation; Resources; Writing (original draft).

**Fermín Torrano:** Conceptualization; Investigation; Methodology; Formal analysis; Supervision; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

## Artificial Intelligence (AI) Policy

The authors do not claim to have made use of artificial intelligence (AI) in the preparation of their articles.

## Funding

This work was supported by the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities (grant number PID2022-141403NB-I00 funded by MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033/FEDER, UE), and by the Government of Valencia, Spain (grant number CIGE/2023/53), in which the first author participated.

### References

- Alsalhe, T. A., Chalghaf, N., Guelmami, N., Azaiez, F., & Bragazzi, N. L. (2021). Occupational burnout prevalence and its determinants among physical education teachers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 15, 553230. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnhum.2021.553230
- Avey, J. B., Luthans, F., Smith, R. M., & Palmer, N. F. (2010). Impact of positive psychological capital on employee well-being over time. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 15(1), 17-28. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0016998

- Beauchamp, T. L., & Childress, J. F. (2019). *Principles of biomedical ethics*. Oxford University Press.
- Berjot, S., Altintas, E., Grebot, E., & Lesage, F. X. (2017). Burnout risk profiles among French psychologists. *Burnout Research*, *7*, 10-20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.burn.2017.10.001
- Budayová, Z., Ludvigh Cintulová, L., & Mrosková, L. (2023). Analysis of risk of burn out at workers in the field of social services and health care. *Journal of Education Culture and Society*, *14*(1), 365-380. https://doi.org/10.15503/jecs2023.1.365.380
- Caravaca-Sánchez, F., Barrera-Algarín, E., Pastor-Seller, E., & Sarasola-Sánchez-Serrano, J. L. (2019). Prevalencia y factores de riesgo asociados al Yesndrome de Burnout entre los profesionales del trabajo social en servicios sociales municipales de España [Prevalence and risk factors associated with burnout syndrome among social work professionals in municipal social services in Spain]. *Trabajo Social Global Global Social Work*, *9*(17), 89-109. https://doi.org/10.30827/tsg-gsw.v9i17.8284
- Chen, C. C., Lan, Y. L., Chiou, S. L., & Lin, Y. C. (2022). The effect of emotional labor on the physical and mental health of health professionals: Emotional exhaustion has a mediating effect. *Healthcare*, *11*(1), 104. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare11010104
- De la Fuente, I. N., & Sánchez-Moreno, E. (2011). Trabajo social, Yesndrome de estar quemado por el trabajo y malestar pYesquico: un estudio empírico en una muestra de trabajadores sociales de la Comunidad de Madrid [Social work, burnout syndrome and mental distress: an empirical study in a sample of social workers from the Community of Madrid]. *Portularia*, *12*, 121-130.
- De la Torre, J., & Jenaro, C. (2019). El impacto del estrés laboral en los trabajadores de los puntos de encuentro familiar en España [The impact of work-related stress on workers at family meeting points in Spain]. *Revista Argentina de Clínica Psicológica*, *28(4)*, *452-460*. https://doi.org.10.24205/03276716.2019.1094
- Drüge, M., Schladitz, S., Wirtz, M. A., & Schleider, K. (2021). Psychosocial burden and strains of pedagogues-using the job demands-resources theory to predict burnout, job satisfaction, general state of health, and life satisfaction. International *Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(15), 7921. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18157921
- El Ghaziri, M., Dugan, A. G., Zhang, Y., Gore, R., & Castro, M. E. (2019). Sex and gender role differences in occupational exposures and work outcomes among registered nurses in correctional settings. *Annals of Work Exposures and Health*, *63*(5), 568-582. https://doi.org/10.1093/annweh/wxz018
- Frieiro, P., Verde-Diego, C., Arias, T. F., & González-Rodríguez, R. (2021). Burnout in health social work: An international systematic review (2000-2020). *European Journal of Social Work*, 24(6), 1051-1065. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691457.2020.1870215
- Gajra, A., Bapat, B., Jeune-Smith, Y., Nabhan, C., Klink, A. J., Liassou, D., Mehta, S., & Feinberg, B . (2020). Frequency and causes of burnout in US community oncologists in the era of electronic health records. *JCO Oncology Practice*, *16*(4), e357-e365. https://doi.org/10.1200/JOP.19.00542
- Gandía-Carbonell, N., Losilla, J. M., & Viguer, P. (2022). Strategies to assess and promote the socio-emotional competencies of university students in the socio-educational and health fields: A scoping review protocol. *International Journal of Educational Research*, *112*, 101922. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2021.101922
- García, S., Mariscal, M. A., García, J., & Ritzel, D.O. (2012). Influence of task demands on occupational stress: Gender differences. *Journal of Safety Research*, 43(5-6), 365-374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2012.10.005
- García-Carmona, M., Marín, M. D., & Aguayo, R. (2019). Burnout syndrome in secondary school teachers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Social Psychology of Education*, *22*, 189-208. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-018-9471-9
- Gil-Monte, P. (2015). El Yesndrome de quemarse por el trabajo (burnout). Una enfermedad laboral en la sociedad del bienestar [Burnout syndrome. An occupational disease in the welfare society]. Editorial Pirámide.

- Gil-Monte, P. (2019). CESQT. Cuestionario para la evaluación del Yesndrome de quemarse por el trabajo [CESQT. Questionnaire for the evaluation of work burnout syndrome]. TEA Ediciones.
- Goldberg, D. P., Gater, R., Sartorius, N., Ustun, T. B., Piccinelli, M., Gureje, O., & Rutter, C. (1997). The validity of two versions of the GHQ in the WHO study of mental illness in general health care. *Psychological Medicine*, *27*(1), 191-197. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0033291796004242
- Gómez, R., Alonso, M., y Llamazares, M. L. (2019). Factorial validity of the Maslach burnout inventory-human services survey (MBI-HSS) in a sample of Spanish social workers. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 45(2), 207-219. https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2018.1480549
- González-Rodríguez, R., López-Castedo, A., Pastor-Seller, E., & Verde-Diego, C. (2020). Yesndrome de Burnout en el sistema de salud: el caso de las trabajadoras sociales sanitarias [Burnout syndrome in the health system: The case of health social workers]. *Enfermería Global*, 58, 141-151. https://doi.org/10.6018/eglobal.382631
- Higgins, C. A., Duxbury, L. E., & Lyons, S. T. (2010). Coping with overload and stress: Men and women in dual-earner families. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 72(4), 847-859. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2010.00734.x
- Hoff, T., & Lee, D. R. (2021). Burnout and physician gender: What do we know? *Medical Care*, *59*(8), 711-720. https://doi.org/10.1097/mlr.00000000001584
- Huang, C. C., Xie, X. X., Cheung, S. P., Zhou, Y. Q., & Ying, G. H. (2021). Job demands, resources, and burnout in social workers in China: Mediation effect of mindfulness. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(19), 10526. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph181910526
- Huang, Y. H., Du, P. I., Chen, C. H., Yang, C. A., & Huang, I. C. (2011). Mediating effects of emotional exhaustion on the relationship between job demand-control model and mental health. *Stress Health*, *27*(2), e94-e109. https://doi.org/10.1002/smi.1340
- Kim, H. J., Ji, J., & Kao, D. (2011). Burnout and physical health among social workers: A threeyear longitudinal study. *Social Work*, *56*(3), 258-268. https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/56.3.258
- Lemieux-Cumberlege, A. H., Griffiths, H., Pathe, E. & Burley, A. (2023). Posttraumatic stress disorder, secondary traumatic stress, and burnout in frontline workers in homelessness services: Risk and protective factors. *Journal of Social Distress and Homelessness*, 33(2), 329-340. https://doi.org/10.1080/10530789.2023.2191405
- Lizano, E. L., & Mor-Barak, M. E. (2012). Workplace demands and resources as antecedents of job burnout among public child welfare workers: A longitudinal study. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *34*(9), 1769-1776. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2012.02.006
- López-Castedo, A., & Fernández, L. (2005). Psychometric properties of the Spanish version of the 12-item general health questionnaire in adolescents. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 100(3), 676-680. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.100.3.676-680
- López-Martín, E., & Ardura-Martínez, D. (2023). The effect size in scientific publication. *Educación XX1, 26*(1), 9-17. https://doi.org/10.5944/educxx1.36276
- Maddock, A. (2024). The relationships between stress, burnout, mental health and well-being in social workers. *The British Journal of Social Work*, *54*(2), 668-686. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcad232
- Martín, M. T., & Quiroz, C. (2006). Perfil y funciones del educador social [Profile and functions of the social educator]. In E. López-Barajas (Ed.), *Estrategias de formación en el siglo XXI [Training strategies in the 21<sup>st</sup> century]* (pp. 285-316). Editorial Ariel.
- Martínez-López, J. Á., Lázaro-Pérez, C., & Gómez-Galán, J. (2021). Predictors of burnout in social workers: The covid-19 pandemic as a scenario for analysis. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(10), 5416. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18105416
- Maslach, C. (1993). Burnout: A multidimensional perspective. In W. B. Schaufeli, C. Maslach & T. Marek (Eds.), *Professional burnout* (pp. 9-32). Taylor & Francis.

- McCormack, H. M., MacIntyre, T. E., O'Shea, D., Herring, M. P., & Campbell, M. J. (2018). The prevalence and cause(s) of burnout among applied psychologists: A systematic review. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *9*, 1897. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01897
- McFadden, P., Campbell, A., & Taylor, B. (2015). Resilience and burnout in child protection social work: Individual and organisational themes from a systematic literature review. *British Journal of Social Work*, *45*(5), 1546-1563. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bct210
- Meredith, L. S., Bouskill, K., Chang, J., Larkin, J., Motala, A., & Hempel, S. (2022). Predictors of burnout among US healthcare providers: A systematic review. *BMJ Open*, *12*, e054243. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-054243
- Morilla-Luchena, A., Borrego-Alés, Y., Orgambídez-Ramos, A., & Vázquez-Aguado, O. (2019). Aspectos psicosociales y calidad de vida laboral en los/as profesionales de la intervención social [Psychosocial aspects and quality of working life in social intervention professionals]. *Prisma Social*, 26, 131-158.
- Morse, G., Salyers, M. P., Rollins, A. L., Monroe-DeVita, M., & Pfahler, C. (2012). Burnout in mental health services: A review of the problem and its remediation. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 39, 341-352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-011-0352-1
- Munsuri, J. (2018). El Yesndrome de quemarse por el trabajo (burnout) en profesionales de residencias de personas con discapacidad y su relación con las actitudes hacia las personas con discapacidad [Burnout syndrome in professionals in nursing homes for people with disabilities and its relationship with attitudes towards people with disabilities] [Doctoral Dissertation, Universitat de Valencia]. RODERIC.
- Navarro, I., López, B., Heliz, J., & Real, M. (2018). Estrés laboral, *burnout* y estrategias de afrontamiento en trabajadores que intervienen con menores en riesgo de exclusión social [Work-related stress, burnout and coping strategies in workers who intervene with children at risk of social exclusión]. *Revista de Ciencias Sociales*, (78), 68-96.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (2018). *Effective teacher policies: Insights from PISA*. OECD Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264301603-en
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). (2019). *TALIS 2018 Technical report*. OECD Publishing. https://www.oecd.org/en/publications/talis-startingstrong-2018-technical-report\_0921466e-en.html
- Pihl-Thingvad, J., Elklit, A., Brandt, L. P. A., & Andersen, L. L. (2019). Workplace violence and development of burnout symptoms: A prospective cohort study on 1823 social educators. *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health*, 926, 843-853. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00420-019-01424-5
- Rocha, K. B., Pérez, K., Rodríguez-Sanz, M., Borrell, C., & Obiols, J. E. (2011). Propiedades psicométricas y valores normativos del general health questionnaire (GHQ-12) en población general española [Psychometric properties and normative values of the general health questionnaire (GHQ-12) in the Spanish general population]. International Journal of Clinical and Health Psychology, 11, 125-139.
- Romero-Martín, S., Elboj-Saso, C., & Iñiguez-Berrozpe, T. (2020). Burnout entre los/as profesionales del trabajo social en España. Estado de la cuestión [Burnout among social work professionals in Spain. State of the art]. *Global Social Work*, *10*(19), 48-78. https://doi. org/10.30827/tsg-gsw.v10i19.15342
- Rotenstein, L. S., Torre, M., Ramos, M. A., Rosales, R. C., Guille, C., Sen, S., & Mata, D. A. (2018). Prevalence of burnout among physicians: A systematic review. JAMA, 320(11), 1131-1150. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.12777
- Salanova, M., Llorens, S., & Martínez, I. M. (2016). Aportaciones desde la psicología organizacional positiva para desarrollar organizaciones saludables y resistentes [Contributions from positive organizational psychology to develop healthy and resilient organizations]. *Papeles del Psicólogo*, *37*(3), 177-184.

- Sánchez-López, M. P., & Dresch, V. (2008). The 12-item general health questionnaire (GHQ-12): Reliability, external validity and factor structure in the Spanish population. *Psicothema*, 20(4), 839-843.
- Sánchez-Moreno, E., De la Fuente, I. N., Gallardo-Peralta, L. P., & Barrón, A. (2015). Burnout, informal social support and psychological distress among social workers. *British Journal* of Social Work, 45(8), 2368-2386. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjsw/bcu084
- Simionato, G. K., & Simpson, S. (2018). Personal risk factors associated with burnout among psychotherapists: A systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 74(9), 1431-1456. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22615
- Tartakovsky, E. (2016). Personal value preferences and burnout of social workers. *Journal of Social Work*, *16*(6), 657-673. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468017315589872
- Tartakovsky, E., & Walsh, S. D. (2016). Burnout among social workers working with immigrants from the former Soviet Union and Ethiopia in Israel: Testing the connections between personal value preferences, immigrant appraisal and burnout. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *53*, 39-53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2016.04.002
- Tu, B., Huang, C., Sitar, S., & Yang, M. (2022). Mindfulness practice and burnout: Evidence from Chinese social workers. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, 821899. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2022.821899
- United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). (2023). Informe mundial sobre el personal docente: afrontar la escasez de docentes [Global teacher report: Addressing teacher shortages]. UNESCO. https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000387400\_spa
- Verde-Diego, C., González-Rodríguez, R., Frieiro, P., & Fernández-Arias, T. (2021). Prevalencia del burnout en el sistema de servicios sociales: estudio transversal en servicios sociales comunitarios [Prevalence of burnout in the social services system: A cross-sectional study in community social services]. Index de Enfermería, 30(3), 174-178.
- Yeboah, E., Arboh, F., & Quainoo, E. A. (2022). Psychological effects of burnout among health workers. Journal of Clinical Images and Medical Case Reports, 3(3), 1734. http://dx.doi. org/10.52768/2766-7820/1734

## **Authors' biographies**

**Cristian Mollà-Esparza.** Doctor in Educational Sciences from the Universidad de Valencia. He is professor in the Department of Research Methods and Diagnostics in Education at the Universidad de Valencia. His research work focuses on the evaluation of the methodological quality of empirical and synthesis studies, with special emphasis on the quality of the report and replicability. In addition, his interests also include the development and application of advanced statistical analysis.

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0783-617X

**Eva González-Menéndez.** Doctor in Chemical, Environmental and Biofood Engineering from the Universidad de Oviedo. She is professor in the Official Master's Degree in Occupational Risk Prevention and the Official Master's Degree in Integrated Management Systems at the Universidad Internacional de La Rioja since 2010. She is a member of the "Liquid work and emerging risks of society of information" research group of UNIR since 2017. She has participated in various research projects and has numerous publications in a variety of indexed journals. Their main lines of research focus on the study of emerging risks derived from technological and organizational convergence.

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2354-9421

**Marialuz-Arantzazu García-González.** Doctor in Clinical-Surgical Sciences from the Universidad Miguel Hernandez of Elche. She is a lecturer and director of master theses in the

Official Master's Degree in Occupational Risk Prevention and the Master's Degree in Integrated Management Systems at the Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (UNIR) since 2017. Member of the "Liquid work and emerging risks of the information society" research group at the UNIR. Her research work is currently focused on the study of psychosocial risks derived from the new models of work organization and the use of new information and communication technologies (ICT).

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5137-7073

**Fermín Torrano.** Doctor in Educational Sciences from the Universidad de Navarra. He is academic director in Higher School of Engineering and Technology at the Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (UNIR) since 2013. He is a member of the "Liquid work and emerging risks of society of information" research group of UNIR since 2017. He has participated in various research projects and has numerous publications in a variety of indexed journals. Their main lines of research focus on the integration of technology in the educational field and the study of emerging risks in the field of work.

D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0624-2145





# Manifestations of gender (in)equality and stereotypes in physical-motor

### Manifestaciones de (des)igualdad y estereotipos de género en #TikTokchallenges físico-motrices: un estudio cualitativo

Jorge-Agustín ZAPATERO-AYUSO, PhD. Assistant Professor. Faculty of Education-Teacher Training Centre, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*jzapater@ucm.es*).

Elena RAMÍREZ-RICO, PhD. Associate Professor. Faculty of Education-Teacher Training Centre, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (e.ramirez@edu.ucm.es).

**Miguel VILLA-DE GREGORIO, PhD.** Assistant Professor. Faculty of Education-Teacher Training Centre, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*mivill03@ucm.es*).

Irene RAMÓN-OTERO, PhD. Assistant Professor. Faculty of Education-Teacher Training Centre, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*irramon@ucm.es*).

#### **Abstract:**

TikTok's growth as a platform with mass use among the general population and especially among young people has significantly increased the scientific-educational community's interest in it over the last five years. One of the main factors attracting attention has been the popular #trends or #TikTokTokchallenges, which can have an impact on the transmission and perpetuation of gender stereotypes. The main objective of this work was to explore the construction of gender manifested in #TikTokchallenges using a critical approach to guide and inform possible future educational interventions. A gualitative methodology with an emergent design was used, triangulating the use of an ad hoc coeducational scale, observation through a categorical system, and content analysis of a researcher diary. The sample comprised 86 videos with physical-motor content. The results obtained did not show a high gender inequality index in the sample analysed. However, the largest percentage of videos analysed did not show stereotype-free and gender-equal content. The elements that were identified as transmitting gender (in)equality in #trends included the shot type, interactions between participants, the music used, the hashtags used, the type of skill or physical ability shown in the challenge, and the body image presented. The information obtained highlights the importance of reviewing and addressing the physical-motor content of these TikTok challenges in educational contexts. The impact that consuming and/or producing this type of content can have on the young population and the design of educational and critical interventions to promote gender equality, including social networks, are discussed.

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-10-03.

Date of approval: 2025-02-26.

Please, cite this article as follows: Zapatero-Ayuso, J. A., Ramírez-Rico, E., Villa-de Gregorio, M., & Ramón-Otero, I. (2025). Manifestations of gender (in)equality and stereotypes in physical-motor #TikTokchallenges: A qualitative study [Manifestaciones de (des)igualdad y estereotipos de género en *#TikTokchallenges* físico-motrices: un estudio cualitativo]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía*, 83(291), 323-345 https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4232

**Keywords:** stereotypes, social networks, virality, motor challenges, physical activity, digital competence.

#### **Resumen:**

El crecimiento de TikTok como una plataforma de uso masivo entre la población en general u en especial entre el sector más joven impulsó de manera significativa el interés de la comunidad científico-educativa durante el último lustro. Uno de los principales factores de atención fueron sus populares #trends o #TikTokchallenges, que pueden impactar en la transmisión y perpetuación de estereotipos de género. El objetivo principal de este trabajo fue profundizar en la construcción de género manifiesta en los #TikTokchallenges con un enfoque crítico que oriente y fundamente posibles futuras intervenciones educativas. Se aplicó una metodoloqía cualitativa con un diseño emergente, en la cual se trianguló la aplicación de una escala coeducativa construida ad hoc, la observación mediante un sistema categorial y un análisis de contenido sobre un diario de los investigadores. La muestra fue de 86 vídeos con contenido físico-motriz. Los resultados obtenidos no revelaron un índice de desigualdad de género alto en la muestra analizada. Sin embargo, el mayor porcentaje de los vídeos analizados no mostraron un contenido libre de estereotipos y en igualdad de género. Entre los elementos identificados como transmisores de (des)igualdad de género en los #trends se incluyeron el plano de grabación, las interacciones entre las personas participantes, la música utilizada, los hashtags empleados, el tipo de habilidad o capacidad física manifestada en el reto y la imagen corporal presentada. La información obtenida manifiesta la importancia de revisar y tratar el contenido físico-motor de estos retos de TikTok en contextos educativos. Se debate el impacto que pueden tener el consumo o la producción de este tipo de contenidos en la población joven y la necesidad de diseñar intervenciones educativas y críticas hacia la igualdad de género que incluyan las redes sociales.

Palabras clave: estereotipos, redes sociales, viralidad, retos motores, actividad física, competencia digital.

### 1. Introduction

TikTok is a social network that has grown rapidly over the last five years, and is very popular among young people in Spain and internationally (IAB Spain, 2023; Dixon, 2025). It is known for being entertaining and diverting, and is especially appreciated by the adolescent population (Al- Maroof et al., 2021; Suárez-Álvarez & García-Jiménez, 2021). Its rise has been linked to the pandemic of 2020, when #TikTokChallenges became a popular form of entertainment during lockdowns (López-Carril et al., 2024). These challenges, especially ones of a physical-motor and expressive-corporal nature, such as dances, are done individually or in groups, and they became a form of therapy against isolation (Kennedy, 2020; González-Ramírez, 2022).

Interest in TikTok has not only emerged in the general public but also in the scientific and educational community, which perceived its educational potential and has explored its benefits in areas such as physical-sporting education (Escamilla-Fajardo et al., 2021; López-Carril et al., 2024). The recent review by Caldeiro-Pereira and Yot-Domínguez (2023) reflected its educational potential and the wide range of educational proposals that make use of it. TikTok is used in a wide variety of areas (language, science, physical education, etc.) and has proven to be an effective resource for teaching foreign languages, for producing creative videos, and for physical expression among other aspects. Its short-video format and its capacity to share ideas or resources and generate interactions contribute to the use of TikTok in classrooms as a pedagogical tool that has a positive impact on student motivation (Escamilla-Fajardo et al., 2021; López-Carril et al., 2024; Meirbekov et al., 2024).

Nevertheless, in accordance with the ideas of Caldeiro-Pereira and Yot-Domínguez (2023). the adoption of movement without the necessary critical reflection can cause difficulties and harm for society, especially among the population that makes the most use of TikTok: adolescents and young adults (Dixon, 2025; IAB Spain, 2023; Manago et al., 2023). For example, the work of D'Ambrosi et al. (2024) found that TikTok can be an unrealistic tool in medical education and that videos with a low scientific basis were predominant in the case of treating epicondylitis. These results, combined with the proliferation and consumption of sciencebased content on TikTok (Micaletto-Belda et al., 2024), are an example of the possible reach of this application and are a rationale for the educational approach to the problem. In addition to the possible misinformation generated among consumers of these or other videos, there is concern that misuse of the app might contribute to the appearance of physical and mental health problems among adolescents (Falgoust et al., 2022; Patel et al., 2023). Other studies even suggest that these challenges can affect family relations (Ibanez-Ayuso et al., 2022). Works such as that by Garcés-Fuemayor et al. (2023) emphasised the need to educate in critical thinking on TikTok and also demonstrated the app's efficacy as a pedagogical tool for doing so.

In accordance with this concern, which revolves around the development of critical thinking in the culture of immediacy, and in line with Agenda 2030 (SDG 5, "gender equality"), one of the recent focusses in research into TikTok centres on gender (e.g., Micaletto-Belda et al., 2024). In this area of study, social network use patterns have been seen to reflect and reinforce gender stereotypes and can shape people's opportunities (Manago et al., 2023). For example, some researches have noted that TikTok #dancechallenges often transmit sexualised images of women with athletic bodies and tight clothing, perpetuating gender stereotypes (González-Ramírez, 2022; Kennedy, 2020). This phenomenon is not unique to TikTok, but is also apparent on various social networks, where likes and comments can reflect and promote discriminatory attitudes (Yu et al., 2020; Gil et al., 2022).

The present work seeks to examine in depth the construction of gender apparent in #TikTokchallenges using a critical focus that orients and justifies possible future educational interventions. The specific objectives are as follows:

- 1. To analyse #TikTokchallenges that relate to physical-motor and/or corporal-expressive content from a gender perspective and how they influence virality.
- 2. To identify elements that can transmit gender stereotypes and discrimination in these challenges as the basis of future educational interventions.

### 2. Method

A qualitative method was used, with observation using two instruments that have an ad hoc design and content analysis of a researcher diary. The methodology considers the difficulty of inquiring into the little-explored world of audio-visual research on networks, as well as the need to generate procedures for accessing research on TikTok in response to the requirements apparent in previous works (e.g., González-Ramírez, 2022; Huamán & Ramírez, 2022). In order to meet the objectives rigorously and credibly, avoiding biases in qualitative research, this study is based on triangulation of researcher and methods.

#### 2.1. Sample

To select a sample from an infinite population that is the result of how TikTok works (Huamán & Ramírez, 2022), this study used purposive sampling, which is characteristic of qualitative research, with one selection criterion: challenges that include physical-motor and/or corporal-expressive activity. Establishing a single inclusion criterion is an opportunity to analyse the situation in all of its complexity, including videos from diverse perspectives (social, educational, etc.) recorded by different users, with the aim of this analysis reflecting the wide variety of realities that girls, boys, adolescents, and young people might encounter in #TikTokchallenges.

The selection of videos was done by two experts in physical activity and sport. Hashtags were used as a search strategy, in line with previous research (González-Ramírez, 2022; Suárez-Álvarez, 2022). These were #trend, #challenge, #TikTokChallenge, and #reto. The collection process was also enriched manually through TikTok's "For you" algorithm, making use of this social network's applied artificial intelligence, which drives the network's functioning and offers users new videos relating to what they have previously viewed (Roth et al., 2021). Therefore, new challenges were added that did not feature the tags mentioned above, but did respond to the inclusion criterion.

The final sample comprised 86 videos and their respective captions. With regards to the search strategy, it is notable that using hashtags to search for content is an opportunity to discover with greater accuracy the reality that people see. When a search is done, the app itself orders videos by how viral they are, with the top results being the videos with the most interactions. These are then the ones that a TikTok user is most likely to find.

#### 2.2. Tools

In this research, two instruments with an ad hoc design were applied: the observationalcritical scale of the co-educational value of physical-motor #TikTokchallenges and the observational coding system for physical-motor #TikTokchallenges with a gender perspective.

The first instrument is intended to establish the degree of (in)equality present when assessing a challenge. It has six indicators with a dichotomous response option (Yes/No) to assess whether the challenge contributes to gender equality. These items evaluates gender discrimination (indicator 1), verbal or non-verbal language (indicator 2), the classification of physical skills and capacities (indicator 3), body image and gender stereotypes (indicator 4), use of spaces (indicator 5), and use of equipment (indicator 6). It should be noted that these indicators were developed following a prior review of literature on the gender perspective in physical activity and sport, as well as a discussion within the research team. The number of items fulfilled gives a gender inequality index (GII = number of indicators fulfilled from 0 to 6). The higher this number, the more inequality and gender stereotypes are transmitted in the challenge analysed. The instrument also collects observations where the analyst can express qualitative information relating to the coding of the videos. This scale was designed through various discussion groups comprising the research team (five experts in physical activity and gender perspective) and by applying the instrument in various pilot studies until its final format was reached.

The second instrument is a categorial system for coding the videos, which is based on the Critical Visual Methodology (Rose, 2016), and is a method for addressing the problem of #DanceChallenges in earlier studies (González-Ramírez, 2022). This instrument includes various categories based on a prior literature review that relate to gender stereotypes in physical-sporting and artistic-expressive activity. They were classified in the dimensions listed by Rose (2016):

- Circulation and audience: this reflects the impact of the challenge considering the characteristics of the social network, analysing categories such as the number of likes, comments and views; type of influencer, and gender of the influencer (Arróniz et al., 2021; González-Ramírez, 2022; Huamán & Ramírez, 2022).
- Production: the categories include content characteristic of the challenge and the context in which it is carried out from a physical-sporting and artistic-expressive point of view, analysing categories such as verbal or non-verbal language, content type (conditioning, motor skills, etc.), the physical capacities displayed, the style or type of music (e.g., Cremades, 2022; Garrote-Escribano & Avilés, 2021).
- Image: the categories describe what is intuitive or palpable in the challenge, serving to generate an overview or snapshot of what is viewed. Categories are analysed such as the groupings (individual, pairs, etc.), shot type (close-up, three-quarter, etc.), camera angle (back, front, etc.), the primary emotional expression (happiness, sadness, neutral,

etc.), or equipment used (conventional physical education or repurposed equipment), among other aspects (e.g., Blández, 1995; González-Ramírez, 2022; Huamán & Ramírez, 2022; Learreta et al., 2006, pp. 56–58).

Similarly, content analysis was applied to the insights of the research team included in the Observational-Critical Scale. These observations form a researcher diary, which is a tool to control the quality of the study and is also an element that collects reflections, decisions, constructs, concepts, etc. relating to the research topic (Gehrig & Palacios, 2014), which can favour exploration of the objectives of a study.

### 2.3. Procedure

An emergent research procedure, characteristic of qualitative research, was used with the application of each instrument and its procedures dependent on the previous phases to which they relate. There were three phases intended to explore the two study objectives (Table 1).

Aim of the research	Phase	Instrument	Agents
1. Analysing #TikTokChallenges relating to physical- motor and/or corporal-expressive content from a gender perspective and its influence on virality	1	Observational-critical scale of the co-educational value of physical- motor #TikTokchallenges	5 researcher(s) 3 analysts applied the scale 2 analysts took part to reach a consensus and perform an audit
2. Identifying elements that can transmit gender	2	System of observational coding of physical-motor #TikTokchallenges with a gender perspective applied to the videos that transmitted more gender (in)equality after applying the previous scale	2 researcher(s)
stereotypes and discrimination in these challenges as the basis of future educational interventions	3	Content analysis of the diary of the research team: information contained and expressed by the analysts in the section of observations of the categorisation of the observational-critical scale of the co-educational value of physical-motor #TikTokchallenges.	1 researcher

TABLA 1. Summary of phases of the qualitative research design applied.

During phase 1 and after selecting the sample of videos, the observational-critical scale was applied to identify transmission of gender (in)equality in the selected sample. To do so, meetings were held between three experts and researchers in the field of physical-sporting activity and gender perspectives, with the videos being watched in successive meetings and each indicator from the scale being discussed to determine whether the indicators were fulfilled. The discussion was set out in a summarised form in the observations of the document, with this part comprising the researcher diary. Consensus was reached on all of the indicators

from the scale except for 8 videos that required a second round of review on 11 indicators. These were analysed by two external reviewers who are experts in physical activity with a gender perspective who participated in the construction of the scale. The external reviewers agreed on the categorisation of 10 of the 11 indicators, and so a final review was done by the first analysts to categorise the remaining item, thus reaching consensus on all of them.

During phase 2, and taking this analysis as a starting point, the most unequal videos were selected, identified with a GII of 4 or more. The observational coding system for physical-motor #TikTokchallenges with a gender perspective was applied to these challenges. In this procedure, a first pilot test was carried out to ensure that this categorial group would be applied appropriately between two analysts (one of whom had participated in phase 1) who applied the categories independently in the definitive coding.

During the third and final phase, inductive content analysis was applied to the observations made in the observational-critical scale of the co-educational value of physical-motor #TikTokchallenges applied in phase 1. The purpose was to identify for discussion the thematic axes on which the analysts centred their attention and establishing whether or not the indicators from this scale were fulfilled.

#### 2.4. Data analysis

The information from the observations (researcher diary) contained in the coeducational scale was processed qualitatively using Atlas.ti version 24. This analysis was done through in-depth inductive coding in several cycles using the networks tool from Atlas.ti to refine and relate the categories. The data from the application of the Coeducational Scale and the Coding System applied in the observation of the videos were processed quantitatively using the SPSS version 23 software program. Descriptive statistics were applied, namely frequencies and percentages for the categories observed. The normality of the data was assumed owing to the number of videos analysed (n = 86), and the Pearson correlation test was used to inquire into the relation between the GII and the virality data (likes, views, and comments).

### 3. Results

The results of the analysis of the selected physical–sporting #TikTokchallenges showed a low GII. The mean was of 1.53  $\pm$  1.29, with videos with a GII of 1 being most numerous (n = 55, 64%) (Table 2).

Gender inequality index	Frequency	Percentage
0	8	9.3
1	55	64
2	8	9.3
3	4	4.7
4	7	8.1
5	3	3.5
6	1	1.2
Total	86	100

TABLE 2. Results of the #TikTokchallenges by gender inequality index.

In-depth analysis of each indicator (Table 3) showed that transmission of gender inequality mainly occurred through fulfilment of the following indicators: 1, manifestation of gender supremacy and/or discrimination behaviour (Yes = 15 videos); 4, transmission of a stereotyped vision of women or men (Yes = 15 videos); and 3, manifestation of skills or capacities classified by gender (Yes = 13 videos).

Indicators		Frequency	Percentage
1. Gender supremacy and/or discrimination behaviours are apparent in the interactions observed	Yes	15	17.4%
in the video.	No	71	82.6%
2. There is no explicit treatment of gender equality, no assertions appear in the form of hashtags or other	Yes	78	90.7%
verbal or non-verbal audiovisual indications (for example, audio or music).	No	8	9.3%
3. Skills or capacities characterised by gender that transmit stereotypes are present (skill or capacity	Yes	13	15.1%
traditionally regarded as feminine done by men or vice versa).		73	84.9%
4. A stereotyped view of women, hypersexual, submissive, shallow-unintelligent, hypersensitive, etc.) and/or of men (insensitive, aggressive, etc.) is expressed shaping diversity in free expression of gender.		15	17.4%
		71	82.6%
5. Spaces that are stereotyped by gender are used without a critical sense (football pitch, dance studio, pole dance room, etc.).		3	3.5%
		83	96.5%
6. Equipment stereotyped by gender is used without a critical sense (rhythmic gymnastics ribbon, beauty	Yes	8	9.3%
equipment, football or rugby balls, resistance bands, gender-marked clothing such as skirts, cropped tops, caps, handbags, waist bags, etc.).	No	78	90.7%

The Pearson correlation test found no statistically significant correlations between the GII and the number of likes, views, or comments, but did find significant relationships and a medium and positive association (between .3 and .5) between comments, likes, and views (Table 4).

		No. of likes	Inequality index	No. of views	No. of comments
	Pearson correlation	1	027	.356**	.406**
No. of likes	Sig. (two-tailed)		.805	<.001	<.001
	n	86	86	86	86
	Pearson correlation		1	.069	.005
Inequality index	Sig. (two-tailed)			.525	.967
	n		86	86	86
	Pearson correlation			1	.122
No. of views	Sig. (two-tailed)				.263
	n			86	86
	Pearson correlation				1
No. of comments	Sig. (two-tailed)				
	n				86

TABLE 4. Correlation between GII and virality of content.

Note: \*\* the correlation is significant at the .01 level (two-tailed).

To consider in more depth the elements that transmit gender stereotypes, the #TikTokchallenges were categorised in three levels: low level of inequality (GII 0 and 1, n = 63), medium level of inequality (GII 2 and 3, n = 12), and high level of inequality (GII 4, 5, and 6; n = 11). The observational system was applied to the 11 videos identified as most unequal. The results are shown in Table 5 grouped by: circulation and audience, production, and image (González-Ramírez, 2022; Rose, 2016).

In relation to circulation and audience, the videos were most frequently published by elite influencers (45.5%) who are female (63.3%). The predominant settings were urban and non-sporting (n = 9, 81.8%), with the most frequent spaces being: the home (n = 5, 55.6%), streets (n = 2, 22.2%), shopping centres or shops and studios or multi-purpose halls (n = 1, 11.1%, respectively). With regards to sport spaces, the most unequal #TikTokchallenges were recorded on multisport courts (n = 2, 18.2%).

In relation to the production, the most frequent categories of these challenges displayed perceptive-motor content (n = 6, 54.5%) or physical conditioning content (n = 3, 27.3%). The language present was mainly non-verbal (n = 10, 90.9%) and the most frequent musical style was reggaeton (n = 4, 18.2%).

In relation to image, the challenges were done without equipment (n = 9, 81.8%), in pairs (n = 5, 45.5%), and in homogeneous male or female groups (n = 6, 54.5%). The most frequent type of topic was imaginary (n = 9, 81.8%) and the movements done were abstract (n = 9, 81.8%). Considering the emotional expression identified in the videos in more depth, expressions of happiness were most common (n = 9, 69.2%).

TABLE 5. Characteristics of less coeducational #TikTokchallenges in the circulation and audience dimension.

Dimension	Category	Subcategory	n	%
		Elite (1-5M followers)	5	45.5
		Macro influencer (500K-1M followers)	0	0
	Type of	Intermediate influencer (50K-500K followers)	3	27.3
Circulation	influencer <sup>1</sup>	Micro influencer (10K-50K followers)	3	27.3
and audience		Nano influencer (1K-10K followers)	0	0
		Non influencer (fewer than 1K followers)	0	0
Production		Male (one or more people)	2	18.2
	Influencer gender	Female (one or more people)	7	63.6
		More than two people of different genders	2	18.2
		Perceptive-motor	6	54.5
	Type of	Basic or specific motor skills	1	9.1
	content	Physical conditioning		27.3
		Perceptive-motor and motor skills	1	9.1
		Verbal	0	0
	Language used Non-verbal		10	90.9
		Combined	1	9.1
		Reggaeton	4	18.2
		Рор	2	12.6
	Style of	Rap/Hip-Hop	1	9.1
	music	Electronic music	1	9.1
		Dance	2	18.2
		No music	1	9.1

Equipment (physical education perspective)No equipment981.8Conventional physical education19.2Recycled or alternative use19.2Recycled or alternative use19.2Individual327.3Pairs545.5Three or more people327.3Individual327.3Groups from the perspective of genderIndividual327.3Heterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Type ofReal-concrete191					
(physical education perspective)Conventional physical education19.2Recycled or alternative use19.2Recycled or alternative use19.2Individual327.3Pairs545.5Three or more people327.3ImageIndividual327.3ImageIndividual327.3Heterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Type ofImaginary981.8		Equipment	No equipment	9	81.8
Recycled or alternative use19.2Individual327.3GroupingsPairs545.5Three or more people327.3ImageGroups from the perspective of genderIndividual327.3Heterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Type ofDask senserate981.8		(physical	Conventional physical education	1	9.2
GroupingsPairs545.5Three or more people327.3ImageGroups from the perspective of genderIndividual327.3Heterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Imaginary981.8Type ofDoct concerts101		perspective)	Recycled or alternative use	1	9.2
ImageThree or more people327.3ImageGroups from the perspective of genderIndividual327.3Heterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Imaginary981.8Type ofDeal concerto101			Individual	3	27.3
Image Groups from the perspective of gender Heterogeneous 2 18.2 Homogeneous 6 54.5 Imaginary 9 81.8 Type of Deal concerts 1 01		Groupings	Pairs	5	45.5
ImageGroups from the perspective of genderHeterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Imaginary981.8Type ofDeel concrete101	Image		Three or more people	3	27.3
Imagefrom the perspective of genderHeterogeneous218.2Homogeneous654.5Imaginary981.8Type ofDeel concerto101		Groups	Individual	3	27.3
Homogeneous654.5Imaginary981.8Type ofBool concrete1		from the perspective	Heterogeneous	2	18.2
Type of Bool concrete 1 01		ofgender	Homogeneous	6	54.5
			Imaginary	9	81.8
theme <sup>2</sup> hear consister i off		Type of theme <sup>2</sup>	Real-concrete	1	9.1
Real-abstract 1 9.1			Real-abstract	1	9.1
Abstract movement 9 81.8			Abstract movement	9	81.8
Type of Figurative-imitative movement 1 9.1			Figurative-imitative movement	1	9.1
Figurative-symbolic movement 1 9.1			Figurative-symbolic movement	1	9.1

Note: n = number of quotes; % = percentage; 1 = classification by González-Ramírez (2022); 2 = classification by Learreta et al. (2006, p. 56).

The content analysis of the observations from the observational-critical scale (researcher diary) identified the following as elements that transmit gender stereotypes and (in)equality in the #trends analysed (Figures 1 and 2): shot type; interactions between people in the video; body image; physical-motor and corporal-expressive activities/content; music in the challenge; and verbal language or hashtags used.

In the case of shot type, it was found that the way male and female performers share space and the gender of the protagonists of the physical-motor challenge could transmit gender (in) equality, acting as an assertion of equality or displaying supremacy of one gender over the other. This was recorded in the researcher diary:

- "The women with quite sexualised movements are directed by a man who dictates the tempo and control of the video" (video 70).
- "You can see a muscular and stereotypical body image of the man, who dominates the video and expresses himself with a certain superiority with phrases like 'I asked my wife to do this acrobatics and she didn't say no.' He dominates the video compared with the woman who follows the instructions of the man in the background" (video 9).

With regards to interactions, the diary reflected a debate about whether people of different genders need to be present in #TikTokchallenges. It was also found that mixed groups and cooperative challenges featuring people with diverse ethnic, gender, age, etc. characteristics could promote gender equality. The following quotes reflect these results:

- "Doubts about skipping as a skill classed as feminine. We do not see it like that because of the type of cooperative skipping and the music used" (video 33).
- "Positive appearance and participation of people of different gender, age, ethnicity..." (video 13).

In relation to verbal language and captions, the use of hashtags as elements asserting gender equality stood out, and there was also discussion of the use of these hashtags to dominate TikTok's algorithm and control the audience for the published content, as expressed in the following quote from the researcher diary:

• "Reflection on the initial hashtag (SEXTOU, 'sex for you') when a challenge with a skill typically seen as masculine, such as football, is done by women, while the men only start up and receive the challenge, without participating as protagonists. Maybe this could send a gender message" (video 80).

It was also found that the captions and information in the #TikTokchallenges could act as a virality strategy that transmitted gender (in)equality in physical-motor challenges, as expressed in the following extract on a #trend done by a man in which it is stated that "no woman can do this":

• "We think doing the challenge is more feasible, including for the female gender, for reasons of flexibility. The message is constructed to generate inequality and features an explicit treatment of gender inequality. There is also an athletic and shirtless image of the man that is unnecessary for the challenge that is manifested. We reflect on these virality strategies that can transmit stereotypes..." (video 16).

In relation to this quote, body image appears as an element of gender (in)equality in the results from the researcher diary. With regards to this element, the researchers' reflections found how the normotypical body image associated with femininity and masculinity was manifested on several occasions, with an athletic and muscular image for men and another slimmer, more slender, and sexualised one for women. However, in other #TikTokChallenges, it was found that the image appeared free from stereotypes, favouring free gender expression. Likewise, there was discussion of the origin of a new aesthetic stereotype that promotes an athletic female image associated with building strength with the label *fitness girl*. Clothing was another axis of discussion regarding body image, with challenges being seen where this could transmit traditional gender stereotypes and others where it favoured free expression of gender. The following quotes reflect these results:

- "It can be seen that the traditional attire, despite being different and being bound by rules, can transmit stereotypes, but it does not transmit a hypersexualised female gender image. Debate on the different male and female clothing in the types of sport" (video 2).
- "The body image of the person on the left breaks with stereotypes, which we regard as positive for the topic in question" (video 37).
- "There is debate on 'the muscular or strong image of the woman at present'. Movement or change towards this stereotype?" (video 9).

Another thematic axis categorised in the researcher diary was the physical-motor activities/ content itself, identifying how activities are classified by gender (football for example was associated with masculinity and dancing or poledancing were linked to femininity) and how this might or might not transmit gender stereotypes according to the focus of the challenge and the protagonism of female or male performers within them. As an example, in the following quotes, the same piece of dramatised content was identified as transmitting inequality and equality in two different challenges:

- "The dramatisation of the man is interpreted as a possible criticism of the macho culture in relationships of couples. The more feminine movements and carrying of the child in parenting tasks is an assertion of equality" (video 84).
- "The question is raised of whether (dramatised) parody sought to exaggerate features and attributes of femininity, thus contributing to inequality and the transmission of stereotypes" (video 76).

Furthermore, a debate arose regarding strength and flexibility as attributes associated with masculinity and femininity, with an openness and a break with the traditionally transmitted gender ideology regarding these capacities being apparent. This was reflected in the following extract from the researcher diary:

 "The figure of the woman as base [a person in acrobatic gymnastics who performs supporting and pitching roles] and element of maximum strength in the figure as positive point of the challenge stands out" (video 9).

One last thematic axis that was discussed as an element that transmits gender stereotypes was the music. Several #dancechallenges were filmed using songs with macho and discriminatory content, with reggaeton being the musical style that the researchers identified most often as a cause of hypersexualisation and submission of women. This is reflected in the following quotes:

• "The music shapes the type of hypersexual dance and so seems to be linked more to femininity. Reggaeton music features moves, like the *conejita*, that can be discriminatory" (video 69).

FIGURE 1. Elements that transmit gender stereotypes in #TikTokchallenges based on the researcher diary.





Another finding that emerged in relation to almost all of the elements that transmitted gender (in)equality in #TikTokchallenges (physical-motor and corporal-expressive activities/ content, personal interactions, body image, and music) was sexualisation of women (Figure 3). Reggaeton #dancechallenges, the Korean feminine image spread in the manhwa genre, and the interactions and movements in some dances contributed to the transmission of a sexualised vision of women. This is reflected in the following quotes from the researcher diary:

- "The song's lyrics seem to be about flirting with a man. Discussion of the normalisation of the somewhat more sensual hip movements in women owing to their body type and the fact that it seems to be flirtation or seduction through movement and that the positions acquired being more sensual" (video 26).
- "The music shapes the type of hypersexual dance. Reggaeton music features moves like the *conejita*, that can be discriminatory in reggaeton" (video 69).

However, the results identified two #trends whose recording favoured the elimination of this vision: one linked to tonal-postural control in poledancing and another in which the use of an African dance and music reduced the normotypical and sexualised view of the woman. These results are reflected in the following quotes:

- "The fact its deals with poledancing, a typically feminine behaviour can be interpreted as transmitting stereotypes. However, the fact it transforms it both with the body image and with the challenge itself removes affective-sexual meaning from the habitual/ frequent behaviour or poledancing" (video 23).
- "There is reflection on differences (regarding sexualisation) of this type of culturally African dances and others like reggaeton" (video 81).



FIGURE 3. Sexualisation of women in #TikTokchallenges based on the researcher diary.

### 4. Discussion

The main aim of this study was to explore from a gender perspective the construction of gender manifested in #TikTokchallenges, analysing their influence and how that can transmit stereotypes with a critical focus to guide and inform possible future educational interventions. The results showed a low gender inequality index in the #trends observed, with level 1 of the coeducational scale designed and applied for this work being predominant. However, only 8 of the 86 #TikTokchallenges analysed featured content that was completely free from stereotypes and was equal in nature. These results coincide with previous research that has noted the prevalence of gender stereotypes in popular dance challenges on TikTok (González-Ramírez, 2022; Kennedy, 2020), and the perpetuation of hegemonic masculinity, for example, in the #sugardaddy tag (Suárez-Álvarez, 2022). The results also reflected the presence of #trends with physical-motor content that transmit an ideology of equality and act as feminist content, which is aligned with studies that found a reduction in gender stereotypes in content published by adolescent influencers (Suárez-Álvarez & García-Jiménez, 2021). This supports the idea that TikTok is a platform that needs special attention owing to the high cultural and social load of its content, with a significant influence on the construction of adolescents' identities (Micaletto-Belda et al., 2024). Thus, it is necessary to include training in and on the use of TikTok (and other social networks) in secondary and higher education, as adolescents and uoung adults participate most in these platforms (Garcés-Fuenmayor et al., 2023). According to these researchers, digital literacy at these educational stages should promote students' critical judgement regarding the consumption of these short videos, which, as shown by their results, might be surrounded by explicit and implicit gender ideology (González-Ramírez, 2022; Kennedy, 2020).

In relation to the virality of the content, TikTok's "For You" algorithm can transmit stereotyped content based on the user's gender, thus perpetuating gender stereotypes and hegemonic masculinity and increasing contact with similar content (Bueno-Fernandes & Campos-Fellanda, 2022; González-Ramírez, 2022). This is especially worrying when the viral content comes from the accounts of influencers, as the least equal videos identified in the study came from the accounts of elite, intermediate, and micro influencers (González-Ramírez, 2022). Furthermore, it should be noted that physical-motor #TikTokchallenges require physical contact in their recording, which underlines the need to reflect on the potential of social networks to stimulate physical contact (Delbosc & Mokhtarian, 2018). The findings of this study underline the need to increase the sensitivity of the TikTok algorithm towards potentially discriminatory content to protect the youth and adolescent population, as use of social networks starts at increasingly early ages (Caldeiro-Pedreira & Yot-Domínguez, 2023). Furthermore, this study underlines the importance of literacy and the development of digital competence in educational institutions for responsible and ethical use of social networks. In fact, previous studies have shown how creators of TikTok content have advanced digital competences (Micaletto-Belda et al., 2024), something that should be accompanied by a responsible performance.

The second objective of this research was to identify elements that transmit gender stereotypes in the challenges analysed. One of these elements was the music that accompanies #TikTokchallenges, something that is coherent with earlier research where the music and lyrics of the songs reinforce gender discrimination (Suárez-Álvarez, 2022). Reggaeton in particular was identified as transmitting gender ideology and discrimination. This coincides with other studies that note its popularity among adolescents and the fact it is good for dancing (Cremades-Andreu et al., 2024). Among the variety of physical-motor #trends, therefore, #dancechallenges deserve special attention, being one of the types of content most spread by adolescents (Suárez-Álvarez & García-Jiménez, 2021), especially among the Hispano-Latin population, where reggaeton is the trend for the production of challenges that display sensual movements and a normotypical and sexualised vision of women (González-Ramírez, 2022). In line with previous works, the results warn of the macho culture and patriarchal model transmitted in its lyrics (Díez-Gutiérrez & Muñiz-Cortijo, 2023). In fact, the qualitative analysis

identified that one of the factors associated with this musical style was the encouragement of sensual movements and behaviours, especially by women who dance, for they reinforce a sexualised image of women.

The sexualisation of women was a theme present in the observations by the researchers, who identified some #TikTokchallenges that contributed to self-sexualisation by women. This phenomenon is not only associated with music, but also with body image, with some videos representing men as strong and dominant and objectifuing women as attractive and objects of desire (Moreno-Barreneche, 2021). Nonetheless, some #trends that broke with stereotypical gender images were identified. In this sense, the analysis of the researcher diary acknowledged a thematic axis on a new image and model of beauty in women representing in some #TikTokchallenges and derived from the opening up of strength activities to femininity: the fitness girl as an aesthetic ideal of body image. These results are aligned with those obtained by Roberts et al. (2022), showing how the model of a toned body, fundamentally transmitted by peer groups and social networks, combines with the beauty ideal of a slim body in women at present. Nonetheless, the diversity of corporal realities present in the physical-motor #TikTokchallenges analysed and also reflected in the content analysis of the researcher diary revealed a new line of research into this phenomenon at a time like the present one, where the pressure of social networks is apparent in dissatisfaction with the body image and well-being, especially among adolescents (Jarman et al., 2021; Roberts et al., 2022).

Another element that transmits gender ideology was the verbal language used, especially the hashtags. Some hashtags acted positively for equality, while others transmitted a discriminatory discourse, constructing gender in the #TikTokChallenges and segregating users (González-Ramírez, 2021; Suárez-Alvárez, 2022). The researchers identified some challenges in which this segregation and gender, deliberately developed and proposed through messages such as "No woman can do this", "#twinsgirls", or "#blondegirls", might be a strategy for the virality and diffusion of the challenge. This fact deserves, at least some reflection, and is grounds for future research on #TikTokchallenges with physical-motor content and/or corporal-expressive content, with this type of content not being disconnected from what is known as hashtag activism (Schultermandl, 2022), which allow the vindication of inequalities and contact with a desired audience with shared interests and identity (Suárez-Álvarez, 2022).

Finally, the physical-motor activities were also elements that transmit gender stereotypes, perpetuating the traits socially attributed to femininity and masculinity (Blández et al., 2007). Nonetheless, some #TikTokchallenges displayed positive aspects in relation to the free development of physical activities, breaking with pre-established gender models. The researcher diary found that strength or flexibility activities and collective and artistic-expressive types of sports fostered debate and reflection by the analysts. Indeed, indicator 3 from the scale, linked to this topic, was one of the ones most identified as not being coeducational in the #trends analysed. The findings bolster the debate around this social network and identify TikTok, at least in the #trends analysed, as something that can contribute to a break with hegemonic models (Suárez-Álvarez, 2022) that classify physical activities as being for a specific gender, as addressed in previous research (Xiang et al., 2017).

This study strengthens the debate about TikTok as a platform that is active in constructing gender, even though the range of results, sometimes promoting equality and sometimes promoting inequality, requires more consideration of the topic. It is crucial to observe these phenomena through an intersectional prism that considers factors such as race, culture, and age to understand the complexity of the identities formed and expressed in #TikTokchallenges (Alvermann et al., 2021; Suárez-Álvarez & García-Jiménez, 2021). In-depth knowledge of this reality provides support for the pedagogical approximation to a world with a high potential for socialising young people and adolescents to go beyond the limits of the classroom and develop relevant teaching interventions with a pedagogical, alternative, and critical focus (Garcés-Fuenmayor et al., 2023; Meirbekov et al., 2024).

### 5. Conclusions

This work started with the intention of analysing a specific type of TikTok #trend: ones that display physical-motor and/or corporal-expressive content or content with a gender perspective. The results do not enable any uniform or strong conclusions to be reached. Coeducational content or content that displays gender equality was found, as was other content with performances that could transmit inequality and encourage gender-based discrimination. This reinforces the need for deeper knowledge of a problem that has been little explored (González-Ramírez, 2022).

Regarding the first study objective, analysing #TikTokChallenges relating to physical-motor and/or corporal-expressive content from a gender perspective and their influence on virality, no significant relationships were observed between the virality of content and whether the videos displayed more or less gender inequality. This fact requires the scientific-educational community to consider the physical-motor content that is popular on TikTok closely and carefully, making gender inequalities visible to young people and acting to raise awareness of the content of the #TikTokchallenges in educational contexts that address physical and corporal-expressive activity.

In relation to the second objective of the study, to identify elements that can transmit gender stereotypes and discrimination in these challenges as the basis of future educational interventions, the following foci of attention were found: body image, the type of physical activity displayed in the challenge, interactions between participants, shot type, the music linked to the challenge, and the verbal language or hashtags. The results have implications for the development of future interventions with #TikTokchallenges in the field of physical-sporting and artistic-expressive education. Future interventions should consider these elements in the design and development of physical and corporal-expressive #trends with students in order to transmit an equal image to the educational community. Similarly, an intervention on raising consciousness and critical awareness of gender (in)equality in the field of physical education based on TikTok (or other social networks), should consider certain factors (for example, body image, the type of physical activity, hashtags, or music) in order to achieve its educational goals.

Nevertheless, this study has some limitations that give rise to future lines of research. While this research considered the field of physical activity, inequalities can manifest themselves in other spheres that can contribute to the construction of gender and the transmission of inequalities. Therefore, we propose further inquiry into the impact of content generated on social networks, evaluating other educational contexts beyond the physical and expressive sphere of movement. Furthermore, the pioneering, qualitative, and emergent focus of the research, with a design using ad hoc instruments, based on rigorous criteria such as the triangulation of researcher and techniques, is a basis for the development of future quantitative studies. In view of the design of an observation scale, we suggest validating the coeducational scale for studying the problem, reaching a broader sample of #TikTokchallenges with a quantitative observational methodology. Finally, there is growing interest in measuring impact on gender beliefs among students after applying educational proposals that consider the elements that transmit gender identified in this work and encourage responsible use of TikTok to promote inclusive activities and a consciousness of equality in young adults and adolescents on social networks.

### **Authors' contributions**

Jorge-Agustín Zapatero-Ayuso: Conceptualisation; Data curation. Elena Ramírez-Rico: Writing (original draft). Miguel Villa-de Gregorio: Conceptualisation; Visualisation. Irene Ramón-Otero: Visualisation; Conceptualisation.

# Artificial intelligence (AI) policy

The authors declare that they did not use artificial intelligence (AI) in the elaboration of this article.

## Funding

This work was done with the support of the Vice-Rectorate for Quality of the Universidad Complutense de Madrid under the Innova-Teaching call for projects of the 2022-2023 academic year (Innova-Teaching project no. 368).

### Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Professor Roberto Cremades Andreu for his work as expert advisor on the coding of musical styles in the videos.

### References

- Al-Maroof, R., Ayoubi, K., Alhumaid, K., Aburayya, A., Alshurideh, M., Alfaisal, R., & Salloum, S. (2021). The acceptance of social media video for knowledge acquisition, sharing and application: A comparative study among YouTube users and TikTok users' for medical purposes. *International Journal of Data and Network Science*, 5(3), 197. https://doi. org/10.5267/j.ijdns.2021.6.013
- Alvermann, D., Wynne, E., & Wright, W. (2021). Tales from TikTok: Gender and cultural intersectionalities. In B. J. Guzzetti (Ed.), Genders, cultures, and literacies. Understanding intersecting identities (pp. 198-211). Routledge.
- Arróniz, V., García-Plaza, M., Muñoz-Pérez, M., Navarro-Climent, J. C., Sepulcre, J. M., & Sequí-Martínez, D. (2021). Los conceptos fundamentales de las matemáticas a través de la experiencia [Fundamental concepts of mathematics through experience]. In R. Satorre (Coord.), Memorias del Programa de Redes-I3CE de calidad, innovación e investigación en docencia universitaria. Convocatoria 2020-21 [Reports of the I3CE-Networks Programme for quality, innovation and research in university teaching. Call 2020-21] (pp. 2541-2560). Universidad de Alicante.
- Blández, J. (1995). La utilización del material y el espacio en Educación Física [The use of material and space in Physical Education]. INDE.
- Blández, J., Fernández-García, E., & Sierra-Zamorano, M. A. (2007). Estereotipos de género, actividad física y escuela: la perspectiva del alumnado [Gender stereotypes, physical activity and school: The perspective of the students]. Profesorado. Revista de currículum y formación del profesorado, 11(2), 1-21. https://recyt.fecyt.es/index.php/profesorado/ article/view/42445
- Bueno-Fernandes, A. C., & Campos-Pellanda E. (2022). Estereotipos de género en TikTok e Instagram: un experimento de ingeniería inversa para entender los mecanismos de los algoritmos de las redes sociales [Gender stereotypes in TikTok and Instagram: A reverse engineering experiment for understanding the mechanisms of social network algorithms]. Universitas-XXI, (37), 247-270. https://doi.org/10.17163/uni.n37.2022.10
- Caldeiro-Pedreira, M. C., & Yot-Domínguez, C. (2023). Usos de TikTok en educación. Revisión sistemática de la aplicabilidad didáctica de TikTok [Uses of TikTok in education. A systematic review of the didactic possibilities of TikTok]. *Anàlisi: Quaderns de Comunicació i Cultura*, 69, 53-73. https://doi.org/10.5565/rev/analisi.3630
- Cremades-Andreu, R., Lage-Gómez, C., Campollo-Urkiza, A., & Hargreaves, D. J. (2024). La música que escuchan las nuevas generaciones: preferencias y estereotipos [The music that new generations listen to: Preferences and stereotypes]. **Revista Española de Pedagogía**, *82*(287), 23-36. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.3925

- D'Ambrosi, R., Bellato, E., Bullitta, G., Cecere, A. B., Corona, K., De Crescenzo, A., Fogliata, V., Micheloni, G. M., Saccomanno, M. F., Vitullo, F., Celli, A., & SICSeG (Italian Society of Shoulder, Elbow Surgery) Research Committee (2024). TikTok content as a source of health education regarding epicondylitis: A content analysis. *Journal of Orthopaedics and Traumatology*, 25(1), 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s10195-024-00757-3
- Delbosc, A., & Mokhtarian, P. L. (2018). Face to Facebook: The relationship between social media and social travel. *Transport Policy*, 68, 20-27. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.tranpol.2018.04.005
- Díez-Gutiérrez, E.-J., & Muñiz-Cortijo, L.-M. (2023). Educación reguetón: ¿educa el reguetón en la desigualdad? [Reggaeton education: Does reggaeton educate in inequality?]. *Perfiles Educativos*, *45*(179), 8-20. https://doi.org/10.22201/iisue.24486167e.2023.179.60295
- Dixon, S. J. (2025, March 26). *Most popular social networks worldwide as of January 2024, ranked by number of monthly active users.* Statista. https://www.statista.com/statistics/272014/global-social-networks-ranked-by-number-of-users/
- Escamilla-Fajardo, P., Alguacil, M., & López-Carril, S. (2021). Incorporating TikTok in higher education: Pedagogical perspectives from a corporal expression sport sciences course. *Journal of Hospitality, Leisure, Sport & Tourism Education, 28*, 100302. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhlste.2021.100302
- Falgoust, G., Winterlind, E., Moon, P., Parker, A., Zinzow, H., & Chalil, K. (2022). Applying the uses and gratifications theory to identify motivational factors behind young adult's participation in viral social media challenges on TikTok. *Human Factors in Healthcare*, 2, 100014. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.hfh.2022.100014
- Garcés-Fuenmayor, J., García-Peña, E., Martínez-Garcés, J., & Escobar-Soto, R. (2023). Uso de redes sociales para fomentar el pensamiento crítico en estudiantes universitarios durante el covid-19 [Use of social media to promote critical thinking in university students during covid-19] *Educación y Humanismo*, *25*(44). https://doi.org/10.17081/eduhum.25.44.5763
- Garrote-Escribano, N., & Avilés, C. (Coords.) (2021). Desarrollo motor humano [Human motor development]. McGraw-Hill.
- Gehrig, R., & Palacios, J. (Coords.) (2014). Guía de criterios básicos de calidad en la investigación cualitativa [A guide to basic quality criteria in qualitative research]. Servicio de Publicaciones UCAM.
- Gil, M., Ruiz, C., & Olmo, J. L. (2022). Instagram y TikTok: el rol de la mujer en las redes sociales [Instagram and TikTok: The role of women in social media]. *Visual Review*, 9(3), 2-11. https:// doi.org/10.37467/revvisual.v9.3525
- González-Ramírez, M. (2022). Análisis de los #dancechallenges en Tiktok mediante la metodología visual crítica [Analysis of #dancechallenges in Tiktok using critical visual methodology]. *Virtualis*, *13*(24), 108-136. https://doi.org/10.46530/virtualis.v13i24.399
- Huamán, K. G., & Ramírez, F.G. (2022). El "TikTok" como estrategia de comunicación didáctica universitaria [TikTok as a didactic university communication strategy] [Degree Dissertation]. Universidad Nacional Daniel Alcides Carrión. http://repositorio.undac.edu.pe/bitstream/ undac/2404/1/T026\_73383937\_T.pdf
- IAB Spain. (2023). Estudio de redes sociales 2023 [Social media survey 2023]. ELOGIA. https://iabspain.es/estudio/estudio-de-redes-sociales-2023/
- Ibanez-Ayuso, M. J., Limón, M. R., & Ruiz-Alberdi, C. M. (2022). Retos virales: análisis del impacto de TikTok para los vínculos familiares [Viral challenges: Analysis of the impact of TikTok on family ties]. *Revista de Ciencias Sociales*, XXVIII, (3), 42-54. https://doi.org/10.31876/rcs. v28i3.38449
- Jarman, H. K., Marques, M. D., McLean, S. A., Slater, A., & Paxton, S. J. (2021). Social media, body satisfaction and well-being among adolescents: A mediation model of appearance-ideal internalization and comparison. *Body Image*, *36*, 139-148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2020.11.005

- Kennedy, M. (2020). "If the rise of the TikTok dance and e-girl aesthetic has taught us anything, it's that teenage girls rule the internet right now": TikTok celebrity, girls and the coronavirus crisis. *European Journal of Cultural Studies*, *23*(6), 1069-1076. https://doi. org/10.1177/1367549420945341
- Learreta, B., Ruano, K., & Sierra, M. A. (2006). Didáctica de la expresión corporal [Didactics of corporal expression]. INDE.
- López-Carril, S., Huertas, M., Ribeiro, T., & Jiménez-Jiménez, P. (2024). TikTok for learning through movement, dramatization, and music: Insights for higher education applications in sport sciences. *Journal of Hospitality, Leisure, Sport & Tourism Education, 35*, 100501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhlste.2024.100501
- Manago, A. M., Walsh, A. S., & Barsigian, L. L. (2023). The contributions of gender identification and gender ideologies to the purposes of social media use in adolescence. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*, 1011951. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.1011951
- Meirbekov, A., Nyshanova, S., Meiirbekov, A., Kazykhankyzy, L., Burayeva, Z., & Abzhekenova, B. (2024). Digitisation of English language education: Instagram and TikTok online educational blogs and courses vs. traditional academic education. How to increase student motivation? *Education adn Information Technology*, 29, 13635-13662.
- Micaletto-Belda, J. P., Morejón-Llamas, N., & Martín-Ramallal, P. (2024). TikTok como plataforma educativa: análisis de las percepciones de los usuarios sobre los contenidos científicos [The role of TikTok as an educational platform: Analysis of user perceptions on scientific content]. *Revista Mediterránea de Comunicación*, *15*(1), 97-144. https://www.doi. org/10.14198/MEDCOM.25419
- Moreno-Barreneche, S. (2021). Autosexualización de niñas y adolescentes en redes sociales digitales: una aproximación teórico-conceptual desde la semiótica social [Autosexualization of girls and adolescents in digital social media: A theorical- conceptual approach from social semiotics]. *Cuadernos de información y comunicación*, *26*, 89-105. https://dx.doi.org/10.5209/ciyc.75727
- Patel, R., Pathak, M., Jain, A., & Lagman, J. (2023). Bringing to light the TikTok Benadryl challenge: A case of seizure from Benadryl overdose. *Psychiatry Research Case Reports*, *2*(1), 100087. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psycr.2022.100087
- Roberts, S. R., Maheux, A. J., Hunt, R. A., Ladd, B. A., & Choukas-Bradley, S. (2022). Incorporating social media and muscular ideal internalization into the tripartite influence model of body image: Towards a modern understanding of adolescent girls' body dissatisfaction. *Body image*, *41*, 239-247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2022.03.002
- Rose, G. (2016). Visual methodologies: An introduction to researching with visual materials. SAGE
- Roth, R., Ajithkumar, P., Natarajan, G., Achuthan, K., Moon, P., Zinzow, H., & Madathil, K. C. (2021). A study of adolescents' and young adults' TikTok challenge participation in South India. *Human Factors in Healthcare*, *1*, 100005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hfh.2022.100005
- Schultermandl, S. (2022). Quick media feminisms and the affective worldmaking of hashtag activism. In S. Schultermandl, J., Aresin, S. S. Pages, & D. Simić (Eds.), *Affective worldmaking.* Narrative counterpublics of gender and sexuality (pp. 186-200). Transcript Verlag.
- Suárez-Álvarez, R. (2022). Análisis comunicacional de la construcción de las relaciones no igualitarias en las redes sociales. Caso #sugardaddy en TikTok [Communicational analysis about building of unequal relationships on social networks. Case #sugardaddy in TikTok]. *Historia y Comunicación Social*, 27(2), 401-413. https://doi.org/10.5209/hics.84389
- Suárez-Álvarez, R., & García-Jiménez, A. (2021). Centennials en TikTok: tipología de vídeos. Análisis y comparativa España-Gran Bretaña por género, edad y nacionalidad [Centennialson TikTok: Type of video. Analysis and comparative Spain-Great Britain by gender, age and nationality]. Revista Latina de Comunicación Social, (79), 1-22. https:// www.doi.org/10.4185/RLCS-2021-1503

- Xiang, P., McBride, R. E., Lin, S., Gao, Z., & Francis, X. (2017). Students' gender stereotypes about running in schools. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 86(2), 233-246. https://doi.org/1 0.1080/00220973.2016.1277335
- Yu, J., Jiang, J., Yang, L., & Xia, R. (2020). Improving multimodal named entity recognition via entity span detection with unified multimodal transformer. In D. Jurafsky, J. Chai, N. Schluter, & J. Tetreault (Eds.), Proceedings of the 58th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (pp. 3342-3352). Association for Computational Linguistics. https://www.doi.org/10.18653/v1/2020.acl-main.306

# **Authors' biographies**

**Jorge-Agustín Zapatero-Ayuso.** Doctorate in Organisation of Physical Activity and Sport (Universidad de Alcalá). Assistant professor in the Department of Didactics of Languages, Arts, and Physical Education at the Universidad Complutense de Madrid. He joined the institution in 2016. Before this he was a primary school teacher (specialising in physical education) in the Community of Madrid. Research interest in the didactics of physical education, specialising in competence-based teaching and coeducational and alternative methodologies in school physical activity teaching. Member of the "Gender studies in physical activity and sport" research group. Participant in projects with state funding, reviewer, and academic committee of various national and international journals and conferences. Author of numerous publications in impact journals and publishers.

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5473-8225

**Elena Ramírez Rico.** Doctorate in Education (special doctoral prize), licentiate degree in Sciences of Physical Activity and Sport (end of degree prize), diploma in Primary Education in the Physical Education specialism, and expert degree in Statistics as a Methodological Tool in Research. Her academic career as a teacher and researcher started in 2005, and she has had various predoctoral grants and a postdoctoral grant. She is currently an associate professor in the Faculty of Education at the UCM, where at present she is vice-dean for Students and head of the "Gender studies in physical activity and sport" research group. She was previously academic secretary of the Department of Musical and Corporal Expression, and coordinator of the Degree in Early Childhood Education. Lead researcher and participant in research projects and contracts (R&D&i; Institute for Women; Spanish Higher Sports Council, Spanish Foundation for Science and Technology, Cooperation for Development, and Article 83, among others), notably the direction of the R&D&i project on "Gender relations in secondary Education. Strategies through, physical-sporting activity, to promote equity interactions free from violence and intimidation (REGeES project)". Author of several publications in impact journals (JCR, SCOPUS) and with publishers (SPI).

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4585-1645

**Miguel Villa-de Gregorio.** Doctorate in Sciences of Physical Activity and Sport from the Universidad Politécnica de Madrid. For more than 14 years, his career was in teaching physical education at the primary and secondary–baccalaureate levels. Since 2019 he has been a teacher and researcher in the Department of Didactics of Languages, Arts, and Physical Education (Faculty of Education–Teacher Training Centre, Universidad Complutense de Madrid), and having been a professor of practice, he is now an assistant professor. As a university teacher he has delivered different modules relating to the didactics of physical education and students' psycho-motor development. His background as a researcher is characterised by the study of the relations between attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and motor competence issues in physical education. In addition, since 2020, he has been a member of the "Gender studies in physical activity and sport" research group in the aforementioned faculty, in which he has participated in an R&D project, contributing to its academic production.

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0397-1262

**Irene Ramón Otero.** Doctorate in Sciences of Physical Activity and Sport from the Universidad Politécnica de Madrid and a licentiate degree in the same field from the Universidad de Alcalá. Her academic career started in 2008 when she began her professional career as a teacher and researcher supported by various predoctoral grants, notably a research staff training grant. She has taught in various public and private universities, most notably the Universidad de Alcalá and the Universidad Complutense de Madrid, where she has worked since 2016. In the field of research, she has participated in various projects including two R&D&i projects, and she has written multiple publications centred on gender and the development of movement. She currently holds an administrative position as coordinator of the Degree in Early Childhood Education and teaches on this course and those of Primary Education as an assistant professor. She is also a member of the "Gender studies in physical activity and sport" research group at the Universidad Complutense de Madrid.

D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1451-6908


# Practicum mediated by photo-elicitation: Contribution to initial teacher training and the professional development of the teacher-tutor

# Prácticum mediado por fotoelicitación: aportación a la formación inicial docente y a la permanente del profesorado-tutor

Antonio BAUTISTA-GARCÍA-VERA, PhD. Professor at the Department of Educational Studies, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*bautista@ucm.es*).

María-Jesús ROMERA-IRUELA, PhD. Senior Lecturer at the Department of Educational Studies, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*mjromera@ucm.es*).

María-Rosario LIMÓN-MENDIZÁBAL, PhD. Professor at the Department of Educational Studies, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*mrlimonm@ucm.es*).

**Belinda UXACH-MOLINA.** Trainee Predoctoral Researcher at the Department of Educational Studies, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (*buxach@ucm.es*).

#### Abstract:

This article investigates to what extent teaching degree students, during the three months of traineeship in schools, converse about, reflect on and rethink their tutors' teaching practices through photo-elicitation processes to find professional development and improvement in both groups. A qualitative research methodology was used, focusing on the study of two cases. A photo-elicitation approach was implemented, guided by the trainee teachers to enable them to reflect on their tutors' practice in the classroom and school, through photography. The results indicate that the educational situations captured by the student teachers are of an instructional and formative nature, with a predominance of denotative and connotative levels in the content of the first group and of denotative, connotative and affective levels in the second group. The photo-elicitation process followed led to the development of three main types of relationship between the trainee teachers and their tutors, defined as confirmation, contribution and reference, which fostered complicity, involvement, joint responsibility and mutual professional development.

**Keywords:** teacher education, professional development, practicum, teacher tutoring, participatory reflection, photo-elicitation.

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-10-21.

Date of approval: 2025-02-26.

Please, cite this article as follows: Bautista-García-Vera, A., Romera-Iruela, M. J., Limón-Mendizábal, M. R., & Uxach-Molina, B. (2025). Practicum mediated by photo-elicitation: Contribution to initial teacher training and the professional development of the teacher-tutor [Prácticum mediado por fotoelicitación: aportación a la formación inicial docente y a la permanente del profesorado-tutor]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 347-362. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4251

#### **Resumen:**

El artículo indaga en qué medida el alumnado del Grado en Maestro, durante los tres meses de Prácticum en un colegio, analiza, debate y replantea las prácticas docentes de sus tutores mediante procesos de fotoelicitación para conseguir el desarrollo y la mejora profesional de ambos colectivos. Se siguió la metodología de investigación cualitativa basada en el estudio de dos casos. Se aplicó un tipo de fotoelicitación dirigido por los maestros en formación inicial para que estos pudieran cuestionar las prácticas de sus tutores en el aula y en el centro con base en sus tomas fotográficas. Los resultados apuntan que las situaciones educativas registradas de forma visual por las estudiantes de magisterio participantes son de naturaleza instructiva y formativa; en su contenido, predominan los niveles denotativo-significativo para las primeras y denotativo-significativo-afectivo para las segundas. El proceso de fotoelicitación seguido ha facilitado la emergencia de tres tipos principales de interacciones entre las alumnas en prácticas y sus tutoras: de confirmación, de aportación y de referencia, que promovieron su complicidad, implicación y corresponsabilidad y el desarrollo profesional mutuo.

Palabras clave: formación del profesorado, desarrollo profesional, prácticum, tutoría docente, reflexión participativa, fotoelicitación.

### 1. Introduction

Academic literature shows a clear interest in understanding the situation of professional teaching practices in the third decade of the twenty-first century. Among other issues, it studies how agreements between university centres and schools should be established (Darling-Hammond, 2017; Mauri et al., 2021; Rachamim & Orland-Barak, 2018) to facilitate the transfer of teaching knowledge in the relationship between tutors and trainee teachers (Burroughs, 2020; Colén & Castro, 2017; Häggström, 2022). Agreements where professional experience is understood as a commitment, as an activity built jointly by the tutor or mentor and the teacher in the initial training stage (Allen et al., 2019; Falcón & Arraiz, 2020; Flores, 2019). Along these lines, White & Forgasz (2016) and McCardle et al. (2022) note the scarcity of studies that explore how school teachers and those who are preparing to be teachers in the future envision their roles and construct them socially. Mauri et al. (2019) and Mauri et al. (2021) indicate the need for future research for a deeper analysis of the interactions between the participants in the different areas during traineeship, as well as the discursive strategies that could help to encourage and consolidate collaboration between schools and universities. We aim to contribute to this with our research.

## 2. Theoretical framework

Initial teacher training and the professional development of the teacher-tutor has been addressed from different traineeship approaches. Among others, instructing school tutors in critical analysis using research-action loops (Betlem et al., 2019; Foong et al., 2018; Jones et al., 2021), or encouraging a wider awareness and reflection in terms of their beliefs, theories, identity and values, thereby improving these aspects and their decision-making about their teaching activity (Korthagen, 2017; Schön, 2016; Sinclair & Thornton, 2018; Weng & Troyan, 2023).

Schön (2016) proposed a model of reflexive practicum as a key element in professional education, with the following main characteristics: learning by doing, training or mentoring (coaching) instead of teaching, and a reciprocal dialogue involving reflection-in-action between mentor and student. This reflection is two-way: it tries to help students to master a type of reflection-in-action and involves a dialogue, when it works well, between the aforementioned people, which takes the form of reciprocal reflection-in-action.

Critical, evidence-based analysis of teacher training approaches led Korthagen (2017) to propose what he termed *professional development 3.0.* He understood this to be the process of aiming for

coherence between the different layers of the *onion* model, that is, between one's core qualities, ideals, sense of identity, beliefs, competencies, behaviour and the environment. Encouraging essential reflection and providing the teacher with regular information about this coherence can reinforce the teacher learning that occurs when theory, practice and person connect.

Among the elements relating to the quality of teaching preparation programmes, highlighted by Darling-Hammond (2020), there are two that are closely related to this research: experiences in prolonged, well-supervised traineeships, chosen with care to support the closely connected ideas presented during the course, and beliefs and practices shared by teachers in schools and universities, with well-established partnerships between these two institutions. For this reason, she recommends creating professional policies that involve investment in the above-mentioned educational partnerships for professional development.

Specifically in Spain, these traineeships take place as part of a subject called the Practicum, which basically involves students in their final year of a teaching degree being placed in a school, under the supervision of a teacher-tutor. Our study fits in with this activity but structures it around photo-elicitation processes (Collier, 1954; Harper, 2002; Torre & Murphy, 2015).

The contribution of this research lies in the fact that the photo-elicitation situations are aimed at the future teacher, that is to say, they organise the analysis, discussion and participation in the Practicum using photographs of moments in classroom and school life, photos that are also taken by the students of this subject, with subsequent viewing of the photographs and a discussion of their content by the tutors of the educational centre, the university and the students themselves. We understand that the benefits of this traineeship procedure, and the relationship between the academic and school environments, come from the progressive involvement and relationship of mutual help between tutors and student teachers that may be fostered in the photo-elicitation sessions.

#### 2.1. Photo-elicitation in teacher training: Elements and procedure

The connection between photography and verbal forms, which convey the meaning assigned to the former by an interviewee in the investigation process, has given rise to a new procedure, termed *photo-elicitation*. This links data collection techniques from observation and survey methods and expresses two ways of presenting and communicating aspects of reality: the image and the word, leading to a fuller, more appropriate perception and understanding of these aspects (Rayón et al., 2021), since images, as indicated by Harper (2002), evoke deeper elements in the human consciousness than words do. Therefore, in the above-mentioned process, they provide different, richer information, containing feelings, memories and desires, all drawn from a deep and meaningful conversation.

In the review of this issue there is agreement that any photo-elicitation session requires elements that are material (mainly cameras, projectors, recorders) and human (students, teachers, external observers, among others), as well as an order to the interventions and the relationship between these elements (Bautista, 2023). McLaughlan (2023) and Walker et al. (2017) mention that this process involves two stages, with the first consisting of taking a photograph and viewing it and the second involving the participants' intervention about its content. The most frequent type of session is that which is initiated by a teacher who is committed to improving their teaching practice, who in turn is the author of the photographs regarding their own work (Dockett et al., 2017). Photo-elicitation has also been used when the images are taken by somebody from outside the classroom, such as other teachers or students' relatives (Richard & Lahman, 2015; Ruto-Korir & Lubbe-De Beer, 2012). Within this procedural structure, the photo-elicitation sessions have been designed with the purpose of questioning a specific teacher to discover their preconceptions (Birkeland & Grindheim, 2022), reveal contradictions and inconsistencies in their work (Savva & Erakleous, 2018) or analyse and understand student life in community settings (Lee, 2024; Walls & Louis, 2023).

Regarding who should speak and in which order, in the review of the studies using photoelicitation situations, we have seen that there is a tendency for the people who take the photographs to speak first, which will make the above-mentioned process more dynamic. This practice is justified by the auteur theory (Mannay, 2017; Rose, 2001), which states that the most important feature of a photograph is the motivation of the person who took it. The floor is then given to the other participants, in line with the proposal by Raven (2015) of questioning all the individuals present at the viewing of the image, in order to enhance the revelatory function (Barthes, 1989; Woolhouse, 2019) of the verbal elements that interpret the content of the photograph. In this regard, Golombek and Johnson (2017) recommend public scrutiny of the ideas and arguments provided by the author of the image, on account of the wealth of mental processes prompted by external observers in these educational settings.

Within this preliminary framework, our research explores and is based on two issues. The first involves analysing the educational potential of photo-elicitation in the teaching Practicum when the photographs are taken by students on teaching degree courses. The second concerns expanding knowledge about the relationships that arise between student teachers and their school tutors, that begin with the incorporation of photo-elicitation into their practices, by focusing on its impact on mutual learning.

# 3. Research objectives

We aim to meet three objectives. The first two relate to the first issue outlined and the third relates to the second issue:

- To understand the relationship between the experiences of students on Early Childhood Education degree courses during the Practicum and the photographs they take (representing situations that are unexpected or unusual for them) when they are in the classroom with second-stage pupils, who are 5 years old, or in other areas of the educational centre.
- To identify the degree of educational influence or significance of the photo-elicitation procedure guided by the trainee teachers in their relationships with the Practicum tutors at the school.
- To discover the frequency and types of interactions that are produced between the Practicum students and the school tutors during the photo-elicitation sessions.

# 4. Methodology

The kind of knowledge that needs to be built in order to meet the foregoing objectives deals with the special experiences of teachers undergoing their initial training and the types of relationships between them and their tutors, which entail involvement and mutual help. These interactions do not have unambiguous points of references to interpret and, consequently, it is not possible to measure them. These circumstances led us to use an interpretive research approach and a methodology that focuses on case studies (Stake, 2020).

### 4.1. Participants

As the research was conducted in a natural context, the requirements of the educational centres where the traineeships took place and their specific realities became the selection criteria. These were as follows:

- Having a high percentage of socioculturally diverse pupils.
- Belonging to the network of centres where students on teaching degree courses can do their teaching practice during the Practicum.
- Having civil service teachers in definitive posts.
- Obtaining the commitment to participate in this study from the management team at the educational centres.

Among the state schools in this network in the city of Madrid, there were three that met the foregoing requirements, CEIP (state primary school) A, CEIP B and CEIP C. Out of these, the last-named was chosen.

The two female teachers of the five-year-old pupils at this centre who met these criteria were the teaching practice tutors for two female trainee teachers at University X, chosen at random, from the 2021-22 and 2022-23 academic years.

#### 4.2. Instrument

The instrument to collect the information in this study is part of the photo-elicitation situations (Birkeland & Grindheim, 2022; Raven, 2015), with recent studies having used it to determine the trainee students' point of view and interpretations (McLaughlan, 2023; Pirker et al., 2023).

In these sessions, the trainee is allowed to ask the centre tutor questions, as these are based on the content of the photographs that the trainee took at a specific moment to capture one of the tutor's actions or decisions that she did not understand and, so as not to interrupt the class, she had to save her question or doubt for the situation planned for this purpose. It may also help the aforementioned tutor because, in some way, she is required to clarify the theories and beliefs underlying her decisions and actions, which emerge from the images taken that are being analysed (Ndione & Remy, 2018).

Thus, we understand that these photo-elicitation sessions, apart from providing visual, verbal and textual information about the process, are spaces where both the tutor and the future teacher, who is currently on her traineeship, can express, interpret and question what has been observed, by fulfilling and performing the functions of teaching and learning. In turn, this dual educational function may provide mutual help that will strengthen the relationship between them and, in turn, the agreements between the university and school institutions where teaching practices take place.

#### 4.3. Procedure

At the beginning, we obtained consent from the parents of the schoolchildren and from the centre itself, as we were committed to using this for teaching and research purposes. The Practicum students freely accepted the procedure. The names of the students, tutors and children have been anonymised. A higher ethical level was achieved by blocking out minimal areas of the photographs without creating a significant loss of comprehension and meaning. By doing so, we ensured that there were no negative consequences.

Within this context of ethical commitment, the students in the fourth year of their teaching degree and the school tutors were introduced to photo-elicitation by the director of the research group, who was the teacher-tutor at the university. The task schedule was established by mutual consent. In the week before the photo-elicitation sessions, the students were requested to take photos of the most significant events or tasks. There were 31 of these photos in total. The photo-elicitation sessions, eight in all, were held every two or three weeks while the students were at the centre, each with a duration of between 45 and 60 minutes.

Beforehand, the students provided their tutors with the photographs and sent them to the project director. During these photo-elicitation situations, the images were viewed and the students and tutors were invited to reflect, in a dialogue with two members of the research team, about their motivation for taking the photographs and about their doubts, and both researchers asked them questions about the content of these photos. A sound recording was made of these sessions and this was subsequently transcribed. The analysis of their content involved coding and the establishment of categories, mainly based on the data (Gibbs, 2012; Rapley, 2014). However, those identified in previous studies were considered. Following this, we interpreted the data and drew conclusions.

We classified the students' motivations when taking photographs, based on the work by Bautista (2013), into two categories: instructional and educational situations, which were not mutually exclusive. The former were the situations oriented towards acquiring instrumental content such as reading or calculation, among others. The latter were aimed at developing the mental processes of perception, analysis and reasoning, as well as introducing values accepted within the educational community, such as respect or empathy, among others.

The information presented in the photographs was classified according to Barthes' (1989) typology, which consists of three levels: the connotative or physical reference point, the denotative or meaningful, and the affective.

We analysed the type of relationship between the student teachers and their tutors, in line with the aforementioned inductive route, in two contexts and stages, as there were no previous categories for analysis. Firstly, the participating groups (student teachers, teacher-tutors and teacher-researchers) agreed to read the transcripts of two photo-elicitation interviews, chosen at random, one for each student, and in a discussion session they conceptualised the relationships of mutual help and involvement, and complicity in these terms: group of actions, attitudes and verbal expressions apparent in the interactions between the trainee teachers and the tutors at the educational centres, in which they showed agreement and joint responsibility by their willingness and intention to foster the personal and social development of their students. Five types of interactions were identified in this conceptualised category:

- a) Reference to the other person: type of interaction defined as one of the teachers or students referring to the other as the grounds or reference point that motivates or justifies a proposal for action, or a decision taken in the classroom.
- b) Confirmation of something the other person has said or done: relationship that occurs when both people, student and teacher, intervene consecutively and the second one confirms what the first person has contributed.
- c) Contribution: intervention that either the tutor or the trainee teacher performs following something the other person has expressed, to contribute an idea, datum or argument that leads to a better understanding of the content being analysed or the activity being described.
- d) Confirmation and contribution: type of interaction where one of the two people, the trainee or the tutor, as well as confirming what the other person has said, adds some information or a meaning that improves the argument or idea being presented.
- e) Simultaneity: temporal coincidence of the same response by both people.

In the second stage and context, the research group analysed the transcripts and, in the analysis of the interactions, moved to a more detailed level, thereby identifying six new types. These were also validated by the students and tutors:

- f) Concatenated contributions: consecutive and continuous interactions between a student and her Practicum tutor about certain aspects of occurrences in the classroom or centre, in order to answer each of the questions raised by an external observerresearcher to describe or explain the school tasks recorded photographically.
- g) Request for confirmation: interaction based on a request, by the student to her tutor or vice versa, for assent or validation of what the other person has previously expressed.
- h) Shared satisfaction: relationship identified by the emotional utterance of a student and her tutor caused by specific student behaviour, either individual or as a group.
- i) Questions: interventions in which a student or a tutor requests information from the other person during a photo-elicitation session.
- j) Clarification: utterance by a student or tutor to clarify the other person's previous statement, in order to gain better understanding of a content or element of the activity being analysed.
- k) Evaluation: positive comment by a student or tutor about the activity, in the classroom or the centre, or about the decision the other person took.

For each photograph, we collected the data obtained from the classifications and other complementary specifications, such as the tutors' evaluations after viewing the photographs, changes or the inclusion of actions indicated in the photo-elicitation sessions, and the requests made by the students to their tutors. Table 1 shows a small sample.

ntand	- -	o 4 م	ω−Λ ω4
Mutual involvement and complicity	Type of interaction	(R) E. g., "As tutor M says" or "Explain that, SP" (C) E. g., "Yes, yes" (SP)	(R) by SP (R) by TM (C) 1 each (CO) by SP (CO) by TM
	Requests made by the Practicum student A to her tutor	° Z	Yes. SP mentions that her tutor consulted her "Would you like us to laminate the sheets?"
	Changes or inclusionsof actions	(SP) Instead of repeating the rule (throw the pen in the bin), ask them "What do you think you should do?"	(SP) This game gives a new meaning to the rods, encouraging mental agility using constructions
	Evaluation by tutor M	Affective: "You have to bear in mind what this child is going through"	Conceptual: "It's true that we recycle a lot of things in class. But they also love this activity"
	Level of information	<ul> <li>(D) Physical situation.</li> <li>(CN) What do I do with a pen that doesn't work?</li> <li>(A) This is a way of attracting attracting attracting attracting attracting attracting attention (asking for affection)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>(D) Image of construction.</li> <li>(CN) Success of the task</li> <li>(A) Satisfaction with happiness as a result of the completed task</li> </ul>
Motivation		(l) Difficulty in acquiring a habit: "When a pen doesn't work, you throw it in the bin"	(I) Constructions with recycled material in psychomotricity class Successful activity
	Session no.	-	σ
	Photograph		

## 5. Results

For the purpose of meeting the first research objective, we analysed and cross-checked the frequencies obtained in the categories relating to the motivation for taking the photographs and the levels of information they represented (see table 2).

	Educational purpose			
Level of information	Instruction	Education		
Denotative and connotative	13	10		
Denotative, connotative and affective	6	8		

TABLE 2. Number of photographs taken according to their level of information and educational purpose.

The students took the photographs with an almost identical educational and instructional intention. These images each presented two or three levels of information, with about half of the instructional photos lacking the affective level, while this level had a similar presence in the two educational categories. The experiences that the students perceived as special were significant and the link connecting the cognitive dimension with the affective, with the expression of emotions and values such as understanding and empathy, was one of the components of educating both the schoolchildren and the trainee teachers.

A more detailed analysis of some of the reasons stated by the students in relation to the second objective reflects qualities pertaining to the educational value of photo-elicitation.

- Looking for a solution to a pupil's lack of instrumental behaviour.
- Refraining from using a worthwhile procedure that the trainee teacher does not know about.
- Recording an activity that works well.
- Studying and looking for a solution to pupils' difficulties.
- Feeling helpless after trying several actions.
- Request for help when faced with developmental delays or difficulties with comprehension and language.
- Noticing a major change in a pupil.
- Appearance of a regulatory-affective conflict in relation to a child's behaviour.
- Arousal of a student's tenderness as a result of the schoolchildren's behaviour.
- Noticing a relationship between a colour and a child's mood.
- Surprise at the positive influence of stories on schoolchildren's attention span.
- Checking a pupil's ability.

48.4% of the photographs generated requests from the trainee teachers to their tutors, such as questions, confirmations or suggestions for instructional activities (for example: "Why do children have trouble learning the concept *quantity* with the roll call?"). Others involved evaluating children's specific behaviour or difficulty and led to educational analysis, such as the one mentioned above regarding "the power of storytelling to hold five-year-olds' attention and encourage them to participate". The tutors answered instructional requests by

providing practical knowledge, while they responded to the educational ones using affective expressions, such as the following: "With such huge shortcomings, you say 'My goodness, of course these children are going to be like this".

The very complexity and dialectics that emerged in the photo-elicitation interviews involved moving from the instructional content to the educational in 40% of the students' requests and in 35.5% of the evaluations and observations of their tutors (see columns 5 and 7 of Table 1). Such requests, evaluations and observations explained the grounds for the practical knowledge, that is to say, their theories and beliefs in action. For example: the visual support comes first and it is the basis for mental calculations; compensating positive reinforcement with autonomy, integrating affectivity and behaviour; modifying conduct by giving children tasks to avoid unsuitable behaviours; including procedures that encourage students to think and take decisions.

The interventions by the external teacher-researchers proved to be a source of reflection and investigation for the two students and their tutors, as these interventions represented questioning that was at times the result of a deviation from the planned tasks or of the decisions taken in view of unexpected situations in the classroom. Of the eight interventions involving the tutors' answers, six were educational, for instance, referring to the "dilemma of whether a child should repeat a year or not", or about "families' involvement in children's adaptation to school". Additionally, after the above-mentioned interventions by the external observers, the tutors and trainee teachers maintained a common position and were united in their answers to the questions put to them.

In relation to the type of interactions between the trainee teachers and their tutors, the results, recorded in our third research objective, are illustrated in column 8 of Table 1 and Table 3 shows the quantity of the results. These students contributed 12.9% more interactions than their tutors. This greater prominence is in keeping with the recording function of the school images in photo-elicitation processes. Both students interacted in all the sessions, with an increase of 16 to 22 interactions for one of them and 13 to 17 for the other.

	Students		Tutors	
Interactions	f	%	f	%
Reference	36	78.26	10	21.74
Confirmation	86	64.18	48	35.82
Contribution	54	43.20	71	56.80
Confirmation and contribution	3	33.33	6	66.67
Simultaneity	7	50.00	7	50.00
Concatenated contributions	13	50.00	13	50.00
Request for confirmation	2	100.00	0	0.00
Shared satisfaction	1	50.00	1	50.00
Questions	1	100.00	0	0.00
Clarification	0	0.00	2	100.00
Evaluation	2	100.00	0	0.00
Total	205	56.47	158	43.53

TABLE 3. Interactions established by the students and their tutors in the Practicum.

The most frequent type of interaction was *confirmation*, which rose to 36.9%. This assent by one of the people regarding what the other has done is one of the most important indicators of the good relationship of agreement and mutual support between the students and the tutors during the traineeship. The trainee teachers lead 64.2% of these interactions by agreeing with what their tutors have said. In their evolution throughout the photo-elicitation sessions, there is a notable decrease, both from the students (from 11 to 4 and from 13 to 7) and from the tutors (from 10 to 5 and from 8 to 2). The results demonstrate the significance of this interaction in building connections of mutual help and complicity. This decrease as the sessions progress is in parallel to the increase in other relationships and a change in the roles.

The second place in relationships is for *contribution*, with 34.4%. In this category, it is the tutors who have contributed more, with 56.8% of these interactions, due to their greater practical knowledge. Throughout the process, we can see a considerable increase for one of the tutors (from 8 to 15) and the students (from 3 to 4 and from 3 to 8), while there is a very slight drop for the other tutor (from 8 to 7). This tendency represents an improvement in the relationship of help and coexistence between them, as the trainee teachers progressively contribute information that complements the information provided by their tutors, a fact that involves a greater degree of joint responsibility in the classroom.

The third type of relationship in order of importance is *reference*, with 12.7%, coming mainly (78.3%) from the students. This difference relates to the deference to the teacher's authority, their proven professional experience and the institutional role that they initially hold. In the case of the tutors, the relationship remains stable throughout the sessions, while it shows a slight growth for the students (from 2 to 5 and from 3 to 4). This, as they indicated, is because the good relationship that was created with their tutors gave them access to their knowledge, which the students were able to use to analyse and understand the teaching and learning situations in the classroom.

The other types of relationships identified which have contributed to the complicity and mutual help between students and tutors, albeit less frequently, correspond to interactions that enable the nature of this connection to be clarified and further understood. Two of them are derivatives of contribution: *concatenated contribution* (7.2%) and *confirmation and contribution* (2.5%). The former indicates the function that the agent, who is external to the classroom, may have, as their interventions requesting information about the reasons for actions and decisions lead to a union of joint responsibility between the tutor-student pair. Equally, as the researcher gradually linked questions to the answers given, a dialogic relationship emerged in their interventions. We could say that this dialogic relationship has fostered learning and mutual professional development. The interventions by the external agents likewise explain the interaction defined as *simultaneity*, which represents 3.9%.

Other relationships such as *shared satisfaction*, *request for confirmation*, *questions*, *clarification* and *evaluation*, although they have only occurred sporadically (together they represent 2.5% of all the interactions), demonstrate aspects of closeness, openness and affection between these students and their tutors during the Practicum.

In view of what has been expressed by the trainee teachers and their tutors, we can state that these 11 identified interactions are an indicator of the constant exchange of teachinglearning actions performed by both sides, and, consequently, of their teacher and student roles, which shows and confirms their shared professional development.

## 6. Discussion and conclusions

These results provide evidence of the educational value of photo-elicitation in student teachers' Practicum and in their school tutors' professional development, as it fosters relationships of help and co-operation, and of complicity, leading to mutual learning. This

statement is supported by Schön (2016), who mentions the benefits of a Practicum that involves reciprocal reflection-in-action, and by Darling-Hammond, who endorses the quality of this formative period.

This procedure has driven in-depth training of the trainee teachers, in accordance with their needs and interests, by making them question, explore and reflect on the whys and wherefores of the actions and decisions taken in the classroom and the centre. Their requests for information and the dialogue with their tutors and the external agents have enabled them to understand the basis of their experiential learning through the explanation of their tutors' tacit and formal knowledge, also providing the latter with a means of observation and reflection, as well as a reconsideration of their practices. These findings are consistent with those obtained by, among other authors, Monforte-García and Edo-Agustín (2024), as they reveal that photoelicitation has helped Practicum students to reflect on and understand educational inclusion, with the teacher-tutor as its backbone, in particular through emotional intelligence. They are also in line with the results obtained by Rezvani (2024), as they indicate that the affectionate relationship between teacher and student is essential and plays a crucial role in the student's learning.

Additionally, photo-elicitation has provided ways of observing and communicating, as well as the teaching and learning of knowledge, feelings and values among teachers, both in their initial and in-service training, who have expressed and confirmed their shared professional development. This result endorses the multidimensionality that, according to Korthagen (2017), is present in teacher learning. The visual procedure proves to be a powerful tool for essential reflection.

Our research also provides evidence that confirms other results from the few previous studies that have indicated the value of photo-elicitation in exploring and reflecting on professional educational practice, being aware of and reflecting on the beliefs, theories and values involved in educational work and its transformation, as well as fostering thought and indepth learning of teachers in initial and in-service training (Lee, 2024; Ruto-Korir & Lubbe-De Beer, 2012; Savva & Erakleous, 2018; Sinclair & Thornton, 2018; Stockall & Davis, 2011). At the same time, it presents new information that reveals the type of relationships that have developed with the use of this approach in the Practicum, an aspect that has been advocated in specialised literature (Mauri et al., 2019; Mauri et al., 2021; Schön, 2016).

Without a doubt, the results obtained from the two cases examined have a limited scope and would need to be considered in subsequent works. In our opinion, applied photoelicitation, with the constitutive structure of the sessions, proves to be suitable for initial and inservice teacher training during the practicum, as argued and detailed in previous publications (Bautista, 2023; Rayón et al., 2021). For this reason, we recommend it for this line of research, although the modality to adopt will depend on the epistemology and the objectives to be achieved. We believe that it is worth registering the procedure in a participatory epistemology (Heron & Reason, 1997), involving more students and teachers in one centre or, even better, in several centres.

Regarding the special experiences photographed by the trainee teachers which are referred to in the first objective, we conclude that both have recorded instructional and educational situations in similar proportions. That said, in relation to the levels of information of the images, in those with an instructional purpose the use of *denotative and connotative* is double the amount for *denotative*, *connotative and affective*, while in the educational images both levels are used in almost equal proportions.

With reference to the second research objective, the photo-elicitation procedure based on the prominent role of the two trainee teachers in the photographic record and as they were the first to speak in the sessions, has encouraged these future teachers to be dynamic and flexible about analysing the whys and wherefores of the teaching practice implemented in the classroom. The structure of this process of investigation with and about the photographs, in which the researchers' intervention as external observers has monitored the students and tutors, has led to shared reflection and discussion focused on life in the two classrooms and the centre. This threefold relationship between the educational agents has increased their knowledge and professional development.

Finally, regarding the type of interactions between the trainee teachers and their school tutors referred to in the third objective, the results demonstrate the emergence of three main types of interaction based on complicity and mutual help, defined as *confirmation*, *contribution* and *reference* to the other person. These, along with the other kinds of mutual interaction detected, consist of the need to provide a joint response to the questions or an explanation of the actions and decisions taken in the classroom and captured in a photograph. We should add to the foregoing that all these interactions are the result of the continued exchange of teaching and learning experiences and the role of joint responsibility that was gradually developed, practised and perceived in the classrooms and the centre.

# **Authors' contributions**

**Antonio Bautista-García-Vera:** Conceptualisation; Data curation; Visualisation; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**María-Jesús Romera-Iruela:** Conceptualisation; Data curation; Visualisation; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

María-Rosario Limón-Mendizábal: Conceptualisation; Data curation; Writing (review and editing).

Belinda Uxach-Molina: Data curation; Visualisation; Writing (review and editing).

## Artificial Intelligence (AI) Policy

The authors do not claim to have made use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the preparation of their articles.

## References

Allen, J., Singh, P., & Rowan, L. (2019). Professional experience in initial teacher education: Keeping abreast of change in the 21st century. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Teacher Education*, 47(4), 323-326. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359866X.2019.1637599

Barthes, R. (1989). La cámara lúcida [Camera lucida]. Paidós.

- Bautista, A. (2013, April 3). Instruir, pero también formar [To instruct, but also to train]. *El País*. https://elpais.com/elpais/2013/04/03/opinion/1364997141\_478189.html
- Bautista, A. (Ed.). (2023). Photographic elicitation and narration in teachers' education and development. Springer.
- Betlem, E., Clary, D., & Jones, M. (2019). Mentoring the mentor: Professional development through a school-university partnership. Asia-Pacific Journal of Teacher Education, 47(4), 327-346. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359866X.2018.1504280
- Birkeland, A., & Grindheim, L. T. (2022). Photo-elicitation interviews A possibility for collaborative provocation of preconceptions. *Video Journal of Education and Pedagogy*, 37(4), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1163/23644583-bja10026
- Burroughs, G., Lewis, A., Battey, D., Curran, M., Hyland, N. E., & Ryan, S. (2020). From mediated fieldwork to co-constructed partnerships: A framework for guiding and reflecting on P-12 school-university partnerships. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *71*(1), 122-134. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487119858992
- Colén, M, T., & Castro, L. (2017). El desarrollo de la relación teoría y práctica en el Grado de Maestro en Educación Primaria [The development of theory and practice relationship in Primary Education Degree]. *Profesorado. Revista de currículum y formación de profesorado, 21*, 59-79. https://recyt.fecyt.es/index.php/profesorado/article/view/58048

- Collier, J. (1954). Photography in anthropology: A report on two experiments. *American Anthropologist*, *59*(5), 843-859.
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2017). Teacher education around the world: What can we learn from international practice? *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 40(3), 291-309. https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2017.1315399
- Darling-Hammond, L. (2020). Accountability in teacher education. *Action in Teacher Education*, 42, 60-71. https://doi.org/10.1080/01626620.2019.1704464
- Dockett, S., Einarsdottir, J., & Perry, B. (2017). Photo elicitation: Reflecting on multiple sites of meaning. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, *25*(3), 225-240. https://doi.org/10.1 080/09669760.2017.1329713
- Falcón, C., & Arraiz, A. (2020). Construcción de la identidad profesional docente durante la formación inicial como maestros [Construction of teaching professional identity during initial training as teachers]. *Revista Complutense de Educación, 31*(3), 329-340. https://doi. org/10.5209/rced.63374
- Flores, M. A. (2019). Learning to be teacher: Mentoring, collaboration and professional practice. *European Journal of Teacher Education, 42*(5), 535-538. https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2 019.1680207
- Foong, L., Md Nor, M. A., & Nolan, A. (2018). Individual and collective reflection: Deepening early childhood pre-service teacher's reflective thinking during practicum. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, 43(1), 43-51. https://doi.org/10.23965/AJEC.43.1.05
- Gibbs, G. R. (2012). El análisis de datos cualitativos en investigación educativa [Analyzing qualitative data]. Morata.
- Golombek, P. R., & Johnson, K. E. (2017). Re-conceptualizing teachers' narrative inquiry as professional development. *PROFILE: Issues in Teachers' Professional Development*, *19*(2), 15-28. http://dx.doi.org/10.15446/profile.v19n2.65692
- Häggström, M. (2022). Teacher education: Student teachers' ethics-related experiences from their placements in Uganda. *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 47(3), 599-614. https://doi.org/10.1080/02619768.2022.2109460
- Harper, D. (2002). Talking about pictures: A case for photo elicitation. *Visual Studies*, *17*(1), 13-16. https://doi.org/10.1080/14725860220137345
- Heron, J., & Reason, P. (1997). A participatory inquiry paradigm. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 3(3), 274-294.
- Jones, L., Tones, S., Foulkes, G., & Jones. R.C. (2021). Associate teacher's view on dialogic mentoring. *Teachers and Teaching*, *27*(1-4), 181-192. https://doi.org/10.1080/13540602.2021. 1933421
- Korthagen, F. (2017) Inconvenient truths about teacher learning: Towards professional development 3.0. *Teachers and Teaching*, *23*(4), 387-405. https://doi.org/10.1080/1354060 2.2016.1211523
- Lee, J. (2024). Teachers in the field: Using photovoice to study teaching behavior. International Journal of Advanced Culture Technology, 12(3), 88-105. https://doi.org/10.17703/ IJACT.2024.12.3.88
- Mannay, D. (2017). Métodos visuales, narrativos y creativos en investigación cualitativa [Visual, narrative and creative research methods. Application, reflection and ethics]. Narcea.
- Mauri, T., Onrubia, J., Colomina, R., & Clará, M. (2019). Sharing initial teacher education between school and university: Participants' perceptions of their roles and learning. *Teachers and Teaching*, *25*(4), 469-485.
- Mauri, T., Onrubia, J., & Colomina, R. (Eds.). (2021). *Mejorar las prácticas de maestro: pautas e instrumentos [Improving teacher practices: Guidelines and tools]*. Grijalbo

- McCardle, T., Schroeder, S., & Korson, S. (2022). "Education is political now": Pre-service teacher socialization in politically charged times. *Educational Studies*, *58*(2), 225-249. https://doi.or g/10.1080/00131946.2022.2051028
- McLaughlan, T. (2023). International undergraduates' perceptions of social engagement in online and face to face learning environments: A photo-elicitation approach to thematic analysis. *Smart Learning Environments*, *10*, 11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40561-023-00230-4
- Monforte-García, E., & Edo-Agustín, E. (2024). El Prácticum como eje para la inclusión: un estudio de caso desde la mirada del alumnado con fotoelicitación [The Practicum as an axis for inclusion: A case study from the students' point of view with photo-elicitation]. *Revista Prácticum*, *9*(2), 11-23. https://doi.org/10.24310/rep.9.2.2024.20076
- Ndione, L. C., & Remy, E. (2018). Combining images and words in order to understand the cultural meaning of practices: What photo-elicitation reveals. *Recherche et Applications in Marketing*, *33*(3), 61-84. https://doi.org/10.1177/2051570718782450
- Pirker, A., Hafenscher, J., & Lindner, T. (2023). Investigating the self-perception of social, emotional and academic inclusion of students with and without special education needs through photovoice. *Education Sciences*, *13*(4), 423. https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci13040423
- Rachamim, M., & Orland-Barak, L. (2018). When the style meets the pattern in the mentoring talk: Implications for the learning environments of the student and teacher community in practical teaching. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 48(5), 657-675. https://doi.org/10.1080 /0305764X.2017.1401587
- Rapley, T. (2014). Los análisis de conversación, de discurso y de documentos en investigación cualitativa [Doing conversation, discourse and document analysis]. Morata.
- Raven, N. (2015). New perspectives using participatory photography to evaluate widening participation interventions. *Research in Post-Compulsory Education*, 20(4), 470-475. https://doi.org/10.1080/13596748.2015.1081750
- Rayón, L., Romera, M. J., De las Heras, A., Torrego, A. y Bautista, A. (2021). Foto-elicitación e indagación narrativa visual en estudio de casos y grupos de discusión [Photo-elicitation and visual narrative enquiry in case studies and focus groups]. New Trends in Qualitative Research, 5, 41-56. https://doi.org/10.36367/ntqr.5.2021.41-56
- Rezvani, H. S. (2024). Differentiated instruction for English learners: Teachers' understanding and practices. *TESOL Journal*, *15*(4), e817. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.817
- Richard, V. M., & Lahman, M. K. (2015). Photo-elicitation: Reflexivity on method, analysis, and graphic portraits. *International Journal of Research y Method in Education*, 38(1), 3-22. https://doi.org/10.1080/1743727X.2013.843073
- Rose, G. (2001). Visual methodologies: An introduction to researching with visual materials. Sage.
- Ruto-Korir, R., & Lubbe-De Beer, C. (2012). The potential for using visual elicitation in understanding preschool teachers' beliefs of appropriate educational practices. *South African Journal of Education*, *32*(4), 393-405. https://doi.org/10.15700/saje.v32n4a661
- Savva, A., & Erakleous, V. (2018). Play-based art activities in early years: Teachers' thinking and practice. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, *26*(1), 56-74. https://doi.org/10.1080 /09669760.2017.1372272
- Schön, D. A. (2016). Educating the reflective practitioner (6<sup>th</sup> ed.). Jossey-Bass.
- Sinclair, C., & Thornton, L. J. (2018). Exploring preservice teachers' conceptions after 'living a hybrid curriculum'. *European Physical Education Review*, 24(2), 133-151. https://doi. org/10.1177/1356336X16669331
- Stake, R. E. (2020). Investigación con estudio de casos [The art of case study research] (R. Filella, Trad.) (6.ª ed.). Morata.
- Stockall, N., & Davis, S. (2011). Uncovering pre-service teacher beliefs about young children: A photographic elicitation methodology. *Issues in Educational Research*, *21*(2), 192-209.

- Torre, D., & Murphy, J. (2015). A different lens: Changing perspectives using photo-elicitation interviews. Archivos Analíticos de Políticas Educativas, 23, 111. https://doi.org/10.14507/ epaa.v23.2051
- Walker, A., Langdon, J. L., Colquitt, G., & McCollum, S. (2017). Using photovoice to initiate improvement in a PETE program. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*, 36(1), 83-96. https://doi.org/10.1123/jtpe.2015-0092
- Walls, J., & Louis, K. S. (2023). The politics of belonging and implications for school organization: Autophotographic perspectives on "fitting in" at school. AERA Open, 9. https://doi. org/10.1177/23328584221139766
- Weng, Z., & Troyan, F. J. (2023). Developing language teacher identity through photo-elicitation in TESOL teacher education. *Tesol Journal*, *14*(3), e714. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesj.714
- White, S., & Forgasz, R. (2016). The practicum: The place of experience? In J. Loughran, & M. L. Hamilton (Eds.), *International handbook of teacher education* (pp. 231-266). Springer.
- Woolhouse, C. (2019). Conducting photo methodologies with children: Framing ethical concerns relating to representation, voice and data analysis when exploring educational inclusion with children. *International Journal of Research* y *Method in Education*, *42*(1), 3-18. https://doi.org/10.1080/1743727x.2017.1369511

# Authors' biographies

Antonio Bautista-García-Vera. Professor of the Department of Educational Studies in the Faculty of Education at the Universidad Complutense de Madrid. Director of the consolidated research group "Desarrollo tecnológico, exclusión social y educación (DETECESE) [Technological development, social exclusion and education]" at this university. Author of over two hundred publications in the field of knowledge of didactics and school organisation. He has directed research projects for calls for proposals from the National Plan for R&D&i, regional governments and the UCM, as well as for innovation in teaching. He has held different academic posts and contributes to several journals and institutions, as well as to national and international assessment agencies.

## D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5194-7419

**María-Jesús Romera-Iruela.** Doctor in Philosophy and Education Studies, having attained awards for excellence in her bachelor's degree and doctorate, as well as the third prize for research in the National Educational Research and Innovation Awards. As a senior lecturer at the University Complutense she has taught the subjects of methodological basis for educational research and pedagogical knowledge, prevention and educational treatment of drug addiction, and Practicum. In addition, she has participated as a teacher on doctoral and post-graduate courses. She has completed several innovation projects in response to calls for Proyectos de Innova-Docencia UCM [UCM Innovation-Teaching Projects]. She is the author of research and publications that are in line with the epistemology and methodology of educational research, pedagogical documentation and photo-elicitation. She has conducted research projects and is currently involved in the project PID2022-136865OA-I00 FOTO-EDU. She is a member of the consolidated research group "Desarrollo tecnológico, exclusión social y educación (DETECESE)".

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8922-5828

**María-Rosario Limón-Mendizábal.** Professor at the Department of Educational Studies in the Faculty of Education at the Universidad Complutense de Madrid. She is a member of the consolidated research group "Desarrollo tecnológico, exclusión social y educación (DETECESE)". She has directed and collaborated on Proyectos de Innova-Docencia UCM. She has participated in research projects in response to calls from the National Plan for R&D&i. She is the author of articles and book chapters related to the field of knowledge of educational theory and history, with links to lines of research into social pedagogy. She has held several academic posts (vice-dean, head of department, etcetera) and scientific posts with journals and conferences.

# D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9939-4681

**Belinda Uxach-Molina.** Trainee Predoctoral Researcher (FPU [research staff training]) at the Department of Educational Studies in the Faculty of Education at the Universidad Complutense de Madrid. She received a grant from the Ministry of Education to work in the department in the field of knowledge of Didactics and School Organisation. She is a member of the consolidated research group at this university called "Desarrollo tecnológico, exclusión social y educación (DETECESE)". She has participated in research projects in response to calls from the National Plan for R&D&i and has been a team member on several innovation projects as proposals for Proyectos de Innova-Docencia UCM. She has intervened at several international conferences with associated publications and has published a meta-analysis relating to the main subject of her dissertation, the use of the smartphone as an educational tool.

D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8613-4621





# Peer tutoring to improve writing competence in primary education

## La tutoría entre iguales para la mejora de la competencia escrita en educación primaria

Mariona CORCELLES-SEUBA, PhD. Teacher and Researcher, Universidad Ramon Llull (marionacs@blanquerna.url.edu).

Jesús RIBOSA, PhD. Tenure-track Lecturer, Universidad Autónoma de Barcelona (jesus.ribosa@uab.cat).

Patricia-Jara CALAFORRA-FAUBEL, PhD. Associate Professor, Universidad Complutense de Madrid (patcalaf@ucm.es).

#### **Abstract:**

Knowing how to write is essential for academic success and lifelong learning. This study presents and evaluates an innovative peer tutoring programme ("Reading and writing in pairs") for improving the writing skills of primary school students. A pre-test-post-test design was used to assess improvements in the writing skills of 75 students from years five and six of primary education, and a descriptive design was used to analyse teachers' and students' perceptions of peer tutoring. The results showed significant improvements in all dimensions of writing skills apart from grammar. According to the participants' evaluations, these improvements can be attributed to the highly structured organisation of the programme's writing activity and effective interaction between tutor and tutee. Students and teachers alike reported an increase in motivation towards writing. However, two key challenges were identified for effective peer-tutoring practice: initial training for the role of tutor, and support for text revision and preparation of improvements activities by the tutor. In conclusion, the study's results suggest that sharing the teaching role with students through peer tutoring can be an effective way to motivate and improve writing skills in primary education.

**Keywords:** writing, writing instruction, written competence, collaborative writing, peer tutoring, primary education.

#### **Resumen:**

Saber escribir es clave para el éxito académico y el aprendizaje a lo largo de la vida. Este estudio presenta y evalúa un programa innovador de tutoría entre iguales («Leemos y escribimos en pareja») para la mejora de la competencia escrita de los estudiantes de educación

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-08-07.

Date of approval: 2025-02-25.

Please, cite this article as follows: Corcelles-Seuba, M., Ribosa, J., & Calaforra-Faubel, P. J. (2025). Peer tutoring to improve writing competence in primary education [La tutoría entre iguales para la mejora de la competencia escrita en educación primaria]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía*, 83(291), 363-381. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4156

primaria. Se adoptó un diseño pretest-postest para evaluar las mejoras en la competencia escrita de 75 estudiantes de quinto y sexto de educación primaria y un diseño descriptivo para analizar las percepciones de docentes y estudiantes sobre la tutoría entre iguales. Los resultados muestran mejoras significativas en todas las dimensiones de la competencia escrita excepto en gramática. Según las valoraciones de los participantes, estas mejoras pueden atribuirse a la organización altamente estructurada de la actividad de escritura que ofrece el programa y a la interacción efectiva entre tutor y tutorado. Tanto estudiantes como docentes destacan un aumento en la motivación hacia la escritura. Sin embargo, para la práctica efectiva de la tutoría entre iguales, se identifican dos retos clave: la formación inicial del rol de tutor y los apoyos para la revisión del texto y la preparación de actividades de mejora por parte del estudiante-tutor. En conclusión, los resultados del estudio sugieren que compartir la capacidad de enseñanza con los estudiantes mediante la tutoría entre iguales puede convertirse en una vía efectiva para la motivación y la mejora de la competencia escrita en la educación primaria.

Palabras clave: escritura, enseñanza de la escritura, competencia escrita, escritura colaborativa, tutoría entre iguales, educación primaria.

## 1. Introduction

Primary school students' writing competence and its teaching are of concern internationally (Bañales et al., 2020; De Abreu et al., 2023; Graham et al., 2014; Graham et al., 2023). In the case of Catalonia, the report on the basic competences assessment tests (Consell Superior d'Avaluació del Sistema Educatiu, 2023), which assessed students in year six of primary education, found that written expression in Catalan is the linguistic competence with the worst results: 18% of students have a low level and 24.6% a medium-low level. These data are very concerning, given that writing is a key skill for educational success and for lifelong learning (UNESCO, 2017).

Writing is an especially complex task, as it involves making decisions about what to write, who to write for, and how to do it (Castelló et al., 2007; Solé, 2004). It is a social and situated practice that requires the production of texts according to discourse genres and specific communicative situations (Hyland, 2015; Graham, 2018). From a cognitive and emotional perspective, writing requires the simultaneous activation of multiple types of knowledge: command of the topic; use of writing strategies (planning, textualisation, and revision); knowledge of the linguistic code; comprehension of the discourse genre and communicational situation; and the motivation and identity of the writer (Castelló et al., 2007; Graham, 2018). Accordingly, written competence not only involves command of grammar and spelling rules, but also the ability to structure ideas logically, use argumentative strategies, and adapt the register and style of the text to the communicative purpose and the audience. As a result of this intrinsic complexity, new writers can find the process of writing overwhelming (De Smedt & Van Keer, 2018; Graham et al., 2018; Graham et al., 2023).

In primary education, especially at its higher levels, it is essential to put in place interventions that help students manage the complexity of the process of writing. To do so, pedagogical practices that foster reflection on one's own writing process and incorporate strategies for feedback between students are key, thus enabling the development of writing as a tool for building thinking and effective communication (Álvarez-Angulo, 2010; Álvarez-Angulo & García-Parejo, 2011). So, peer learning emerges as a valuable tool for helping students to manage complex processes, fostering a collaborative setting that facilitates the acquisition of writing strategies (Corcelles-Seuba & Castelló, 2015).

#### 1.1. Peer learning for teaching writing

Teaching writing, from a constructivist sociocultural perspective (Vanderburg, 2006), highlights the importance of social interaction and, specifically, peer learning. Peer learning is based on acquisition of knowledge and skills by means of mutual help between people of the same status, for example students (Topping, 2005).

Meta-analyses of research show that collaborative writing (with previous training) has a positive effect on the quality of writing, with an effect size of 0.74 in primary and secondary school students (Graham & Harris, 2018). Research recommends combining collaborative writing practices with explicit teaching of strategies to boost their effectiveness (De Smedt et al., 2020; De Smedt & Van Keer, 2014, 2019).

Despite the large positive effect of collaborative writing interventions, it should be noted that this term covers various models and methods (Yarrow & Topping, 2001). In most research, help between peers is produced for the purpose of revising a text (e.g., Corcelles-Seuba et al., 2017; Topping et al., 2012) or at the moment of planning (Grünke et al., 2017). In some interventions, the collaboration is done throughout the whole of the writing process, principally through cooperative learning (Fitzgerald & Palincsar, 2017; Corcelles-Seuba & Castelló, 2015), but few interventions use peer tutoring (Christianakis, 2010; Duran & Monereo, 2008; Yarrow & Topping, 2001). The intervention set out in the present study centres on this last method.

#### 1.2. Peer tutoring for teaching writing

Peer tutoring is a peer-learning method in which people of the same status (in this case students) share a common objective and help one another learn through an asymmetrical relationship, with one person adopting the role of tutor and the other that of tutee (Topping et al., 2016). These roles can be fixed or reciprocal when they are swapped. In the case of writing, the system called paired writing (Nixon & Topping, 2001; Sutherland & Topping, 1999; Topping et al., 2000; Yarrow & Topping, 2001) is a method that combines the teaching of metacognitive strategies (for learning writing processes) with interaction between students in the form of peer tutoring. Based on a diagram, the interaction between tutor and tutee is structured in six phases (generating ideas, composition, reading, editing, producing an improved version, and assessment) to learn the cognitive and metacognitive strategies relating to the process of writing. In each stage of the process, there is a clear division of tasks for each role with the aim of promoting scaffolding between peers, the motivation to write, and reducing anxiety about writing (Nixon & Topping, 2001; Sutherland & Topping, 1999; Topping, 1998; Topping et al., 2000; Yarrow & Topping, 2001; Topping, 2005). Studies that analyse tutor-tutee interaction show it taking forms that range from collaboration (asking for help or joint construction of knowledge) to more tutorial forms (offering help, using prompts, or guiding teaching and learning processes) (Duran, 2010; Duran & Monereo, 2005). The study by Yarrow and Topping (2001) shows that students mainly follow the roles of the guide and internalise the processes of writing as the programme progresses. Research shows evidence for the effectiveness of this method, with positive effects on the quality of writing and on attitudes towards writing in both formats (fixed and reciprocal) compared with control groups that wrote texts individually (Nixon & Topping, 2001; Sutherland & Topping, 1999; Yarrow & Topping, 2001). The "Reading and writing in pairs" programme (Duran et al., 2018), which is the focus of this study, emerges based on Paired Writing, but incorporating reading processes into the activity of writing and expanding the role of the tutor in the revision of the writing. This programme offers a series of materials that teachers adapt to implement in their classes. Unlike in many writing interventions, which are usually done exclusively by researchers, the engagement of the teachers in the contextualisation of the programme favours its sustainability (Finlayson & McCrudden, 2020).

#### 1.3. The "Reading and writing in pairs" programme

The "Reading and writing in pairs" programme proposes a structured guide with a sequence of tasks for each tutor-tutee pair, with the aim of facilitating the processes of reading comprehension and writing. Research indicates that reading and writing skills are strongly

related (Philippakos & Graham, 2023; Shanahan, 2019). Accordingly, the programme includes a short text in each activity to be read before moving on to writing, with the dual objective of contextualising the topic and analysing the genre of the text. Each reading and writing activity is structured around an initial session, an intermediate session, and a final session (Table 1 on the structure of the sessions).

Initial session: reading and first draft (1 h)				
Tutor role	Tutee role			
REAI	DING			
Ask about prior knowledge Read aloud acting as a model Read together Pause-prompt-praise (PPP) Reading comprehension questions Listen to the tutee	Answer questions about prior knowledge Listen to the tutor Read together Read aloud Answer reading comprehension question Read aloud expressively			
WRI	TING			
PLAN	INING			
Ask about the introduction, the conflict, the conclusion, and the title of the micro story Write down ideas following the structure of the genre Encourage	Suggest ideas			
FIRST	DRAFT			
Find errors and offer help following the quality markers template (QMT) for the text (genre, coherence, cohesion, vocabulary, grammar, and spelling) Encourage	Write the first draft			
EXPRESSIV	e reading			
Active listening Read aloud	Read aloud Active listening			

TABLE 1. Structure of the "Reading and writing in pairs" sessions.

REVISION					
Ask questions following QMT	Answer				
Intermediate session: revision and	d design of two activities (30 min)				
Individually assess the draft using the QMT Prepare two improvement activities for the first two indicators from the list that are marked as not having been achieved.	-				
Final session: final revision (1 h)					
EXPRESSIVE READING					
Active listening	Read aloud				
REVISION BASED ON THE IMPROVEMENT ACTIVITIES					
Explain the limitations of the text through the QMT and teach your tutee through the two activities to improve the text	Do the improvement activities prepared k your tutor				
EXPRESSIVE READING					
Read aloud Listen and revise using the QMT	Listen and revise using the QMT Read aloud				

### 1.4. Initial session: reading and first draft

The process of reading in each pair is organised in three interactive steps. Firstly, the tutors question the tutees before the reading to activate their prior knowledge and formulate hypotheses. Secondly, a short meaningful text (250-500 words) is read aloud (first the tutor reads it as a model, then the tutor and tutee read it together, and finally the tutee reads it with the supervision of the tutor through the pause–prompt–praise technique) (Wheldall & Colmar, 1990). Lastly, the student-tutor directs the questions to comprehend the reading and the discourse genre of the text.

After reading, the process of writing the first draft begins. The tutor and tutee cooperatively write a text about what they have just read. The tutor helps the tutee plan the text based on questions to generate ideas, and the tutee writes the first draft with the help of the tutor and following the steps indicated (Table 1 on the structure of the sessions).

### 1.5. Intermediate session: revision by the tutor and designing activities

The "Reading and writing in pairs" programme requires the student-tutors to revise the first draft individually, based on the previously negotiated QMT (Appendix 1). They then prepare two activities for their tutees to improve the text (Corcelles-Seuba et al., 2023). The programme's aim is for the tutor to learn by acting as a teacher who proposes teaching activities for the

student or tutee. Possible improvement activities include thinking about different alternatives for a word, specific sentence, or title; using the pause-prompt-praise technique to correct errors (Wheldall & Colmar, 1990); or using writing resources (for example, a thesaurus).

#### 1.6. Final session: final revision

In the final session, the student-tutors meet with their tutees again, and after rereading the draft and commenting on its positive aspects and areas for improvement, they help them do the two activities for improving the text.

Until now, the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme has proven to be effective in improving the reading comprehension and self-concept in both roles (Flores & Duran, 2013, 2016). However, evidence for its effectiveness in improving written competence has not been gathered. The efficacy of peer tutoring has been amply demonstrated (Bowman-Perrott et al., 2013; Cohen et al., 1982; Leung, 2015) as both the tutor and the tutee have learning opportunities; the tutee learns with the tailored help of the partner, and the tutor learns by teaching (Duran, 2016, 2017). Nonetheless, few interventions have used this method to teach writing (Christianakis, 2010; Duran & Monereo, 2008; Yarrow & Topping, 2001) and have also incorporated the students' own perspective on their role as tutor or tutee, as well as that of the teachers who participate in and manage the intervention. In view of this gap in research, the present study has two objectives:

- 1. To analyse improvements in students' written competence after participation in the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme; specifically, in knowledge of genre, coherence, cohesion, vocabulary, grammar, and spelling.
- 2. To discover students' and teachers' perceptions of the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme to identify positive aspects and areas for improvement.

## 2. Method

#### 2.1. Contextualisation of the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme

The "Reading and writing in pairs" programme, promoted by the "Research group on peer learning" (GRAI in its initials in Catalan), comprises reading and writing in pairs from six activity sheets (six weeks of intervention), with the result of four micro stories written through peer tutoring. The micro story genre is used (Corcelles-Seuba et al., 2023) because it is an excellent discourse genre for teaching writing thanks to its short and concise character, which means students can produce writing and revise its quality in a small number of sessions.

Before the start of the programme, the teachers do a one-hour preliminary training session with the students to define the roles of tutor and tutee. After the initial training, the programme starts with explicit training on the genre of micro story in the first and second activity sheets, with examples of micro stories and comprehension questions aimed at familiarising students with this discourse genre. These activities serve to negotiate the guidelines for revising the text (QMT, Appendix 1). The reading and writing in pairs activity then starts with the remaining four activity sheets. The programme has a total duration of 15 hours of intervention.

#### 2.2. Design

The research uses a pre-test-post-test design to assess improvements in students' written competence and a descriptive design to analyse teachers' and students' perceptions of the programme.

### 2.3. Participants

Four teachers from four schools in Catalonia and 75 students aged between 10 and 12 years, who were in years five and six of primary education, took part in the research. The teachers

participated in the standard training for the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme, certified by the Department of Education of the Government of Catalonia with 60 hours. This training is intended to guide schools in how to implement and tailor this programme in class. It consists of three in-person training sessions (one per term), online follow-up, and autonomous and supervised work activities, with interchange of experience between schools. All of the schools were supervised by the research team to ensure the correct implementation and adaptation of the programme through the training sessions and the virtual follow-up. In the standard training, all of the schools implement the reading component ("Reading in pairs") and they have the option to implement the writing part as well ("Reading and writing in pairs"). The four schools that chose to implement the writing in pairs component were included in this study. The teachers grouped the students into homogeneous pairs (with similar levels of reading comprehension and written expression) as the students swapped the roles of tutor and tutee after every two activity sheets. All of the participants and their legal guardians were informed of the research objectives and agreed to participate. The teachers assigned a code to each participant to avoid participants being directly identified with the responses given, fully guaranteeing the confidentiality of the data before they were sent to the researchers.

### 2.4. Data collection and analysis tools

Firstly, to assess improvements in their written competence, students wrote an individual micro story before and after the intervention. To assess the micro stories, the PECES (spontaneous written composition assessment test) instrument was adapted. This assesses writing in the narrative genre in primary education (Calaforra-Faubel, 2017). The adapted instrument comprises 20 binary items (yes/no) grouped in 5 dimensions: the micro story genre (7 items), coherence (3), vocabulary (2), grammar (3), and spelling (2). The sum of the items assessed positively gives a maximum total score of 20 points. The instrument was validated by consensus by two experts in writing and three primary school teachers. This instrument was used both for revising the drafts by the students and for the researchers to assess the texts (Appendix 1). The inter-rater test, carried out by the first and third author, gave 95% in this evaluation, with 30% of the sample. The remaining texts were distributed between the two researchers and were analused independently. In addition, the words per spelling mistake index was calculated, by dividing the total number of words in the text by the number of mistakes, to give a quantitative marker of orthographic precision (Fontich, 2024). This method makes it possible to assess the frequency of errors in the writing objectively, giving a ratio that shows the number of words per spelling mistake, thus enabling comparison between different-length texts.

Once the scores were obtained from the initial and final texts, the Shapiro–Wilk test was applied to calculate the normality of the sample. The results suggested a deviation from normality (p < .001) in all dimensions of the guidelines, other than the *micro story genre* dimension and the final mark. Therefore, the non-parametric Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to calculate the differences between the pre-test and the post-test in the dimensions of *coherence, cohesion, vocabulary, grammar, spelling,* and *spelling index.* For the *micro story genre* dimension and the final mark, Student's parametric *t* test was applied. The effect size was reported: rank biserial correlation in the case of the Wilcoxon signed-rank test, and Cohen's *d* in the case of Student's *t* test. All of the statistical analyses were done using JASP 0.16.4.0.

Secondly, to evaluate the process of writing in pairs and satisfaction with the programme, a questionnaire was administered to the students at the end of the intervention. A total of 45 responses were obtained from the 75 participants. The questionnaire comprised 9 closed questions answered on a 4-point Likert-type scale and 3 open questions. The closed-response questions asked students to evaluate how much they had enjoyed writing with a partner (question 1) and how much they thought the programme had helped them improve their written competence, considering improvements in planning (2), revision (3), and writing micro stories (4), as well as in expressing their ideas in writing (5), in the use of punctuation marks (6) and connectives (7), and in improving spelling (8) and vocabulary (9). Two of the three

open questions referred to the aspects of the programme that they liked the most (10) and the least (11). The last question (12) asked them to complete the phrase "Writing is..." to reflect their perception of writing.

Thirdly, a final questionnaire was administered to the four participating teachers to evaluate their view of the programme. This comprised 6 open-ended questions centred on the positive aspects of the programme and on improving its three stages: the first session of planning and preparation of the draft, the tutor's autonomous work to revise the text and prepare the improvement activities, and the last session, in which the improvement activities proposed by the student-tutors were done.

Descriptive statistics were calculated based on the answers to the closed questions from the questionnaires. In the case of the open questions, content analysis was used (Prasad, 2008). The categories formed from the participants' quotes were reviewed by a second rater until 100% agreement was reached.

# 3. Results

### 3.1. Improvements in written competence

The descriptive statistics suggest that there are improvements in the different dimensions between the pre-test and post-test (Table 2 on pre-test-post-test comparison). These improvements are significant in the dimensions of *coherence*, *cohesion*, *vocabulary*, *spelling* and *spelling index*, and in the overall score, with a large effect size ( $0.53 \le ES \le 0.73$ ); and in the dimension of suitability of the micro story discourse genre with a small effect size (ES = 0.22). There are no significant differences in the grammar dimension.

Dimension	Maximum score	Pre-test <i>M (SD)</i>	Post-test M (SD)	Test	Result	р	ES
Discourse genre	7	2.55 (1.66)	2.99 (1.67)	Student	-1.88	.032	0.22
Coherence	3	1.84 (1.04)	2.23 (0.97)	Wilcoxon	119	.002	0.58
Cohesion	3	1.49 (1.14)	1.99 (1.02)	Wilcoxon	213	< .001	0.57
Vocabulary	2	1.43 (0.72)	1.69 (0.62)	Wilcoxon	47	< .001	0.71
Grammar	3	2.27 (0.94)	2.40 (0.92)	Wilcoxon	186	.059	0.30
Spelling	2	1.03 (0.79)	1.43 (0.66)	Wilcoxon	75	< .001	0.73
Spelling index	n/a	6.90 (5.37)	11.08 (12.57)	Wilcoxon	541	< .001	0.62
Total	20	10.60 (4.27)	12.72 (4.05)	Student	-4.60	< .001	0.53

TABLE 2. Pre-test-post-test comparison of written competence.

Note: the statistical analyses were done using JASP 0.16.4.0.

#### 3.2. Students' perceptions

The students' appraisal of what they learned on the programme is fairly high for all items (Table 3 on appraisal of what was learned).

Item	М	SD
I learned how to plan a text.	3.1	1
I learned how to revise a text.	3.1	0.8
I learned how to write micro stories.	3.1	0.9
I learned how to express what I want to say better in writing.	2.8	0.9
l learned to use punctuation marks better.	3.2	0.8
I learned to use connectives better.	2.9	0.9
I am more aware of the spelling mistakes I make.	3.1	0.9
l learned new vocabulary.	3.4	0.7

TABLE 3. Appraisal of what was learned on the programme.

Of the students, 86.67% (f = 39) stated that writing with a partner was something they quite liked or liked a lot. The content analysis (Prasad, 2008) of the open-ended questions shows that the students positively rated writing in pairs (f = 20; 44.4%), peer tutoring (f = 17; 37.7%), or both aspects (f = 5; 11.1%).

In the case of writing in pairs, the students reported that they liked writing micro stories to invent stories with their partner (E5: "Writing micro stories is lots of fun"; S42: "I liked writing the micro stories, having to think up and invent stories with my tutee"). They also mention the act of planning (S1: "What I liked most is planning the text with my partner") or revising the text to learn to write (S11: "I learned to write better and not make as many mistakes"; S10: "I have improved how I write, how I do a text, thanks to the programme").

With regards to peer tutoring, students positively valued mutual help between tutor and tutee (S10: "What I liked most is helping my partner and she also helped me". S15: "The tutor and the tutee can learn things"). Some emphasised that they liked being tutors (S31: "Being a tutor was very strange it was fun and I liked it a lot"), preparing activities to help the tutee (S44: "Preparing our text, correcting it, knowing what my partner finds hard. That way I can help her"; S17: "Helping my partner"), and teaching a partner (S20: "I liked that my partner liked me teaching her and that she is happy when I teach her"; S8: "Teaching my tutee"). They also positively identified the relationship built with the partner (S41: "What I liked most was working with my partner"; S18: "Doing it with partners because that way we learn and we make friends").

Only 13.33% (f = 6) negatively valued having to write with a partner. These six students reported difficulties in the tutor-tutee relationship (S36: "I did not like my tutee"), they mentioned that the tutor did not resolve their doubts (S19: "My tutor did not resolve my doubts"), or they reported difficulties when playing the role of tutor and when preparing the improvement activities (S35: "What I liked least is preparing the activities"; S26: "Being a tutor"). Some of the

students who positively rated the programme also reported difficulties when playing the role of tutor (f = 18; 40%), especially in revising writing and helping the tutee (S42: "Revising the writing. Looking for mistakes; they are very hard to find. Also, not having any ideas to help the tutee") or the difficulty of getting the tutee to pay attention to learn and do the improvement activities (S45: "My tutee does not want to write and I find it hard to convince her that we should write"; S7: "Sometimes my tutee did not listen to me").

Finally, it should be noted that on completion of the intervention, 95.56% (f = 43) of the students attributed positive characteristics to writing, defining it as a fun and creative learning activity, as the following statements show: "Writing is something very nice, it is like you enter another place in your imagination. You can learn from your mistakes and reflect..." (S10); "Writing is fun and makes us develop our imagination" (S4); "Writing helps you express emotions, good ones and bad ones, and also adventures, of sadness, happiness, or mystery... to make people happy with your stories" (S37).

### 3.3. Teachers' perceptions

Analysis of the open-ended questions shows that, as positive aspects, the four teachers value writing in pairs (the joint work by the tutor and tutee to improve the text as students help one another in the planning and revision). From the tutor's autonomous activity, they positively value the tutors' motivation to revise the texts and design improvement activities for the tutees. They view this as a good way for the tutors to be able to consider the content covered in class, to become aware of errors in the text, and so to learn. The teachers also positively value the engagement that tutees showed when doing improvement activities with the tutor and the explanation of the errors in the text by a peer, something that helps the tutee identify aspects to improve and be motivated to revise them.

As areas for improvement, they underline the fact that some pairs were less autonomous and needed more help. They note that some students did not do the planning (necessitating intervention) or that some tutors dictated ideas without letting the tutee have a say. With regards to tutors' autonomous activity, they note that some tutors did not feel capable of playing the role of teacher because they were not used to it, lacked support, and lacked examples to devise improvement activities and guide the tutees. Accordingly, they note the importance of offering a space in the classroom to do this revision activity with guidance by the teacher, indeed one school did choose to do it in this way. The fact that the tutors worked autonomously generated much inconsistency among them with regards to the quality of the preparation. The teachers agree that, despite this type of teaching activity being very enriching, students are still not accustomed to peer teaching activities.

## 4. Discussion and conclusions

This study focussed on presenting and evaluating the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme, a pedagogical intervention based on peer tutoring, with reciprocal roles in the case of the sample analysed. The following conclusions can be drawn from this research.

Firstly, the programme seems to be effective for improving participating students' written competence, in line with the evidence of the effectiveness of writing interventions based on peer collaboration (Corcelles-Seuba & Castelló, 2015; Fitzgerald & Palincsar, 2017; Graham & Harris, 2018) and, more specifically, on peer tutoring (Christianakis, 2010; Duran & Monereo, 2008; Yarrow & Topping, 2001).

The students perceived improvements in aspects such as planning, written expression, and revision of the micro story genre. The teachers also positively valued writing in pairs, as working jointly helps with planning and revising the text. These perceptions of improvement are confirmed in the pre-test-post-test results, which show significant advances in all dimensions of the written competence apart from *grammar*. The complexity of this dimension could require more extensive attention or a prolonged intervention to observe significant changes

(Camps & Fontich, 2021). The effect size of these advances is high, except in the dimension of the *micro story genre*. The programme might have to offer more explicit training on this genre to improve results further.

Secondly, the programme increased students' motivation for writing. The results show that what they liked most was writing micro stories in pairs and the relationship created with their partners to learn from and teach one another reciprocally. The teachers positively value the interest and motivation of the tutor to revise the text and design improvement activities, as well as the engagement of tutees when doing improvement activities with the tutor and their motivation to revise the text. Furthermore, on completion of the intervention, the students regard writing as a fun and creative learning experience. This finding is especially important, as motivation is a key factor in learning and many students view writing as a difficult and demotivating task (De Smedt et al., 2018). According to Bruning and Horn (2000), motivation increases when students perceive that writing tasks are meaningful, and when they are done in an emotionally pleasant context where help is offered to regulate writing processes. Consequently, it seems that reciprocal peer tutoring provides this emotional and cognitive support, which contributes to generating a pleasant and meaningful experience of writing. The relationship created with the partner, the mutual help, and the audience provided during writing in pairs contribute to making the task meaningful and are key to learning and motivation (De Smedt et al., 2018; Hyland, 2015; Magnifico, 2010; Yarrow & Topping, 2001).

Therefore, improvement in students' written competence can be attributed to the highly structured organisation of the writing activity and of the interaction between peers through the reciprocal roles of tutor and tutee (Yarrow & Topping, 2001). This interaction requires students to negotiate and share decisions about the text, develop thinking, and jointly regulate the processes of writing, something that favours metalinguistic activity as a means of learning writing (Corcelles-Seuba & Castelló, 2015; Vanderburg, 2006; Wigglesworth & Storch, 2012). Furthermore, the tutor-tutee interaction helps distribute the cognitive load involved in the activity of writing. This interaction favours both participants' learning and motivation: of tutees, who receive constant and tailored help from their partner, and of tutors, who, thanks to the interaction with their partners and the revision of the text and prior preparation of improvement activities, can learn by teaching (Duran, 2016, 2017). When swapping roles, reciprocal tutoring means that both students can enjoy the benefits of both roles.

Nonetheless, the study does identify some difficulties associated with peer tutoring, for example, in the relationship between tutor and tutee or with the role of tutor. In reciprocal tutoring, where both students in a pair have a similar level of competence, it is vital for the tutor to prepare the material in advance to create the asymmetry needed to be able to teach the partner (Duran, 2016). These difficulties pose two key challenges for improving the programme. The first relates to the need for more thorough prior training on the tutor's role at the start of and during the programme to give the tutor resources and confidence to revise the text. The second relates to the need to ensure quality advance preparation of the material by the student tutors. Both of these aspects are fundamental to ensure that the tutor and the tutee learn (De Backer et al., 2015; Duran, 2016, 2017; Topping, 2005) and they require supervision by the teachers, who can help the tutors revise the writing and offer them guidance material with more specific examples to carry out the improvement activities. For example, online resources can be offered to analyse the dimensions of the revision guidelines (Appendix 1) and/or guides for using artificial intelligence with the aim of revising the text and helping the tutor to plan improvement activities for the tutee.

In essence, this study shows that students who participated in the "Reading and writing in pairs" programme improved their written competence. This research also records the perceptions of students and teachers about peer tutoring as a method for teaching writing. Given that studies that analyse these perceptions are still scarce, these findings offer a valuable

perspective for identifying opportunities and difficulties. In conclusion, despite the difficulties mentioned, the positive results indicate that sharing the role of teaching with students can create an effective pathway for motivation and improving written competence in primary education.

#### 4.1. Limitations and future research

This study has several limitations that should be considered. Firstly, despite significant improvements in the quality of participants' writing, the lack of a comparison group prevents precise evaluation of the impact of peer tutoring compared with other forms of non-tutorial writing, such as individual writing. Nonetheless, numerous meta-analyses have shown that collaboration between peers is more effective than individual writing for learning and improving writing skills, thus supporting the validity of this approach (Graham & Harris, 2018; Graham et al., 2023; Graham & Perin, 2007). Secondly, the study does not analyse the interaction between tutor and tutee during the process of writing in pairs. Thirdly, the fact that the intervention features a reciprocal peer tutoring role limits the possibility of analysing the differences between the roles of tutor and tutee, and does not allow for measurement of the effectiveness of the programme if a fixed role is performed. Fourthly, the study sample is small and comes from two years of primary education. A subsequent study evaluated the effectiveness of the programme in compulsory secondary education, again with positive results (Corcelles-Seuba et al., in press). Fifthly, the study does not consider whether there are factors of the students or of the task that can generate differences in the effectiveness of the intervention.

Given these limitations, future studies should consider the use of comparison groups, analysis of tutor-tutee interaction, implementation in other tutoring formats and educational stages, and analysis of student and task variables. These approaches will enable a deeper comprehension of the mechanisms that explain the effectiveness of peer tutoring for improving the written competence. The need for further study of this type of intervention implemented by the teachers (instead of by the researchers themselves) in teaching writing in primary education should be noted (Finlayson & McCrudden, 2020). Evaluation of the programme's long-term sustainability in schools will be key. Although the sustainability of the "Reading in pairs" programme has been promoted and documented through peer learning networks (Miquel & Duran, 2017), future studies must also analyse the sustainability of the writing component as part of this programme.

## **Authors' contributions**

**Mariona Corcelles-Seuba:** Conceptualisation; Data Curation; Formal Analysis; Investigation; Resources; Visualisation; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**Jesús Ribosa:** Conceptualisation; Data Curation; Formal Analysis; Investigation; Visualisation; Resources; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**Patricia-Jara Calaforra-Faubel:** Conceptualisation; Data Curation; Formal Analysis; Resources; Visualisation; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

# Artificial Intelligence (AI) Policy

The authors do not claim to have made use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the preparation of their articles.

### References

Álvarez-Angulo, T. (2010). La competencia escrita de textos académicos en educación primaria [Written competence in academic texts in primary education]. *Identidad y Educación*, (353), 667-690. https://hdl.handle.net/20.500.12799/1207

- Álvarez-Angulo, T., & García-Parejo, I. (2011). Desarrollo de competencias escritas en los diferentes niveles del sistema educativo [Development of written skills at different levels of the education system]. *Lenguaje y Textos*, (33), 5-8. https://dialnet.unirioja.es/ ejemplar/301017
- Bañales, G., Ahumada, S., Graham, S., Puente, A., Guajardo, M., & Muñoz, I. (2020). Teaching writing in grades 4-6 in urban schools in Chile: A national survey. *Reading and Writing*, 33(10), 2661-2696. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-020-10055-z
- Bowman-Perrott, L., Davis, H., Vannest, K., Williams, L., Greenwood, C., & Parker, R. (2013). Academic benefits of peer tutoring: A meta-analytic review of single-case research. *School Psychology Review*, *42*(1), 39-55. https://doi.org/10.1080/02796015.2013.12087490
- Bruning, R., & Horn, C. (2000). Developing motivation to write. *Educational Psychologist*, *35*(1), 25-37. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15326985EP3501\_4
- Calaforra-Faubel, P. J. (2017). Elaboración de un instrumento para evaluar la escritura espontánea en niños de edades comprendidas entre los 10 y los 14 años [Development of an instrument to assess spontaneous writing in children aged 10 to 14 years] [Doctoral Dissertation, Universidad Complutense de Madrid]. Docta Complutense. https://hdl. handle.net/20.500.14352/15568
- Camps, A., & Fotinch, X. (Eds.) (2021). La actividad metalingüística como espacio de encuentro de la escritura y la gramática: un itinerario de enseñanza e investigación en educación lingüística[Metalinguistic activity as a meeting place for writing and grammar: An itinerary of teaching and research in language education]. UNSJ.
- Castelló, M. (Coord.), Iñesta, A., Miras, M., Solé, I., Teberosky, A., & Zanotto, M. (2007). Escribir y comunicarse en contextos científicos y académicos: conocimientos y estrategias [Writing and communicating in scientific and academic contexts: Knowledge and strategies]. Graó.
- Christianakis, M. (2010). "I don't need your help!" Peer status, race, and gender during peer writing interactions. *Journal of Literacy Research*, 42(4), 418-458. https://doi.org/10.1080/1 086296X.2010.525202
- Cohen, P. A., Kulik, J. A., & Kulik, C. L. C. (1982). Educational outcomes of tutoring: A meta-analysis of findings [Resultados educativos de la tutoría: un metaanálisis de los hallazgos]. *American Educational Research Journal*, 19(2), 237-248. https://doi. org/10.3102/00028312019002237
- Consell Superior d'Avaluació del Sistema Educatiu. (2023). L'avaluació de sisè d'educació primària 2023 [The evaluation of sixth grade in primary education 2023]. *Quaderns d'avaluació*, (59). http://csda.gencat.cat/web/.content/home/arees-actuacio/publicacions/quaderns-avaluacio/quaderns-avaluacio-59/quaderns-avaluacio-59.pdf
- Corcelles-Seuba, M., & Castelló, M. (2015). Learning philosophical thinking through collaborative writing in secondary education. *Journal of Writing Research*, 7(1), 157-200. https://doi.org/10.17239/jowr-2015.07.01.07
- Corcelles-Seuba, M., Cano, M., Mayoral, P., & Castelló, M. (2017). Teaching to write an academic research paper through collaborative revision: The students' perceptions. *Revista Signos*, *50*(95), 337-360. http://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-09342017000300337
- Corcelles-Seuba, M., Ribosa, J., Oller, M., & Duran, D. (2023). Escrivim en parella a través de la tutoria entre iguals [Writing in pairs through peer tutoring]. *Articles de Didàctica de la Llengua i de la Literatura*, (96), 55-60. https://dau.url.edu/handle/20.500.14342/4006
- Corcelles-Seuba, M., Ribosa, J., Calaforra-Faubel, P. (In Press). *Reading and writing in pairs: A peer tutoring programme to improve writing skills in secondary education.* Universitat Ramon Llull, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona y Universidad Complutense de Madrid.
- De Abreu, A., Valcan, D., Pino-Pasternak, D., & Ledger, S. (2023). Teaching writing in primary education (grades 1-6) in Australia: A national survey. *Reading and Writing*, *36*(1), 119-145. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-022-10294-2

- De Backer, L., Van Keer, H., & Valcke, M. (2015). Promoting university students' metacognitive regulation through peer learning: The potential of reciprocal peer tutoring. *Higher Education*, *70*(3), 469-486. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-014-9849-3
- De Smedt, F., & Van Keer, H. (2014). A research synthesis on effective writing instruction in primary education. *Procedia: Social and Behavioral Sciences*, *112*, 693-701. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.01.1219
- De Smedt, F., & Van Keer, H. (2018). An analytic description of an instructional writing program combining explicit writing instruction and peer-assisted writing. *Journal of Writing Research*, 10(2), 225-277. https://doi.org/10.17239/jowr-2018.10.02.04
- De Smedt, F., & Van Keer, H. (2019). Fostering writing in upper primary grades: A study into the distinct and combined impact of explicit instruction and peer assistance. *Reading and Writing*, *31*(2), 325-354. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-017-9787-4
- De Smedt, F., Graham, S., & Van Keer, H. (2020). "It takes two": The added value of structured peerassisted writing in explicit writing instruction. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 60, 101835. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2019.101835
- De Smedt, F., Merchie, E., Barendse, M., Rosseel, Y., De Naeghel, J., & Van Keer, H. (2018). Cognitive and motivational challenges in writing: Studying the relationship with writing performance across students' gender and achievement level. *Reading Research Quarterly*, *53*(2), 249-272. https://doi.org/10.1002/rrq.193
- Duran, D. (2010). Cooperative interactions in peer tutoring. Patterns and sequences in paired writing. *Middle Grades Research Journal*, *5*(1). 47-60.
- Duran, D. (2016). Aprensenyar: Evidències i implicacions educatives d'aprendre ensenyant [Evidence and educational implications of learning by teaching]. Horsori.
- Duran, D. (2017). Learning-by-teaching. Evidence and implications as a pedagogical mechanism. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 54(5), 476-484. https:// doi.org/10.1080/14703297.2016.1156011
- Duran, D., & Monereo, C. (2005). Styles and sequences of cooperative interaction in fixed and reciprocal peer tutoring. *Learning and Instruction*, *15*(3), 179-199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2005.04.002
- Duran, D., & Monereo, C. (2008). The impact of peer tutoring on the improvement of linguistic competence, self-concept as a writer and pedagogical satisfaction. *School Psychology International*, *29*(4), 481-499. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143034308096437
- Duran, D. (Coord.), Flores, M., Oller, M., Corcelles, M., Miquel, E., & Blanch, S. (2018). Llegim i escrivim en parella: Tutoria entre iguals, amb implicació familiar, per a la competència comunicativa [We read and write in pairs: Peer tutoring, with family involvement, for communicative competence]. Horsori.
- Finlayson, K., & McCrudden, M. T. (2020). Teacher-implemented writing instruction for elementary students: A literature review. *Reading & Writing Quarterly*, 36(1), 1-18. https:// doi.org/10.1080/10573569.2019.1604278
- Fitzgerald, M. S., & Palincsar, A. S. (2017). Peer-mediated reading and writing in a digital, multimodal environment. *Reading and Writing Quarterly*, *33*(4), 309-326. https://doi.org/10 .1080/10573569.2017.1294514
- Flores, M., & Duran, D. (2013). Effects of peer tutoring on reading self-concept. *International Journal of Educational Psychology*, *2*(3), 297-324. https://doi.org/10.4471/ijep.2013.29
- Flores, M., & Duran, D. (2016). Influence of a Catalan peer tutoring programme on reading comprehension and self-concept as a reader. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 39(3), 330-346. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9817.12044
- Fontich, X. (2024). "Peix al cove!": Mètode per aprendre ortografia a Primària i Secundària basat en la reflexió, el diàleg i la recerca a l'aula ["Peix al cove!": A method for learning spelling in primary and secondary education based on reflection, dialogue, and classroom research]. Dipòsit Digital de Documents de la UAB. https://ddd.uab.cat/record/289115/

- Graham, S. (2018). A revised writer(s)-within-community model of writing. *Educational Psychologist*, *53*(4), 258-279. https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2018.1481406
- Graham, S., & Harris, K. R. (2018). Evidence-based writing practices: A meta-analysis of existing meta-analyses. In R. Fidalgo, K. R. Harris, & M. Braaksma (Eds.), *Design principles for teaching effective writing: Theoretical and empirical grounded principles* (pp. 13-37). Brill Editions.
- Graham, S., & Perin, D. (2007). A meta-analysis of writing instruction for adolescent students. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *99*(3), 445-476. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.99.3.445
- Graham, S., Capizzi, A., Harris, K. R., Hebert, M., & Morphy, P. (2014). Teaching writing to middle school students: A national survey. *Reading and Writing*, *27*(6), 1015-1042. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11145-013-9495-7
- Graham, S., Kim, Y. S., Cao, Y., Lee, W., Tate, T., Collins, P., Cho, M., Moon, Y., Chung, H. Q., & Olson, C. B. (2023). A meta-analysis of writing treatments for students in grades 6-12. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 115(7), 1004-1027. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000819
- Grünke, M., Wilbert, J., Tsiriotakis, I. K., & Agirregoikoa, A. L. (2017). Improving the length and quality of texts written by fourth graders with learning disabilities through a peer-tutoring graphic organizing strategy. *Insights into Learning Disabilities*, *14*(2), 167-188.
- Hyland, K. (2015). Teaching and researching writing (3rd ed.). Routledge.
- Leung, K. C. (2015). Preliminary empirical model of crucial determinants of best practice for peer tutoring on academic achievement. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 107, 558-579. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037698
- Magnifico, A. M. (2010). Writing for whom? Cognition, motivation, and a writer's audience. *Educational Psychologist*, *45*(3), 167-184. https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520.2010.493470
- Miquel, E., & Duran, D. (2017). Peer learning network: Implementing and sustaining cooperative learning by teacher collaboration. *Journal of Education for Teaching*, *43*(3), 349-360. https://doi.org/10.1080/02607476.2017.1319509
- Nixon, J. G., & Topping, K. J. (2001). Emergent writing: The impact of structured peer interaction. *Educational Psychology*, 21(1), 41-58. https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410123268
- Philippakos, Z. A., & Graham, S. (Eds.) (2023). Writing and reading connections: Bridging research and practice. Guilford Press.
- Prasad, B. D. (2008). Content analysis: A method in social science research. In D. K. Lal Das, & V. Bhaskaran (Eds.), *Research methods for social work* (pp. 174-93). Rawat.
- Shanahan, T. (2019). Relationships between reading and writing development. In C. A. MacArthur, S. Graham, & J. Fitzgerald (Eds.), *Handbook of writing research* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.) (pp. 194-207). Guilford Press.
- Solé, I. (2004). Leer, escribir y aprender [Read, write, and learn]. En M. Anguita, A. Camps, S. Casaseca, A. Fernández, O. Guasch, F. López, M. V. Martínez, M.<sup>a</sup> del P. Menoyo, C. Morist, M. Nemirovsky, O. Pañella, M. Pedrosa, B. Piñán, A. Poch, R. M. Ramírez, J. Ramos, M. Rexach, I. Solé, & A. Teberosky (Eds.), *La composición escrita (de 3 a 16 años) [Written composition (from 3 to 16 years old)]* (pp. 11-17). Graó.
- Sutherland, J. A., & Topping, K. J. (1999). Collaborative creative writing in eight-year-olds: Comparing cross-ability fixed role and same-ability reciprocal role pairing. *Journal of Research in Reading*, 22(2), 154-179. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9817.00080
- Topping, K. (1998). Paired learning in literacy. In K. Topping, & S. Ehly (Eds.), *Peer-assisted learning* (pp. 87-104). Routledge.
- Topping, K. J. (2005). Trends in peer learning. *Educational Psychology*, *25*(6), 631-645. https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410500345172
- Topping, K., Duran, D., & Van Keer, H. (2016). Using peer tutoring to improve reading skills. Routledge.

- Topping, K., Nixon, J., Sutherland, J., & Yarrow, F. (2000). Paired writing: A framework for effective collaboration. *Reading*, *34*(2), 79-89. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9345.00139
- Topping, K. J., Dehkinet, R., Blanch, S., Corcelles, M., & Duran, D. (2012). Paradoxical effects of feedback in international online reciprocal peer tutoring. *Computers & Education*, 61, 225-231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2012.10.002
- UNESCO (2017). Reading the past, writing the future: Fifty years of promoting literacy. https:// unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000247563
- Vanderburg, R. M. (2006). Reviewing research on teaching writing based on Vygotsky's theories: What we can learn. *Reading y Writing Quarterly*, *22*(4), 375-393. https://doi.org/10.1080/10573560500455778
- Wheldall, K., & Colmar, S. (1990). Peer-tutoring of low-progress readers using pause, prompt and praise. In H. Foot, H. Morgan, & R. Shute (Eds.), *Children helping children* (pp. 117-134). John Wiley and Sons.
- Wigglesworth, G., & Storch, N. (2012). What role for collaboration in writing and writing feedback. *Journal of Second Language Writing*, *21*(4), 364-374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jslw.2012.09.005
- Yarrow, F., & Topping, K. J. (2001). Collaborative writing: The effects of metacognitive prompting and structured peer interaction. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 71(2), 261-282. https://doi.org/10.1348/000709901158514

# Authors' biographies

**Mariona Corcelles-Seuba.** Doctor of Educational Psychology. Licentiate degree in Psychology and Philosophy. She is currently a teacher and researcher in the Blanquerna Faculty of Psychology, Educational Sciences, and Sport at the Universidad Ramon Llull. She is also a member of the "Research group on peer learning (GRAI)" and of the "Seminar on identity & new trajectories in education (SINTE)". Her research interests include collaborative writing, learning by teaching, peer tutoring, co-teaching, and peer observation.

### ip https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6771-1251

Jesús Ribosa. Doctor of Educational Psychology (Inter-University Doctorate in Educational Psychology), with an international thesis based on a compilation of articles on students who learn by teaching through the creation of didactic materials (special doctoral prize from the Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona [UAB]). Bachelor's in Primary Education with mention in English language (UAB). He is currently an assistant professor in the Department of Basic, Evolutionary, and Educational Psychology at the UAB and a member of the "Research group on peer learning (GRAI)" and of the "Seminar on identity & new trajectories in education (SINTE)". He also trains teachers in the peer tutoring programmes that the GRAI promotes to improve reading comprehension and written expression. In addition, he is the editor of a training journal: *Andamis: Revista del Postgrau Interuniversitari de Psicologia de l'Educació*. His research interests include learning by teaching, peer tutoring, co-teaching, and peer observation.

# D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3551-0022

**Patricia-Jara Calaforra-Faubel.** Doctorate in Psychology (Faculty of Psychology, Universidad Complutense de Madrid [UCM]), licentiate degree in Pedagogy and teaching degree in Primary Education and Hearing and Language. She is currently associate professor in the Department of Experimental Psychology, Cognitive Processes and Speech Therapy (UCM). She teaches in the Faculty of Social Work on the Basic Psychology module and provides tutoring and supervision of final Bachelor's and Master's projects; she is also pedagogical coordinator at WeCoachMadrid. She has spoken at various conferences in Spain and internationally and published academic articles and various chapters. Participating member of innovation projects; member of the Research Group on Peer Learning (GRAI), and member

of the Faculty of Psychology (UCM) research group Cognitive Psychology: Measuring and Modelling Processes, created on 22/12/2004 and validated in the GR201/04 call (currently a member of an R&D&i project, code: reference PID2022-136905OB-C22). Her research interests include writing processes, spontaneous written composition and its evaluation, creative and emotional writing, writing and metacognition, and gender perspective.

D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4709-1109

# Annex 1. Micro story quality markers template (QMT)

AUTHORS:

TITLE:

DATE:

DIMENSIONS AND MARKERS	ACHI	EVED	COMMENTS	
MICRO STORY NARRATIVE GENRE				
1.1. Is the story's content original and does it impact the reader?		No		
1.2. Does it contain the three parts of a micro story: introduction, conflict, and ending?	Yes	No		
1.3. Are there elements of surprise, fiction, or humour?	Yes	No		
1.4. Is the ending unexpected or thought-provoking (does it invite the reader to think)?	Yes	No		
1.5. If they are needed, are exclamation and/or question marks used?	Yes	No		
1.6. Is the title original?	Yes	No		
1.7. Is it a short text? Is the text between 70 and 120 words long?	Yes	No	How many?	
COHERENCE				
2.1. Is what happens in the story understandable?	Yes	No		
2.2. Are the ideas well ordered?		No		
2.3. Does the title relate to the story?	Yes	No		
COHESION				
3.1. Are punctuation marks used correctly? (More than 3 errors score 0)	Yes	No		
3.2. Does it avoid repeating words used in previous sentences?	Yes	No		
3.3. Are connectives (of time, place, cause, consequence, opposition) used correctly?		No		
VOCABULARY				
4.1. Is specific vocabulary with a variety of words used? (Not always the same ones)		No		
4.2. Does it avoid using foreign words or expressions from other languages? (More than 1 interference scores 0)		No		
GRAMMAR				
5.1. Do the sentences in the text include all of the elements they need to make sense? (More than 1 error scores 0)		No		

5.2. Is there agreement between the elements (subject and verb, noun and objects)? (More than 1 error scores 0)	Yes	No	
5.3. Does it use verb tenses correctly (e.g., past, present, future, conditional)? (More than 1 error scores 0)	Yes	No	
SPELLING			
6.1. Are there fewer than 5 spelling mistakes (not counting accents)?		No	How many?
6.2. Are there fewer than 5 mistakes with accents	Yes	No	How many?

Once you have assessed the markers and applied the spell check, revise in order the ones you marked as not achieved. Before you meet your tutee again, prepare two improvement activities for the first two indicators from the list that are marked as not having been achieved.

IMPROVEMENT ACTIVITY (2)
What needs improving? Marker


# Do motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in Physical Education impact physical activity in secondary education students? A sex-based analysis

¿Inciden la motivación y la percepción de igualdad y discriminación en Educación Física sobre la actividad física en estudiantes de educación secundaria? Un análisis por sexo

**Dilan GALEANO-ROJAS.** PhD student in Educational Sciences. Universidad de Granada, Spain (*dagaleanor*@correo.ugr.es).

Claudio FARÍAS-VALENZUELA, PhD. Lecturer. Universidad de Las Américas, Chile (claudio.farias.valenzuela@edu.udla.cl).

Claudio HINOJOSA-TORRES, PhD. Full Lecturer. Universidad Andres Bello, Chile (claudio.hinojosa@unab.cl).

Pedro VALDIVIA-MORAL, PhD. Full Lecturer. Universidad de Granada, Spain (pvaldivia@ugr.es).

#### Abstract:

The benefits of physical activity in the school setting are widely proven; however, factors such as student motivation and equality perceptions are determinants of participation and learning opportunities in Physical Education. The aim of the present research was to analyse existing relationships between physical activity, motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in Physical Education as a function of sex, as well as to identify the extent to which motivation and equality affect physical activity engagement in secondary education students. The sample was made up of 310 students (13.9 ± 1.2 years) with the PAQ-C, the motivation in Physical Education questionnaire and the questionnaire of perception of equality and discrimination in Physical Education being administered for data collection. Data were analysed according to Mann-Whitney U. Spearman correlation and linear regression outcomes. Main outcomes demonstrate statistically significant sex differences in physical activity engagement and perceptions of equality and discrimination. In turn, physical activity engagement was observed to be positively associated with intrinsic and extrinsic motivation (identified, introjected and external regulation). Further, perceived equality was related with self-determined forms of motivation, whilst perceived discrimination was related with less self-determined forms of motivation. Finally, regression outcomes revealed that identified regulation positively and significantly predicts physical activity engagement, whilst perceived

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-11-29.

Date of approval: 2025-04-10.

Please, cite this article as follows: Galeano-Rojas, D., Farías-Valenzuela, C., Hinojosa-Torres, C., & Valdivia-Moral, P. (2025). Do motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in Physical Education impact physical activity in secondary education students? A sex-based analysis [¿Inciden la motivación y la percepción de igualdad y discriminación en Educación Física sobre la actividad física en estudiantes de educación secundaria? Un análisis por sexo]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía*, 83(291), 383-398. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4282

equality was inversely related with this variable. In conclusion, males present higher levels of physical activity engagement, lower perceptions of equality and higher perceptions of discrimination. Furthermore, more self-determined levels of motivation contribute towards higher levels of physical activity engagement in the context of Physical Education.

**Keywords:** physical education, motivation, gender equality, discrimination, physical activity, secondary education.

#### **Resumen:**

Los beneficios de la actividad física en el ámbito escolar están ampliamente comprobados; sin embargo, factores como la motivación y la percepción de igualdad de los estudiantes son determinantes para las oportunidades de participación y aprendizaje en Educación Física. La presente investigación tiene como objetivo analizar las diferencias por sexo y las relaciones entre la actividad física, la motivación y la percepción de igualdad y discriminación en Educación Física, así como predecir la incidencia de la motivación y la igualdad sobre la actividad física en estudiantes de educación secundaria. La muestra estuvo conformada por 310 estudiantes (13.9 ± 1.2 años) y los instrumentos utilizados para la recolección de datos fueron el PAQ-C, el cuestionario de motivación en la Educación Física y el cuestionario de percepción de igualdad y discriminación en Educación Física. Los datos se analizaron con la prueba U de Mann-Whitney, el coeficiente de correlación de Spearman y un análisis de regresión lineal. Los resultados principales demuestran diferencias estadísticamente significativas por sexo en la actividad física y la percepción de igualdad de trato y discriminación. A su vez, se observa que la actividad física se asocia de manera positiva con la motivación intrínseca y extrínseca (regulación identificada, introyectada y externa); la igualdad de trato, con niveles de motivación más autodeterminados, y la discriminación, con los niveles de motivación menos autodeterminada. Por último, el análisis de regresión demostró que la regulación identificada predice de forma positiva y significativa los niveles de actividad física, mientras que la igualdad de trato lo hace de modo inverso. En conclusión, los hombres presentan mayores niveles de actividad física, menor percepción de igualdad de trato y mayor discriminación. Además, niveles de motivación más autodeterminados contribuyen a mayores niveles de actividad física en el contexto de la Educación Física.

Palabras clave: educación física, motivación, igualdad de género, discriminación, actividad física, educación secundaria.

## 1. Introduction

The main benefits of physical activity (PA) at the school level are that it helps to maintain a healthy energy balance and prevent overweight and obesity, reduce risk factors for cardiovascular diseases and stress, and improve psychological wellbeing, mental health, social interactions, cognitive function and academic performance (Galeano-Rojas et al., 2024; Infantes-Paniagua et al., 2023; Rodríguez-Torres et al., 2020). In this sense, the World Health Organisation (WHO, 2022) defines the reduction of physical inactivity in children and adolescents as a crucial task, outlining Physical Education (PE) as a vital setting for physical activity promotion, given its potential benefits in terms of cardio-metabolic, bone, physical, cognitive and mental health. This is important due to the fact that PA engagement tends to decrease as children grow up, above all in females, and that it has been demonstrated that those who are physically active at school age are more likely than those who are not to maintain an active lifestyle throughout the rest of their life. This makes it vital to identify solutions and preventive strategies to address this issue (Muñoz-Donoso et al., 2023; Solmon, 2015). Schools and, particularly, PE classes, emerge as suitable settings for the promotion of PA given that they provide opportunities to guarantee that a minimum amount of time is spent in moderate and vigorous engagement, in addition to boosting motivation to integrate motor experiences into one's lifestyle outside of school (Lobo et al., 2023; Moral-García et al., 2023). In this sense, it is key to identify aspects that can improve student engagement and adherence to PA in the PE context (Montes-Reyna et al., 2024), especially considering the fact that children and young people spend a large part of their day at school (Camacho-Miñano et al., 2012). In addition, for many students, PE classes represent the only space in which they can engage in PA (Zueck et al., 2020). For this reason, Solmon (2015) and Urrutia-Medina et al. (2024) indicate that it is crucial to conduct more in-depth research into student motivation in PE classes, given that these motivations impact the way in which students act and learn, the decisions they make and, essentially, the way in which they choose to live their lives.

Motivation has been shown to be a key factor in teaching processes pertaining to PE (Castro-Sánchez et al., 2019) and, even, a predictor of extracurricular PA (Alcaraz-Ibáñez et al., 2022; Leo et al., 2016). One of the most commonly applied theories for studying motivation in the context of PE is self-determination theory. This describes forms of motivation towards performing an activity that range on a continuum from the most to least the self-determined (Castro-Sánchez et al., 2023). Three core types of motivation are illustrated: intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation (integrated, identified, introjected and external regulation) and demotivation (Deci & Ryan, 1985).

According to Deci and Ryan (1985, 2000), intrinsic motivation is when engagement in an activity is driven by satisfaction, pleasure and the benefits offered by the activity, with the activity being an outcome in itself, as opposed to participating in order to achieve some other objective. Extrinsic motivation, on the other hand, comprises four types of regulation. Firstly, integrated regulation refers to activities that are aligned with lifestyle habits. Secondly, identified regulation manifests when students perform an activity to gain certain benefits that they identify for themselves at a personal or social level (Deci & Ryan, 2000; Ryan & Deci, 2020). Introjected regulation is displayed when engagement is driven by personal pride and ego, in addition to avoid feelings of shame or guilt. Finally, external regulation pertains to performing an activity as a means of earning external rewards or avoiding punishment and criticism. The final core motivational type, demotivation, refers to a lack of interest in activity or activity not having meaning (Ryan & Deci, 2020).

In this sense, motivation is a determining aspect when it comes to identifying student drivers towards PE classes and PA engagement. Nonetheless, it is necessary to clarify that student behaviour in this subject is mediated by situations and experiences that only arise as a function of gender. Such experiences lead individuals to form more negative or positive attitudes towards PA engagement (Carcamo et al., 2020), given that, in PE classes, gender stereotypes are more acutely perceived than in other subjects due to the greater interaction between students. This can give rise to perceptions of equality or discrimination that condition the way in which one acts with other students (Valdivia-Moral et al., 2018). Some of the main factors that can lead to inequality in the PE setting, a setting in which physical differences are heightened, include activity type, the curriculum, student likes and interests, language, feedback, material and grouping strategies (Arcila-Arango et al., 2022).

In this way, the role of the teacher is crucial for avoiding or reducing the perception of stereotypes by striving to motivate and encourage both males and females, given that the way in which they act will influence perceptions around whether or not equal treatment exists (Pérez et al., 2018). In addition, learning experiences must be structured in such a way that success is framed in terms of mastery, effort and individual task progress, incorporating content that is aligned with the needs and interests of all students (Cañabate et al., 2023; León-Reyes et al., 2024; Montes-Reyna et al., 2024). This is due to the fact that activities are often targeted more towards males than females, or vice versa, which generates feelings of inferiority, and affects participation, motivation and, even, self-esteem (Martínez-Abajo et al., 2020). For this reason, it is necessary to recognise student perceptions of certain attitudes and behaviours as a function of context, the subject matter and ways of interacting with teachers and peers. Previous research has demonstrated that students who perceive more equal treatment are more active during PE classes (Arcila-Arango et al., 2022). Particularly in women, this rebounds on preventing dropout and promoting greater commitment and enthusiasm towards PA engagement (Lamoneda et al., 2023; Llanos-Muñoz et al., 2022).

Students with stronger perceptions of equal treatment tend to have more active lifestyles and exhibit greater PA adherence, cooperation, self-confidence, positive affective feelings, rule compliance, effort and skill mastery pertaining to PA (Arrebola et al., 2019; Castillo et al., 2013; Navarro-Patón et al., 2020). In addition, equality has been found to be mediated by student perceptions of motivational climate and teacher interaction styles. Specifically, discrimination is linked with an ego-oriented motivational climate and teacher control strategies (Moreno-Murcia et al., 2011). In this case, motivation tends to be external and so experiences of success are scarcer, and disappointment, anxiety and dropout are higher (Castillo et al., 2013; López, 2021). In this sense, it is necessary to conduct a more in-depth analysis of student motivation, in addition to their perceptions of equality and discrimination in PE classes. This will support the provision of greater opportunities for participation and promote positive learning experiences of PA engagement in both males and females, with the aim of improving adherence to a more physically active and healthy lifestyle. Thus, against this backdrop, the aims of the present study are to: (a) analyse sex differences in the relationships between PA engagement, motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in PE: and (b) determine the predictive value of intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation (identified, introjected and external regulation) and perceptions of equal treatment in PE in terms of PA engagement.

## 2. Method

### 2.1. Design and participants

The present study was quantitative in nature and employed an experimental, crosssectional and descriptive research design. The sample was composed of 310 students enrolled on years one to four of compulsory secondary education (CSE). The average age of participants was  $13.9 \pm 1.2$  years. In terms of distribution, 169 (54.5%) participants were male, 125 were female (40.3%) and 16 did not report their sex (5.2%) (see Table 1). Students came from one of three participating public CSE institutions located in the province of Granada and had a medium-low socioeconomic status. Non-probabilistic convenience sampling was used due to the fact that element selection does not depend on probability, but on the characteristics of the research (Hernández-Sampieri et al., 2014). Inclusion criteria used when forming the sample dictated that participants must be enrolled on CSE during the 2022-2023 academic year, belong to a mixed educational institution and count with written informed consent of the parents or legal guardians. On the other hand, participants were excluded if they failed to adequately complete all questions, or if their parents or legal guardians did not provide written informed consent.

Sex	n	%	Acd. year	n	%	Age	n	%
Male	169	54.5	<b>1</b> <sup>st</sup>	82	26.5	12	51	16.5
Female	125	40.3	2 <sup>nd</sup>	74	23.9	13	57	18.4
Missing	16	5.2	3 <sup>rd</sup>	96	31	14	98	31.6
Total	310	100	4 <sup>th</sup>	58	18.7	15	66	21.3
			Total	310	100	16	29	9.4
						17	9	2.9
						Total	310	100

TABLE 1. Descriptive statistics pertaining to the sample.

### 2.2. Variables and instruments

#### 2.2.1. Sociodemographic characteristics

An ad hoc questionnaire was used to gather sociodemographic participant data with regards to age, sex, nationality, type of educational institution and academic year.

### 2.2.2. Physical activity

For analysis of PA engagement, the Spanish version of the Physical Activity Questionnaire PAQ-C (Manchola-González et al., 2017) was employed. This instrument comprises ten items, nine of which estimate PA levels and one which evaluates whether some pathology or other event had impeded PA engagement during the week prior to questionnaire completion. Items are rated along a Likert scale that ranges from 1 to 5. In the case of item 1, total response scores are summed and then averaged by dividing by the number of activities considered by the questionnaire. With regards to items 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8, scores between 1 and 5 are given. Item 9 describes the weekly frequency with which students engage in PA. Finally, final scores of between 1 and 5 are obtained, with higher scores indicating greater PA engagement. In the original validation study for this instrument, internal consistency was found to be  $\alpha = .83$ , which is slightly lower than the value obtained in the present study ( $\alpha = .91$ ), whilst composite reliability (CR) was .79 and extracted mean variance (EMV) was .36.

### 2.2.3. Motivation

In order to assess motivation, the motivation in Physical Education questionnaire (CMEF) (Sánchez-Oliva et al., 2012) was administered. This questionnaire comprises 20 items that are rated along a Likert scale ranging from 1 (totally disagree) to 5 (totally agree) and assess the following types of motivation: intrinsic motivation (items 1, 6, 11 and 16), extrinsic motivation (identified regulation: items 2, 7, 12 and 17; introjected regulation: items 3, 8, 13 and 18, and; external regulation: items 4, 9, 14 and 19) and demotivation (items 5, 10, 15 and 20). Original validation of this scale produced internal consistency values of between  $\alpha$  = .77 and .83, whilst in the present study values were  $\alpha$  = .86, CR = .90 and EMV = .36.

### 2.2.4. Perceptions of gender equality and discrimination

In order to evaluate perceptions of equality and discrimination, the perceptions of equality and discrimination in PE questionnaire (CPIDEF) (Cervello et al., 2004) was administered. This questionnaire is composed of 19 items that are rated along a Likert scale ranging from 0 (totally disagree) to 10 (totally agree) and assess the following dimensions: equality of treatment (items 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 10, 13, 15, 16, 17, 18 and 19) and discrimination (4, 7, 8, 9, 11, 12 and 14). The instrument has previously presented internal consistency of  $\alpha = .77$  (Valdivia-Moral et al., 2018) and obtained values of  $\alpha = .78$ , CR = .78 and EMV = .26 in the present study.

### 2.3. Procedure

Initially, during the month of December in 2022, the study was submitted to the Committee of Research Ethics at the University of Granada and, in the month of March, approval was received under the reference number 3324/CEIH/2023. Following this, for data collection, contact was made with educational institutions, via management teams, informing them about the nature of the study and requesting the participation of their students. Given that the students were minors, an informed consent form for parents or legal guardians to sign was included within the information pack. Likewise, it was stated that study participation was entirely voluntary, with participants being free to leave the study at any time. Anonymity was also guaranteed throughout the research process.

Following the receipt of authorisation from participating educational institutions and signed consent from parents or legal guardians, a date was scheduled to complete questionnaire administration. Questionnaires were administered to students in paper format. During administration, a member of the research group was on hand at all times in order to ensure that the process was completed properly and to resolve any potential doubts. Finally, gathered data was extracted and integrated into a database for later analysis. The present research complied with recommendations laid out in the Declaration of Helsinki (World Medical Association, 2008).

### 2.4. Data analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using the software IBM SPSS Statistics 28.0. First, preliminary analysis was performed of descriptive data (mean and standard deviation) and questionnaire reliability was estimated according to Cronbach alpha ( $\alpha$ ) and complimentary values such as composed reliability and extracted mean variance. Further, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was applied in order to check whether data followed a normal distribution. Outcomes of this led to non-parametric tests being opted for (p <.05). Next, the Mann-Whitney U test was employed to compare differences in variables as a function of sex. This was complimented with effect size and statistical power estimates according to Hedges g. Finally, Spearman correlation coefficients were calculated to examine associations between variables and multiple linear regression was performed to estimate the predictive power of variables when it comes to explaining PA engagement.

## 3. Results

Table 2 presents outcomes of the descriptive analysis and Mann-Whitney U analyses used to compare mean differences between males and females. Initially, statistically significant differences emerged for PA engagement (p = .005, g = 0.71,  $1-\beta = .71$ ) with males reporting higher mean scores. At the same time, significant differences were observed for perceptions of equality of treatment (p = .031, g = 2.33,  $1-\beta = .51$ ) with females reporting higher mean scores, whereas, in terms of perceptions of discrimination, males reported higher scores (p = .002, g = 2.63,  $1-\beta = .87$ ). In contrast, no significant differences were found for any of the dimensions pertaining to motivation.

		Males			Fema	les			
Variables	М	SD	Mean range	М	SD	Mean range	р	g	1-β
Physical activity	2.77	0.687	99.58	2.49	0.74	77.60	.005	0.71	.71
Intrinsic motivation	3.31	1.286	132.04	3.33	1.15	130.77	.893	1.23	.05
Identified regulation	3.06	1.180	130.92	3.11	1.11	132.27	.886	1.15	.06
Introjected regulation	2.85	1.059	134.93	2.78	0.99	130.45	.636	1.03	.08
External regulation	2.78	1.027	133.50	2.60	0.97	119.38	.129	1.01	.30
Demotivation	2.48	1.273	133.34	2.27	1.17	121.97	.22	1.23	.26
Equality of treatment	7.42	2.435	104.62	8.03	2.16	123.48	.031	2.33	.51
Discrimination	5.06	2.651	129.61	3.98	2.58	102.05	.002	2.63	.87

TABLE 2. Mean comparisons according to sex.

Note: M = mean; DE = standard deviation; p = significance (<0.05); g = Hedges effect size; 1- $\beta$  = statistical power.

Table 3 presents outcomes of the correlation analysis performed via the Spearman correlation coefficient. Firstly, it can be observed that PA engagement is positively correlated with intrinsic motivation (p = .001, rho = .439), identified regulation (p = .001, rho = .477), introjected regulation (p = .001, rho = .329) and extrinsic regulation (p = .044, rho = .155). Turning attention to intrinsic motivation, this was found to be positively correlated with identified regulation (p = .001, rho = .776), introjected regulation (p = .001, rho = .512), external regulation (p = .001, rho = .373) and equality of treatment (p = .001, rho = .393). whilst also being negatively correlated with demotivation (p = .001, rho = -.280).

With regards to identified regulation, outcomes revealed that this is positively associated with introjected regulation (p = .001, rho = .577), external regulation (p = .001, rho = .421) and equality of treatment (p = .001, rho = .324), whilst also being negatively associated with demotivation (p = .001, rho = -.224). Moving on, introjected regulation was revealed to be positively associated with external regulation (p = .001, rho = .655) and equality of treatment (p = .032, rho = .147). External regulation was positively associated with demotivation (p = .001, rho = .224) and discrimination (p = .026, rho = .151). Finally, findings indicated that demotivation is positively related with discrimination (p = .001, rho = .268) and negatively related with equality of treatment (p = .001, rho = -.270), with equality of treatment and discrimination being negatively related (p = .001, rho = -.261).

	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. Physical activity	.439**	.477**	.329**	.155*	131	022	057
2. Intrinsic motivation		.776**	.512**	.373**	280**	.393**	086
3. Identified regulation			.577**	.421**	224**	.324**	079
4. Introjected regulation				.655**	.045	.147*	.060
5. External regulation					.224**	0.133	.151*
6. Demotivation						270**	.268**
7. Equality of treatment							261**
8. Discrimination							

TABLE 3. Correlation analysis.

Note: \* = p <0.05; \*\* = p <0.01.

Table 4 presents outcomes produced from the multiple linear regression performed, using the enter method, to examine the predictive power of intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation (identified, introjected and external regulation) and equality of treatment in terms of PA engagement. Outcomes revealed an R<sup>2</sup> value of .266. In other words, intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation and equality of treatment predicted 26.6% of variance in PA engagement. The model was confirmed to be statistically linear (F = 8.685; p = <.001). It can be observed that identified regulation is the variable that most significantly and positively predicts PA engagement AF (p = .008), whilst equality of treatment emerges as a significant predictor but with an inverse effect (p = -.032). In other words, higher identified regulation goes hand in hand with greater PA engagement. No statistically significant outcomes were produced for any of the remaining variables.

Model	В	Standard error	β	р
Constant	2.153	.238		<.001
Intrinsic motivation	.101	.085	.175	.236
Identified regulation	.250	.093	.398	.008
Introjected regulation	.051	.086	.071	.552
External regulation	092	.073	126	.211
Equality of treatment	060	.028	189	.032

#### TABLE 4. Linear regression outcomes.

Note: B = unstandardized coefficient;  $\beta$  = standardised coefficient; p = significance.

### 4. Discussion

The present research aimed to determine differences according to sex and relationships between PA engagement, motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in PE. Another aim was to estimate the predictive power of intrinsic motivation; identified, introjected and external regulation, and equality of treatment perceptions in PE in terms of PA engagement. The importance of this study stems from the fact that it takes a sex perspective and shines a light on the relationships between variables and predictive power of these relationships regarding PA engagement. Indeed, whilst numerous different studies have previously examined the relationships between these variables (Castillo et al., 2013; Ordoñez & Heredia, 2021; Schenker, 2019; Zapatero et al., 2021), no prior evidence exists in which the overall impact of motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination on PA engagement is examined in schoolchildren. In this sense, findings of the present study offer a new perspective of the role of PE for improving PA adherence and promoting physically active lifestyles.

Firstly, significant differences in PA engagement and perceptions of equality of treatment and discrimination emerged as a function of sex. Males reported higher mean scores than females for PA engagement, as supported by other previous research (Galeano-Rojas et al., 2024; Gasiūnienė & Miežienė, 2021; Vargas-Viñado & Herrera-Mor, 2020). This may be explained by the fact that males follow more physically active lifestyles, as much in the school setting as outside of school, possibly due to their tighter bond with sport, stronger predisposition towards high-intensity activities, and family and social influences that help males to have more time available at times of the day outside of the school timetable. In contrast, females exhibit more sedentary behaviours and higher PA dropout rates, which may be due to the diverse social stereotypes that emerge within and outside of the school setting (Bobo-Arce et al., 2024; Burton et al., 2020; Castillo et al., 2013; Vargas-Viñado & Herrera-Mor, 2020).

With regards to equality of treatment, females report higher mean scores, whilst males perceive greater discrimination. This finding is similar to those reported in previous research, such as in studies conducted by León-Reyes et al. (2024) and Valdivia-Moral et al. (2018), in which females also perceived greater equality of treatment in PE classes in comparison with males. However, studies conducted by Arcila-Arango et al. (2022) and Pérez et al. (2018) revealed that, despite females perceiving greater equality of treatment, they also reported higher levels of discrimination. In this sense, males perceived lower levels of equality of treatment and higher levels of discrimination. These differences tend to be associated, to a large extent, to the types of motivation encouraged by teachers (León-Reyes et al., 2024; Oliver et al., 2023), who may perceive that females are in need of greater motivation and, consequently, focus more on females and generate feelings of discrimination amongst males (Arcila-Arango et al. 2022; Jiménez et al., 2021). In addition, according to Blández et al. (2007) and Frühauf et al. (2022), even when teachers strive to motivate all students equally, females tend to be more impacted by these behaviours.

In terms of the relational analysis, PA engagement was positively related with intrinsic motivation and the different types of examined extrinsic motivation. This finding concurs

with those reported by Ordoñez and Heredia (2021) and Vaquero-Solís et al. (2020) which also revealed PA engagement to be positively associated with all dimensions of motivation, with the exception of external regulation and demotivation which were negatively related. In this sense, it has been argued that, as students engage in more PA, they exhibit higher levels of more self-determined forms of motivation (Chu & Zhang, 2020; Ley, 2020), which, in parallel, breeds adaptive behaviours regarding PA (Deci & Ryan, 2000).

Turning attention to motivation, positive associations were observed between the most and least self-determined forms of motivation, with intrinsic motivation and identified regulation being inversely related with demotivation. In line with these findings, studies conducted by Fierro et al. (2019) and Ordoñez and Heredia (2021) reported similar outcomes, whilst also revealing a negative relationship between intrinsic motivation and introjected regulation. Further, work conducted by Charchaoui et al. (2017), similarly, found demotivation to be negatively related with more self-determined types of motivation. In this way, it is crucial that students have opportunities to participate in environments that ensure positive experiences (Carcamo et al., 2020; Frühauf et al., 2022), given that success in PA is mediated by student task engagement, with the main reasons for participation being physical and mental wellbeing, peer relationships, skill development, and fun and recreation (Carcamo et al., 2020; Castillo et al., 2013).

Finally, relational analysis revealed existence of an inverse association between equality of treatment and discrimination, with equality of treatment being positively associated with more self-determined forms of motivation and discrimination being positively related with less self-determined forms of motivation. This finding is in line with that reported by Vera et al. (2009) who found equality of treatment and discrimination to also be negatively associated. In addition, in accordance with Lamoneda et al. (2023) and Martínez-Abajo et al. (2020), motivation is key for understanding diverse student perceptions linked to equality of treatment and discrimination in PE. Students with greater perceptions of equality of treatment also perceive more satisfactory motivational climates and interact more effectively with teachers and peers. In contrast, environments permeated with the use of control strategies and framed by ego-oriented motivational climates breed greater perceptions of discrimination and demotivation. This takes on special importance when it comes to PA dropout, particularly in women (Castillo et al., 2013; López, 2021; Moreno-Murcia et al., 2011; Solmon, 2015).

In light of that discussed above, given that gender stereotypes condition behaviour (Arcila-Arango et al., 2022; Arrebola et al., 2019; Jiménez et al., 2021; Valdivia-Moral et al., 2018), a clear need exists for teacher training in relation to gender, as well as a broad array of materials and methodologies which nudge teachers away from sexist behaviours that may affect student participation. This would help teachers overcome, amongst other issues, the failure to adapt culturally and socially accepted models of masculinity and femininity, which give rise to discriminatory and, even, aggressive behaviour (Martínez-Abajo et al., 2020; Mujica-Johnson et al., 2023). The surge of movements such as feminism shapes educational programs so that they pay more attention to girls in classes (Chihuailaf-Vera et al., 2024) and, consequently, boys may develop perceptions of discrimination. Further, according to Carcamo et al. (2020), boys tend to limit themselves to engaging in one or two sports, whereas girls tend to adapt more easily to different types of activities.

Finally, with a view towards identifying the extent to which intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation and perception of equality of treatment predict PA engagement, findings highlight identified regulation as the variable that most significantly and positively predicts PA engagement, whilst equality of treatment is the most pronounced negative predictor. This finding coincides with that reported by Vaquero-Solís et al. (2020), who also found identified regulation to be a strong predictor of PA engagement, alongside intrinsic motivation and external regulation, with the latter being negatively associated, as was the case (although not significantly) in the present study. Similarly, Merino-Barrero et al. (2019) and Franco et al. (2017) argue that more self-determined levels of motivation predict the intention to be physically active and adhere to healthy lifestyle habits. This, in turn, provides a solid foundation for maintaining PA engagement over the entire life course (Habib et al., 2022). In another sense, the inverse predictive power of perceived equality of treatment is reflected through the finding that males reported higher mean values of PA engagement, but, at the same time, also exhibited lower perceptions of equality of treatment.

#### 4.1. Limitations and future perspectives

With regards to study limitations, it serves to highlight that the research design used impedes conclusions from being made regarding causality, whilst the relatively small sample size also limits generalisability of the findings. In addition, with a view towards the future, it would be useful to employ instruments, such as accelerometers, which can provide more accurate information about PA engagement. Another approach could be to integrate qualitative measurement techniques, such as semi-structured interviews, in order to gather additional information related with student motivation and perceptions of equality and discrimination in PE. Likewise, it is recommended that intervention programs be designed that use autonomy-supportive pedagogical models in order to promote greater engagement and self-determined motivational predispositions and examine their impact on PA engagement and perceptions of equality and discrimination. In conclusion, initiatives are required that provide students with opportunities to participate in PE classes with high levels of motivation and equality. This will promote PA adherence and encourage healthier lifestyle habits.

### 5. Conclusions

With regards to the study goals, it can be concluded that statistically significant differences exist between males and females in the study variables of PA engagement, equality of treatment and discrimination, with males exhibiting higher PA engagement, lower perceptions of equal treatment and greater perceptions of discrimination. At the same time, PA engagement is positively related with intrinsic motivation, as well as identified, introjected and external regulation. When it comes to perceptions of equality and discrimination in PE, evidence supports that greater perceptions of equality are associated with higher intrinsic motivation, and identified and introjected regulation. At the same time, greater perceptions of discrimination were related with greater demotivation and external regulation. In other words, higher levels of self-determined motivation was associated with greater perceptions of equality and higher PA engagement, whilst, in contrast, lower levels of self-determined motivation were hand in hand with greater perceptions of discrimination.

Finally, regression outcomes demonstrated that identified regulation was the most powerful determinant of greater PA engagement, whilst perceptions of equal treatment had the opposite effect. This supports findings that males engage in higher levels of PA but have lower perceptions of equality of treatment. Further, both males and females exhibited higher levels of self-determined motivation in PE.

### **Authors' contributions**

**Dilan Galeano-Rojas:** Conceptualization; Data collection; Formal analysis; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing); Research; Methodology.

**Claudio Farías-Valenzuela:** Data collection; Formal analysis; Methodology; Resource management.

**Claudio Hinojosa-Torres:** Supervision; Visualisation; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**Pedro Valdivia-Moral:** Project management; Methodology; Resources; Supervision; Visualisation; Writing (review and editing).

## Artificial intelligence (AI) policy

Authors declare that they have not used artificial intelligence (AI) for article elaboration.

### References

Alcaraz-Ibáñez, M., Carrascosa-Ruiz, I., Martínez-Rosales, E., & Burgueño, R. (2022). Influencia de los contenidos de meta sobre la intención de práctica de ejercicio físico en adolescentes: La importancia de aspirar a desarrollar habilidades [Influence of goal contents on exercise intention inadolescents: The importance of aspiring to develop skills]. *Cultura, Ciencia y Deporte, 17*(52), 89-96. http://doi.org/10.12800/ccd.v17i52.1615

- Arcila-Arango, J., Farias-Valenzuela, C., Espoz-Lazo, S., Correderas-Campuzano, E., Ferrero-Hernández, P., & Valdivia-Moral, P. (2022). Percepción de igualdad y discriminación en educación física. Estudio en educación secundaria obligatoria [Perception of equality and discrimination in physical education. A study in compulsory secondary education]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, 14(Supl 1), 105-112. https://recyt.fecyt.es/index.php/ JSHR/article/view/96082
- Arrebola, I. A., García, N. A., Granda, L., & Vera, J. G. (2019). Estereotipos de género y práctica de actividad física [Gender stereotypes and the practice of physical activity]. *Movimento: Revista da Escola de Educação Física*, 25, 1-16. https://doi.org/10.22456/1982-8918.93460
- Blández, J., Fernández, E., & Sierra, M. A. (2007). Estereotipos de género, actividad física y escuela: la perspectiva del alumnado [Gender stereotypes, physical activity and school: The student perspective]. Profesorado-Revista de Curriculum y Formacion de Profesorado, 11(2), 21.
- Bobo-Arce, M., Saavedra-García, M. Ángel, & Montero-Ordóñez, L. F. (2024). Análisis de las barreras percibidas para la actividad física en universitarios ecuatorianos: comparación por sexo [Analysis of perceived barriers to physical activity in Ecuadorian university students: Comparison by sex]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación,* (55), 857-866.
- Burton, N. W., Kadir, M. A., & Khan A. (2020). Actitudes hacia la actividad física entre los adolescentes de Bangladesh [Physical activity attitudes among adolescents in Bangladesh]. *Public Health*, 179, 59-65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2019.10.004
- Camacho-Miñano, M. J., Fernández, E., Ramírez, E., & Blández, J. (2012). La Educación Física escolar en la promoción de la actividad física orientada a la salud en la adolescencia: una revisión sistemática de programas de intervención [The role of Physical Education in the promotion of health-oriented physical activity in adolescence: A systematic review of intervention programs]. *Revista Complutense de Educación*, *24*(1), 9-26. https://doi. org/10.5209/rev\_RCED.2013.v24.n1.41189
- Cañabate, D., Gras, M. E., Pinsach, L., Cachón, J., & Colomer, J. (2023). Fomentar metodologías de educación física cooperativa y competitiva para mejorar la capacidad de lanzamiento y reducir las diferencias de género [Promoting cooperative and competitive physical education methodologies for improving the launch's ability and reducing gender differences]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, *15*(3), 597-614. https://doi.org/10.58727/jshr.94911
- Cárcamo, C., Moreno, A., & del Barrio, C. (2020). Las niñas no sudan: el desarrollo de estereotipos de género en la educación física en la escuela primaria [Girls do not sweat: The development of gender stereotypes in Physical Education in primary school]. *Human Arenas*, *4*(2), 196-217. https://doi.org/10.1007/s42087-020-00118-6
- Castillo, O., Campos-Mesa, M. C., & Ries, F. (2013). Igualdad de género en Educación Física desde la perspectiva de la teoría de metas de logro [Gender equality in physical education from the perspective of achievement goal theory]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, *5*(1), 57-69.
- Castro-Sánchez, M., Cuberos-Gámiz, E., Lara-Sánchez, A. J., & García-Mármol, E. (2023). Necesidades psicológicas básicas según factores académicos y saludables en adolescentes de la ciudad de Granada [Basic psychological needs according to academic and healthy factors in adolescents from Granada]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, *15*(1), 87-96. https://doi.org/10.58727/jshr.98642
- Castro-Sánchez, M., Zurita-Ortega, F., Garcia-Marmol, E., & Chacon-Cuberos, R. (2019). El clima motivacional en el deporte se asocia con los niveles de estrés vital, el rendimiento académico y la participación en la actividad física de los adolescentes [Motivational climate in sport is associated with life stress levels, academic performance and physical activity engagement of adolescents]. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(7), 1198. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16071198

- Cervello, E. M., Jimenez, R., Del Villar, F., & Ramos, L. (2004). Orientaciones de objetivos, clima motivacional, igualdad y disciplina en los estudiantes de Educación Física españoles [Goal orientations, motivational climate, equality, and discipline of Spanish physical education students]. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 99(1), 271-283. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.99.1.271-283
- Charchaoui, I., Cachón, J., Chacón, F., & Castro, R. (2017). Tipos de motivación para participar en las clases de educación física en la etapa de Enseñanza Secundaria Obligatoria (ESO) [Types of motivation to participate in the physical education classes in the stage of Compulsory Secondary Education (CSE)]. Acción Motriz: Tu Revista Científica Digital, 18, 37-46. https://www.accionmotriz. com/index.php/accionmotriz/article/view/102
- Chihuailaf-Vera, M. L., Flores Ferro, E. F. F., Maureira Cid, F., & Gamboa Jiménez, R. (2024). Estereotipos de género en la práctica de ejercicio físico y deporte en estudiantes universitarios de la carrera de Pedagogía en Educación Física en Chile [Gender stereotypes in the practice of physical exercise and sport in university students of Physical Education Pedagogy in Chile]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación*, (52), 13-22. https://doi.org/10.47197/retos.v52.101489
- Chu, T. L., & Zhang, T. (2020). Procesos motivacionales en la participación en actividades físicas de estudiantes universitarios de primer año: una perspectiva desde la teoría del contenido de las metas [Motivational processes in college freshmen's exercise participation: A goal content theory perspective]. *Journal of American College Health*, 70(6), 1794–1802. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2020.1825221
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (1985). Motivación intrínseca y autodeterminación en el comportamiento humano [Intrinsic motivation and self-determination in human behavior]. Plenum.
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2000). El "qué" y el "por qué" de la búsqueda de objetivos: las necesidades humanas y la autodeterminación del comportamiento [The 'what' and 'why' of goal pursuits: Human needs and the self-determination of behavior]. *Psychological Inquiry*, *11*(4), 227-268. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15327965PL1104\_01
- Fierro, S., Almagro, B. J., & Sáenz-López Buñuel, P. (2019). Necesidades psicológicas, motivación e inteligencia emocional en Educación Física [Psychological needs, motivation and emotional intelligence in Physical Education]. Revista Electrónica Interuniversitaria de Formación del Profesorado, 22(2), 167-186. https://doi.org/10.6018/reifop.22.2.345241
- Franco, E., Coterón, J., Gómez, V., Brito, J., & Martínez, H.A. (2017). Influencia de la motivación y del *flow* disposicional sobre la intención de realizar actividad físico-deportiva en adolescentes de cuatro países [Influence of motivation and dispositional flow on the intention to do physical activity in adolescents from four contries]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación*, (31), 46-51. https://doi.org/10.47197/retos.v0i31.39713
- Frühauf, A., Hundhausen, F., & Kopp, M. (2022). ¿Mejor juntos? Análisis de las experiencias de estudiantes y docentes de ambos sexos en clases de educación física mixtas y de un solo sexo [Better together? Analyzing experiences from male and female students and teachers from single-sex and coeducational physical education clases]. *Behavioral Sciences*, 12(9), 306. http://dx.doi.org/10.3390/bs12090306
- Galeano-Rojas, D., Cuadros-Juárez, M., León, B. B., Castelo, M. A., Farías-Valenzuela, C., & Valdivia-Moral, P. (2024). Asociación entre rendimiento académico, actividad física y estrés académico en educación secundaria obligatoria: un análisis por sexo [Association between academic performance, physical activity, and academic stress in Compulsory Secondary Education: An analysis by sex]. *Children*, *11*(10), 1161. https://doi.org/10.3390/children11101161
- Gasiūnienė, L., & Miežienė, B. (2021). La relación entre la actividad física de los estudiantes y el estrés académico [The relationship between students' physical activity and academic stress]. *Baltic Journal of Sport and Health Sciences*, *4*(123), 4-12. https://doi.org/10.33607/bjshs.v4i123.1142
- Habib, M. B., Khoo, S., & Morris, T. (2022). Motivaciones y pasión de los adultos de Pakistán hacia la actividad física [Motives and passion of adults from Pakistan toward physical activity]. *Revista Internacional de Investigación Ambiental y Salud Pública*, 19(6), 3298. http://dx.doi. org/10.3390/ijerph19063298

- Hernández-Sampieri, R., Fernández Collado, C., & Baptista Lucio, P. (2014). *Metodología de la investigación [Research methodology]* (6.ª ed.). McGraw-Hill.
- Infantes-Paniagua, Á., Fernández-Bustos, J. G., Palomares, A., & Contreras-Jordán, O. R. (2023). Asociaciones entre actividad física y rendimiento académico en estudiantes con altas capacidades [Associations between physical activity and academic achievement in gifted students]. Journal of Sport and Health Research, 15(1), 177-196. https://doi.org/10.58727/jshr.90141
- Jiménez, E. M., Rojas, D. G., Romero, C. S., Martelli, S., & Russo, G. (2021). La estereotipia social de los adolescentes italianos durante la práctica deportiva [The social stereotype of Italian adolescents during sports practice]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte* y recreación, (39), 614-619. https://doi.org/10.47197/retos.v0i39.80764
- Lamoneda, J., Rodríguez, B., Palacio, E.S., & Matos Duarte, M. (2023). Percepciones de los estudiantes sobre la educación física en el programa *It Grows*: actividad física, deporte e igualdad de género [Student perceptions of physical education in the It Grows program: Physical activity, sport and gender equality]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación, 48*, 598-609. https://doi.org/10.47197/retos.v48.96741
- Leo, F. M., Garcia-Fernandez, J. M., Sanchez-Oliva, D., Pulido, J. J., & Garcia-Calvo, T. (2016). Validación del cuestionario de motivación en Educación Física en educación primaria (CMEF-EP) [Validation of the motivation in Physical Education questionnaire in primary education (CMEF-EP)]. Universitas Psychologica, 15(1), 315-326. https://doi.org/10.11144/ Javeriana.upsy15-1.vmpe
- León-Reyes, B. B., Galeano-Rojas, D., Agulló-Hernández, A., Farias-Valenzuela, C., del Val, P., & Valdivia-Moral, P. (2024). Percepción de igualdad y discriminación en Educación Física en estudiantes de secundaria [Perception of equality and discrimination in Physical Education in secondary school students]. *SPORT TK-Revista EuroAmericana de Ciencias del Deporte*, *13*, 39. https://doi.org/10.6018/sportk.593161
- Ley, C. (2020). Motivos de participación de los mantenedores del deporte y del ejercicio: influencias de la edad y el género [Participation motives of sport and exercise maintainers: Influences of age and gender]. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 17(21), 7830. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17217830
- Llanos-Muñoz, R., Leo, F. M., López-Gajardo, M. Á, Cano-Cañada, E., & Sánchez-Oliva, D. (2022). ¿Puede el modelo de educación deportiva favorecer la igualdad de género, los procesos motivacionales y la implicación del alumnado en Educación Física? [Can the sport education model promote gender equality, motivational processes and student engagement in Physical Education?]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación*, (46), 8-17.
- Lobo, F. E., Manrique-Arribas, J. C., & Pérez-Brunicardi, D. (2023). La función educativa del deporte escolar. Un estudio comparado en España y Portugal [The educational function of after-school sport. A comparative study in Spain and Portugal]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, *15*(2), 301-318. https://doi.org/10.58727/jshr.90703
- López, P. J. (2021). Clima motivacional hacia el deporte según sexo, titulación y nivel de actividad física en estudiantes universitarios de educación [Motivational climate towards sport according to gender, degree and level of physical activity in undergraduate students of education]. Sport TK-Revista Euroamericana de Ciencias del Deporte, 10(2), 136-148. https://doi.org/10.6018/sportk.444571
- Manchola-González, J., Bagur-Calafat, C., & Girabent-Farres, M. (2017). Fiabilidad de la versión española del cuestionario de actividad física PAQ-C [Reliability of the Spanish version of the physical activity questionnaire PAQ-C]. *Revista Internacional de Medicina y Ciencias de la Actividad Física y del Deporte*, *17*(65), 139-152.
- Martínez-Abajo, J., Vizcarra, M. T., Lasarte, G., & Garay, B. (2020). Las experiencias de equidad vividas por mujeres deportistas de alto nivel en educación física [The experiences of equity experienced by women athletes of high level in physical education]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, *12*(Supl 2), 117-126.

- Merino-Barrero, J. A., Valero-Valenzuela, A., & Belando, N. (2019). Consecuencias psicosociales autodeterminadas mediante la promoción de responsabilidad en educación física [Self-determinated psychosocial consequences through the promotion of responsibility in physical education]. *Revista Internacional de Medicina y Ciencias de la Actividad Física y del Deporte*, *19*(75), 415-430.
- Montes-Reyna, W. E., Rivillas-Alcalá, J.A., Galeano-Rojas, D., & Ortiz-Franco, M. (2024). Actividad física en educación primaria. Revisión sistemática [Physical activity in primary education. Systematic review]. *ESHPA Education, Sport, Health and Physical Activity*, 8(2), 72-87. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.11077743
- Moral-García, J. E., Fernández, F. L., Castillo, O., & Flores, G. (2023). Análisis desde el ámbito escolar: uso de las redes sociales vs. práctica de actividad física [Analysis from the school setting: Use of social networks vs. practice of physical activity]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research*, *15*(2), 419-428. https://doi.org/10.58727/jshr.92904
- Moreno-Murcia, J. A., Martínez, C., & Cervelló, E. (2011). Relación predictiva entre la percepción del alumnado de las estrategias de disciplina del profesor y la percepción del trato de igualdad-discriminación en las clases de Educación Física [Predictive relationship between students' perception of the teacher's disciplinary strategies and of equality-discrimination in Physical Education classes]. *Revista de Educacion*, (355), 381-403. https://doi.org/10.4438/1988-592x-re-2011-355-029
- Mujica-Johnson, F., Díaz, P., González, C., & Ramírez, J. (2023). (Des)igualdad de género en educación física escolar chilena desde la perspectiva estudiantil:estudio de casos [Gender (in)equality in Chilean school physical education from a student perspective: A case study]. Revista Internacional de Educación para la Justicia Social, 12(1), 51-64. https://doi. org/10.15366/riejs2023.12.1.003
- Muñoz-Donoso, D., Soto-Sánchez, J., Leyton, B., Carrasco-Beltran, H., & Valdés Cabezas, E. (2023). Nivel de actividad física y estrés académico percibido por estudiantes universitarios del área de salud durante el periodo de exámenes [Level of physical activity and academic stress perceived by university students in the health sector during the final exam]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación,* (49), 22-28.
- Navarro-Patón, R., Arufe-Giraldez, V., & Martínez-Breijo, J. (2020). Estudio descriptivo. Sobre estereotipos de género asociados a la actividad física, deporte y educación física en escolares gallegos de educación primaria y secundaria [Descriptive research about gender stereotypes associated with physical activity, sport and physical education in primary and secondary Galician schoolchildren]. *Journal of Sport and Health Research, 12*(2), 260-269.
- Oliver, L., Alcaraz-Muñoz, V., Calvo, L. L., & Alonso, J. I. (2023). Jugar en igualdad. Análisis de roles de género de los juegos tradicionales en educación infantil: estudio de caso en una escuela de la Región de Murcia [Playing equally. Gender role analysis of traditional games in early childhood education: A case study in a school in the Region of Murcia]. *Revista Complutense de Educación*, *34*(3), 653-665. https://doi.org/10.5209/rced.79923
- Ordoñez, D. E., & Heredia, D. A. (2021). Niveles de actividad física y motivación a la práctica deportiva en estudiantes de Educación Física [Physical activity levels and motivation to practice sports in physical education students]. *Revista Arbitrada Interdisciplinaria Koinonía*, 6(2), 504-524. http://dx.doi.org/10.35381/r.k.v6i2.1251
- Pérez, S., Domínguez, R., Barrero Sanz, D., Arenas, J. G., & Luis, J. M. (2018). Percepción por parte de los alumnos, de la igualdad-discriminación del maestro de educación física, en diferentes tipos de centros educativos: rurales y no rurales [Students' perception of equal discrimination by physical education teachers in different types of educational centers: Rural and non-rural]. *Revista Digital de Educación Física*, (50), 115-127.
- Rodríguez-Torres, Á. F., Rodríguez-Alvear, J. C., Guerrero-Gallardo, H. I., Arias-Moreno, E. R., Paredes-Alvear, A. E., & Chávez-Vaca, V. A. (2020). Beneficios de la actividad física para niños y adolescentes en el contexto escolar [Benefits of physical activity for children and adolescents in the school context]. *Revista Cubana de Medicina General Integral*, 36(2).

- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2020). Motivación intrínseca y extrínseca desde la perspectiva de la teoría de la autodeterminación: definiciones, teoría, prácticas y direcciones futuras [Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation from a self-determination theory perspective: Definitions, theory, practices, and future directions]. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *61*,101860. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2020.101860
- Sánchez-Oliva, D., Marcos, F. M. L., Alonso, D. A., Gonzalez-Ponce, I., & Garcia-Calvo, T. (2012). Desarrollo de un cuestionario para evaluar la motivación en educación física [Develop of a questionnaire to assess the motivation in physical education]. *Revista Iberoamericana de Psicología del Ejercicio y el Deporte*, 7(2), 227-250.
- Schenker, K. (2019). Enseñar actividad física: ¿una cuestión de salud e igualdad? [Teaching physical activity: A matter of health and equality?]. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 63(1), 53-68. https://doi.org/10.1080/00313831.2017.1324903
- Solmon, M. A. (2015). Optimización del papel de la educación física en la promoción de la actividad física: un enfoque socioecológico [Optimizing the role of physical education in promoting physical activity: A social-ecological approach]. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, *86*(4), 329-337. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701367.2015.1091712
- Urrutia-Medina, J. I., Vera-Sagredo, A., Rodas-Kürten, V., Pavez-Adasme, G., Palou-Sampol, P., & Poblete-Valderrama, F. (2024). Autoconcepto físico, motivación de logro y actitudes hacia la Educación Física [Physical self-concept, achievement motivation and attitudes towards Physical Education]. *Revista Ciencias de la Actividad Física UCM*, *25*(1), 1-18. https://doi. org/10.29035/rcaf.25.1.3
- Valdivia-Moral, P., Molero, D., Diaz-Suarez, A., Cofre, C., & Zagalaz-Sanchez, M.L. (2018). Metodología coeducativa utilizada por los docentes de Educación Física y percepción de los estudiantes sobre ella [Coeducational methodology used by Physical Education teachers and students' perception of it]. *Sustainability*, *10*(7), 2312. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10072312
- Vaquero-Solís, M., Amado Alonso, D., Sánchez-Oliva, D., Sánchez-Miguel, P.A., & Iglesias-Gallego, D. (2020). Inteligencia emocional en la adolescencia: motivación y actividad física [Emotional intelligence in adolescence: Motivation and physical activity]. *Revista Internacional de Medicina y Ciencias de la Actividad Física y el Deporte*, *20*(77), 119-131.
- Vargas-Viñado, J. F., & Herrera-Mor, E. (2020). Motivación hacia la Educación Física y actividad física habitual en adolescentes [Motivation towards physical education and regular physical activity in adolescents]. Ágora para la Educación Física y el Deporte, 22, 187-208. https://doi.org/10.24197/aefd.0.2020.187-208
- Vera, J. A., Moreno, R., & Moreno-Murcia, J. A. (2009). Relaciones entre la cesión de responsabilidad en la evaluación y la percepción de igualdad en la enseñanza de la educación física escolar [Relationships between the transfer of responsibility in assessment and the perception of equality in physical education classes]. *Cultura, Ciencia y Deporte*, 4(10), 25-31. https://doi.org/10.12800/ccd.v4i10.134
- World Health Organisation (WHO). 2024, June 26). Actividad física [Physical activity]. https://www.who.int/es/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/physical-activity
- World Medical Association. (2008). *Declaración de Helsinki* [Declaration of Helsinki]. https:// www.wma.net/what-we-do/medical-ethics/declaration-of-helsinki/doh-oct2008/
- Zapatero, J. A., Ramírez, E., Rocu, P., & Navajas, R. (2021). Orientaciones para el cambio de los patios escolares como impulsores de la igualdad de género a través de la actividad física [Guidelines for changing school playgrounds as drivers of gender equality through physical activity]. Ágora para la Educación Física y el Deporte, 23, 241-264. https://doi. org/10.24197/aefd.0.2021.241-264
- Zueck, M. del C., Ramírez, A. A., Rodríguez, J. M., & Irigoyen, H. E. (2020). Satisfacción en las clases de Educación Física y la intencionalidad de ser activo en niños del nivel de primaria [Satisfaction in the Physical Education classroom and intention to be physically active in primary school children]. *Retos: nuevas tendencias en educación física, deporte y recreación*, (37), 33-40.

## Authors' biographies

**Dilan Galeano-Rojas.** PhD student in Educational Sciences at the International Graduate School of the University of Granada. He holds a Bachelor's Degree in Sports from the National Pedagogical University of Colombia and postgraduate credits from the Master's Degree in Research in Physical Activity and Sports delivered at the University of Granada. He has been a sports professor and coach at various sports and educational institutions in Bogotá, Colombia.

### https://orcid.org/0009-0006-0761-7638

**Claudio Farías-Valenzuela.** Lecturer in Physical Activity Sciences at the University of Las Américas and the University of Santiago de Chile. He holds a Bachelor's Degree in Physical Activity Sciences and a Physical Activity and Health Therapist degree from the University of Santiago de Chile, in addition to a PhD in Educational Sciences from the University of Granada. His research focuses on the physical fitness and health of people with intellectual disabilities in school settings. He is also the director of the Ludo-inclusion project (Chile), which focuses on inclusion of this population through physical activity.

### https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4027-4415

**Claudio Hinojosa-Torres.** Full lecturer and researcher at the Faculty of Education and Social Sciences at Andres Bello University. He teaches Physical Education Pedagogy (Viña del Mar, Chile) in the areas of the school curriculum, Physical Education teaching and team sports (handball). He holds a PhD in Physical Education and a Master's Degree in Physical Activity and Sports Sciences.

#### https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5662-7385

**Pedro Valdivia-Moral.** Vice dean of Internships and full lecturer within the Faculty of Education Sciences at the University of Granada. He teaches on the Bachelor's Degree in Primary Education and Early Childhood Education, as well as on the Master's Degree in Teacher Training for Secondary Education, Languages and Vocational Training at the universities of Granada and Jaen. He has taught compulsory secondary education at various schools run by the Ministry of Education of the Regional Government of Andalusia.

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1905-3247





# Intercultural sensitivity of teachers towards the immigrant community: A mixed research with three public schools

## Sensibilidad intercultural del profesorado hacia el colectivo inmigrante: una investigación mixta con tres escuelas públicas

**César DÍAZ-PACHECO, PhD.** Post-doctoral Researcher at the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Valparaíso, Chile. Centro de Investigación para la Educación Inclusiva (SCIA ANID CIE160009), Viña del Mar, Chile (cesar.diaz@pucv.cl).

**Claudio VERGARA-REYES, PhD.** Pedagogical Technical Advisor at the Departamento Provincial de Educación de Cachapoal. Ministerio de Educación, Chile (*claudio.vergara@mineduc.cl*).

María Leonor CONEJEROS-SOLAR, PhD. Academic at the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Valparaíso, Chile. Centro de Investigación para la Educación Inclusiva (SCIA ANID CIE160009), Viña del Mar, Chile (*leonor.conejeros@pucv.cl*).

#### Abstract:

The inclusion of immigrant students in public schools set out important challenges for education professionals in contexts of intercultural emergency. In this sense, sensitivity to diversity becomes a key competence to promote respectful and harmonious coexistence in educational communities. Thus, this study analyses the degree of intercultural sensitivity of teachers working in culturally diverse classrooms in three public schools in the Valparaíso Region, Chile. For this purpose, a cross-sectional-mixed research design was adopted, specifically, through the application of a scale and narrative talks developed with a sample of 102 teachers. The findings show that the participating teachers have a moderate-high degree of intercultural sensitivity, with the most highly valued dimensions being commitment and enjoyment in interaction. They also express high expectations regarding the academic and professional integration of immigrant students. These inputs could strengthen the design of public policies and the implementation of intercultural educational practices.

**Keywords:** cultural diversity, immigration, intercultural education, immigrant education, teachers, social inclusion.

#### **Resumen:**

La inclusión de estudiantes inmigrantes en la escuela pública plantea importantes desafíos para los profesionales de la educación en contextos de emergencia intercultural. En este

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-12-18.

Date of approval: 2025-04-10.

Please, cite this article as follows: Díaz-Pacheco, C., Vergara-Reyes, C., & Conejeros-Solar, M.<sup>a</sup>-L. (2025). Intercultural sensitivity of teachers towards the immigrant community: A mixed research with three public schools [Sensibilidad intercultural del profesorado hacia el colectivo inmigrante: una investigación mixta con tres escuelas públicas]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía*, 83(291), 399-415. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4345

sentido, la sensibilidad hacia la diversidad se convierte en una competencia clave para promover una convivencia respetuosa y armoniosa en las comunidades educativas. Así, en este estudio, se analiza el grado de sensibilidad intercultural del profesorado que trabaja en aulas con diversidad cultural en tres escuelas públicas de la Región de Valparaíso, Chile. Para ello, se adoptó un diseño de investigación transeccional-mixto, en concreto mediante la aplicación de una escala y conversatorios narrativos desarrollados con una muestra de 102 docentes. Los hallazgos dan cuenta de que el profesorado participante posee un grado de sensibilidad intercultural moderado-alto; las dimensiones mejor valoradas son el compromiso y el disfrute en la interacción. Asimismo, manifiestan expectativas elevadas en torno a la inserción académico-profesional del estudiantado inmigrante. Estos insumos pudieran fortalecer el diseño de políticas públicas y la implementación de prácticas educativas interculturales.

Palabras clave: diversidad cultural, inmigración, educación intercultural, educación de los inmigrantes, profesorado, inclusión social.

## 1. Introduction

Recently, Chile has positioned as an important receiving nation of immigrants, mainly from Latin American countries (McAuliffe & Triandafyllidou, 2021). In that regard, the National Center for Migration Studies of Universidad de Talca (CENEM, 2023) indicates that there are 1482390 foreigners with habitual residence in Chile; they come mainly from countries like Venezuela (30%), Perú (16.6%), Haiti (12.2%), Colombia (11.7%) and Bolivia (8.9%). On its part, Valparaíso Region has the third highest number of immigrant children and adolescents (hereinafter NNA), which corresponds to 6.6% of the total among regions according to the data from the National Migration Service and from the National Institute Statistics (INE & SERMIG, 2023). In line with the above, the current emergence of this intense and accelerated south-south intraregional migratory flow coincides with a considerable increase of the enrollment of NNA in public schools in the area, bring it with it an important expansion in the diversification of Chilean student body in the classrooms (Flanagan-Bórquez et al., 2021; Jiménez-Vargas, 2022; Stefoni & Corvalán, 2019). In this sense, the arrival of immigrant students set out new challenges for education professionals (Baeza, 2023; Barriga et al., 2024).

Particularly, in Valparaíso Region, there are about 11912 foreigners between the ages of 0 and 19 years. The 10 to 14 years age group concentres the largest number of immigrants NNA with a 34.7%, while the 15 to 19 years age group has 29.1% (INE & UNICEF, 2023). According to these sources, the Venezuelan group is the main group in the region with the 43.3% of the population of minors. In second place is the Colombian group with a 9.1%. In third and fourth place are the Argentinian and Haitian groups, with a 7.5% and 6.5%, respectively. Thus, we can see how different socio-cultural groups have been integrating to the region's educational system, resulting in a notable more diverse student population in social, economic, gender and ethnic terms. As a consequence, new student groups with diverse characteristics and need, among them, the immigrant nucleus.

According to several researches developed in Chile (Barriga et al., 2024; Venegas, 2020; Verdejo, 2019), the social inclusion of this groups of non-traditional students in the Chilean school system demands a deep understanding of the social representations and expectations of teachers toward this group of students. These studies postulate that these factors linked to the development of successful educational transitions. Thus, the perception of teachers can have a significant influence on learning, academic performance, and student wellbeing. Thus, teachers are responsible for implementing in the classroom innovations and pedagogical strategies aimed at promoting healthy coexistence and cultural respect through critical reflection (Contreras-Bravo, 2021; Pavez-Soto et al., 2023). For that purpose, teaching staff should integrate the philosophical and social beliefs that an intercultural-educational perspective entails.

In the view of the above, it is relevant to know what the intercultural representations of teachers regarding the emergency of immigrant students in the Chilean educational system are; what their academic-professional expectations regarding the core group of students coming from international contexts are. To answer these questions, this mixed research design analyzes the degree of the intercultural sensitivity of teachers to the migratory emergency in the Chilean school context, particularly, the degree of affection toward diversity expressed to the immigrant school group.

## 2. Theorical framework

### 2.1. Approaching concept of intercultural sensitivity

As an affective dimension of the communicative competence (Aksin, 2023), the intercultural sensibility is a construct that provides the possibility of assessing and distinguishing how people differ in terms of behavior, perceptions or feelings in the process of intercultural communication. In other words, interculturally sensitive people are aware of their behavior and the language they use in social interactions, being able to appreciate and respect the exchange of ideas (Rodríguez-Izquierdo, 2022), no matter how idiosyncratic they may be.

Thereon, several studies that examine intercultural communication competence (CCI) in South America (Ramírez-Pavelic & Contreras-Salinas, 2022) and North American contexts (Kim & Connelly, 2019), reveal that teachers with a higher degree of intercultural sensitivity have greater teaching competence in the management of diversity within the classroom and, along with is, more positive beliefs and attitudes towards the intercultural education. Other studies (Huang, 2023; Leal, 2020; Tovar-Correal et al., 2024) reveal that CCI has traditionally been approached from the perspective of bilingualism and second language acquisition. This implies the need to broaden the perspectives of study to investigate in a deeper way the cultural diversity in education.

In particular, Chen and Starosta (1997) conceptualize intercultural sensitivity as "the person's ability to develop a positive emotion toward understanding and appreciation of cultural differences that fosters an appropriate and effective behavior in the intercultural communication" (p. 5). The authors specify five dimensions involving the degree of intercultural sensitivity: engagement in interaction, respect for cultural differences, trust, enjoyment and attention in the interaction (Chen & Starosta, 2000). They are developed below.

- Commitment to interaction: reflects a person's willingness to actively participate in exchanges with individuals from different cultures and backgrounds. This commitment implies an open and proactive attitude, fundamental to build bridges of mutual understanding in intercultural environment.
- Respect for cultural differences: highlights the importance of recognizing and valuing the cultural diversities without negative or pejorative judgements. This translates into a genuine appreciation for different perspectives, traditions and values, fostering and inclusive environment where all people feel valued.
- Confidence with the interaction: refers to the security with which a person handles and manages situations of intercultural communication. The confidence reduces the anxiety and increases the effectiveness of social interactions, allowing people to feel comfortable facing misunderstandings or cultural differences. This is relevant to maintaining open and constructive communications at school.
- Enjoyment in the interaction: reflects the pleasure and satisfaction a person experiences when interacting with individuals from other cultures. This implies a positive attitude to the intercultural experiences, being these interactions an opportunity for understanding the other, learning and personal growth.
- Attention to the interaction: refers to a person's ability to be fully present and focused during communicative interaction. These factors demand a careful attention to the

verbal and non-verbal aspects of communication, ensuring an appropriate and culturally sensitive response. Attention in interaction is crucial to grasps the implicit meanings and ensure effective and respectful communication in different contexts. This perspective seeks to facilitate a more positive interaction and harmonious coexistence between people of different nationalities (Ramírez-Pavelic & Contreras-Salinas, 2022; Kim & Connelly, 2019), being key to deepen the representations and expectations through the work developed together with the faculty in this research.

### 2.2. Teachers' representations in intercultural terms

In the context of the growing cultural diversity that emerging in Chilean classrooms, the teachers' representation plays a significant role in the setting of inclusive school environment (Campos-Bustos, 2022). As a concept, it refers to the set of teachers' perceptions built around cultural diversity in the classrooms. This type of subjectivity includes how students' cultural differences are interpreted and valued, as well as the expectations elaborated regarding their academic success. Such representations influence directly in pedagogical practices and in the creation of inclusive educational environments.

This type of perception is influenced by a variety of factors, including one's own personal and professional experiences, as well as the socioeconomical and cultural contexts of schools. Indeed, Segovia and Rendón (2020) postulate that perception about cultural diversity can range from acceptance to resistance and rejection. In this sense, understanding teachers' representations allows access "not only to the way in which community systematizes and interprets reality, but also to observe whether these forms are positive or negative, and whether they promote a fair social coexistence or not" (Campos-Bustos, 2022, p. 6).

In this regard, studies conducted both in different regions of Chile (Contreras-Bravo, 2021; Flanagan-Bórquez et al., 2021; Gaete, 2019) and in international contexts (Etxeberria et al., 2018; Ünsal & Atanur-Baskan, 2021) report a set of obstacles and difficulties related to teachers in the insertion of immigrant students in schools. Between them, language barrier is mentioned (Toledo-Vega et al., 2024), as it makes teaching complex as well as the educational integration of immigrant who does not speak the local language. In addition, there are great challenges related to initial training and its lack of intercultural education, which later limits the way to effectively address the educational needs of NNA (Segovia & Rendón, 2020). These difficulties can generate stress and frustration among the teachers, negatively affecting the quality of teaching and the well-being of their students.

On the other hand, research that addressed the barriers of migrant students in the Chilean school context (Díaz-Pacheco et al., 2024; Jiménez-Vargas, 2022) show that teacher play a key protective role in school inclusion and in the optimal development of student's educational, highlighting the possibility of enriching the teaching-learning process through the integration of multiple cultural perspectives. Other factors of inclusion consist of the existence of intercultural educational policies, institutional reception mechanisms, educational support programs and the commitment of the school community as a whole. (Jiménez-Vargas, 2022). In this sense, collaboration between educational environments (Etxeberria et al., 2018).

In terms of opportunities, the presence of immigrant students could strengthen the develop of citizenship competencies in schools, promoting values such as tolerance, respect and empathy. The migratory impact is valued as an opportunity to innovate in pedagogical practices, adopting strategies that benefit the teaching-learning process, healthy coexistence and inclusion in educational communities (Manghi et al., 2022).

### 2.3. The role of teaching expectations in educational transitions

The admission of immigrant students into Chilean public schools has increased considerably in the last years, challenging teachers to adapt and respond appropriately to their needs and demands. In this sense, teachers' expectations play a crucial role in educational success of immigrant students. Precisely, "in Chile there are few studies focused

on determining which variables affect the formation of such expectations, especially those that consider the students' previous performance and teacher's work experience as explanatory factors" (Barriga et al., 2024, p. 359). In relation to the above, Ayala (2022) explains in one of her studies that immigrant students whose teachers had high expectations showed better academic performance and greater motivation to learn. This relationship is crucial since high expectations can influence the overcoming of academic, cultural and linguistic barriers that many immigrant students face when integrating into a reception educational system. In this regard, research conducted in the Ecuadorian context by Cabrera-León et al. (2019) shows that students immersed in environment where teaching staff manifests high expectations tend to show greater self-efficacy and resilience, a factor that has a positive impact on school success.

Thus, high teacher expectations would ask as protective factors that would facilitate the educational success of immigrant students. Seen this way, when a teacher configures high expectations about his/her student's learning, they will tend to show better academic performance. On the contrary, when low expectations are built on the achievement of their students, they will tend to achieve lower performance and learning (Flanagan-Bórquez, 2021).

In view of the above, it is postulated that teachers' expectations are determinant for migrant NNA to develop successful educational transitions. This type of social representations would not only promote better academic performance, but would also function as facilitator of inclusion of the optimal development of the educational cycle (Venegas, 2020; Verdejo, 2019), strengthening students to face future academic and professional challenges (Rodríguez-Esteban & González-Mayorga, 2023) such as entry into higher education and the world of work. It is essential, then, that the educational system strengthens the development of high expectations and inclusive intercultural practices, recognizing the value of diversity in educational communities.

In context of cultural diversity such as the one investigated, great challenges are faced at work with immigrant students, between them the lack of teacher training in intercultural education (Kim & Connelly, 2019). In this sense, based on studies conducted in Valparaíso and Santiago by Flanagan-Bórquez et al. (2021) and Pavez-Soto et al. (2023), it is recognized that many educational communities in Chile do not have methodologies, didactic resources or technical-pedagogical guidelines that enhance the effective inclusion of the migrant population, beyond the personal will of managements or teaching teams. In response to this, the implementation of training and continuous professional development programs could contribute to the achievement of the intercultural education that enhances the formation of high educational expectations, as much as the acquisition of intercultural pedagogical strategies that promote the inclusion and management of diversity in the school.

## 3. Method

### 3.1. Participants

The sample of participants is made up of 102 teachers (w = 67, m = 35) who reports an average of 11.5 years of professional experience and work in 3 public high schools with immigrant students (2 technical-professional and 1 scientific- humanist) in Valparaíso Region, Chile. Together, 40 teachers indicated that they teach at the primary level and 62 at the secondary level. In addition, they reported working or having work (in decreasing order) with students from countries such as Venezuela, Colombia, Haiti, Peru, Argentina, Ecuador and Bolivia. For its realization, this investigation was approved by the respective bioethics commission and the corresponding informed consents were signed for participation.

### 3.2. Design and approach

This study uses a cross-sectional mixed research design (Bagur-Pons et al., 2021; Creswell & Creswell, 2023) through which intercultural representation and expectation of teachers regarding the inclusion of immigrant students in Chilean public schools are analyzed. The

combination of quantitative and qualitative approaches responds to the need to identify statistical patterns as well as to explore the experiences and subjectivities of teachers regarding the intercultural emergence in educational spaces. Through the application of intercultural sensitivity scale, the degree of affection of teachers towards diversity was characterized, in this particular case, about immigrant student group. In addition, narrative discussions were held which offered a deeper and more contextual vision of the educational phenomenon, in which barriers, opportunities and expectations related to cultural diversity in schools were explored (Rodríguez-Izquierdo, 2022). Through a convergent design (Bagur-Pons et al., 2021), the procedures are integrated from both approaches to offer an enriching interpretation of investigated problematic, connecting statistical with subjectivities and social perceptions.

### 3.3. Data collection

#### 3.3.1. Intercultural sensitivity scale

The quantitative work consisted of the application of the intercultural sensitivity scale developed by Chen and Starosta (2000). The Spanish translation of the instrument was validated by 3 English-speaking researchers and 3 translators. The instrument was then adapted to the context of migration. Thus, in paper format, the instrument was applied to teachers in 3 Chilean public schools. This scale is composed of 24 statements distributed in 5 dimensions (Table 1). Of the total, 15 statements have a positive meaning and 9 have a negative meaning. For the statements formulated in a positive sense, the highest score was given to the favorable option and the lowest to the least favorable. For those formulated in a negative sense, the most favorable option was assigned the lowest score and the least favorable option the highest. Regarding reliability, it should be noted that the internal consistency of the 24 items of the scale is high, with a Cronbach's Alpha coefficient ( $\alpha$ ) of .719. In this regard, Romo-Sabugal et al. (2021) establish a high acceptance range between .61. and.88.

Dimension	Positive assessment	Negative assessment
Commitment to interaction	1, 11, 13, 21, 23 and 24	22
Respect for cultural differences	8 and 16	2, 7, 18 and 20
Confidence in interaction	3, 5, 6 and 10	4
Enjoyment in interaction		9, 12 and 15
Attention in interaction	14, 17 and 19	

TABLE 1. Instrument dimensions and assessments.

As the assessment given to the statements, an odd scale (Liker type) of 5 grades was included, which were scored from lowest to highest for the purpose of analyzing the results. Once the survey was completed, discussions were held with the teachers.

### 3.3.2. Discussions

Three discussions were held with de teachers of the 3 participating schools, with the objective of deepening the educational narratives and broadening the understanding of their perceptions on the inclusion of immigrant students (Bravo-Villa et al., 2022; Navarrete-Mora et

al., 2024). These spaces for dialogue were designed as reflective and participatory instances, where they could share their experiences in an atmosphere of trust, thus favoring a more detailed explorations of their representations and pedagogical practices in contexts of cultural diversity. For that purpose, a script of questions was prepared to guide the exchange of ideas, covering key aspects as the barriers perceived in the teaching of immigrant students, the opportunities that diversity brings to the school environment and academical-professional expectations they project to their students.

Throughout the sessions, the emerged stories highlighted both everyday challenges, such as language difficulties, differences in learning levels and the need to adapt pedagogical strategies, as well as the positive assessments of migration and its potential to enrich the educational practices. These sessions were audio recorded, which made it possible to record the richness of the stories in a rigorous manner. This process not only facilitates the data transcription, but also codified and identified discursive patterns in the way teachers conceptualized the inclusion of immigrant students in the Chilean educational system.

### 4. Data analysis

First, the result of the scale was coded according to their real value based on the responses obtained. Then, a reverse coding was applied to the negative item (Chen & Starosta, 2000). Data processing was carried out using the SPSS statistical program (version 30.0.0) and the analysis techniques were mainly descriptive statistics of central tendency (mean) dispersion (standard deviation) and calculation of the frequencies and percentages. For sample distribution, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov normality test was applied. It shows that *intercultural sensitivity* variable follows a normal distribution, since the *p*-value is greater than alpha (p = .161 > .05) based on the use of parametric tests. The student's *t*-test for independent samples indicated that there are no statistically significant gender differences in the sample, nor in the type of educational institution in which the participants work (technical-professional or scientific-humanist).

Second, for the analysis of the textual data of the discussions, the recordings were transcribed into a textual corpus which was coded using Atlas Ti software (version 8.4.5). thus, data were analyzed according to the central themes addressed: the barriers and opportunities posed by immigration in the school environment and the academic-professional expectations of teachers about immigrant students. After the thematic content analysis (Contreras-Bravo, 2021), the information was triangulated with the results obtained both in the scale applied and, in the discussions, allowing the quantitative data to be contrasted with the qualitative data. Thus, the speech registered were selected, which allowed to deepen the dimension of the applied scale and provided an enriched approach on the perceptions and expectations of teachers regarding migration in the Chilean school context.

## 5. Results

The following section presents the results of the analysis of the five dimensions that make up intercultural sensitivity. Each dimension is presented with tables illustrating the percentages of responses obtained for the specific items of each factor, which allows visualizing trends and variations in the degrees of sensitivity.

Besides of the quantitative results, qualitative results are included, expressed in the speech record produced in the discussions, which provide research inputs that enrich, deepen and contextualize the findings obtained, thus revealing nuances and subjective experiences complementary to the statistical data.

### 5.1. Commitment to interaction

Regarding the commitment to interaction (Table 2), 94.1% of the faculty expressed "enjoyment in interacting with students from different countries".

#### TABLE 2. Descriptives "commitment to interaction".

ITEM	М	SD	TD	D	I	Α	TA
1. I enjoy interacting with students from different countries.	4.7	0.6	0.0	0.0	5.9	19.6	74.5
11. I tend to wait before forming an impression of students from other countries.	4.4	1.0	3.9	2.0	3.9	28.4	61.8
13. I am open-minded with students coming from other countries.	4.7	0.5	0.0	0.0	2.0	30.4	67.6
21. I tend to give positive feedback to my students from other countries during our interaction.	4.3	0.9	2.0	1,0	11.8	33.3	52.0
22. I avoid situations where I have to deal with students from other countries.	4.8	0.5	1.0	0.0	1.0	11.8	86.3
23. I often express my understanding to my students from other countries through verbal and non-verbal cues.	3.8	1.2	6.9	5.9	16.7	38.2	32.4
24. I have feelings of enjoyment and appreciation for the cultural differences of my students from other countries.	4.4	0.9	2.0	2.0	13.7	21.6	60.8

Note: TD: totally disagree; D: disagree; I: indecisive; A: agree; TA: totally agree.

Likewise, 98% of the sample declared themselves to be "open-minded" when interacting with foreign students and 98.1% objected to the "statement I avoid situations in which I have to deal with students from other countries". In line with these findings, we were told in the discussions about the opportunities that the arrival of immigrant students in Chilean schools implies for the future:

I see the future as a great opportunity for Chilean children to learn from other cultures by making friends with children and adolescents of the same age with cultures rich in meaning. Likewise, we and the institutions should take responsibility for the guidelines and practices we develop to achieve an education that integrates immigrants. (Tech.History.20)<sup>i</sup>

### 5.2. Respect for cultural differences

According to the frequency distribution (Table 3), most of the participants state that they respect both the values and the different ways of behaving of the foreign students.

TABLE 3. Descriptives "respect for cultural differences".

ITEM	М	SD	TD	D	I	Α	ТА
2. I believe that students from other countries are closed minded.	4.2	1.0	0.0	8.8	14.7	26.5	50.0
7. I don't like being in the classroom with students from other countries.	4.9	0.5	1.0	0.0	0.0	6.9	92.2
8. I respect the values of students from other countries.	4.8	0.6	2.0	0.0	0.0	15.7	82.4
16. I respect the diverse ways of behaving of students from other countries.	4.4	0.9	2.0	1.0	10.8	31.4	54.9
18. I would not accept the different opinions of students from other countries.	4.7	0.9	3.9	0.0	2.0	14.7	79.4
20. I think my culture is better than other cultures.	4.5	1.0	4.9	2.0	3.9	14.7	74.5

Note: TD: totally disagree; D: disagree; I: indecisive; A: agree; TA: totally agree.

As can be seen, a large percentage of the sample (99.1%) disagrees with the statement "I do not like being in the classroom with students from other countries". Similar are the values of disagreement with statements such as "I would not accept the opinions of students from other countries" (94.1%) and "I think my culture is better than other cultures" (89.2%). In line with these results, one of the participating teachers commented:

I see migration as a great opportunity for Chilean students and for us as well. With time we will be forced to learn to respect and understand the other, what their cultural characteristics are, to understand that many things that for us are very normal and every day, for others are completely different. (Philo.ScientHum.5)

### 5.3. Confidence in interaction

The results in this dimension reveal a high degree of confidence in interacting with immigrant students (Table 4). The vast majority of the teachers surveyed feel confident and capable of handling intercultural interactions in their educational context. For example, on the item "I can be very sociable when interacting with students coming from other countries", 94.2% report high sensitivity, with a mean of 4.6 and a standard deviation of.6. This reflects a positive tendency towards sociability in culturally diverse environments, demonstrating security and comfort of the faculty when interacting with students of different nationalities.

ITEM	М	SD	TD	D	I	А	ТА
3. I feel confident when interacting with students from different countries.	4.7	0.5	0.0	0.0	3.9	18.6	77.5
4. I feel it is very difficult for me to speak in front of students from other countries.	4.6	0.8	2.9	0.0	2.9	25.5	68.6
5. I always know what to say when interacting with students from other countries.	4.0	1.0	2.9	6.9	9.8	46.1	34.3
6. I can be very sociable when interacting with students coming from other countries.	4.6	0.6	0.0	1.0	4.9	27.5	66.7
10. I feel confident when interacting with students from other countries.	4.7	0.6	0.0	1.0	3.9	22.5	72.5

Note: TD: totally disagree; D: disagree; I: indecisive; A: agree; TA: totally agree.

However, in the item "I always know what to say when interacting with students from other countries", it is observed that 46.1% agree with the statement, with a standard deviation of 1.0, and 9.8% of the sample is undecided. This suggests that, although in general they show confidence in intercultural interaction, there are those who also face difficulties when interacting with students with these characteristics (Campos-Bustos, 2022).

The above is related to various investigations (Ayala, 2022; Toledo-Vega et al., 2024) that report certain obstacles that teachers identify in their work with foreign students, among them, the difficulty in handling the local language of non-Spanish-speaking students and the low level of learning in mathematics. In line with the above, one of the participants reflects on these difficulties:

The learning issue is a problem, and in some cases also the language. The low level of learning that some bring from their countries of origin has an impact and, in addition, arriving at an educational establishment in a discontinuous manner, uff. Because it is not that they arrive and have continued studying in a sustained way, some have been one or two years without attending school. So, of course, that's when discouragement sets in. (Biol.Tech.12)

### 5.4. Enjoyment in interaction

In this case, a predominantly positive attitude of teachers towards interaction with immigrant students is reflected (Table 5). The item "I get uncomfortable easily when interacting with students from other countries" indicates that 95.1% of the sample rejects this statement, suggesting that most do not experience discomfort in such interactions. In other cases, they express similar opinions, showing disagreement with certain statements. Precisely, in the item "I often get discouraged when I am with students from other countries", 96.1% express disagreement, with a mean of 4.8. This shows that the majority not only do not get discouraged, but find these interactions satisfying and motivating. The low dispersion of responses (standard deviation of .7) reinforces the consistency of this trend.

TABLE 5. Descriptives "enjoyment in interaction".

ITEM	М	SD	TD	D	I	Α	TA
9. I get uncomfortable easily when interacting with students coming from other countries.	4.7	0.9	4.9	0.0	0.0	11.8	83.3
12. I often get discouraged when I am with students from other countries.	4.8	0.7	2.0	1.0	1.0	9.8	86.3
15. I often feel incompetent when interacting with students coming from other countries.	4.6	0.9	2.0	3.9	3.9	14.7	75.5

Note: TD: totally disagree; D: disagree; I: indecisive; A: agree; TA: totally agree.

Similarly, about the statement, "I often feel incompetent when interacting with students from other countries", 75.5% do not feel incompetent in these situations. Although a small percentage (14.7%) showed lower responses, the data show that enjoyment and feeling competent are dominant characteristics when interacting with students from different cultures (Tovar-Correal et al., 2024). In this regard, we are told in the group activity:

I like Chilean students can interact with foreigners in the classroom, that they can get to know other cultures, other customs, other cuisine. I also like that they can share their different way of being and thinking with each other. (Art.Scient-Hum.12)

### 5.5. Attention in interaction

In this case, a moderate to high level of attention is observed when interacting with immigrant students (Table 6), highlighting that a large percentage makes an effort to better understand their immigrant students, which suggests an active and empathetic disposition to improve intercultural communication. On the item "I am very observant when interacting with students from other countries", 33.3% of the sample was in the highest agreement category, and 38.2% in agreement, with a mean of 3.9.

However, the standard deviation of 1.0 suggests that there is some dispersion in the responses, indicating that not all faculty share the same level of observation. This implies that, although a large majority express positive levels of attention, there is also some variability, with some being farther from the mean in terms of observation and others reporting lower levels of attention in the interaction.

ITEM	М	SD	TD	D	I	Α	TA
14. I am very observant when interacting with students from other countries.	3.9	1.0	2.0	7.8	18.6	38.2	33.3

TABLE 7. Descriptives "attention in interaction".

17. I try to obtain as much information as possible when I have to interact with students from other countries.	4.1	0.9	1.0	5.9	14.7	42.2	36.3
19. I am sensitive to the culture and meanings of students from other countries.	4.1	1.1	4.9	3.9	10.8	36.3	44.1

Note: TD: totally disagree; D: disagree; I: indecisive; A: agree; TA: totally agree.

In relation to the statement "I am sensitive to the culture and meanings of students from other countries", 44.1% placed themselves in the highest category of agreement, with an average of 4.1. This reflects that almost half perceive themselves as highly sensitive to the cultural aspects of students from other nationalities, which is linked to various studies (Ayala, 2022; Flanagan-Bórquez et al., 2021) that report on teachers' commitment to fostering respect for cultural diversity. This is evident in the teachers' reflections:

My expectations for immigrants are the same as for all my students. I don't differentiate between them. Some want to go to university and will probably achieve that. Others want to enter the workforce directly. As a technical school, we will help them enter the workforce. And yes, I have high expectations for everyone. (Math.Tech. 4)

## 6. Discussion and conclusions

The intercultural representations of teachers in this study reflect a predominantly inclusive orientation and a positive attitude toward cultural diversity in the classroom. The presence of immigrant students is valued as an opportunity to enrich the school environment, strengthen intercultural sensitivity, and foster mutual respect (Chen & Starosta, 1997, 2000). However, challenges also emerge related to confidence in interaction, especially in areas such as language barriers and differences in student learning, which could end up generating uncertainty among teachers (Toledo-Vega et al., 2024; Ünsal & Atanur-Baskan, 2021). Despite these difficulties, teachers express a proactive attitude and a high sense of self-efficacy in their ability to manage diversity in the classroom. In terms of academic and professional expectations, high aspirations are identified regarding the educational continuity of immigrant students, linked to an equitable conception of opportunities for access to higher education and the world of work. This finding is relevant, given that the literature suggests that high teacher expectations directly influence students' educational trajectories, impacting their academic performance and academic and professional projections (Cabrera-León et al., 2019; Barriga et al., 2024; Verdejo, 2019). However, guestions remain about how these expectations translate into concrete practices of accompaniment in the vocational quidance processes and support in the educational transitions of this group of non-traditional students.

In line with the research objectives and questions, the findings identify both obstacles and protective factors in the inclusion of immigrant students in Chilean schools (Díaz-Pacheco et al., 2024). Studies conducted in Valparaíso, Santiago, and other regions of Chile (Baeza, 2023; Contreras-Bravo, 2021; Flanagan-Bórquez et al., 2021; Pavez-Soto et al., 2023) warn that, although teachers generally have a receptive attitude toward diversity, challenges remain related to pedagogical adaptation, intercultural training, and the need to develop teaching strategies that promote equity in learning processes. This is key to ensuring effective inclusion, in which cultural differences are considered an educational resource rather than a barrier. In view of this, it is important to strengthen ongoing training in Intercultural sensitivity in order to provide teachers with the tools they need to manage diversity in the classroom effectively.

At the methodological level, the mixed approach adopted has allowed for a comprehensive approach to teachers' intercultural representations and expectations, combining the

interpretive richness of qualitative analysis with the robustness of quantitative analysis (Bagur-Pons et al., 2021; Creswell & Creswell, 2023). Its potential for international transfer lies in the possibility of replicating this design in other contexts of intercultural emergency, adapting it to different territorial and educational realities. In this sense, the study not only provides knowledge about the Chilean reality, but also offers methodological tools that can be applied in other countries with similar migratory dynamics.

Among the limitations, it is recognized that the sample, which is intentional and restricted to a specific region, limits the generalization of the results. Likewise, the research does not address variables such as socioeconomic status, gender, curriculum, or teacher training in intercultural competencies, aspects that could influence their representations and expectations. For future research, it is recommended to include these variables, expand the study to other regions of the country, and incorporate a comparative study to contrast these findings with other geographical areas. It would also be relevant to evaluate the impact of continuing education programs on intercultural sensitivity and teaching practices in order to strengthen inclusion in schools (Manghi et al., 2022).

Finally, the results of this study could contribute as a relevant input for the design of more inclusive public policies and culturally sensitive educational practices. The growing emergence of immigrant students in Chilean classrooms requires rethinking reception mechanisms and teaching strategies, ensuring that diversity is promoted as a core value. In this sense, it is essential that educational centers adopt intercultural approaches that not only meet the needs of immigrant students but also foster the development of intercultural communication skills (Aksin, 2023; Tovar-Correal et al., 2024) among all students, teachers, and education workers. In this way, the promotion of intercultural, anti-racist, and more humanized education (Aldayuz-Henríquez, 2023) could actively contribute to the construction of more cohesive societies that are respectful of diversity.

### **Notes**

<sup>i</sup> Teacher's discipline - type of educational institution - years of professional experience.

## **Authors' contributions**

**César Díaz-Pacheco:** Conceptualization; Data curation; Fund acquisition; Methodology; Project management; Research; Resources; Software; Supervision; Visualization; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**Claudio Vergara-Reyes:** Data curation; Methodology; Software; Validation; Visualization; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

María Leonor Conejeros-Solar: Fund acquisition; Resources; Supervision; Writing (review and editing).

## Artificial intelligence (AI) policy

We declare that artificial intelligence (AI) was used for the purposes of editing and final correction of the manuscript.

## Funding

This study was developed within the framework of the FONDECYT postdoctoral research project no. 3250167, "Transitions and expectations of female migrant children and adolescents in Chilean education: an intersectional immersion", funded by the National Agency for Research and Development (ANID), part of the Chilean Ministry of Science, Technology, Knowledge, and Innovation.

## References

- Aldayuz-Henríquez, E. (2023). Migración, diversidad y racismo en Chile: la necesidad de un sistema educativo antirracista, decolonial y humanizado [Migration, diversity, and racism in Chile: The need for an anti-racist, decolonial and humanist educational system]. *Polis* (Santiago), 22(64), 72-115.
- Aksin, A. (2023). Five-factor personality traits as predictors of intercultural sensitivity among Turkish preservice teachers. *Heliyon*, *9*(7), e17867. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2023. e17867
- Ayala, M. C. (2022). Academic achievement in math and language of migrant and local students: The role of teachers' educational expectations and ethnic composition. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 30, (40). https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.30.6337
- Baeza, P. (2023). La inclusión de los estudiantes migrantes recientes en el contexto escolar chileno: construcción discursiva de distintos actores sociales en cinco colegios públicos chilenos [The inclusion of recent migrant students in the Chilean school context: Discursive construction of different social actors in five Chilean public schools]. *Revista signos*, 56(112), 210-233.
- Bagur-Pons, S., Rosselló-Ramon, M. R., Paz-Lourido, B., & Verger, S. (2021). El enfoque integrador de la metodología mixta en la investigación educativa [Integrative approach of mixed methodology in educational research]. *RELIEVE-Revista Electrónica de Investigación y Evaluación Educativa*, 27(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.30827/relieve.v27i1.21053
- Barriga, C. A., Rodríguez, C., Ferreira, R. A., & Cárdenas-Mancilla, M. H. (2024). Formación de expectativas docentes: rendimiento previo del estudiante y características del profesor como factores explicativos [Formation of teacher expectations: Prior achievement and teacher characteristics as explanatory factors]. **Revista Española de Pedagogía**, 82(288), 359-375. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4042
- Bravo-Villa, N., Del Pino, M. J., Zavala, J., & Peña, C. (2022). Enseñar desde el confinamiento: narrativas del profesorado en Andalucía (España) [Teaching from within: Teacher's narratives in Andalucía (Spain)]. *Revista Notas Históricas y Geográficas*, (28), 411-428. https:// revistanotashistoricasygeograficas.cl/carga/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/NUEVO-Ninosca-et-al-1.pdf
- Cabrera-León, S., González-Loor, M. I., Sánchez-Albarracín, T de J., & Loaiza-Sánchez, K. (2019). Influencia de las expectativas del docente sobre el desempeño académico de sus estudiantes: caso de Carchi, Ecuador [Influence of the expectations of the teacher about academic performance of their students: Case of Carchi, Ecuador]. *Revista Espacios*, 40(31), 13-19. https://www.revistaespacios.com/a19v40n31/a19v40n31p13.pdf
- Campos-Bustos, J. L. (2022). Representaciones sociales sobre la migración haitiana en la escuela chilena [Social representations of Haitian migration in Chilean schools]. *Revista Latinoamericana de Ciencias Sociales, Niñez y Juventud, 20*(1), 1-22. https://dx.doi. org/10.11600/rlcsnj.20.1.4712
- CENEM (Centro Nacional de Estudios Migratorios). (2023). Búsqueda del primer empleo de la población migrante en Santiago de Chile [First job search of the migrant population in Santiago de Chile]. CENEM; Universidad de Talca.
- Chen, G. M., & Starosta, W. J. (1997). A review of the concept of intercultural sensitivity. *Human Communication*, *1*, 1-16.
- Chen, G. M., & Starosta, W. J. (2000). The development and validation of the intercultural sensitivity scale. *Human Communication*, *3*, 1-15.
- Contreras-Bravo, B. (2021). Inclusión educativa de estudiantes extranjeros: percepciones docentes y prácticas pedagógicas [Educational inclusion of foreign students: Teacher perceptions and pedagogical practices]. *Revista Reflexión e Investigación Educacional*, *3*(2), 65-81. https://doi.org/10.22320/reined.v3i2.4906

- Creswell, J., & Creswell, D. (2023). Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches (6<sup>th</sup> ed.). Sage.
- Díaz-Pacheco, C. M., Conejeros-Solar, M. L., Llanes-Ordóñez, J., & Sandín-Esteban, M. P. (2024). Bienestar subjetivo en las trayectorias de escolares inmigrantes en tres escuelas chilenas [Subjective well-being in the trajectories of immigrant schoolchildren in three Chilean schools]. *Psicoperspectivas*, 23(3). https://dx.doi.org/10.5027/psicoperspectivas-vol23issue3-fulltext-3302
- Etxeberria, F., Garmendia, J., Murua, H., & Arrieta, E. (2018). Acogida del alumnado inmigrante recién llegado en la escuela inclusiva. El caso de Cataluña, País Vasco y Francia [Reception of newly arrived immigrant students in the inclusive school. The case of Catalonia, the Basque Country and France]. *Revista de Educación Social*, *27*, 93-119. https://eduso.net/res/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/acogidaaluinmi\_res\_27.pdf
- Flanagan-Bórquez, A., Benavides-Cereceda, C., Fuentes-Madariaga, C., Kraemer-Ibaceta, S., & Sepúlveda-Vicencio, M. (2021). Estudio sobre las experiencias de docentes chilenos que trabajan con estudiantes inmigrantes en escuelas públicas de la región de Valparaíso, Chile [Study on the experiences of Chilean teachers who work with immigrant students in public schools in the Valparaíso Region, Chile]. *Perspectiva Educacional*, 60(3), 32-56. https://dx.doi.org/10.4151/07189729-vol.60-iss.3-art.1218
- Gaete, P. (2019). Educación intercultural y buena escuela para abordar aulas multiculturales [Intercultural education and good school to address multicultural classrooms]. *Revista Pedagógica*, *21*, 99-114.
- Huang, L. (2023). Developing intercultural competence through a cultural metacognitionfeatured instructional design in English as a foreign language classroom. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1126141
- INE, & SERMIG. (2023). Informe de resultados de la estimación de personas extranjeras residentes en Chile [Report of results of the estimation of foreign residents in Chile]. Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas y Servicio Nacional de Migraciones.
- INE, & UNICEF (2023). Niñez y adolescencia migrante en Chile. Estimación de población [Migrant children and adolescents in Chile. Population estimation]. Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas y Fondo de las Naciones Unidas para la Infancia.
- Jiménez-Vargas, F. (2022). Políticas educativas y migración. Lecciones en contextos de neoliberalismo avanzado [Educational policies and migrations. Lessons in contexts of advanced neo-liberalism]. Magis, Revista Internacional de Investigación en Educación, 15, 1-21. https://doi.org/10.11144/Javeriana.m15.peml
- Kim, H., & Connelly, J. (2019). Preservice teachers'multicultural attitudes, intercultural sensitivity, and their multicultural teaching efficacy. *Educational Research Quarterly*, *42*(4), 3-20. https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/education\_facpubs/171
- Leal, N. (2020). Critical intercultural communicative competence: Analysis of cognitives subprocesses in academic writing samples in university students of Spanish foreign language (SFL). *Porta Linguarum. Revista Interuniversitaria de Didáctica de las Lenguas Extranjeras*, (34), 169-192. https://revistaseug.ugr.es/index.php/portalin/article/view/16739
- Manghi, D., Valdés, R., Godoy, G., López, T., Melo-Letelier, G., Aranda, I., & Carrasco, P. (2022). Repensando la escuela inclusiva desde la perspectiva de los/as estudiantes [Rethinking the inclusive education from student perspectives]. *Calidad en la educación*, (57), 231-260. https://doi.org/10.31619/caledu.n57.1191
- McAuliffe, M., & Triandafyllidou, A. (Eds.) (2021). *Informe sobre las migraciones en el mundo* 2022 [World migration report 2022]. Organización Internacional para las Migraciones (OIM).
- Navarrete-Mora, B. I. (2024). Un estudio desde las narrativas docentes en su experiencia de inmersión en el ejercicio profesional [A study of teachers' narratives in their immersion experience in professional practice]. *Revista Reflexión e Investigación Educacional*, *6*(2), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.22320/reined.v6i1.6498

- Pavez-Soto, I., Poblete-Melis, R., Poblete-Godoy, D., Alfaro-Contreras, C., & Domaica, A. (2023). Formación inicial docente (FID) y educación intercultural: cómo prevenir la violencia hacia la niñez migrante [Initial teacher training (ITE) and intercultural education: How to prevent violence against migrant children]. Apuntes Revista de Ciencias Sociales, 50(95). https:// doi.org/10.21678/apuntes.95.1823
- Ramírez-Pavelic, M., & Contreras-Salinas, S. (2022). Escala de sensibilidad intercultural en estudiantes de nivel universitario de carreras de pedagogía en Chile [Intercultural sensitivity scale in university students of pedagogy majors in Chile]. *Revista Educación*, 46(2), 371-383. https://dx.doi.org/10.15517/revedu.v46i2.49833
- Rodríguez-Esteban, A., & González-Mayorga, H. (2023). Influencia del profesorado en las actitudes de los alumnos hacia la inmigración. Evidencias desde PISA 2018 [Influence of teachers on students' attitudes towards immigration. Evidence from PISA 2018]. Revista Iberoamericana sobre Calidad, Eficacia y Cambio en Educación, 21(3), 85-100. https://doi. org/10.15366/reice2023.21.3.005
- Rodríguez-Izquierdo, R. M. (2022). Experiencias internacionales y desarrollo de la sensibilidad intercultural de los estudiantes universitarios [International experiences and the development of intercultural sensitivity among university students]. *Educación XX1*, 25(1), 93-117. https://doi.org/10.5944/educXX1.30143
- Romo-Sabugal, C., Juárez-Hernández, L., & Tobón, S. (2021). Validez de constructo de un instrumento para evaluar la promoción de la metacognición en el aula [Validity of instrument construction to evaluate the promotion of metacognition in the classroom]. *Estudios Pedagógicos*, *47*(3), 191-205.
- Segovia-Lagos, P., & Rendón-Zapata, B. (2020). Estudiantes extranjeros/as en la representación de los docentes en una escuela de Santiago: elementos para una educación intercultural [Foreign students in the representation of teachers of a school in Santiago: Elements to build an intercultural education]. *Polis (Santiago), 19*(56), 240-266.
- Stefoni, C., & Corvalán, J. (2019). Estado del arte sobre inserción de niños y niñas migrantes en el sistema escolar chileno [The state of the art on the insertion of migrant children in the Chilean school system]. *Estudios pedagógicos (Valdivia)*, 45(3), 201-215.
- Toledo-Vega, G., Cerda-Oñate, K., & Quilodrán-Peredo, F. (2024). Desarrollo de interlengua en escolares secundarios haitianos: estudio de caso de una escuela en Chile [Interlanguage development in Haitian secondary students: A case study from a Chilean school]. *Literatura y Lingüística*, (49), 297-322. https://ediciones.ucsh.cl/index.php/lyl/article/ view/3462/2967
- Tovar-Correal, M., Pedraja-Rejas, L., & Mondaca-Rojas, C. (2024). Competencia comunicativa intercultural: una revisión sistemática de la literatura [Intercultural communicative competence: A systematic review of the literature]. *Revista de Ciencias Sociales*, 30(10), 284-307. https://doi.org/10.31876/rcs.v30i.42844
- Ünsal, Y., & Atanur-Baskan, G. (2021). The problems of teachers who have immigrant students in their classes and solutions. *Journal of Computer and Education Research*, 9(17), 199-224. https://dergipark.org.tr/en/download/article-file/1439568
- Venegas, C. (2021) ¿Qué dice y piensa el profesorado chileno sobre su desempeño e impacto educativo? Evidencias de la década 2011-2020 [What do Chilean professors think about their performance and educational impact? Evidence from the 2011-2020 decade]. *Revista de Estudios y Experiencias en Educación*, 20(43), 225-248.
- Verdejo, D. (2019). Expectativas docentes hacia el logro académico en centros de educación integral de adultos en la comuna de Valparaíso [Teachers' expectations of academic achievement in adult educational centers in Valparaíso]. Paideia Revista de Educación, (62), 127-146. http://revistas.udec.cl/index.php/paideia/article/view/717

## **Biography of the authors**

**César Díaz-Pacheco.** PhD in Education and Society from the University of Barcelona (Spain). He is a postdoctoral researcher at the Research Center for Inclusive Education (SCIA ANID CIE160009) at the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Valparaíso University (Chile). His line of research focuses on multimodality, narrative biographies with immigrant groups, and intercultural sensitivity among teachers in Chilean schools.

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5367-7160

**Claudio Vergara-Reyes.** PhD in Education and Society from the University of Barcelona (Spain). He works as a technical educational advisor in the Departamento Provincial de Educación Cachapoal (Secretaría Regional Ministerial de Educación O'Higgins, Rancagua, Chile).

### D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6739-4743

**María Leonor Conejeros-Solar.** PhD in Education from the University of Concepción (Chile). She is a senior researcher at the Research Center for Inclusive Education (SCIA ANID CIE160009) and a professor at the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Valparaíso University (Chile). She is currently researching educational inclusion and high abilities.

D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9725-9753





# The impact of perceived student engagement on teacher burnout: The mediating role of anger and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship

## Impacto del compromiso escolar percibido en el burnout docente: el rol mediador del enfado y el papel moderador de la relación docente-estudiante

**Claudia PÉREZ-SALAS, PhD.** Associate Professor. Department of Psychology, Universidad de Concepción, Chile (*cperezs@udec.cl*).

**Isidora ZAÑARTU.** Doctoral Student in Psychology. Department of Psychology, Universidad de Concepción, Chile (*izanartu@udec.cl*).

Yasna CHÁVEZ-CASTILLO. Doctoral Student in Psychology. Department of Psychology, Universidad de Concepción, Chile (yasnasolchavez@udec.cl).

Viviana RODRÍGUEZ-DÍAZ, PhD. Associate Professor. School of Psychology, Universidad de Valparaíso, Chile (viviana.rodriguez@uv.cl).

#### Abstract:

Teacher burnout is a critical issue in the field of education and is a psychological occupational hazard with negative impacts on both teacher well-being and students' academic outcomes. Based on the job demands-resources model, it is proposed that teacher burnout can be predicted by perceptions of job demands and resources. This study aimed to analyse how teachers' perceptions of student engagement (resource) affect their burnout, considering the mediating role of anger (demand) and the moderating role of the teacherstudent relationship (resource) in this association. An explanatory cross-sectional correlational design was used, involving 338 Chilean teachers (76% women) aged from 23 to 73 years (M =41; SD = 10.29). Measures of student engagement (perceived by teachers), teacher emotions, teacher-student relationship, and burnout were used. To test the proposed relationships, a moderated mediation analysis was performed using Hayes model 14 PROCESS macro. The results showed a moderated mediation effect of anger and the teacher-student relationship on the association between teacher-perceived student engagement and burnout. Specifically, the quality of the teacher-student relationship moderates the negative mediating impact of anger on the relationship between perceived student engagement and teacher burnout. These findings highlight the importance of promoting student engagement and positive teacher-student relationships as job resources to mitigate teacher burnout, thereby improving the educational climate and teacher well-being.

Date of receipt of the original: 2025-01-31.

Date of approval: 2025-04-29.

Please, cite this article as follows: Pérez-Salas, C., Zañartu, I., Chávez-Castillo, Y., & Rodríguez-Díaz, V. (2025). The impact of perceived student engagement on teacher burnout: The mediating role of anger and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship [Impacto del compromiso escolar percibido en el burnout docente: el rol mediador del enfado y el papel moderador de la relación docente-estudiante]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 417-435. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4460

Keywords: student engagement, teacher burnout, teacher anger, teacher emotions, teacherstudent relationships, teacher well-being.

#### **Resumen:**

El burnout docente es un problema crítico en el ámbito educativo u un riesgo laboral psicológico, con impactos negativos tanto en el bienestar del profesorado como en los resultados académicos del estudiantado. Desde el modelo de demandas y recursos laborales, se propone que el burnout docente es predicho por las percepciones de demandas y recursos laborales. Por ello, el presente estudio tuvo como objetivo analizar cómo el compromiso escolar percibido por los docentes (recurso) impacta en su burnout. En esta asociación, se consideró el rol mediador del enfado (demanda) y el rol moderador de la relación docente-estudiante (recurso). Se empleó un diseño transversal correlacional de tipo explicativo; participaron 338 docentes de Chile (76% mujeres) de entre 23 y 73 años (M = 41; DE = 10.29). Se utilizaron medidas de compromiso escolar (percibido por el docente), emociones docentes, relación docente-estudiante y burnout. Para testear las relaciones propuestas, se realizó un análisis de mediación moderada a través de la macro PROCESS (modelo 14) de Hayes. Los resultados obtenidos muestran una mediación moderada del enfado y de la relación docente-estudiante en la asociación entre compromiso escolar percibido por el docente y el burnout. Es decir, la calidad de la relación docente-estudiante modera el impacto mediador negativo que tiene el enfado en la relación entre el compromiso escolar percibido y el burnout docente. Los hallazgos subrayan la importancia de promover el compromiso estudiantil y las relaciones docente-estudiante positivas en tanto que recursos laborales para mitigar el burnout docente. Así, mejoraría el clima educativo y el bienestar de los y las docentes.

Palabras clave: compromiso escolar, burnout docente, enfado docente, enojo docente, emociones docentes, relación docente-estudiante, bienestar docente.

## 1. Introduction

Despite growing interest in teacher well-being, research into the effect of teachers' perceptions of student engagement on their experience of burnout remains limited (for an exception, see Covell et al., 2009). Moreover, underlying mechanisms that might explain this relationship, such as the role of the emotions that teachers experience in the classroom, have not been explored. From the perspective of attribution theory (Weiner, 1985), teachers' interpretations of the causes of their students' behaviour, for example, their level of engagement, can significantly affect their own emotions, attitudes, and behavioural responses, such as pedagogical practices (Chang, 2009). So, when teachers interpret low engagement by a student as the result of lack of interest in the subject, it is probable that they will experience negative emotions such as frustration or anger. In contrast, if they attribute it to external circumstances, such as family difficulties, they might display a more understanding and supportive attitude. The present study seeks to analyse how the student engagement perceived by teachers, classed as a resource in the demands-resources explanatory model of Demerouti et al. (2001), affects their burnout, considering the mediating role of anger (demand) and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship (resource) in this association.

### 1.1. Teacher burnout

Freudenberger (1974) coined the term burnout to describe gradual emotional depletion and loss of motivation, defining it as a state of mental and physical exhaustion relating to professional life. According to Freudenberger, this phenomenon occurs because of accumulated fatigue from the demands of work and because of reduced motivation, especially when the efforts invested in one's work do not produce the expected results. Maslach and
Jackson (1981) subsequently conceptualised burnout as a psychological syndrome that arises as a prolonged response to chronic interpersonal stressors in work, and which comprises three principal dimensions: emotional exhaustion; depersonalisation; and reduced personal accomplishment or inefficacy (Maslach et al., 2001; Maslach & Leiter, 2016; 2017). Emotional tiredness refers to the perception of emotional exhaustion derived from constant contact with other people. Depersonalisation entails negative attitudes or an excessive disconnection from the people who receive services or care from the worker. Finally, inefficacy relates to a reduction in the perception of competence and success in job performance.

In the educational setting, understanding of the burnout experienced by teachers has aroused notable interest, with evidence that it has harmful consequences for teacher wellbeing, especially for their self-perceived health, mental health, and job satisfaction (Klassen et al., 2010; Robinson, et al., 2019; Saloviita & Pakarinen, 2021; Schonfeld & Bianchi, 2016) and also for students' performance and adaptation (Herman et al., 2018; Saloviita & Pakarinen, 2021). Similarly, teacher burnout has been linked to elevated levels of absence, retirement, and turnover, as well as a fall in the quality of job performance (Ingersoll & May, 2012; Klusmann, et al., 2008).

The present study uses as its conceptual framework the job demands-resources (JD-R) model (Demerouti et al., 2001), which proposes that teacher stress and burnout are predicted by their perceptions of job demands and resources (Hakanen et al., 2006; Lorente et al., 2008). The central assumption of this model is that work-related stress appears when a person's resources have been exceeded, producing an imbalance between demands and resources that can have a negative impact on teachers' well-being indicators and cause high levels of burnout (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007; Bakker et al., 2014; Wischlitzki et al., 2020). Job demands include aspects such as work overload; conflicting roles; the school environment; conflicts with colleagues; and problems with student behaviour (Hakanen et al., 2006; Pyhalto et al., 2011; Skaalvik & Skaalvik, 2010; Wischlitzki, et al., 2020). The following job resources are distinguished: teacher efficacy; support from colleagues and management; participation in decision making; public recognition; and professional development (Rudow, 1999; Wischlitzki et al., 2020).

Given that teacher burnout has harmful effects at individual, student, organisational and social levels, the factors or variables associated with teacher burnout require more attention from research. From this perspective, it is of interest to study the impact of teachers' perceived student engagement (resource), the teacher-student relationship (resource), and anger or annoyance as the teachers' emotion (demand), on the levels of burnout that teachers experience.

#### 1.2. Student engagement and its impact on teachers

Student engagement refers to students' level of involvement and the sense of belonging that in their educational institution that they experience, as well as their motivation to achieve academically (Fredricks et al., 2004). This construct has proven to be a significant predictor of academic performance (Dogan, 2015) and is inversely associated with problematic behaviours, such as early school leaving and disruptive behaviour (Delfino, 2019; Finn & Zimmer, 2012; Wang & Fredricks, 2014). The multidimensional conceptualisation of student engagement has four dimensions: cognitive, behavioural, emotional, and social (Wang et al., 2019). Each of these dimensions can be influenced by contextual factors, including support from key figures such as parents, peers and, in particular, support from teachers (Ansong et al., 2017; You & Sharkey, 2009).

Teachers play a crucial role in promoting student engagement. Different studies have shown that a teacher-student relationship characterised by warmth, emotional support, and closeness favours greater engagement among students (Pérez-Salas et al., 2021; Quin, 2017; Roorda et al., 2011). However, the impact of student engagement is not unilateral; instead it can significantly influence the teachers. A greater perception of student engagement by teachers positively impacts their enjoyment of teaching, their teacher self-efficacy (Martin, 2007), their job satisfaction (Burić et al., 2024; Kengatharan, 2020), and their instructional behaviour of support for students (André et al., 2023), all of which can in turn positively affect students' academic results (André et al., 2023; Brandmiller et al., 2024). In contrast, when teachers perceive low student engagement, they can experience more negative emotions such as frustration or anger (Frenzel et al., 2018; Yu et al., 2021) or emotional exhaustion (Burić et al., 2024), and this can ultimately contribute to teacher burnout (Chang, 2013; Covell et al., 2009; Wang & Burić, 2023).

To date, few studies have examined how student engagement perceived by teachers impacts their burnout levels (e.g., Covell et al., 2009) and no studies have considered what mechanisms could mediate this relationship, such as the emotions teachers experience. In line with attribution theory (Weiner, 1985), teachers' perceptions of the causes of student behaviour (such as engagement) could affect their own emotions, attitudes, and behavioural reactions (Chang, 2009). For example, if a teacher attributes the low engagement of a student to a lack of interest in the content of the subject, the teacher could react with loss of motivation or with anger, while attribution to external factors, such as family problems, could evoke a more empathetic and supportive response.

#### 1.3. Teachers' emotions: teacher anger

In the educational context, the work of teachers is intrinsically emotional owing to interpersonal demands, conflict management, and the need to be deeply involved in the learning and well-being of students (Chang, 2009; Wang et al., 2023). Accordingly, the relevance of emotions lies both in their impact on teachers' well-being and in their capacity to influence the emotional atmosphere of the classroom, in turn affecting the emotions and performance of the students (Frenzel et al., 2018)

Emotions are multidimensional states comprising motivational, physiological, and affective elements (Pekrun, 2006). Anger, in particular, is one of the most common negative emotions in the field of teaching (Frenzel et al., 2016; McPherson et al., 2003; Prosen & Smrtnik-Vitulić, 2019) and it has significant implications for well-being (Çankaya, 2011), professional self-efficacy (Burić et al., 2020), and the risk of burnout in teachers (Chang, 2009). The literature has observed that anger in the educational context frequently arises from the perception of a lack of respect and interpersonal conflicts (McPherson et al., 2003), poor discipline (Hagenauer et al., 2015), and low engagement by students (Chang, 2013; Hagenauer et al., 2015)

Nonetheless, the role of teachers' emotions has been little explored. This is because the majority of studies on emotions in the educational sphere have centred on students' emotions rather than teachers' emotions, especially in variables such as anxiety about exams (Pekrun et al., 2002). The little literature that does exist with regards to teachers' emotions finds that negative emotions, such as anxiety, are related to increased plans to leave the teaching profession (Wang & Hall, 2021) and that negative emotions mediate the relationship between burnout and well-being (Varela et al., 2023). A low level of anger is associated with greater self-efficacy and enthusiasm for one's work (Romo-Escudero et al., 2024); in contrast, a high level of anger is associated with more aggression (Çankaya, 2011).

Given the high prevalence of burnout among teachers (García-Carmona et al., 2019) and the growing rates of teachers leaving the profession (Gonzalez-Escobar et al., 2020), is essential to research how negative emotions like anger contribute to this phenomenon and explore what variables could moderate this relationship, such as, for example, the teacher-student relationship.

#### 1.4. Teacher-student relationship

The teacher-student relationship is a bond built through affective and academic interactions in the classroom, and it has been identified as a key factor in predicting student engagement and student well-being (Roorda et al., 2011). The teacher-student relationship is bidirectional, that is to say, the two parties mutually influence one another's perceptions and emotions. According to Sabol and Pianta (2012), the teacher-student relationship has frequently

been understood as a variable with three dimensions: proximity, conflict, and dependency. Proximity refers to the positive emotional connection and mutual support that generate an environment of trust and security, favouring the student's learning and emotional regulation. Conflict implies tensions or difficulties in the interaction, which can degrade the classroom environment and affect both teacher well-being and student behaviour. Finally, dependency refers to an excessive student need for constant attention or validation from the teacher, which can limit the development of the student's autonomy and generate an emotional burden for the teacher (Sabol & Pianta, 2012).

From the teacher's perspective, the quality of the relationship with students also plays a crucial role in their professional well-being (Dreer, 2023; Spilt et al., 2011). Studies have shown that a positive relationship with students is associated with greater enjoyment, less emotional exhaustion (Taxer et al., 2019), and greater job satisfaction (Lavy & Bocker, 2018). In contrast, conflictive or distant relations can increase emotional exhaustion, as teachers face greater emotional challenges and difficulties in classroom management, which can increase the risk of burnout (Rodríguez-Mantilla & Fernández-Díaz, 2017).

## 2. Method

The aim of the present study is to analyse how student engagement, as perceived by teachers, affects their burnout, considering the mediating role of anger and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship on this association. To do so, two hypotheses are proposed. Firstly, it is proposed that anger, as a job demand that requires regulatory effort, could function as a mediator in the relationship between perceived student engagement (resource) and teacher burnout, suggesting that the levels of engagement that teachers observe in their students could influence their emotion of anger, which, in turn, would contribute to teacher burnout. Secondly, a moderating role of the teacher-student relationship is hypothesised, classifying it as a job resource, which suggests that a quality relationship could mitigate the impact of anger on teacher burnout. Understanding the interactions between these variables is key for designing interventions that promote an emotionally healthy teaching environment, thereby reducing burnout and improving teacher well-being and job satisfaction, thus contributing to teacher retention and effectiveness and ultimately to students' academic performance.

#### 2.1. Design

An explanatory cross-sectional correlational design was used (Johnson, 2001) to test the proposed relationships.

#### 2.2. Participants

Convenience sampling was used to collect data from 338 teachers in Chile (76% women), aged between 23 and 73 years (M = 41; SD = 10.29). The inclusion criteria were being a teacher or a special educational needs teacher by profession (similar to the figure of the therapeutic pedagogy teacher in Spain) and delivering classes in mainstream schools with or without a school integration project (PIE). A school integration project (*proyecto de integración escolar*, PIE) is a Chilean policy initiative that promotes the inclusion of students with special educational needs in mainstream education through specialised support.

Teaching in special education schools was used as an exclusion criterion to ensure greater homogeneity in the conditions of the educational environment. This decision sought to control potential exogenous variables associated with the particular characteristics of special schools (such as internal organisation, specific resources, and student profile) that might have affected the data.

The sample size was estimated following the guidelines of Fritz and MacKinnon (2007), which indicate that at least 148 participants are required to detect medium-sized mediation

effects in both paths ( $\alpha = 0.26$ ,  $\beta = 0.26$ ) with a power of 80% and with a bootstrapping method. In this study, the sample of 338 teachers amply exceeds this threshold, guaranteeing sufficient power for medium-sized effects. This ensures the statistical validity of the results obtained.

#### 2.3. Tools

Teacher burnout is defined as the syndrome of professional depletion characterised by physical, emotional, and mental depletion resulting from prolonged exposure to stressor factors in the educational context. The version of the Maslach Burnout Inventory-General Survey (MBI-GS) by Maslach and Jackson (1986) adapted and validated for Chile was used to evaluate this. This version consists of 15 items assessed on a 7-point Likert scale and grouped in 3 subscales: emotional exhaustion ("I feel emotionally worn out by my work"), depersonalisation ("I have been losing enthusiasm by my work"), and personal accomplishment ("I feel that I have achieved many valuable things at work"). The validation of this adaptation was done with two samples of workers from the education (n = 206) and health (n = 214) sectors, with both samples displaying adequate construct validity, internal consistency, and metric invariance indices (Rodríguez, 2024). In the present study, the reliability was  $\alpha = .87$  for the exhaustion dimension,  $\alpha = .77$  for inefficacy, and  $\alpha = .75$  for depersonalisation.

In turn, student engagement is defined as a multidimensional construct that describes the level of active and emotional involvement of students in their learning process and in school activities. To measure the perception of student engagement, the adapted scale of Frenzel et al. (2018) was used, which comprises 4 items evaluated using a 4-point Likert scale (for example: "These students participate enthusiastically in the classes"). In their study, the scale displayed high internal consistency with a coefficient of reliability of  $\alpha$  = .88.

Thirdly, teachers' emotions were measured. Teachers' emotions are defined as affective states that emerge during the exercise of the teaching profession, influenced by interactions with students, peers, families, and the educational context. These emotions can be positive, such as enjoyment and enthusiasm, or negative, such as stress and frustration. To evaluate the emotions linked to teaching, the TES scale (Frenzel et al., 2016) was used. This measures 3 principal emotions: enjoyment, anxiety, and anger. The scale comprises 12 items in groups of 4 for each emotion (for example: anxiety, "preparing to teach these students often causes me to worry"; anger: "teaching these students frustrates me"; enjoyment: "I enjoy teaching these students"). In the validation study conducted by Frenzel et al. (2016), the scale displayed high reliability, with a coefficient of reliability of  $\alpha = .73$  for enjoyment, and  $\alpha > .80$  for anger and anxiety. The reliability in the present study was  $\alpha = .89$  for enjoyment,  $\alpha = .85$  for anger, and  $\alpha = .78$  for anxiety.

Finally, the teacher-student relationship was measured. This is defined as the affective and professional link established between teachers and their students, characterised by emotional closeness, mutual respect, and trust. To evaluate this construct, the scale of Klassen et al. (2012) was used, which consists of 4 items such as "I feel connected to my students", using a 4-point Likert scale. In the study by Klassen et al. (2012), this measure displayed high reliability ( $\alpha$  = .80). In the present study, the reliability was  $\alpha$  = .87.

#### 2.4. Procedure

Authorisation was requested from the ethics committee of the institution sponsoring this research before collecting the data (CEBB 1399-2023). During September 2023, permission was requested from the local education authority in charge of the public establishments to be contacted in the Biobío region of Chile. After giving authorisation, this authority sent the survey to all of the teachers via SurveyMonkey in October 2023 and the survey remained open for 45 days. The universe of teachers who received the survey was 1792. Of these, 475 entered the platform but only 338 answered the survey, which is equivalent to 18.86% of the total contacted.

#### 2.5. Data analysis

The variables were treated as average scores on the scale and therefore as quantitative variables. Missing values were replaced with the arithmetic mean. This meant that cases with missing data did not have to be eliminated and the sample size could be preserved in the analyses performed, giving the analyses greater statistical power.

Descriptive analyses were performed (mean, standard deviation, minimum and maximum values, skew and kurtosis) and fulfilment of the assumptions of the parametric techniques was verified, in particular the normality and homoscedasticity of the residuals. To test the proposed relationships, a moderate mediation analysis was subsequently performed using the SPSS program, version 25 and the Hayes PROCESS macro model 14, with 10 000 bootstraps (resampling) (Hayes, 2018).

#### 3. Results

The final sample for the study comprised teachers from pre-school education to secondary education, as well as special educational needs teachers. The mean age of the teachers was 41.8 years (SD = 10.33), and on average they had 14.3 years of experience (SD = 9.48). Table 1 shows the details of the demographic characteristics of the teachers who took part in this research.

Level at which they work	n	Male <i>(n)</i>	Female (n)	Binary/did not say <i>(n)</i>	Age M(SD)	Years of experience <i>M(SD)</i>
Pre-school education	36	3	33	0	40.06(8.18)	12.19(6.75)
Primary education	145	25	116	1	42.03(9.77)	14.73(8.87)
Secondary education	120	39	80	1	41.93(11.24)	14.43(10.72)
Primary and secondary education	26	12	14	0	43.50(12.46)	15.81(10.81)
Special education	11	3	8	0	39.00(8.44)	10.73(6.25)
Total	338	82	254	2	41.80(10.33)	14.31(9.48)

TABLE 1. Sociodemographic characteristics of participating teachers.

No statistically significant differences were found by gender, age ( $F_{(1.334)} = 1.023$ , p = 0.313), or years of teaching experience ( $F_{(1.334)} = 1.365$ , p = 0.244). Nor were any statistically significant differences detected between men and women in any of the study variables (p > 0.05), except for perception of student engagement, where male teachers displayed a slightly lower perception (M = 2.92; SD = 0.66,  $CI_{95\%}$  [2.78, 3.07]) when compared with women (M = 3.09; SD = 0.53,  $CI_{95\%}$  [3.03, 3.16]) ( $F_{(1.334)} = 5.415$ , p = 0.021, f = 0.116). The effect size of this comparison, according to Cohen, was very small.

In relation to teachers' emotions, the average values for enthusiasm (M = 3.48, SD = 0.53) and teacher-student relationship (M = 3.64, SD = 0.47) are between the categories of agree and strongly agree on the Likert scale used, indicating positive perceptions in these dimensions. In contrast, negative emotions like anger (M = 1.70, SD = 0.60) and anxiety (M = 1.87, SD = 0.60) are closer to the category of *disagree*, reflecting a lower perceived intensity in these emotions in the teaching work context.

With respect to the student engagement perceived by the teachers, a mean of 3.05 (*SD* = 0.58) was obtained, suggesting that, in general, participants tend to regard this aspect as closer to the *agree* category than *strongly agree*.

As for total burnout and its dimensions, the results show that, on average, teachers report experiencing these symptoms "a few times a month". Total burnout displayed a mean of 2.37 (SD = 0.92), with the exhaustion dimension being the highest (M = 3.51, SD = 1.38), followed by depersonalisation (M = 2.37, SD = 1.21), and inefficacy (M = 1.66, SD = 0.84).

The skew and kurtosis values indicate a normal distribution in the majority of the variables, with exceptions such as teacher-student relationship (kurtosis = 3.14, skew = -1.51) and inefficacy (kurtosis = 2.13, skew = 1.55), where more biased distributions are observed (Table 2).

Teacher variables	n	MinMax.	Mean (SD)	Kurtosis	Skew
Enthusiasm	338	1-4	3.48 (.53)	1.73	-0.985
Anger	338	1-4	1.70 (.60)	0.35	0.678
Failure	338	1-4	1.87 (.60)	0.16	0.483
Student engagement	329	1-4	3.05 (.58)	0.53	-0.379
T-S relationship	314	1-4	3.64 (.47)	3.14	-1.51
Total burnout	317	1-7	2.37 (.92)	0.88	1.03
Exhaustion	317	1-7	3.51 (1.38)	-0.49	0.44
Inefficacy	316	1-7	1.66 (.84)	2.13	1.55
Depersonalisation	316	1-7	2.37 (1.21)	1.03	1.19

TABLE 2. Descriptive statistics for teacher emotions, assessments, and burnout.

The correlation analyses show that positive emotions, such as enjoyment and the teacherstudent relationship, are negatively associated with total burnout and its dimensions, indicating that, with higher levels of these emotions, the levels of burnout and its components tend to reduce. In contrast, negative emotions such as anger and anxiety display significant positive correlations with total burnout and with the dimensions of exhaustion, depersonalisation, and inefficacy, suggesting that these emotions are associated with a higher level of teacher burnout. Similarly, the student engagement perceived by the teacher also displays a negative relationship with burnout and its dimensions, with its possible protective role against burnout being especially notable (Table 3).

	Enjoyment [Cl <sub>95%</sub> ]*	Anger [Cl <sub>95%</sub> ]	Anxiety [Cl <sub>95%</sub> ]	Commitment [Cl <sub>95%</sub> ]	T-S relationship [Cl <sub>95%</sub> ]
	376**	.475 **	.425**	333**	227**
Burnout	[277,467]	[.556,.385]	[.511,.330]	[231,427]	[119,329]
Exhaustion	309**	.415**	.383**	267**	136*
	[206,405]	[.502,.320]	[.473,.285]	[161,366]	[026,243]
Inefficacy	348**	.288**	.276**	275**	306**
	[247,441]	[.387,.184]	[.375,.171]	[169,374]	[202,403]
Depersonalisation	235**	.419**	.359**	252**	172**
	[128,337]	[.506,.324]	[.452,.259]	[146,353]	[062,277]

TABLE 3. Correlation between teacher emotions and assessments regarding burnout and its dimensions.

Note: \*[upper limit, lower limit]

Before the moderate mediation analysis, the assumptions of the regression were evaluated. The standardised residuals displayed a slight deviation from normality (skew = 0.993; kurtosis = 2.063) and a slight heteroscedasticity for higher predicted values. Although some extreme values were identified, no patterns that compromised the validity of the model were observed, and the use of bootstrapping mitigated possible effects of these deviations.

The results showed a significant total relationship between perceived student engagement and teacher burnout (b = -0.319; p < 0.001). The moderate mediation analysis gave the following results:

**Bootstrap** Standard b t CILL CIUL р error Constant 0.2751 0.7834 -1.7227 2.2829 0.2801 1.0181 Student -0.1914 0.0924 -2.0722 0.0390 -0.3731 -0.0097 engagement Anger 1.5261 0.4877 3.1292 0.0019 0.5667 2.4854 TSR 0.4611 0.2755 1.6740 0.0951 -0.0807 1.0030 Anger × TSR -.2647 0.1334 -1.9834 0.0481 -0.5271 -0.0022

TABLE 4. Results of the moderate mediation model.

Note: CILL = confidence interval lower limit; CIUL = confidence interval upper limit; TSR = teacherstudent relationship. The results indicated a significant relationship between perceived student engagement and teacher anger (b = -0.495, p < 0.001), which suggests that the greater the engagement that teachers perceive in their students, the less their anger. This effect was robust, as confirmed by the bootstrap 95% confidence interval (CILL = -0.5941, CIUL = -0.3953).

When anger was included as a mediator, the direct effect of engagement on burnout was reduced, but it remained significant (b = -0.191, p = 0.039), indicating partial mediation. The bootstrap 95% confidence interval (CI) confirmed the effect, as it did not include the zero value (CILL = -0.3731, CIUL -0.0097). The indirect effect of engagement on burnout mediated by anger was significant at all levels of the moderator (teacher-student relationship), although its magnitude reduced as the teacher-student relationship improved. Specifically, the effects of teacher anger on burnout were higher when the teachers reported not so positive relationships with their students (b = -0.26, p = 0.0481, LLCI = -0.5271, ULCI -0.0022) (Figure 1).

FIGURE 1. Moderate mediation model: mediating role of anger and moderator role of the teacher-student relationship.



Note: *b* = non-standardised coefficients.

The analysis of the moderated mediation showed that the impact of perceived student engagement on burnout through the mediator of anger was significant in all of the evaluated levels of the moderator (teacher-student relationship), although its magnitude reduced as the teacher-student relationship improved. Table 5 shows the indirect conditional effects of engagement on burnout.

TABLE 5. Indirect conditional effect of engagement on burnout through anger.

Teacher-student relationship	Indirect effect	Standard error*	CILL*	CIUL*
3.00	-0.3622	0.0778	-0.5390	-0.2311
3.75	-0.2640	0.0544	-0.3782	-0.1645
4.00	-0.2313	0.0629	-0.3642	-0.1150

Note: \*bootstrapping.

The results in Table 5 indicate that when the teacher-student relationship is perceived to be at its lowest level (3.00), the indirect effect of engagement on burnout is b = -0.3622. Meanwhile, with higher levels of teacher-student relationship (3.75 and 4.00), the effect of engagement on burnout falls to b = -0.2640 and b = -0.2313, respectively. In all cases, the confidence intervals did not include zero, which confirms that the indirect effect was statistically significant. This suggests that the anger mediator has a stronger impact on the relationship between engagement and burnout when the teacher perceives a poor teacher-student relationship and that this impact reduces as the perception of the teacher-student relationship improves.

### 4. Discussion

The aim of the present study was to analyse how student engagement perceived by teachers impacts their burnout, considering the mediating role of anger and the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship on this association. The findings confirm the proposed hypotheses, showing that higher levels of engagement perceived by the teacher are associated with lower levels of teacher anger, which in turn significantly reduces its effect on total burnout. It was also found that the teacher-student relationship moderates this relationship. That is to say, when teachers perceive not so positive relationships with their students, anger has a more profound effect on burnout. In contrast, when the relationships are more positive, this impact reduces significantly.

These results are in line with previous research that has shown how teachers' perception of low student engagement is associated with negative emotions such as frustration and anger (Frenzel et al., 2018; Yu et al., 2021), as well as with an increase in teacher emotional exhaustion (Burić et al., 2024), which in turn contributes to their symptoms of burnout (Chang, 2013; Covell et al., 2009; Wang & Burić, 2023). Equally, the results support the notion that the teacher-student relationship acts as a key protective factor, favouring greater professional well-being for teachers (Dreer, 2023; Spilt et al., 2011), increasing their enjoyment, reducing their emotional exhaustion (Taxer et al., 2019), and increasing their job satisfaction (Lavy & Bocker, 2018). The moderating role encountered in this study also agrees with other pieces of research that have identified conflictive relationships with students as a risk factor that intensifies emotional exhaustion and negatively affect teachers' well-being (Rodríguez-Mantilla & Fernández-Díaz, 2017).

From the perspective of the job demands and resources model, these findings can be understood given that the availability of resources influences the teacher's capacity to confront the demands of the job (Demerouti, et al., 2001; OCDE, 2019; Viac & Fraser, 2020). In this sense, strengthening job resources such as perceived student engagement and the teacher-student relationship can lessen the effect of teacher anger understood as a demand.

In practical terms, the importance of improving student engagement stands out as an indirect strategy for reducing teacher stress. When the students are motivated, participate actively and meet their school responsibilities, this favours positive emotions in the teacher. Some key strategies for improving student engagement include creating opportunities for participation in school activities and extra-academic events, something that strengthens the sense of belonging and the connection to the school (Eccles et al., 2003; Pérez-Salas et al., 2021; Pérez-Salas et al., 2019; Galarce et al., 2019). It is also crucial to constantly monitor indicators such as attendance, academic performance, and respectful relationships, with the aim of identifying signs of school disconnection in time and being able to intervene effectively (Lehr et al., 2004; Sinclair et al., 2003; Wilder Research Center, 2003). Finally, teaching people constructive conflict resolution strategies can be a powerful tool to help students face challenges effectively, something that has a positive effect on the classroom climate (Sinclair et al., 2003).

Beyond the interventions aimed at students, one even more relevant strategy is to work with teachers on the assessment and attribution of student behaviour given that, independently of students' real behaviour, the way teachers interpret it and the causes to which they attribute

it (internal or external) can be decisive for their well-being (Chang, 2009; Weiner, 1985). In this sense, training teachers in cognitive reinterpretation strategies and more adaptive attributions of the students' behaviour could be an effective intervention to reduce the negative impact of anger.

Similarly, the results underline how strengthening the teacher-student relationship is a key resource for mitigating the negative effects of anger on teaching practice. A relationship characterised by mutual respect, trust, and emotional support can protect against stress and promote a more positive learning environment (Roorda et al., 2011; Split et al., 2011). This suggests a need to train teachers in effective strategies for communication, conflict management, and empathy. Moreover, school initiatives that foster spaces for positive interaction between teachers and students, such as personalised tutorials or extracurricular activities, might be especially useful to strengthen these healthy bonds.

Finally, it is fundamental to develop strategies for managing anger in teachers. When not adequately regulated, anger can contribute significantly to emotional depletion and to burnout, affecting not only the teacher but also the quality of teaching and the classroom environment. Training programmes in emotional regulation skills, based on focuses such as cognitive behavioural therapy or mindfulness, could provide practical tools for adaptive management of emotions (Kemeny et al., 2012; Von der Embse et al., 2019).

One of the principal limitations of this study is missing data, as approximately 30% of the participants who accessed the survey did not complete it. This dropout rate might have introduced self-selection bias into the results, given that teachers with higher levels of exhaustion or less perceived student engagement might have been less likely to complete the questionnaire.

Similarly, the sample only included publicly run schools in urban settings with a low socioeconomic level, which limits the possibility of generalising the findings to other educational contexts. Although the results provide valuable evidence about the dynamic between perceived student engagement, teachers' emotions, and burnout in this particular group of teachers, future research should expand the range of contexts to evaluate the generalisation of these effects in different school realities.

Another limitation to consider is the absence of contextual variables that could have enriched the analysis, such as institutional policies, working conditions, or administrative support within each school. These factors could affect teacher well-being and emotional depletion, modulating the impact of perceptions on student engagement. Including these elements in future studies would make it possible to obtain a more holistic understanding of the phenomenon and of its relationship with the organisational setting in which the teachers operate.

Finally, one aspect that deserves special attention in future research is evaluation of student disengagement along with perceived engagement. A lack of interest and participation by students can not only be interpreted as an absence of engagement, but it could also represent an additional emotional demand for teachers, increasing their levels of stress and exhaustion. Examining the coexistence of these two phenomena and their joint impact on the teaching experience would make it possible to obtain a more complete vision of the emotional processes that influence teacher burnout and occupational health.

Despite these limitations, this study provides valuable evidence for the role of perceived student engagement and the teacher-student relationship as job resources that can mitigate the impact of emotional demands on teaching work. The findings suggest that boosting student engagement and the affective links between teachers and students not only contributes to a school climate that is more positive and beneficial for students (Pérez-Salas et al., 2021), but that it also reduces the emotional burden and stress of teachers, promoting their well-being and job satisfaction. This study also provides empirical evidence for the moderating role of the teacher-student relationship on the association between anger and burnout, underlining the relevance of strengthening it in interventions aimed at teachers' occupational health.

## **Authors' contributions**

**Claudia Pérez-Salas:** Conceptualisation; Formal analysis; Funding acquisition; Methodology; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

**Isidora Zañartu:** Data curation; Research; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

Yasna Chávez-Castillo: Data curation; Research; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

Viviana Rodríguez-Díaz: Methodology; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

## Artificial intelligence (AI) policy

The authors do not declare to have used artificial intelligence (AI) in the preparation of this article.

## Funding

Agencia Nacional de Investigación y Desarrollo de Chile (National Research and Development Agency of Chile, ANID), Fondecyt (National Fund for Scientific and Technological Development) Regular Project no. 1231656.

## Note

<sup>1</sup> In the original version, the items referred to students in general. However, in the present study, the items were adapted into Spanish and modified to refer specifically to a particular class, rather than to students in general. For example, the item "I feel connected to my students" was adapted to "I feel connected to the students in this class".

## References

- André, A., Tessier, D., Louvet, B., & Girard, E. (2023). Teachers' perception of classes' engagement observed motivating teaching practices, and students' motivation: A mediation analysis. *Social Psychology of Education*, 26(6), 1527-1542. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-023-09805-y
- Ansong, D., Okumu, M., Bowen, G. L., Walker, A. M., & Eisensmith, S. R. (2017). The role of parent, classmate, and teacher support in student engagement: Evidence from Ghana. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 54, 51-58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijedudev.2017.03.010
- Bakker, A. B., & Demerouti, E. (2007). The job demands-resources model: State of the art. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *22*(3), 309-328. https://doi.org/10.1108/02683940710733115
- Bakker, A. B., Demerouti, E., & Sanz-Vergel, A. I. (2014). Burnout and work engagement: The JD-R approach. Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 1, 389-411. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-031413-091235
- Brandmiller, C., Schnitzler, K., & Dumont, H. (2024). Teacher perceptions of student motivation and engagement: Longitudinal associations with student outcomes. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 39, 1397-1420. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10212-023-00741-1
- Burić, I., Huić, A., & Sorić, I. (2024). Are student engagement and disaffection important for teacher well-being? A longitudinal examination of between- and within-person effects. *Journal of School Psychology*, 103, 101289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2024.101289
- Burić, I., Slišković, A., & Sorić, I. (2020). Teachers' emotions and self-efficacy: A test of reciprocal relations. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01650

- Çankaya, I. (2011). Anger as a mediator of the effects of anxiety on aggressiveness in teacher trainees. Social Behavior and Personality, 39(7), 935-945. https://doi.org/10.2224/ sbp.2011.39.7.935
- Chang, M. L. (2009). An appraisal perspective of teacher burnout: Examining the emotional work of teachers. *Educational Psychology Review*, *21*(3), 193-218. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10648-009-9106-y
- Chang, M. L. (2013). Toward a theoretical model to understand teacher emotions and teacher burnout in the context of student misbehavior: Appraisal, regulation and coping. *Motivation and Emotion*, *37*(4), 799-817. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11031-012-9335-0
- Covell, K., McNeil, J. K., & Howe, R. B. (2009). Reducing teacher burnout by increasing student engagement. *School Psychology International*, *30*(3), 282-290. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143034309106496 https://doi.org/10.1177/0143034309106496
- Delfino, A. P. (2019). Student engagement and academic performance of students of Partido State University. *Asian Journal of University Education*, *15*(1), 1-16.
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2001). The job demandsresources model of burnout. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86(3), 499-512. https://doi. org/10.1037/0021-9010.86.3.499
- Dogan, U. (2015). Student engagement, academic self-efficacy, and academic motivation as predictors of academic performance. *The Anthropologist*, 20(3), 553-561.
- Dreer, B. (2023). On the outcomes of teacher wellbeing: A systematic review of research. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *14*, 1205179. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1205179
- Eccles, J. S., Barber, B. L., Stone, M., & Hunt, J. (2003). Extracurricular activities and adolescent development. *Journal of Social Issues*, *59*(4), 865-889. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.0022-4537.2003.00095.x
- Finn, J. D., & Zimmer, K. S. (2012). Student engagement: What is it? Why does it matter? In S. Christenson, A. Reschly, & C. Wylie (Eds.), Handbook of research on student engagement (pp. 97-131). Springer.
- Fredricks, J. A., Blumenfeld, P. C., & Paris, A. H. (2004). School engagement: Potential of the concept, state of the evidence. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(1), 59-109. https://doi. org/10.3102/00346543074001059
- Frenzel, A. C., Becker-Kurz, B., Pekrun, R., Goetz, T., & Lüdtke, O. (2018). Emotion transmission in the classroom revisited: A reciprocal effects model of teacher and student enjoyment. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 110(5), 628-639. https://doi.org/10.1037/EDU0000228
- Frenzel, A. C., Pekrun, R., Goetz, T., Daniels, L. M., Durksen, T. L., Becker-Kurz, B., & Klassen, R. M. (2016). Measuring teachers' enjoyment, anger, and anxiety: The Teacher Emotions Scales (TES). *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *46*, 148-163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cedpsych.2016.05.003
- Freudenberger, H. (1974). Staff burn-out. *Journal of Social Issues*, 30(1), 159-165. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1540-4560.1974.tb00706.x
- Fritz, M. S., & MacKinnon, D. P. (2007). Required sample size to detect the mediated effect. *Psychological Science*, *18*(3), 233-239. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9280.2007.01882.x
- Galarce, M. I., Pérez-Salas, C. P., & Sirlopú, D. (2020). Análisis comparativo de la participación escolar y bienestar subjetivo en estudiantes con y sin discapacidad en Chile [Comparative analysis of school participation and subjective well-being of students with and without disabilities in Chile]. *Psykhe (Santiago)*, 29(2), 1-16. http://dx.doi.org/10.7764/psykhe.29.2.1444
- García-Carmona, M., Marín, M. D., & Aguayo, R. (2019). Burnout syndrome in secondary school teachers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Social Psychology of Education*, 22(1), 189-208. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-018-9471-9

- Gonzalez-Escobar, M., Silva-Peña, I., Gandarillas, A. P., & Kelchtermans, G. (2020). Abandono docente en América Latina: revisión de la literatura [Teacher turnover in Latin America: A literature review]. *Cadernos de Pesquisa*, *50*(176), 592-604.
- Hagenauer, G., Hascher, T., & Volet, S. E. (2015). Teacher emotions in the classroom: Associations with students' engagement, classroom discipline and the interpersonal teacher-student relationship. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, *30*(4), 385-403. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10212-015-0250-0
- Hakanen, J. J., Bakker, A. B., & Schaufeli,W. B. (2006). Burnout and work engagement among teachers. *Journal of School Psychology*, 43(6), 495-513. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jsp.2005.11.001
- Hayes, A. F. (2018). Introduction to mediation, moderation, and conditional process analysis: A regression-based approach. Guilford publications.
- Herman, K. C., Hickmon-Rosa, J. E., & Reinke, W. M. (2018). Empirically derived profiles of teacher stress, burnout, self-efficacy, and coping and associated student outcomes. *Journal of Positive Behavior Interventions*, 20(2), 90-100. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098300717732066
- Ingersoll, R. M., & May, H. (2012). The magnitude, destinations, and determinants of mathematics and science teacher turnover. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *34*(4), 435-464. https://doi.org/10.3102/0162373712454326
- Johnson, B. (2001). Toward a new classification of nonexperimental quantitative research. *Educational Researcher*, *30*(2), 3-13. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X030002003
- Kemeny, M. E., Foltz, C., Cavanagh, J. F., Cullen, M., Giese-Davis, J., Jennings, P., Rosenberg, E. L., Gillath, O., Shaver, P.R., Wallace, B. A., & Ekman, P. (2012) Contemplative/emotion training reduces negative emotional behavior and promotes prosocial responses. *Emotion*, 12(2), 338-350. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026118
- Kengatharan, N. (2020). The effects of teacher autonomy, student behavior and student engagement on teacher job satisfaction. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 20(4), 1-15.
- Klassen, R. M., & Chiu, M. M. (2010). Effects on teachers' self-efficacy and job satisfaction: Teacher gender, years of experience, and job stress. *Journal of educational Psychology*, 102(3), 741. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0019237
- Klassen, R. M., Perry, N. E., & Frenzel, A. C. (2012). Teachers' relatedness with students: An underemphasized component of teachers' basic psychological needs. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(1), 150-165. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026253
- Klusmann, U., Kunter, M., Trautwein, U., Lüdtke, O., & Baumert, J. (2008). Engagement and emotional exhaustion in teachers: Does the school context make a difference? *Applied Psychology*, *57*(1), 127-151. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-0597.2008.00358.x
- Lavy, S., & Bocker, S. (2018). A path to teacher happiness? A sense of meaning affects teacherstudent relationships, which affect job satisfaction. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 19(5), 1485-1503. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-017-9883-9
- Lehr, C. A., Sinclair, M. F., & Christenson, S. L. (2004). Addressing student engagement and truancy prevention during the elementary school years: A replication study of the check & connect model. *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)*, *9*(3), 279-301. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327671espr0903\_4
- Lorente, L. L., Salanova, M. S., Martínez, I. M., & Schaufeli, W. (2008). Una ampliación del modelo demandas-recursos laborales en la predicción del burnout y del engagement en profesores [Extension of the job demands-resources model in the prediction of burnout and engagement among teachers over time]. *Psicothema*, *20*(3), 354-360.
- Martin, A. J. (2007). The relationship between teachers' perceptions of student motivation and engagement and teachers' enjoyment of and confidence in teaching. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Teacher Education*, 32(1), 73. https://doi.org/10.1080/13598660500480100

- Maslach, C., & Jackson, S. E. (1981). The measurement of experienced burnout. *Journal of organizational behavior*, 2(2), 99-113. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030020205
- Maslach, C., & Jackson, S. E. (1986). *Maslach burnout inventory manual* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (2016). Understanding the burnout experience: Recent research and its implications for psychiatry. *World Psychiatry*, *15*(2), 103-111. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20311
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (2017). Understanding burnout: New models. In C. L. Cooper, J. C. Quick (Eds.), *The handbook of stress and health: A guide to research and practice* (pp. 36-56). Wiley Blackwell.
- Maslach, C., Schaufeli, W. B., & Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 52, 397-422. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.397
- McPherson, M. B., Kearney, P., & Plax, T. G. (2003). The dark side of instruction: Teacher anger as classroom norm violations. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, *31*(1), 76-90. https://doi.org/10.1080/00909880305376
- OCDE (Organización para la Cooperación y el Desarrollo Económico). (2019). TALIS 2018 results (volume I): Teachers and school leaders as lifelong learners. OECD. https://dx.doi. org/10.1787/1d0bc92a-en
- Pekrun, R. (2006). The control-value theory of achievement emotions: Assumptions, corollaries, and implications for educational research and practice. *Educational Psychology Review*, *18*(4), 315-341. https://doi.org/10.1007/S10648-006-9029-9
- Pekrun, R., Goetz, T., Titz, W., & Perry, R. P. (2002). Academic emotions in students' self-regulated learning and achievement: A program of qualitative and quantitative research. *Educational Psychologist*, *37*(2), 91-105. https://doi.org/10.1207/S15326985EP3702\_4
- Pérez-Salas, C. P., Parra, V., Sáez-Delgado, F., & Olivares, H. (2021). Influence of teacher-student relationships and special educational needs on student engagement and disengagement: A correlational study. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.708157
- Pérez-Salas, C. P., Sirlopú, D., Cobo, R., & Awad, A. (2019). Análisis bifactorial de la escala de participación escolar en una muestra de estudiantes chilenos [Bifactor analysis of the school participation scale in a Chilean student sample]. *Revista Iberoamericana de Diagnóstico y Evaluación*, 52(3), 27-39. https://doi.org/10.21865/RIDEP52.3.03
- Prosen, S., & Smrtnik, H. (2019). Anger in preschool teachers: Experience, regulation and connection to mental health. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal*, 27(4), 468-478. https://doi.org/10.1080/1350293X.2019.1634234
- Pyhalto, K., Pietarinen, J., & Salmela-Aro, K. (2011). Teacher-working environment fit as a framework for burnout experienced by Finnish teachers. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *27*(7), 1101-1111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2011.05.006
- Quin, D. (2017). Longitudinal and contextual associations between teacher-student relationships and student engagement: A systematic review. *Review of Educational Research*, 87(2), 345-387. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654316669434
- Robinson, O. P., Bridges, S. A., Rollins, L. H., & Schumacker, R. E. (2019). A study of the relation between special education burnout and job satisfaction. *Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs*, 19(4), 295-303. https://doi.org/10.1111/1471-3802.12448
- Rodríguez, V. (2024). Clima de seguridad psicosocial: un modelo predictivo para la promoción del bienestar laboral [Psychosocial safety climate: A predictive model for the promotion of well-being at work]. Superintendencia Seguridad Social Santiago (Chile).
- Rodríguez-Mantilla, J. M., & Fernández-Díaz, M. J. (2017). Elefecto de las relaciones interpersonales en el síndrome de *burnout* del profesorado de educación secundaria obligatoria [The effect of interpersonal relationships on burnout syndrome in Secondary Education teachers]. *Psicothema*, 29(3), 370-377. https://doi.org/10.7334/psicothema2016.309

- Romo-Escudero, F., Guzmán, P., LoCasale-Crouch, J., Wyman, I., Varela, J., & Koomen, H. (2024). Assessing the teacher emotions scale in Chile: Does it relate to teachers' wellbeing? *Studies in Psychology: Estudios de Psicología*, 45(2-3), 269-296. https://doi. org/10.1177/02109395241272429
- Roorda, D. L., Koomen, H. M. Y., Spilt, J. L., & Oort, F. J. (2011). The influence of affective teacher-student relationships on students' school engagement and achievement: A meta-analytic approach. *Review of Educational Research*, *81*(4), 493-529. https://doi. org/10.3102/0034654311421793
- Rudow, B. (1999). Stress and burnout in the teaching profession: European studies, issues, and research perspectives. In R. Vandenberghe, & M. Huberman (Eds.), Understanding and preventing teacher burnout: A sourcebook of international research and practice (pp. 38-58). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511527784.004
- Sabol, T. J., & Pianta, R. C. (2012). Recent trends in research on teacher-child relationships. *Attachment and Human Development*, *14*(3), 213-231. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616734.201 2.672262
- Saloviita, T., & Pakarinen, E. (2021). Teacher burnout explained: Teacher-, student-, and organisation-level variables. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 97, 103221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2020.103221
- Schonfeld, I. S., & Bianchi, R. (2016). Burnout and depression: Two entities or one? *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 72(1), 22-37. https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22229
- Sinclair, M. F., Christenson, S. L., Lehr, C. A., & Anderson, A. R. (2003). Facilitating student engagement: Lessons learned from check & connect longitudinal studies. *The California School Psychologist*, 8, 29-41. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF03340894
- Skaalvik, E. M., & Skaalvik, S. (2010). Teacher self-efficacy and teacher burnout: A study of relations [Autoeficacia docente y burnout docente: un estudio de las relaciones]. *Teaching* and Teacher Education, 26(4), 1059-1069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2009.11.001
- Spilt, J. L., Koomen, H. M. Y., & Thijs, J. T. (2011). Teacher wellbeing: The importance of teacherstudent relationships. *Educational Psychology Review*, 23(4), 457-477. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10648-011-9170-y
- Taxer, J. L., Becker-Kurz, B., & Frenzel, A. C. (2019). Do quality teacher-student relationships protect teachers from emotional exhaustion? The mediating role of enjoyment and anger. *Social Psychology of Education*, 22(1), 209-226. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-018-9468-4
- Varela, J. J., Guzmán, P., Oriol, X., Romo, F., & Miranda, R. (2023). Teachers' wellbeing, affects, and burnout during the pandemic in Chile. *Revista de Psicodidactica*, 28(1), 10-18. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.psicod.2022.07.002
- Viac, C., & Fraser, P. (2020). *Teachers' well-being: A framework for data collection and analysis*. OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/19939019
- Von der Embse, N., Ryan, S. V., Gibbs, T., & Mankin, A. (2019). Teacher stress interventions: A systematic review. *Psychology in the Schools*, 56(8), 1328-1343. https://doi.org/10.1002/ pits.22279
- Wang, H., & Burić, I. (2023). A diary investigation of teachers' emotional labor for negative emotions: Its associations with perceived student disengagement and emotional exhaustion. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *127*, 104117. https://doi.org/10.1016/J. TATE.2023.104117
- Wang, M. T., & Fredricks, J. A. (2014). The reciprocal links between school engagement, youth problem behaviors, and school dropout during adolescence. *Child Development*, *85*(2), 722-737. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.12138
- Wang, H., & Hall, N. C. (2021). Exploring relations between teacher emotions, coping strategies, and intentions to quit: A longitudinal analysis. *Journal of School Psychology*, 86, 64-77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2021.03.005

- Wang, H., Chiu, M. M., & Hall, N. C. (2023). Teacher anger as a double-edged sword: Contrasting trait and emotional labor effects. *Motivation and Emotion*, 47(4), 650-668. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11031-023-10027-0
- Wang, M. T, Fredricks, J., Ye, F., Hofkens, T., & Linn, J. S. (2019). Conceptualization and assessment of adolescents' engagement and disengagement in school: A multidimensional school engagement scale. *European Journal of Psychological Assessment*, 35(4), 592-606. https:// doi.org/10.1027/1015-5759/A000431
- Weiner, B. (1985). An attributional theory of achievement motivation and emotion. *Psychological Review*, 92(4), 548-573. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.92.4.548
- Wilder Research Center. (2003). Effective truancy prevention and intervention. A review of relevant research for the Hennepin County School Success Project. Amherst H Wilder Foundation.
- Wischlitzki, E., Amler, N., Hiller, J., & Drexler, H. (2020). Psychosocial risk management in the teaching profession: A systematic review. *Safety and Health at Work*, *11*(4), 385-396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.shaw.2020.09.007
- You, S., & Sharkey, J. (2009). Testing a developmental-ecological model of student engagement: A multilevel latent growth curve analysis. *Educational Psychology*, *29*(6), 659-684. https:// doi.org/10.1080/01443410903206815
- Yu, S., Zheng, Y., Jiang, L., Liu, C., & Xu, Y. (2021). "I even feel annoyed and angry": Teacher emotional experiences in giving feedback on student writing. *Assessing Writing*, 48, 100528. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.ASW.2021.100528

## **Authors' biographies**

**Claudia Pérez-Salas.** Psychologist and doctor of Psychology from the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile. Associate professor at the Universidad de Concepción. She has been principal investigator for various research projects with Chile's National Research and Development Agency (ANID) and National Fund for Scientific and Technological Development (Fondecyt). Her research interests are special educational needs, student engagement, teacher-student relationship, educational inclusion.

#### D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6940-6514

**Isidora Zañartu.** Psychologist, Master of Psychology and current candidate for a Doctorate in Psychology at the Universidad de Concepción. National Fund for Scientific and Technological Development (Fondecyt) Regular coordinator 1231656 and university teacher. Her research interests are autism, special educational needs, gifted and talented students, academic performance, student engagement, teacher-student relationship, and parental involvement.

## D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3139-508X

**Yasna Chávez-Castillo.** Special Education Teacher from the Universidad de Concepción, Master of Educational Psychology and Special Education, as well as a postgraduate certificate in Specific Language Disorders. She is currently studying for a Doctorate in Psychology at the Universidad de Concepción. She has participated in various research projects, is currently Regular Fondecyt (National Fund for Scientific and Technological Development) research assistant 1231656 and coordinator of Validation Project Vineland-3, Zona Sur, with the CEDETI-UC (Inclusive Technologies Development Centre). Her research interests are inclusive education, scaffolding, special educational needs, cerebral palsy and teacher-student interaction.

#### D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4722-7096

**Viviana Rodríguez-Díaz.** Psychologist, doctor of Psychology at the Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile and Master of Management and Public Policy at the Universidad de Chile. Associate Professor in the School of Psychology at the Universidad de Valparaíso, Chile. Principal investigator for Research Directorate of the Universidad de Valparaíso (DIUV) and the National Fund for Scientific and Technological Development (Fondecyt) projects and currently for a third project under the research projects in occupational health and occupational illnesses funding call by Chile's Superintendency of Social Security (SUSESO). Her main research interest is related to psychology of occupational health.

D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8984-0115





# Humanising the university to progress towards a more inclusive model. An approach from social pedagogy

## Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social

María NARANJO-CRESPO, PhD. Professor. Centro de Estudios Superiores Don Bosco and Universidad Internacional de la Empresa (*mnaranjo@cesdonbosco.com*).

#### **Abstract:**

Research in social pedagogy is situated within a methodological framework that must be consistent with the epistemological principles of the discipline. These include the premises from the classic approaches of critical pedagogies, as well as other more contemporary models that allow these postulates to be specified within the framework of current neoliberalism, such as post-feminist, inclusive, decolonial or common good pedagogies, among others. Taking these positions into account, we present a case study whose objective has been to analyse the elements that define the processes of inclusion of socioeconomically and culturally disadvantaged students in a university institution. The research is gualitative in nature and includes elements from ethnographic study designs. Forty-seven people from different groups in the university community took part in the study, using the in-depth interview as the central data production technique, as well as the field diary and a review of institutional documentation. Data analysis was carried out by coordinating a system of open, axial and selective coding. The final results obtained from the selective coding are defined in relation to seven themes: (1) otherness as the basis of discrimination and exclusion; (2) the positive and the threatening; (3) envisioning utopia and acting on reality; (4) university education as a liberating or banking praxis; (5) the university must be constituted as an inclusive space: from the adaptation of individuals to the transformation of the environment; (6) on groups and identities: labels, stigmatisation and visibilisation; (7) the representation of reality from the voices of the participants. The final considerations address two paradigms that define the institutional culture that underlies the definition of inclusive models: the claims of humanising the university or the university for excellence and the elite.

**Keywords:** social inequality, case study, inclusion, social justice, social pedagogy, educational policy, critical theory, university.

Date of receipt of the original: 2025-02-05.

Date of approval: 2025-03-18.

Please, cite this article as follows: Naranjo-Crespo, M. (2025). Humanising the university to progress towards a more inclusive model. An approach from social pedagogy [Humanizar la universidad para transitar hacia un modelo más inclusivo. Una aproximación desde la pedagogía social]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 437-451 https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4474

#### **Resumen:**

La investigación en pedagogía social se sitúa en un marco metodológico que debe ser coherente con los principios epistemológicos de la disciplina. Ello supone incluir las premisas de los planteamientos clásicos de las pedagogías críticas, aYes como otros modelos más contemporáneos que permiten concretar estos postulados en el marco del neoliberalismo actual, como las pedagogías posfeministas, inclusivas, decoloniales o del bien común, entre otras. Atendiendo a estos posicionamientos, se presenta un estudio de caso cuyo objetivo ha sido analizar los elementos que definen los procesos de inclusión del alumnado en situación de desventaja socioeconómica y cultural en una institución universitaria. La investigación es de naturaleza cualitativa e incluye elementos de los diseños etnográficos. En el estudio, han participado 47 personas de diferentes grupos de la comunidad universitaria. Como técnica central de producción de datos, se ha utilizado la entrevista en profundidad junto con el diario de campo u la revisión de documentación institucional. El análisis de datos se ha realizado coordinando un sistema de codificación abierta, axial y selectiva. Los resultados finales obtenidos a partir de la codificación selectiva se definen en relación con siete temas: (1) la otredad como base de la discriminación y la exclusión; (2) lo positivo y lo amenazante; (3) Proyectar en la utopía y actuar sobre la realidad; (4) la educación universitaria como praxis liberadora o bancaria; (5) la universidad se tiene que constituir como un espacio inclusivo: de la adaptación de las personas a la transformación del entorno; (6) sobre los grupos y las identidades: etiquetas, estigmatización y visibilización; (7) la representación de la realidad desde las voces de las personas participantes. Las consideraciones finales abordan dos paradigmas que definen la cultura institucional que subyace a la definición de los modelos inclusivos: las reivindicaciones de humanizar la universidad o la universidad para la excelencia y la élite.

**Palabras clave:** desigualdad social, estudio de casos, inclusión, justicia social, pedagogía social, política educacional, teoría crítica, universidad.

#### 1. Introduction

The question of the identity of social pedagogy, as well as its foundations and dimensions, has been widely discussed among researchers in this field (Belando-Montoro et al., 2023). In this respect, one of the elements on which there seems to be a certain historical consensus is the importance of guaranteeing consistency between socio-educational praxis (including research) and the discipline's own epistemological principles.

Within the epistemological framework of social pedagogy, it is essential to transit through the principles of critical pedagogies, from the classic approaches of Freire (1974), which question the relations of privilege and power and the banking strategies of maintaining the status quo in favour of models with a dialogical, liberating and transformative orientation towards situations of oppression; to the more contemporary anti-fascist orientations that allow us to situate these approaches within the framework of current neo-liberalism, such as post-feminist, inclusive, decolonial or common good pedagogies, among others (Díaz, 2022).

With regard to the methodological frameworks that enable research processes to be tackled within the discipline itself, it is important to recognise research in the educational sciences as a form of study capable of transcending mere knowledge of what exists. Instead, it should be identified as something which enables the construction of socio-educational intervention processes' capacity to transform social, cultural and historical contexts (Belando-Montoro et al., 2023) and to establish new paths to connect academia and society (Sotelino-Losada et al., 2024). In this way, within the transformative orientation inherent to the discipline itself, it is essential that the researcher assume this task as "a political exercise in the production

of knowledge" (Brígida et al., 2021, p. 33) and accepts elements inherent to this process such as the importance of the unexpected or the non-existence of an objective reality of the world outside the observer within a post-qualitative research framework far removed from attempts to positivise, discipline and objectify qualitative research (Hernández-Hernández & Revelles, 2019).

Taking these epistemological and methodological frameworks into account, a case study is presented with the aim of analysing the elements that define the processes of inclusion of socio-economically and culturally disadvantaged students in a university setting.

This study is based on a concept of inclusion understood as a socio-educational model that takes as its starting point the concept of diversity as an inherently human characteristic and, therefore, as a value. Drawing on this model, socio-educational processes with a transformative orientation are enacted based on the human right to education and on the principles of equity and social justice, whose ultimate aim is to break the circle of reproduction of social inequality. In this sense, inclusive models must be based on critical pedagogy (García-Berrera, 2023) and consider historical traditions of discrimination, structural factors and identity markers in the production and perpetuation of inequalities (Artiles, 2025).

In relation to the idea of *diversity* that underlies these models, it is important to note that it is a somewhat problematic concept. Although the word is conceptualised as an inherent characteristic of the human condition, it demands recognition of the premise that there are certain non-hegemonic identity characteristics that translate into inequalities. It is therefore essential to assume a certain caution in the use of this term so as not to fall into the traps of discourses that deny structural inequality, which hold that all people are diverse and, therefore, nothing needs to be done, except perhaps rare and highly targeted interventions to address specific and concrete needs (Naranjo-Crespo, 2024).

Another critical point in the approach to inclusion processes, and one which justifies the methodological decisions presented below, has to do with the personal vision of reality (Freire, 1974), which implies that actions oriented towards apparently laudable ends are based on the vision of the world of the person who carries those actions out (who usually has a hegemonic identity), without considering the vision of the people towards whom the action is directed. The latter are the people who have the best possible view of the situation.

Finally, the study emphasises the dimension of culture, since, although institutional actions (both in their political and practical dimensions) are susceptible to change with greater or lesser ease, culture is linked to other structural elements such as ideology, hegemony and power, whose transformation towards the principles of equity and social justice is neither simple nor immediate.

## 2. Methodology

#### 2.1. Design

This study was conducted with a qualitative framework, involving a post-qualitative view. The study design had practically no adherence to the study processes of the neo-positivist and standardised perspectives of research (Hernández-Hernández & Revelles, 2019). Within this paradigm, the research process has included elements of ethnographic designs.

In keeping with the purpose of the research, as well as with the critical epistemological framework in which the study is located, a commitment has been made to conduct research on inclusion with a foundation on inclusive models. It is therefore essential that the design allows the research participants to have a voice, as these people are the ones who have the more complete view of the reality being studied. This lets a representation of the social unit being studied to be generated through the eyes of the participants.

Another of the aspects that justify this decision is the concern that the chosen design should allow for the construction of meanings along one of the dimensions that are considered

key to the study of inclusion processes in university institutions: culture. In this regard, Hammersley and Atkinson (2009) highlight the power of this method to capture meanings about daily human actions and to understand "the meaning that gives form and content to social processes" (p. 1).

#### 2.2. Context and participants

The research was carried out in the Faculty of Education of a public university in Madrid, Spain between 2018 and 2024. We note that this study was conducted over the course of two rectoral terms. Participants were selected via a non-probabilistic purposive sampling, as described in (Hernández et al., 2019). Care was taken to ensure that a wide variety of voices from the community under study was represented, as well as to include participants who could provide expert views due to their links with the institutional structures for inclusion at this university or because they have faced situations of disadvantage in the university setting. Thus, 47 people from the university community volunteered and were accepted as participants (Table 1).

Group	Subgroup	Interview code
Institutional leaders (9)	Rectoral team leaders (2)	E_RTL_H_01 E_ RTL_M_02
	Administrative leaders (4)	E_AL_M_01 E_AL_M_02 E_AL_M_03 E_AL_M_04
	Student leaders (3)	E_SL_M_01 E_SL_M_02 E_SL_M_03
	Department of Research and Psychology in Education (3)	E_TRS_M_01 E_TRS_M_02 E_TRS_M_03
	Department of Language Teaching, Art and Physical Education (2)	E_TRS_M_04 E_TRS_H_05
Teaching and research staff - TRS (11)	Department of Educational Studies (2)	E_TRS_M_06 E_TRS_M_07
	Department of Applied Sociology (2)	E_TRS_M_08 E_TRS_H_09
	Department of Didactics of Experimental, Social and Mathematical Sciences (2)	E_TRS_M_10 E_TRS_H_11

TABLE 1. Participants from the university community.

Technical management,	Management (1)	E_TMASS_H_01
administration and services staff -	Administration departments faculty (1)	E_TMASS_M_02
TMASS (4)	Administration assistant faculty (vice- dean's office and secretariat) (2)	E_TMASS_M_03 E_TMASS_M_04
	PhD (2)	E_STUD_H_01 E_STUD_M_02
	Master (2)	E_STUD_M_03 E_STUD_M_04
Students - Faculty of Education (14)	Undergraduate and double degree (10)	E_STUD_M_05 E_STUD_M_06 E_STUD_H_07 E_STUD_H_08 E_STUD_M_09 E_STUD_H_10 E_STUD_H_11 E_STUD_M_11 E_STUD_M_12 E_STUD_H_13 E_STUD_M_14
International mobility	Master (2)	E_INTER_M_01 E_INTER_M_02
students from the Faculty of Education (4)	PhD (2)	E_INTER_H_03 E_INTER_M_04
Associations with a presence in the Faculty of Education (3)	Association (1)	Association
	Student associations (2)	Student association 1 Student association 2
Other (2)	University professor with links to the Spanish political sphere	University professor - national political
Other (2)	Dean of the Faculty of Education from a foreign university (research stay at the faculty)	International university dean

#### 2.3. Data production techniques

The interview is conceived of in this study as something beyond its traditional role as technique or instrument. Here it constitutes the cornerstone of the entire research process. As a starting point, the interview protocols for TRS, TMASS, students, social actors and institutional

leaders described in García-Cano et al. (2021a, 2021b, 2021d, 2021e, 2021f) have been used. These protocols have been adapted to the context of this particular study based on a review of the institution's documentation on diversity and inclusion (see data analysis techniques below) following the document analysis protocol of García-Cano et al. (2021c). Thus, we obtained a final interview protocol divided into three blocks according to three major classes and ten categories of analysis:

- 1. Conceptions: Recognition of differences and social justice; Equity of opportunities and equal opportunities; Individual and group actions; Adaptive actions and actions for institutional transformation; and Constraints on current conceptions.
- 2. Attitudes: Socio-educationally disadvantaged groups; and Educational access, retention, participation and attainment.
- 3. Alignment with the institutional conception: Alignment between personal and institutional discourse; Inclusion in the institution; and Responsibilities to or within the institution.

In addition, a field diary or *hypomnemata* was used, which made it possible to collect not only elements directly related to the data production process, but also everyday elements that warranted further elaboration due to their relationship with the point in time during the study.

The interviews were audio-recorded and all personal data obtained were processed in accordance with Spanish Organic Law 3/2018, of 5 December, on the Protection of Personal Data and the guarantee of digital rights. All participants signed an informed consent form prior to the interview.

#### 2.4. Data analysis techniques

The analysis of the institutional documents as they relate to the interview protocols is based on an axial coding system. The definition of the categories and subcategories of the documentary analysis was based on a review of the international literature linked to university policy on the inclusion of socio-economically and culturally disadvantaged students in university settings:

- 1. Protected characteristics: ethnicity, language, socio-economic status, migrant background, religion or creed.
- 2. Motivation towards inclusion: university initiative, legal imperative.
- 3. Type of document: comprehensive plan, specific plan or protocol.
- 4. Level of action: university, faculty of education.

The analysis of the interviews was carried out by creating an open and axial coding system. The initial parameters of the axial coding system are related to the families and categories of the final interview protocol (see data production techniques). This axial coding system was appropriately redefined throughout the data production phase, starting from the open coding that was carried out in order to identify emerging categories and subcategories. The final system of themes and categories from which the interviews were analysed is as follows:

- Discourses and perspectives towards diversity and inclusion: concept of diversity, attitudes towards inclusion and institutional concept of diversity.
- Inclusion policies and practices: motivation towards inclusion, institutional organisational chart for inclusion, actions for inclusion, participation in actions for inclusion.
- Proposals for transformation: priorities for action and emerging issues, barriers and facilitators, institutional recognition, proposals.

Finally, a selective or third-level coding system was developed around seven themes to produce the results of the study. Those themes were:

- 1. Otherness as a basis for discrimination and exclusion.
- 2. The positive and the threatening.
- 3. Envisioning utopia and acting on reality.
- 4. University education as a liberating or banking praxis.
- 5. The University must be constituted as an inclusive space: from the adaptation of people to the transformation of the environment.
- 6. On groups and identities: labels, stigmatisation and visibilisation. Challenges ahead.
- 7. The representation of reality from the voices of the participants. Limitations.

### 3. Results and discussion

#### 3.1. Otherness as the basis of discrimination and exclusion

The first result drawn from the study is that otherness is the basis of discrimination and exclusion. Although this premise has been widely discussed in research within the framework of critical pedagogies, outside this epistemological framework there is a certain denial. The basic line of the denialist argument is that all people are diverse and, therefore, there is no discrimination towards non-normative identities, because the norm does not exist, only diversity (Sánchez, 2019). The coarsest form of this argument is that discrimination and exclusion towards non-normative identities is justified by arguing that people who hold these identities should renounce them and assimilate the hegemonic normative identity.

One element to highlight at this point is that, insofar as otherness is established on the basis of a dialectical relationship with the norm, if the norm depends on the context, so does otherness. In this sense, although the social sphere and the educational sphere are permeable (Artiles, 2025), based on the interviews, a case has been identified in another university context in which the identities that are configured as hegemonic in the social sphere were not hegemonic in the educational sphere. This is specifically in the public universities of Israel. In an interview with an institutional leader in the Faculty of Education of a public university in that country who was in Spain on a research stay, that administrator stated the following:

In Israel, for example, I tell you openly, if in a classroom the absolute majority are Arab students, the Jewish boys and girls, which is the only place in Israel where they are going to feel like a minority, and they are going to hear them talking to each other in Arabic and not in Hebrew, although they know Hebrew, but that is not their natural language, they are going to feel like what is going on here, what is going on with the university, etc. (International university dean)

Having identified this element in the interviews, a bibliographic search was carried out on studies in the Spanish context that had used a similar methodology and obtained similar results. A study by Gallego-Noche et al. (2021) on the perception of discrimination in eight Spanish universities, with a focus on the student body, was identified. Among the main conclusions, they point out that almost half of the students who feel discriminated against feel this way for more than one reason. Among the identities highlighted, one group stands out: being right-wing politically, Catholic and with a high income. As the authors point out, these are hegemonic values in Spanish society. In this sense, it is possible that, despite the broadly dominant position of these values in Spain, these identities are not hegemonic in Spanish public universities. This allows us to assess the possibility that normality or otherness may be signified in relation to a certain context that does not necessarily have to be consonant with the wider social circumstances.

#### 3.2. The positive and the threatening

The second result, closely linked to the first, is that a distinction can be made within the identities that are on the other side of the norm. On the one hand, it is possible to differentiate between identities that are usually associated with positive signifiers (diversity as a value), and on the other hand there are identities that are not only considered a defect, but are even attributed threatening connotations in view of the possibility that the normative identifies could lose their hegemony. Among the former, functional diversities have been identified, especially sensory and motor diversities. In the case of intellectual disabilities and learning difficulties, this is not the case. As pointed out by one of the associations interviewed: "[At the university] they talked about diversity, but of course, it is a very specific diversity of this group, right?".

Among the identities that are seen as threatening, cultural diversities stand out, especially those linked to migration and ethnicity (Gallego-Noche et al., 2021; Goenechea et al., 2020; Martínez et al., 2024). On these threatening identities, there is an extract from an interview with an institutional leader that stands out:

I think that in every country there really are groups that people and politics and budgets help because there is a goal, a socially appropriate goal, etc. But there are other cultural or religious groups that, even if they are offered help, there is not an attitude that really embraces them, brings them in... they are not really welcome [...]. Many times, when we say "We would like these groups to assimilate, to integrate, to include them...", what we really want is to change them, for them to stop being so different and to be like us, like the majority, quote unquote [...]. There is a question of who we really want, who we want to open our doors to and who we want to accept and include, and who we would like to come, but in certain numbers, in certain proportions [...]. I think the threat is the feeling that the majorities who have always had the power and access to education and wealth, etc., feel threatened. They feel threatened, in my opinion, at the level of identity, not only economically, of what is going to happen when these groups begin to fill our social groups. (International university dean)

In the case of socio-economic diversity, the pandemic has changed the rules. The fact that the process of collecting information began prior to that event has made it possible to see how situations of disadvantage associated with social and economic aspects have become highly visible from that moment onwards. This is undoubtedly a very positive sign, since, as has been pointed out in some of the interviews, the Pandemic has shed light on situations that existed previously but were largely out of view, and made it easier to take action for these groups. Note this interview comment:

It seems that everyone has a computer, that everyone has access to WiFi and that's not true. There are many students who don't have that kind of help, sometimes not even a place to study at home. We are detecting types of problems that I think we had once thought about, [...] that are now coming to the surface much more. (E\_AL\_M\_04)

However, this fact also shows that when certain situations affect (or may affect) people with hegemonic identities (and not only the population of the third and fourth world) actions are taken immediately and without prior debate to question them, unlike actions aimed at groups with non-hegemonic identities, which are questioned to protect the gulf between the group identities of *us* and *them* (Curren, 2023). Beyond the university and educational sphere, this has also been observed at the social level, as can be seen when we compare the discourses on the reality of refugees arriving in Spain or the European Union. In this case, the reality of refuge experienced during this time has made it clear how people who have come from other parts of Europe represent that close *us*, while those who continue to come from Africa or Latin America represent the threatening *them*.

#### 3.3. Envisioning utopia and acting on reality

The third result can be defined almost as a learning process constructed during the research that answers the question *how to move towards an inclusive university model?* The answer has two parts:

- 1. Envisioning utopia: what is an inclusive university?, what processes of institutional (and even educational and social) transformation would have to take place to move towards an inclusive university model?
- 2. Acting on reality: what can be done (from the current institutional or personal reality) to move towards an inclusive university model?

These two levels are articulated on the basis of a dialectical relationship in which utopia allows us to direct our gaze towards what we wish to achieve, and while accepting that this ideal is unattainable, there are no limits when defining utopia. Reality, on the contrary, does have defined characteristics that demarcate the limits of actions. Therefore, utopia is necessary to project the ideal model and outline the path that leads to it, and reality is essential to specify the actions that will allow progress along that path. These actions, moreover, should not only be thought of in terms of institutional policies, but from a broader perspective that includes any action that can be taken by any person or group in the community. An example of this is an everyday action such as that of a Social Education student who, with the aim of improving the classroom climate, decided to bring to class "an omelette and a glass of wine" to celebrate his birthday. Or, as another Social Education student interviewed pointed out, "inclusion can hardly be promoted if we are not friends, or if we don't know each other, or if we don't have any bonds. And if we can't organise ourselves to demand this inclusion".

#### 3.4. University education as a liberating or banking praxis

The fourth result reflects the tensions involved in talking about inclusion in the university context. Álvarez-Castillo et al. (2021) highlight that at least two purposes can be identified in the university that do not have the same value: "those of the market, of a hegemonic nature, and those of diversity, of a subaltern type" (p. 8). In this sense, it is important to differentiate between genuine actions that are guided by a view that understands education as a liberating praxis, and those that, under a discourse of apparent good intentions, remain in a banking vision of education (Freire, 1974).

Fostering this type of discourse is one of the main barriers to advancing toward an inclusive university model. It prevents any possibility of change under the protection of a discourse in which, although what is expected is to maintain the *status quo*, the stated aim is to transmit that work is being done to change the state of affairs (Naranjo-Crespo, 2024). In this way, it is justified that there is no need to change anything else, but simply to continue working along already existing lines and to respond to specific situations as they arise, without acknowledging that inequalities and barriers associated with certain identity characteristics do exist:

The barriers I think are first of all. The barriers of thought, the invisibility of certain diversities, that it seems that it is not necessary, that it seems that why are we going to... if it is already obvious that, I don't know, that they can get married. Or it is obvious that there are churches that protect different cultures. Or it is obvious that there is a law on dependency. It seems like there are things that are obvious and it is not necessary to make certain things visible. (E\_TRS\_M\_07)

## **3.5.** The university must be constituted as an inclusive space: From the adaptation of people to the transformation of the environment.

The fifth result implies a change of perspective when identifying situations that generate discrimination and exclusion, as well as taking action to reverse them. It is common that, when faced with this type of scenario, there is a tendency to more or less consciously attribute *blame* (Díez, 2022; O'Shea et al., 2016) to the people or groups experiencing these situations, or, in the best of cases, to their personal or social condition. However, institutions still need to question whether or not the institutional environment (from the physical elements to the culture) is supportive for all people (not just some or most) and allows them to proceed with their education in conditions of equity.

This institutional transformation can be accomplished in two waus. Consistent with the principles of the inclusive paradigm itself, the ideal path would be a process in which the whole community participates in a system of dialogical relationships. However, as highlighted in previous paragraphs, in order to move towards an inclusive university model, it is necessary to envision utopia and act on reality. And the reality is that today, although there are ways for the entire university community to participate in decision-making processes, actions with the capacity to impact the entire educational community are still carried out in a system of vertical relationships headed by university leadership. A notable element in this second framework of vertical relations is the presence of people with identities that have traditionally been excluded from leadership positions in the institution, although it is somewhat controversial because it confronts the recognised principle of meritocracy (Turner et al., 2017). These identities may include LGTBIQA+ people, migrants, people of colour, people with intellectual disabilities, women, etc. The presence of people with these identities would contribute, albeit from an equally vertical system, to this change of perspective, as these people are the ones who have an especially clear view of what it means to experience these situations of exclusion and discrimination: "If we talk about cultural diversities, if I talk about ethnicity..., then no. It will have to be people of colour, people who have suffered the oppressions of being treated differently on account of race, who will speak (E\_TRS\_M\_07).

## 3.6. On groups and identities: Labels, stigmatisation and visibilisation. Remaining challenges

The sixth result is related to the pending challenges in educational praxis. When talking about groups and identities, there is a gap that prevents us from clearly determining whether these types of labels make realities visible or stigmatise people:

Sometimes labels are necessary to make realities visible [...]. Labels serve to make their existence evident, they are made visible and other people can identify with them. There are people for whom labels are a great help in the construction of their identity and others for whom they are not necessary at all. It should not be forgotten that people are more important than the labels they put on themselves and that the personal desire to use them or not should be respected.

[Moreover], reference groups can be constituted by nothing more than the wishes of their members, but they may also be designated from outside, ignoring the self-identification of each person. (Delegación del Rector para la Diversidad e Inclusión de la UCM, 2021, pp. 40, 57)

For all these reasons, only two partial results are provided on the subject addressed, which can guide future actions in the framework of both educational practice and research:

1. There is a problem of under-representation of certain groups within the university institution, both in the student body and in the teaching and research staff, and especially in leadership positions:

It is true that the university community is becoming more and more diverse, there are fewer and fewer barriers to access, but it is still squarely a minority. And that means that the profiles of the teams that make decisions are biased from the outset. ( $E_SL_M_02$ )

2. This problem of under-representation in turn generates a lack of literature and of complete and updated statistics that provide a comprehensive view of the problem.

#### 3.7. The representation of reality from the voices of the participants. Limitations.

The seventh result relates to the limitations of the study and the idea of representation of reality. From the beginning of the study, we have been aware of the fact that the representation of reality mediated by the research process is not the same as the reality itself. It is therefore important to stress that the results presented here only reflect the voices of the people who took part, not of the entire university community. Furthermore, it should be borne in mind that

most of the people who agreed to participate had an interest in the issue of inclusion in the university environment, from different perspectives and with varying levels of knowledge. Those who were not interested in these issues either declined the invitation or simply did not answer.

In addition, part of the information collection process was affected by the covid-19 pandemic, so that both the contact to request participation and the interview process were often carried out online. This has especially limited contact with TMASS and international students, as it has only been possible to contact people with whom there was already a preexisting relationship or with contacts obtained through the snowballing technique. On the question of having to conduct part of the interviews online, although only the audio was recorded, the researcher deemed it important to conduct the interviews in audiovisual format in order to try to generate a space for dialogue that was as human as possible despite the boundary of the screen.

## 4. Final considerations

The study duration of over more than four years has run parallel to awareness-raising exercises (Freire, 1974) about the research topic that has been reflected in the field diary or *hypomnemata*. The field diary and the results obtained from the interviews have contributed to the understanding of the powerful impact of the ideology of normality in defining situations of inclusion and exclusion, in relation both to the experiences lived in first person as a woman and, especially, to others lived in third person as a pedagogue who during this period worked with adolescents and young unaccompanied migrants.

By transferring the understanding of these situations to university contexts, it has been concluded that, although not all situations of inequality remain in all their dimensions (presence, retention, participation or educational achievement), the fact that certain groups have reached the milestone of accessing university studies does not mean that inequalities associated with certain identities cease to exist (Belando-Montoro et al., 2022). Therefore, it is both difficult and dangerous to accept denialist discourses around the existence of these types of inequalities, discourses which often draw from the paradigm of meritocracy and equal opportunities (Díez, 2022). These discourses define diversity from the mere recognition of difference, denying the existence of barriers associated with certain identities under the premise that all people are diverse and, therefore, nothing needs to be done (Sánchez, 2019); perhaps actions aimed at resolving the specific and concrete needs of each person would be permissible, but in no case would actions with a transformative orientation to ensure equity and social justice be acceptable (Naranjo-Crespo, 2024). Furthermore, it has been observed how certain situations of exclusion and even violence against people with identity characteristics that are on the other side of the norm can be legitimised (Díez, 2022) and lead to a situation of total defencelessness for those who suffer them.

One of the central points of the study that has been most difficult to define has been to conclude what we mean when we say diversity. However, in January 2021, in an interview with an international student, a spontaneous response was obtained from the researcher in response to a question that allowed us to narrow down this concept:

In the end, I have understood that diversity is the norm, or at least that's the idea that has stayed with me. Yes, I couldn't say it any other way: in the end diversity is the norm. We are all different in some way. But it is true that there are differences that have a series of associated disadvantages, either because we are women, or because we come from more complicated family backgrounds. But well, in short, difference is the norm in the end, what happens is that sometimes that diversity is linked to situations of inequality, I think. (Author)

About a month later, the return of another question from a teacher brought to light one of the major challenges linked to this issue:

People are very concerned about political correctness and I don't know if that somehow leads to the fact that there are things that are not only not made visible, but that people don't even think about them [...]. So the most striking thing is that it is not something that remains to be done, it is something that is not even thought about [...] nothing can be done until it is thought that it is a situation that is happening. (Author)

Along with the meanings of the concept of diversity, this study revealed that the underlying question behind the definition and articulation of inclusion processes has to do with institutional culture (Boonzaier & Mhkize, 2018), which can be concretised from two approaches present both in the context of the study and at the macro-contextual level.

The first approach, in the words of a participant in the study, can be defined as "excellence and elite: authentic, unique and exquisite":

There are professors who are against, to be clear, that this whole idea of opening up more, of including more, of making it more accessible. [His personal name] is wrong. The university was not created for that; they should go to another type of institution. The university is for academic excellence [...]. There are professors who are reluctant and antagonistic to this idea of, well, let's open up. The threat they feel is to the academic level: we are too flexible and we are losing the authentic, the unique and the exquisite. I often tell them to take into account that when they are talking it is because they are part of this elite, they are part of this elite that wants to reproduce itself. (International university dean)

In contrast to this approach, other voices interviewed brought up difficulties, support, challenges, proposals, etc., which basically had to do with a demand to humanise the university. These people highlighted such basic issues as going up to teachers simply because they knew their names or because they were not afraid of them (and this reminded them of their favourite teachers at school). Or feeling fortunate because "between missing work and missing classes, I'm managing to do everything the way I wanted: to have enough money to be able to afford the degree and to be able to dedicate enough time to be able to pass the subjects" thanks to the support of their bosses and some of the teachers. As for the ways in which they propose to humanise the university, giving participants the opportunity to come up with situations that fall somewhere between the more realistic and the more utopian, led to responses that ranged from "hippie faculty week" to "having parties" to "having an omelette and a glass of wine to celebrate my birthday". More practical proposals were also made, such as creating welcome and reception spaces, establishing collaborative relationships between different stakeholders and making good practices visible; building multi-religious spaces; creating mentoring, tutoring and guidance figures; as well as other actions aimed at improving the sense of belonging to the university and opportunities for participation, such as giving more voice to the student body or improving the visibility of activities, services, procedures and associations.

These responses, together with other elements of analysis, led to the conclusion that both the elements that define the institution and those that have the capacity to transform it are part of the culture, because culture runs to and through the rest of the elements that make up the university community: leadership, curriculum, training, actions for equity (or lack thereof), etc. Furthermore, as culture is a transversal element that cuts across the entire university community, if there is a sincere desire to move towards an inclusive university model, the process of institutional transformation must be participatory and horizontal. Otherwise, actions with more or less impact will continue to be fostered, but they will be insufficient to transform the paradigm that underlies any type of action.

#### **Author's contributions**

**María Naranjo-Crespo:** Conceptualization; Data curation; Formal analysis; Investigation; Methodology; Project administration; Resources; Validation; Visualization; Writing (original draft); Writing (review & editing).

## Artificial Intelligence (AI) Policy

The authors do not claim to have made use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the preparation of their articles.

## Funding

This work has been carried out within the framework of the R&D&I project entitled "Attention to diversity and inclusive education at university. Diagnosis and evaluation of institutionalisation indicators" (Ref. EDU2017-82862-R), funded by the Spanish Ministry of Science, Innovation and Universities in the 2017 call for grants of the State Programme for R&D&I Oriented towards the Challenges of Society.

## References

- Álvarez-Castillo, J. L., Hernández-Lloret, C. M., González-González, H., Espino-Díaz, L., & Fernández Caminero, G. (2021). Exploring the status of diversity in policies and practices of Spanish universities. An asymmetric dual model. *Heliyon*, 7(3), e06450. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e06450
- Artiles, J. A. (2025). Mitigando la dualidad de la discapacidad. Herramientas histórico-culturales críticas para desestabilizar paradojas de equidad [Taming the duality of disability. Critical cultural-historical tools to disrupt equity paradoxes]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía*, 83(290), 5-20. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4241
- Belando-Montoro, M. R., Naranjo-Crespo, M., Carrasco-Temiño, M. A. (2022). Barriers and facilitators to the retention and participation of socially, economically, and culturally disadvantaged university students. An international systematic review. *International Journal of Educational Research*, *113*, 101968. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2022.101968
- Belando-Montoro, M. R., Lucio-Villegas, E., & Luque, D. (2023). *Pedagogía y educación social* [*Pedagogy and social education*]. Yesntesis.
- Boonzaier, F., & Mhkize, L. (2018) Bodies out of place: Black queer students negotiating identity at the University of Cape Town. South African Journal of Higher Education, 32(3), 81-100. https://doi.org/10.20853/32-3-2514
- Brígida, R., Goldemberg, A., Brabo, R., Bertotto, V., Figueredo, M., Ledesma, E., Anger, L.V., Gutiérrez, L., Centurión, C., De Haro, M. J., Hillebrand, R., Paiva, H. R., & García, H. E. (2021).
  El antimétodo etnográfico. Desafíos para una forma de trabajo [The ethnographic antimethod. Challenges for a way of working]. *Etnografías Contemporáneas*, 7(13), 8-35. https://revistasacademicas.unsam.edu.ar/index.php/etnocontemp/article/view/994
- Curren, R. (2023). Superar lo que nos divide: la amistad cívica global y el pleno desarrollo de la personalidad humana [Overcoming what divides us: Global civic friendship and 'full development of the human personality]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 81*(284), 33-50. https://doi.org/10.22550/REP81-1-2023-02
- Delegación del Rector para la Diversidad e Inclusión de la Universidad Complutense de Madrid. (2021). *Guía de comunicación y trato inclusivo [Inclusive communication and treatment guide]*. Ediciones Complutense.
- Díez, E. J. (2022). Pedagogía antifascista. Construir una pedagogía inclusiva, democrática y del bien común frente al auge del fascismo y la xenofobia [Anti-fascist pedagogy. Building an inclusive, democratic and common good pedagogy against the rise of fascism and xenophobia]. Octaedro.

Freire, P. (1974). Pedagogía del oprimido [Pedagogy of the oppressed]. Siglo Veintiuno.

Gallego-Noche, B., Goenechea, C., Antolínez-Domínguez, I., & Valero-Franco, C. (2021). Towards inclusion in Spanish higher education: Understanding the relationship between identification and discrimination. *Social Inclusion*, 9(3). https://doi.org/10.17645/si.v9i3.4065

- García-Barrera, A. (2023). El 'sesgo inclusivo' del enfoque capacitista en la educación inclusiva [The 'inclusive bias' of the ableist approach in inclusive education]. *Revista Interuniversitaria*, 35(2), 175-190. https://doi.org/10.14201/teri.29595
- García-Cano, M., Álvarez, J. L. (Coords.), Agrela, B., Grande, M. L., & Langa, D. (2021a). Protocolo de entrevista a líderes universitarios sobre atención a la diversidad. Proyecto I+D+i EDU2017-82862-500R (2018-2021) [Protocol for interviewing university leaders on attention to diversity. R&D&I project EDU2017-82862-500R (2018-2021)]. Ministerio de Economía Industria y Competitividad, Agencia Estatal de Investigación, Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional. https://helvia.uco.es/handle/10396/21507
- García-Cano, M., Álvarez, J. L. (Coords.), Goenechea, C., Jiménez, R. A., Gallego, B., & Antolínez, I., (2021b). Protocolo de entrevista a estudiantes universitarios sobre atención a la diversidad. Proyecto I+D+i EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021) [Protocol for interviewing university students on attention to diversity. R&D&I Project EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021)]. Ministerio de Economía Industria y Competitividad, Agencia Estatal de Investigación, Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional.
- García-Cano, M., Álvarez, J. L. (Coords.), Jiménez, M. L., & Márquez, E. (2021c). Herramienta para el análisis documental de políticas para la inclusión y la atención educativa en las universidades. Proyecto I+D+i EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021) [Tool for documentary analysis of policies for inclusion and educational care in universities. R&D&I Project EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021)]. Ministerio de Economía Industria y Competitividad, Agencia Estatal de Investigación, Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional.
- García-Cano, M., Álvarez, J. L. (Coords.), Martínez, M. J., Lloret, C., Pérez, A., Ramos, G., & Chica, I. (2021d). Protocolo de entrevista a personal universitario de administración y servicios sobre atención a la diversidad. Proyecto I+D+i EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021) [Protocol for interviewing university administration and services staff on attention to diversity. R&D&l Project EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021)]. Ministerio de Economía Industria y Competitividad, Agencia Estatal de Investigación, Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional.
- García-Cano, M., Álvarez, J. L. (Coords.), Martínez, M. J., Lloret, C., Pérez, A., Ramos, G., & Chica, I. (2021e). Protocolo de entrevista a profesorado universitario sobre atención a la diversidad. Proyecto I+D+i EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021) [Protocol for interviewing university faculty on attention to diversity. R&D&I Project EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021)]. Ministerio de Economía Industria y Competitividad, Agencia Estatal de Investigación, Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional.
- García-Cano, M., Álvarez, J. L. (Coords.), Rodríguez, R. M., Díaz, R. M., Pérez, I., Moya, A., & Serrato, M. M. (2021f), Protocolo de entrevista a agentes sociales externos sobre atención a la diversidad. Proyecto I+D+i EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021) [Protocol for interviewing external social agents on attention to diversity. R&D&I Project EDU2017-82862-R (2018-2021)]. Ministerio de Economía Industria y Competitividad, Agencia Estatal de Investigación, Fondo Europeo de Desarrollo Regional.
- Goenechea, C., Gallego, B., Amores, F. J., & Gómez, M. A. (2020). Gypsy students's voices about their experience in the university. *Profesorado*, *24* (2), 462- 482. https://doi.org/10.30827/profesorado.v24i2.15157
- Hammersley, M., & Atkinson, P. (2009). ¿Qué es la etnografía? [What is ethnography?]. In M. Hammersley, & P. Atkinson (Eds.), *Etnografía: métodos de investigación [Ethnography: Research methods]* (pp. 1-19). Paidós Ibérica.
- Hernández, R., Fernández, C., & Baptista, L. (2019). *Metodología de la investigación [Research methodology]*. McGraw-Hill.
- Hernández-Hernández, F., & Revelles, B. (2019). La perspectiva post-cualitativa en la investigación educativa: genealogía, movimientos, posibilidades y tensiones [The post-qualitative approach in educational research: Genealogy, strands, possibilities and tensions]. *Educatio Siglo XXI*, *37*(2), 21-48. https://doi.org/10.6018/educatio.387001

- Martínez, A., Vaz-Fernandes, L., & Benito, T. (2024). PROFEROM: una respuesta a la cuestión gitana en la formación del profesorado [PROFEROM: Concerning the gypsy issue into the teacher training process]. *Revista de Humanidades*, (51), 103-127.
- Naranjo-Crespo, M. (2024). Perspectivas y discursos acerca de la diversidad e inclusión en la comunidad universitaria [Perspectives and discourses on diversity and inclusion in the university community]. *Archivos Analíticos de Políticas Educativas*, *32*(31). https://doi. org/10.14507/epaa.32.8509
- O'Shea, S. H., Lysaght, P., Roberts, J., & Harwood, V. (2016). Shifting the blame in higher education: Social inclusion and deficit discourses. *Higher Education Research and Development*, 35(2), 322-336. https://doi.org/10.1080/07294360.2015.1087388
- Sánchez, M. (2019). Pedagogías queer: ¿nos arriesgamos a hacer otra educación? [Queer pedagogies: Do we risk making another education?]. Los Libros de la Catarata.
- Sotelino-Losada, A., Santos-Rego, M. A., & Lorenzo-Moledo, M. (2024). Investigación y transferencia del conocimiento en ciencias de la educación: una cuestión de justicia social [Research and knowledge transfer in educational sciences: An issue of social justice]. *Teoría de la Educación. Revista Interuniversitaria*, 36(2), 119-137. https://doi.org/10.14201/teri.31655
- Turner, B., Gaston, J., & Williams, C. (2017). Recruitment without retention: A critical case of black faculty unrest. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 86(3), 305-317. http://doi.org/10.7709/ jnegroeducation.86.3.0305

## Author's biography

**María NARANJO-CRESPO.** Professor at the Don Bosco Centre for Higher Studies and the Universidad Internacional de la Empresa (UNIE). Doctor in Education from the Universidad Complutense de Madrid (UCM). Member of the research group "Pedagogical configurations and civic-social practices" of the UCM and of the research group "Professional teacher profiles, competency education and neuroeducation" of UNIE.

https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4474



## "I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development of medical professional identity: A qualitative study

«Empecé a preguntarme si me estoy volviendo emocionalmente insensible». Antecedentes socioculturales, currículo oculto y autorreflexión moral en el desarrollo de la identidad profesional médica: un estudio cualitativo

**Tereza PINKASOVÁ, MD.** Third Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic (tereza.pinkasova@lf3.cuni.cz).

Lydie FIALOVÁ, MD, PhD. Independent Researcher (lydiestokes@outlook.com).

#### Abstract:

The focus of our study is personal, emotional, and moral development of medical students in the context of their medical school experience, and the impact of hidden curriculum on the formation of their professional identity. We conducted interviews with 26 fourth-year students and analysed them by methods of content and discourse analysis. Several factors impacting the adaptation to the medical environment and the adoption of professional identity emerged as significant: their sociocultural background, the institutional culture of medical school, and the practice of moral self-reflection. The adaptation to medical environments and the appropriation of professional roles come more easily to students from medical families, yet present significant challenges to students from non-medical families who are more likely to be impacted by both positive and negative aspects of the hidden curriculum. Students who expressed moral self-reflection were capable of critically assessing the impact of the medical environment on their personal and professional development. We suggest that the provision of safe space for students to reflect on their subjective experiences might be both an educational and therapeutic intervention supporting development of moral and professional integrity, while faculty mentorship might partially compensate for the lack of privilege of medical family background.

**Keywords:** medical students, medical education, professional identity, hidden curriculum, moral self-reflection, institutional culture, sociocultural background.

Date of receipt of the original: 2024-07-26.

Date of approval:: 2025-01-08.

Please, cite this article as follows: Pinkasová, T., & Fialová, L. (2025). "I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb". Sociocultural background, hidden curriculum, and moral self-reflection in the development of medical professional identity: a qualitative study [«Empecé a preguntarme si me estoy volviendo emocionalmente insensible». Antecedentes socioculturales, currículo oculto y autorreflexión moral en el desarrollo de la identidad profesional médica: un estudio cualitativo] *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 453-470. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4627

#### **Resumen:**

El enfoque de nuestro estudio es el desarrollo personal, emocional y moral de los estudiantes de Medicina en el contexto de su experiencia en la Facultad de Medicina y el impacto del currículo oculto en la formación de su identidad profesional. Realizamos entrevistas con 26 estudiantes de cuarto año y las analizamos mediante métodos de análisis de contenido y discurso. Se detectaron varios factores significativos que influyen en la adaptación al entorno médico y en la adopción de la identidad profesional: sus antecedentes socioculturales, la cultura institucional de la Facultad de Medicina y la práctica de la autorreflexión moral. La adaptación a los entornos médicos y la apropiación de roles profesionales resulta más fácil para los estudiantes de familias médicas, pero presenta desafíos significativos para los estudiantes de familias no médicas, quienes son más propensos a verse afectados por aspectos tanto positivos como negativos del currículo oculto. Los estudiantes que expresaron una autorreflexión moral fueron capaces de evaluar de manera crítica el impacto del entorno médico sobre su desarrollo personal y profesional. Sugerimos que dotar a los estudiantes de un espacio seguro donde puedan reflexionar sobre sus experiencias subjetivas podría ser una intervención tanto educativa como terapéutica que apoue el desarrollo de la integridad moral y profesional, mientras que la mentoría del profesorado podría compensar de manera parcial la falta del privilegio de contar con un entorno familiar médico.

Palabras clave: estudiantes de medicina, educación médica, currículo oculto, autorreflexión moral, cultura institucional, antecedentes socioculturales.

#### 1. Introduction

The educational neuropsychologist Peter Gray defines education as a form of cultural transmission, "a set of processes by which each new generation of humans acquires and builds upon the skills, knowledge, rituals, beliefs, and values of the previous generation" (Gray, 2015, p. 112). Medical curricula tend to focus on the transmission of the necessary knowledge and skills, while the transmission of values, beliefs, rituals, and practices, is often absorbed unwittingly by immersion in the social environment and institutional culture of medical schools and teaching hospitals. Yet these factors are of paramount significance to the personal, emotional, and moral development of young people, while also exerting significant influence on the appropriation of their professional identity and internalisation of characteristics and practices defining the social role of medical doctors. This process aligns with Pierre Bourdieu's concept of *habitus*, which describes the deeply ingrained habits, dispositions, and ways of being that individuals acquire through socialisation within specific contexts (Bourdieu, 1977).

One of the key requirements for the medical profession is moral and professional integrity (World Medical Association, 2022). According to Edgar and Pattison (2011), integrity is "a competence or capacity for reflection and discernment in the midst of the conflicting demands between professional and personal values, roles, and ethical systems" (p. 95), which can be cultivated to achieve subtle competence in dealing with the complexities, ambiguities, and tensions of professional life (Edgar & Pattison, 2011). Many consider the ability for critical reflection as an essential characteristic for professional competence of a medical doctor, and a core element of professional identity (Epstein & Hundert, 2002; Mann et al., 2009; Van Oeffelt et al., 2018).

Richard Cruess (2014) defines professional identity as the gradual internalisation of the characteristics, values, and norms of the medical profession. The process of adopting a social role and the identification with this role is shaped by sociocultural factors (Al-Rumayyan et al., 2017; Polyakova et al., 2020), and the social environment of medical schools plays a significant role in presenting cultural patterns and values that define the profession. These factors have been described as *hidden curriculum*, i.e., unwritten rules, norms, values, attitudes, patterns of social interactions, which exert significant influence over the personal development and
professional development of students, both in positive and negative ways (Martimianakis et al., 2015; Hafferty & O'Donnell, 2015). There has been increasing focus on hidden curriculum of medical schools ever since Hafferty and Franks (1994) presented an argument that the outcomes of medical training are as influenced by the social environment and institutional culture as by formal teaching, and that these factors must be taken into consideration in order to nurture desirable characteristics of medical graduates.

Medical education tends to be divided into two phases: pre-clinical courses of natural sciences, providing the scientific foundation essential for medical practice, with usually only very limited contact with patients, and subsequent clinical training that combines lectures and bedside teaching by clinicians. Therefore, the teachers in medical schools are researchers and clinicians, with very little or without any formal advanced training in paedagogy. According to Spencer (2003), clinicians may struggle with estimating the complexity of teaching, face unclear objectives and expectations, experience time constraints that limit student engagement, and often lack adequate supervision and feedback. Moreover, the demands of clinical work and research which are perceived as primary objectives, leave very little time, but also very little recognition and reward for teaching, with very little resources and only limited opportunities for reflecting on the learning process of students.

The transition from pre-clinical to clinical training is commonly perceived by students as a significant and challenging milestone, often accompanied by stress and uncertainty (Ottrey et al. 2024). This shift involves moving from classroom-based theoretical learning to direct patient care, where students must apply their knowledge in real-world settings, and it is at this stage students gradually assume the professional role of medical doctors. Research highlights the psychological and emotional strain associated with this transition, emphasizing the need for supportive learning environments (Xu, 2014; Radcliffe & Lester, 2003; Moss & McManus, 1992). As demonstrated by Ottrey et al. (2024) in their qualitative longitudinal study of medical students before and after clinical training, significant number of students reported feeling unprepared for various aspects of clinical practice, including practical skills and tasks, interpersonal communication, medical knowledge, and professional conduct.

Our research aims to contribute to the field of the emotional and moral development of students, in context of the interpersonal and sociocultural aspects of their medical school experience. Our focus was on the subjective experience and introspective aspect of reflection, rather than the outwardly manifest patterns of appropriation of professional identity, and signs of individual identification with the medical role. This perspective aligns with Maurice Merleau-Ponty's (2002) argument that our perception is fundamentally embodied, suggesting that our subjective experiences are deeply intertwined with our physical and social environments. This notion is particularly pertinent in medical education, where the hidden curriculum, as well as students' sociocultural background, influence their subjective experiences and form their professional identities (Gomes & Rego, 2013).

In our study, we were interested in medical students' self-understanding, reflection of their motives and actions, their perception of personal transformation in the course of their studies, and in particular, the spontaneous expression of moral self-reflection (the introspective and critical assessment of their conduct and its justification from the moral perspective) (Cambridge Dictionary, 2024; David, 2017; Xie, 2020). By examining these aspects together, we gain a comprehensive understanding of the multifaceted influences on medical students' development, aiding in the creation of supportive educational environments that foster personal and professional growth (Mezirow, 1997).

# 2. Methods

Our qualitative research consisted of individual semi-structured interviews with fourthyear medical students of the six-year curriculum at the Third Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic, conducted between February and May 2023. We have chosen fourth-year medical students as the target group of our study because they have recently experienced the transition from pre-clinical to clinical training, and represent a suitable cohort for studying the formation and development of their emerging professional identity, yet still have more than two years of clinical training ahead where this role will be rehearsed and refined.

All 208 medical students in the fourth year received an email with the invitation to online interviews about their understanding of the moral dimension of the medical school, healthcare, and wider society. As an expression of gratitude for their time they were given a book, with no other compensation received.

The interview questions were developed based on a scoping review of relevant literature on the development of professional and personal identity among medical students. This theoretical foundation informed the design of the questionnaire, ensuring that key aspects of students' experiences were explored systematically. The questions aimed to illuminate three core areas: (1) students' motivations and expectations related to medical school and their chosen profession; (2) observations and reflections on interpersonal interactions, the social environment, and the institutional culture of the medical school; and (3) reflections on personal transformation throughout their medical studies, as well as aspirations for their future careers. A detailed list of the specific interview questions can be found in Appendix 1.

The study was conducted using online interviews, which were audio-visually recorded. The duration of interviews ranged from 46 to 71 minutes. Prior to the interviews, participants were provided with informed consent forms, outlining the study's purpose, procedures, and confidentiality measures.

After the interviews, the recordings were transcribed verbatim. To ensure participant confidentiality, all identifying information was removed from the transcripts during the anonymisation process.

The transcribed data were subjected to analysis using both content and discourse analysis techniques, with a constant comparison approach.

Content analysis involved identifying recurring themes, patterns, and motives within the data. Both authors independently coded the transcripts using codes that represented significant themes, patterns, and motives emerging from the data, describing student's expressions. After this initial coding, the authors compared their identified codes. This comparative process involved detailed discussions to reconcile any discrepancies and to refine the codes. Through this collaborative effort, the authors developed a comprehensive coding framework that accurately represented the data, in which each code was assigned a clear definition specifying its scope and meaning to ensure consistency. The final set of codes was then used to systematically analyse the entire dataset, ensuring that all relevant data were captured and appropriately categorised. The table of codes is attached as Appendix 2.

Discourse analysis focused on examining the ways in which participants constructed and communicated their experiences and views, with a particular focus on whether they were aware of the influence of the hidden curriculum on themselves and whether moral selfreflection spontaneously emerged in their responses.

The research team consists of two authors of this text, both graduates of the medical school (2016 and 2004, respectively), who therefore also draw on their personal experience in designing the research. Tereza Pinkasová is additionally qualified as a psychotherapist and enrolled in PhD programme in medical ethics, while Lydie Fialová holds a doctorate in social anthropology. Tereza Pinkasová has been involved in medical ethics teaching, but was not and will not be directly involved in examination of any of the participating students.

The research was approved by the Ethics Committee of Third Faculty of Medicine, Charles University.

# 3. Results

Of all invited (208, by email) fourth year medical students, 26 (12.5%) expressed their interest to be interviewed. Of these, 17 were female and 9 male, with the age range 22 (7), 23 (15), 24 (3) and 28 (1). 22 students were Czech (CZ) and 4 Slovak (SK) nationals. Among the interviewees, eight students (30.7%) had one (5) or both (3) parents with medical degree; additional eleven (42.3%) had one (3) or both (8) parents with university education, while seven students (26.9%) came from families where neither of the parents attended university, having completed secondary education (6) or vocational training (1). The characteristics of the students are summarised in Table 1.

	Gender	Age	Nationality	Family		
A	F	23	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated	
В	F	22	CZ	MF	both parents doctors and both grandparents on mother side doctors	
С	F	22	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated	
D	F	22	SK	MF	mother doctor	
E	F	23	CZ	NMF	father university educated, sister studying medicine	
F	М	22	CZ	MF	both parents doctors	
G	F	22	CZ	NMF	both parents vocational training	
н	М	23	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated, grandmother doctor	
I	М	23	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated, grandmother doctor	
J	F	24	CZ	MF	mother doctor, grandfather doctor	
К	F	23	CZ	NMF	both parents secondary education, aunt doctor	

TABLE 1. The characteristics of the students.

L	Μ	23	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated	
М	F	24	CZ	MF	both parents doctors	
N	М	28	CZ	NMF	both parents secondary education	
0	F	23	CZ	MF	mother doctor	
Р	F	23	CZ	NMF	mother university educated (nurse)	
Q	F	23	CZ	NMF	both parents secondary education, aunt doctor	
R	F	23	CZ	MF	mother doctor	
S	F	23	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated	
Т	F	23	CZ	NMF	both parents secondary education	
U	М	24	CZ	MF	father and great grandfather doctors, mother university educated, brother studying medicine	
V	М	23	CZ	NMF	both parents university educated	
W	М	22	SK	NMF	both parents secondary education	
x	F	23	SK	NMF	both parents university educated	
Y	F	22	CZ	NMF	both parents secondary education	
Z	Μ	23	SK	NMF	father university educated	

The representativeness of this sample with regard to the sociocultural and socioeconomic background of students was impossible to establish since the medical school does not collect these data. There are very few studies on the demographics of medical schools, the available data from Sweden in 1990 (Polyakova et al., 2020) and in 2014 (Simmenroth-Nayda & Görlich, 2015) both identify 20% of medical students coming from medical families, and data from the USA in 2018 identify 22% (Fokas & Coukos, 2023).

For the purposes of this article we focus our analysis on the (1) sociocultural background and its impact on the self-understandings of medical students, including hopes for their future professional life, (2) the interpersonal interactions and institutional culture they notice and reflect upon in medical school and teaching hospitals, and (3) reflections of personal transformation and moments of moral self-reflection. The students were not explicitly asked about formation of their professional identity nor the impact of hidden curriculum, but the themes, patterns, influences, and signs of identification with professional role, or the lack thereof, emerged in their reflections and were subsequently analysed.

#### 3.1. Sociocultural background

Among the most significant factors that impact the experience of medical students and their expectations of medical practice, including its ethical dimension, was the family background of students, especially whether they come or don't come from a medical family (which they often mentioned spontaneously as a way of explanation of their experience). Almost a third of the interviewed students come from families where one (5) or both (3) parents are medical doctors. The medical (MF, 8) vs. non-medical (NMF, 18) family background of students correlated with their expressed expectations of the demands of medical study, their understanding of the realities of clinical work in hospital environment, but also with the support (emotional, financial, practical) and understanding that they receive from their families. All MF students have spontaneously expressed the highest possible level of support and understanding from their parents. "I have 100% support" (U), and "They understand that I don't have much time. They understand that sometimes I feel down and overwhelmed, they understand how much time I need to master the learning, and they are able to help me when I don't feel well" (B). Among the 18 NMF students, only a minority mentions that their parents are supportive (6) and understanding (2), while others explicitly say that they lack parental support (3) and understanding (5), or that their parents' attitude is more of admiration rather than support (3):

They put me on the pedestal, because they consider medical school as very hard, and think I am doing really well, so they are rather uncritically excited... but when it comes to how much we have to learn and what it actually takes, they don't really understand that at all. (T)

This puts the NMF students in the position of disadvantage which can be further exacerbated by the needs of their families that they have to provide for.

Sometimes it comes to a light confrontation, my mother needs a lot of help and it was really hard to draw the boundaries, that I really need to focus on my studies now and don't have much time left to help out. It was a really hard internal conflict. On one hand I really wanted to devote myself fully to my studies, but on the other hand I knew that my mother expects all this help from me. (K)

The differences between MF and NMF students extends also to the expectations they had from medicine and the demands it will make on them, with the former being more realistic: "I expected the studies to be hard, that I will have to learn discipline in working and be more organised and plan ahead. And get used to the stress, as there is a lot of stress in the medical environment" (U). Another student articulates that her mother prepared her for the reality of the medical world: "She was very clear that it is a hard and actually rather unpleasant environment" (R). These students notice both advantages and disadvantages of these insights: "I consider it an

advantage because I can always ask my parents and through them I also have understanding of the clinical context. On the other hand, I also get to see the darker sides of healthcare, that it can be rather harsh" (O). And similarly,

It is an advantage because I am not naive about medicine and the way it works in the hospitals. That I don't think it is just this beautiful profession where you help others. That is an advantage because I can see that many of my classmates had this idea initially and then they are completely crushed by the reality of clinical practice, and they start doubting whether they actually want to do it or not. So being familiar with that environment helped me a lot. (J)

The NMF students express a variety expectations about the medical school and its challenges, and some reflect on the naivité of their initial expectations: "I thought that we will learn all the magic how to make people feel better, that they will introduce us to all these secrets of life... so I did not expect it to be just about hard data and hard science" (E), while others express the feeling of being paralysed by the reality of clinical practice: "I feel like I am getting used to hopelessness" (A).

Faced with the realities and demands of clinical practice, many students wonder whether this is the right path for them, and whether they would be able to integrate it into their life. 11 students (42%) seem to fully identify with the role of the doctors, they feel part of the medical school and hospital environment, and plan for their future medical career. 6 of these come from MF, 3 from university educated families (UF), and 2 with non-university background (NUF). Of these, 6 students identify with the role to a certain degree, but also reflect critically on the environment and think creatively about the ways in which it can be changed: "I would certainly like to contribute to the change of the system" (M). Another 9 students (35%) express ambivalence about becoming doctors. Among these, 2 are from MF, 5 from UF, and 2 from NUF: "Perhaps I want to have a different life than this. Have a family, interests, something beyond medicine. So it is a constant struggle" (L). 3 UF students (11.5%) express distance and doubts over their future: "I wonder whether it is worth the effort to give so much of your energy to something that is mentally, psychologically so demanding" (I). Finally, 3 students (11.5%) are considering leaving for another profession: 2 of them come from NUF, 1 from UF also enrolled in another university degree; and neither of these students mentions support and understanding of their parents in the course of their studies.

#### 3.2. Hidden curriculum

The students reflected on the atmosphere, social interactions with classmates, teachers and clinicians. All MF students perceived the atmosphere of medical school positively or expressed understanding about the impossibility of perfection in medicine. On the other hand, the NMF students responded more strongly and with emotions to the situations they encounter which do not feel right or fair. In some instances, this difference in their family background establishes a certain hierarchy: "It is easy to feel inferior" (G). Yet it also brings a sense of community with others who equally struggle: "Shared hardship brings people closer" (E). About 62% commented on the atmosphere of faculty and on the level of support and understanding among students: "It seems to me that the student community is quite open, everyone is trying to help each other. There is an atmosphere of shared community, since we can see we are all on the same boat" (H). Other students comment on the necessity of such a community: "It is so good that we have each other. I think it won't be possible to manage without the others, being on your own would make the study of medicine impossible" (B).

However, there were others who expressed disappointment from the lack of conviviality which made the adaptation to the medical environment much harder:

I was looking forward to being at the university, finding new friends, but somehow it does not work for me here. The negative aspect of medical school is actually the classmates who exert so much pressure. I do not feel like I am suitable for the study of medicine and then it is easy to feel like an outcast, when everyone seems to be doing well and I struggle, they are all so high achieving and smart and I don't know what to do about that. (I)

About half of the students also mention that being active and engaged in the faculty life brings certain advantages, such as being noticed by teachers and offered participation on research projects, being glorified as *an ideal student*, or in some instances offered additional chances to pass an exam: "There are students who have certain advantages, and it seems to me... unjust, unethical even towards the others" (A). 23% of the students consider this pressure on being active and engaged as negative, while some interiorise this imperative to accommodate to the culture and expectation of the medical school: "You have to achieve academically, but you also have to achieve socially" (G). These students, all of which came from NMF, do not feel this pressure as motivating, rather, it becomes a source of frustration. Their additional obligations and responsibilities make it harder to participate.

I experience this pressure among the classmates that the more you do the better it makes you. So it is often admired that you take the night shift and from there you go to classes, and then back to the hospital... It creates this rather unhealthy environment that already at this stage you don't get to sleep and give yourself entirely to this calling... It gets normalised, and even during the exam period the library is open 24/7 which gives the impression we have to study the whole night. I think it is really important to draw the boundaries within yourself. (X)

46% of the students commented on their teachers, recounting positive experiences with those who are enthusiastic for their specialty area, who are supportive and communicate with them with respect, which motivates them to do well. However, many also shared negative experiences where the teachers humiliated and criticised them, or exposed them to unnecessary pressure: "On our first lab session we were doing some calculations and we did not get it right and the teacher said, 'You have just killed the patient'" (L). The students also note how this negative experience impacts on their ambitions, confidence, and self-expression: "It was an oral exam and they treated me like a piece of shit. It killed all my workaholism, my ambitions. It was a decisive experience" (V). Some interpret the teacher's assessment as a judgement that they belong among the less talented students: "So I got to learn my place" (I)

54% of students also commented on interpersonal relationships in the hospitals, the atmosphere, hierarchies, and attitudes towards the patients. Sometimes these encounters are source of inspiration:

Although it was a very busy emergency ward where there is very little time for patients, the doctor still kept to this humane side, he did not act superior to them, he was still able to find time to explain the treatment and was interested in the patient's perspective, and when the patients know what is going on he can even feel better in the hospital. (W)

In other instances they witnessed practices they disapproved of:

We went to see the patient who was quite disoriented and did not want the medical students to be there, but the doctor insisted we should listen to her lungs... We thought it unnecessary, the doctor brought us into this situation in which we did not want to be, and it seemed rather arrogant and entitled, superior. (C)

Some students do not feel well in the hospital environment and can not imagine working in this setting: "Attending the clinical training I can't actually imagine being a doctor. It is so busy, and I feel that once I enter the system I will get lost in it, it will crush me" (Q). For others, the negative experience are attributed to be a characteristic of a particular specialty which they decide to avoid: "You can feel the difference among medical specialties, for example surgery, the doctors have a certain kinds of expression, behaviour, and even values and attitudes towards the patients, and there I know I certainly don't want to be part of it, for these reasons" (W).

All MF students spontaneously identified their parents as motivations for studying medicine, and they also referred to them as their role models from whom they learn appropriate ways of responding to clinical and ethical challenges.

My mother is a radiologist who often has to breach the diagnosis to patients with breast cancer, and so she told me about how to share these difficult news and she simply said, you have to do it slowly... Even when you know that the prognosis is not good you have to give it in small drops, tell them that further assessment is needed and prepare them for that... I am not sure whether it is good or not but it gives me an insight into how it actually works in clinical practice. (F)

For some of the NMF students the motivation for studying medicine was an encounter with doctors that were taking care of them or their family members:

I was five when I became seriously ill and had to be hospitalised regularly. I met this really inspiring doctor who has been taking care of me, she was very kind and wise and tolerant and always had plenty of time for her patients, and I always wished, and still wish, to be like her. (T)

Others had deep personal reasons: "I was 16 when my father died of cancer, and that was this moment that I realised I want to do this work" (P). All NMF closely observe teachers and clinicians in the medical school, and 10 out of 16 explicitly stated they search for role models among them: "It does not have to be a professor, it can be an ordinary medical doctor who knows what they are doing. That really motivates me when they are knowledgeable in their area, and I want to be like them in order to really help the patients" (Z). In contrast to MF students who treat the medical doctors they meet in clinical attachments on almost equal terms and are more inclined to be critical towards them: "You always have to check whatever they say, you have to look critically on it, and be careful about people you consider your role models" (F). The NMF tend to perceive doctors from an inferior and submissive position and be generous in their admiration: "He was a consultant, so wise, tolerant, humble, and so knowledgeable, so educated" (T).

#### 3.3. Expressions of moral self-reflection

While most students were reflective on the personal transformation in the course of their studies, 4 students spontaneously expressed moral self-reflection. They considered situations that challenged them and expressed awareness of the danger that they might not act in accordance with their values, while recognising the necessity of constant self-reflection to prevent this from happening: "I became rather cynical somehow. Some problems might be quite serious for people and I felt like I am lightening it up. I began to wonder whether I am becoming emotionally numb, and became quite concerned about being like that... So I decided not to be like that." (U). One student wonders about the impact of the institutional environment on her conduct:

I try to be conscious about these influences. It seems to me that every year you spend in medical school, medicine eats out a little of your empathy. But it is difficult, because unless you consider this personally important, it is very easy to be taken away by the system, and patients disappear for you into their diagnoses and codes for the insurance companies. (X)

All these students expressed a strong support and understanding of their families (3 of them coming from MF, 1 from UF). Additional 4 students have expressed signs of moral self-reflection, and the awareness of the sense of danger of becoming someone they don't want to be as a result of the situations they face (3 of them from UF, 1 from NUF). These situations often involved students feeling empathy towards the patient, and experiencing feelings of pity, shame, or awkwardness when witnessing a doctor treating a patient poorly. "I really hope I won't give up on my moral convictions. I don't want to be dismissive or superior" (C). They expressed the need to face up to their mistakes and inappropriate behaviour, and correct these. One of these students also commented on the *expansion* of his empathy by reflecting on the situation of patients he encountered:

It helped me to gain real understanding of the alcoholics and drug addicts, because I thought, if I were in their life situation, perhaps I would end up the same, and perhaps even much worse. So it gave me this understanding. Often they are judged and condemned by society, but once you hear their stories, it actually deepens your understanding of another person. (Z)

Nevertheless, they also reflect on the need for a balance between empathy and emotional distance. As one student expressed,

it's about being able to communicate with strangers, to empathize while maintaining a certain perspective, perhaps even some distance. Although I might not want to create distance entirely, keeping a sense of perspective is important to realize that not everyone is like me and that I can, and must, approach each person differently; and that's okay. (S)

## 4. Discussion

This research provides insights into personal, emotional, and moral development of medical students. We have identified three interrelated variables that contribute to the formation of personal integrity and professional identity in the course of medical studies: sociocultural background, the hidden curriculum, and the capacity for critical moral self-reflection. The main limitation of our research is the self-selected nature of participation in our study, therefore, the research findings may not fully represent the wider student population. Future research may consider implementing random selection methods to mitigate these limitations.

While pursuing careers in fields such as science or teaching is often influenced by broader sociocultural factors such as community values, educational experiences, and societal norms (Bourdieu, 1977; Gore et al., 2015; Mansour, 2013), we found a medical family background to be a significant influence on medical students' adaptation to the medical environment and the development of their professional identity. While fields such as teacher education place significant emphasis on the sociocultural backgrounds of students, both at the institutional level and in academic research (Gay, 2018), medical faculties tend to overlook this aspect, and research in this area remains comparatively underdeveloped.

Our research shows that, in comparison to other students, those from MF had the best possible support system and secure grounding, which also allowed them more time and space for thinking and reflection. They had realistic expectations about life in medicine, the adaptation to hospital environment and appropriation of professional medical roles come more easily to them, and they benefit from their parents' guidance throughout their medical education. According to Choi et al. (2018), students from medical families (MF) benefit from familiarity with the medical environment, which can lead to better-informed decisions about practice locations and facilitate connections with established practitioners.

In the case of NMF, these students did not have the advantage of being familiar with the medical environment to the degree that their expectations of medical school and clinical practice would be realistic, which seems to cause higher stress levels and make the adaptation to this environment more challenging. Moreover, they are at a disadvantage in the level of support and understanding they receive from their families, and often also in terms of demands on their time and additional responsibilities. These factors also impact their social participation and enculturation into the medical world, and the ways in which they identify with their future professional role. Research indicates that NMF students often lack an understanding of how medical specialties are structured, and what prestige they convey to their practitioners. This unfamiliarity can lead to greater uncertainty during medical school, particularly when compared to peers who strategically plan their specialty choices early on. The competitive nature of certain specialties, such as surgery, discourages some students who are unwilling to engage in the struggle to gain access to surgical training opportunities (Olsson et al., 2019). According to Choi (2018), medical students from NMF are more likely to pursue primary care and other less prestigious specialties. Our findings imply that medical schools, in addition to its focus on the transmission of knowledge and skills, have a profound responsibility to provide a respectful and nourishing environment which is supportive of students from all backgrounds, especially those whose lack of family support and professional cultural background which sets them in disadvantage in a wide range of ways. This is especially true for the first generation of medical/university students who bring diversity into the medical profession, as emphasised by other studies (Choi et al., 2018; Ryder et al., 2022; Romero et al., 2020).

Our research highlights the impacts of the hidden curriculum, especially the institutional culture of social hierarchies and competitiveness, and the importance of clinicians and teachers as inspiration and role models. NMF students tend to be more exposed to and impacted by the negative aspects of the hidden curriculum, from which the MF students are sheltered by their privilege. Long-lasting faculty mentorship might partially compensate for the lack of medical family-transmitted insider position, while also providing opportunities for reflection on the personal experiences in the medical environment and their ethical dimension, as a prerequisite of development of moral integrity and professional identity. These mentors, who ideally would be available to students for the time of their entire studies, might emerge from tutorships or perhaps long-term internships in GP practices. While the cost of dyad mentoring can be significant, the investment may be justified if mentorship can help reduce student burnout (Winkel et al., 2017). However, medical faculties currently still pay insufficient attention to the sociocultural contexts of their students. Investigating the influence of these backgrounds through research would be highly valuable, particularly to better understand how such factors shape students' professional identity. Additionally, it is worth considering not onlu the sociocultural background of students but also of facultu members, as this dunamic may influence teaching practices and mentoring relationships.

Medical schools and hospitals should also devise mechanisms for identifying both positive and negative aspects of the hidden curricula, create spaces for ongoing collective critical reflection of institutional practices, and deliberately work on these issues for the benefit of students, as well as patients.

While numerous studies (Farkas et al., 2019) acknowledge the positive impact of reflective practices in general, there is a lack of research specifically on moral self-reflection. We explored the role of moral self-reflection in the formation of professional identity with regards to ethical values and attitudes, and our finding suggest that the ability for moral self-reflection is essential in preventing perpetuation of negative and unethical practices and patterns of behaviour to which students are potentially exposed in the medical school and in the hospital, and represent additional protective factor for negative influence of the hidden curriculum. The capacity for moral self-reflection and its transformative potential for medical students should be taken into consideration by medical schools in devising educational and therapeutic interventions.

Reflective practice focused on one's own (un)ethical conduct can be integrated into existing ethics and clinical courses at medical faculties, and new elective courses centred on moral self-reflection, including collective reflection, should be incorporated into the curriculum (Pinkasová, 2022). These courses may focus on reflective writing assignments and group discussions that encourage students to explore and articulate their experiences from the medical environment and the ethical dilemmas that arise.

Students and staff might also be encouraged to participate in reflective or psychotherapeutic groups. Students may benefit from participation in Balint and psychotherapeutic groups, which create a safe environment for self-reflection (Richards et al., 2020), as well as in individual consulting or psychotherapeutic services provided by the faculty.

Medical educators may be encouraged to participate in peer-reflection groups, which, according to Boerboom et al. (2011), seems to enhance reflection quality in clinical teachers more than usual self-assessment reflection. Since sharing personal reflections can be challenging for both students and teachers, it is worth considering facilitation strategies, such as incorporating ice-breakers or art-based approaches (Meltzer, 2020). However, as Gomes

and Rego (2013) emphasise, the long-term development of the entire school environment, relationships, and institutional culture is paramount when aiming to achieve meaningful and sustainable change.

In conclusion, our research encourages medical schools to recognise the nuanced needs of students, particularly those without medical family background, reflect on institutional practices that have detrimental effects and work towards preventing and mitigating these, while cultivating those that contribute to positive experiences and personal growth of both students and staff. Creating interventions that address the sociocultural challenges and emphasise the need for moral self-reflection can contribute to a more inclusive and supportive educational environment, preparing students to better and time-variably navigate complexities of the medical worlds, while enhancing and refining ethical sensibility and critical reflectiveness of the medical profession.

## **Authors' contributions**

**Tereza Pinkasová:** Conceptualization; Data curation; Formal analysis; Investigation; Project administration; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

Lydie Fialová: Methodology; Formal analysis; Writing (review and editing).

# Artificial intelligence (AI) policy

The authors do not claim to have made use of artificial intelligence (AI) in the preparation of their articles

## References

- Al-Rumayyan, A., Van Mook, W. N. K. A., Magzoub, M. E., Al-Eraky, M. M., Ferwana, M., Khan, M. A., & Dolmans, D. (2017). Medical professionalism frameworks across non-Western cultures: A narrative overview. *Medical Teacher*, 39(sup1), S8-S14. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2016.1254740
- Boerboom, T. B., Jaarsma, D., Dolmans, D. H., Scherpbier, A. J., Mastenbroek, N. J., & Van Beukelen, P. (2011). Peer group reflection helps clinical teachers to critically reflect on their teaching. *Medical Teacher*, 33(11), e615-e623. https://doi.org/10.3109/0142159X.2011.610840
- Bourdieu, P. (1977). Outline of a theory of practice (R. Nice, Trans.). Cambridge University Press.
- Cambridge Dictionary. (n. d.). *Self-reflection*. Retrieved February 5, 2024, from https://dictionary.cambridge.org/dictionary/english/self-reflection
- Choi, K. J., Tak, H. J., Bach, C., Trias, C., Warsi, H., Abraham, J., & Yoon, J. D. (2018). Characteristics of medical students with physician relatives: A national study. *MedEdPublish (2016)*, *7*, 30. https://doi.org/10.15694/mep.2018.0000030.1
- Cruess, R. L., Cruess, S. R., Boudreau, J. D., Snell, L., & Steinert, Y. (2014). Reframing medical education to support professional identity formation. Academic Medicine: Journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges, 89(11), 1446-1451. https://doi.org/10.1097/ ACM.000000000000427
- David, A. (2017). Self-reflection in illness and health: Literal and metaphorical? *Palgrave Communications*, *3*, 17091.
- Edgar, A., & Pattison, S. (2011). Integrity and the moral complexity of professional practice. *Nursing Philosophy*, *12*(2), 94-106. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-769X.2010.00481.x
- Epstein, R. M., & Hundert, E. M. (2002). Defining and assessing professional competence. *JAMA*, 287(2), 226-235. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.287.2.226
- Farkas, A. H., Allenbaugh, J., Bonifacino, E., Turner, R., & Corbelli, J. A. (2019). Mentorship of US medical students: A systematic review. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 34(11), 2602-2609. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-019-05256-4

- Fokas, J. A., & Coukos, R. (2023). Examining the hidden curriculum of medical school from a first-generation student perspective. *Neurology*, 101(4), 187-190. https://doi.org/10.1212/ WNL.000000000207174
- Gay, G. (2018). Culturally responsive teaching: Theory, research, and practice. Teachers College Press.
- Gomes, A. P., & Rego, S. (2013). Pierre Bourdieu and medical education. *Revista Brasileira de Educação Médica*, 37(2), 260-265.
- Gore, J., Holmes, K., Smith, M., & Fray, L. (2015). *Investigating the factors that influence the choice of teaching as a first career. A report commissioned by the Queensland College of Teachers*. Queensland College of Teachers. https://cdn.qct.edu.au/pdf/Research/WhyPeopleChooseTeachingLiteratureReview.pdf
- Gray, P. (2015). Free to learn: Why unleashing the instinct to play will make our children happier, more self-reliant, and better students for life. Basic Books.
- Hafferty, F. W., & Franks, R. (1994). The hidden curriculum, ethics teaching, and the structure of medical education. Academic Medicine: Journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges, 69(11), 861-871. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001888-199411000-00001
- Hafferty, F. W., & O'Donnell, J. F. (Eds.). (2015). *The hidden curriculum in health professional education* (1<sup>st</sup> ed.). Dartmouth College Press.
- Mann, K., Gordon, J., & MacLeod, A. (2009). Reflection and reflective practice in health professions education: A systematic review. Advances in Health Sciences Education: Theory and Practice, 14(4), 595-621. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10459-007-9090-2
- Mansour, N. (2013). Modelling the sociocultural contexts of science education: The teachers' perspective. *Research in Science Education*, *43*(3), 347-369. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11165-011-9269-7
- Martimianakis, M. A., Michalec, B., Lam, J., Cartmill, C., Taylor, J. S., & Hafferty, F. W. (2015). Humanism, the hidden curriculum, and educational reform: A scoping review and thematic analysis. Academic Medicine: Journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges, 90(11 Suppl), S5-S13. https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.00000000000894
- Meltzer, C. (2020). The reflexive practitioner: Using arts-based methods and research for professional development. In L. McKay, G. Barton, S. Garvis, & V. Sappa (Eds.), *Arts-based research, resilience and well-being across the lifespan* (pp. 201-220). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Merleau-Ponty, M. (2002). Phenomenology of perception. Routledge.
- Mezirow, J. (1997). Transformative learning: Theory to practice. *New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education*, 1997(74), 5-12. https://doi.org/10.1002/ace.7401
- Moss, F., & McManus, I. C. (1992). The anxieties of new clinical students. *Medical Education*, 26(1), 17-20. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2923.1992.tb00116.x
- Olsson, C., Kalén, S., & Ponzer, S. (2019). Sociological analysis of the medical field: Using Bourdieu to understand the processes preceding medical doctors' specialty choice and the influence of perceived status and other forms of symbolic capital on their choices. *Advances in Health Sciences Education: Theory and Practice*, 24(3), 443-457. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10459-018-09872-3
- Ottrey, E., Rees, C. E., Kemp, C., Lyons, K. M., Brock, T. P., Leech, M., Monrouxe, L. V., & Palermo, C. (2024). Exploring preparedness transitions in medicine and pharmacy: A qualitative longitudinal study to inform multiprofessional learning opportunities. *Advances in Health Sciences Education.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s10459-024-10372-w
- Pinkasová, T. (2022). Supporting moral development in medical students through an elective course focused on moral self-reflection. *Theology and Philosophy of Education*, 1(1), 18-23. https://www.tape.academy/index.php/tape/article/view/7
- Polyakova, M., Persson, P., Hofmann, K., & Jena, A. B. (2020). Does medicine run in the family? Evidence from three generations of physicians in Sweden: Retrospective observational study. *BMJ*, 371, m4453. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4453

- Radcliffe, C., & Lester, H. (2003). Perceived stress during undergraduate medical training: A qualitative study. *Medical Education*, *37*(1), 32-38. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2923.2003.01405.x
- Richards, H., Polnay, A., Wilkinson, P., Read, E., & Young, H. (2020). Balint-style reflective practice groups in a year 4 undergraduate general practice attachment: Experience of the first two years. *Scottish Medical Journal*, *65*(2), 52-59. https://doi.org/10.1177/0036933020918056
- Romero, R., Miotto, K., Casillas, A., & Sanford, J. (2020). Understanding the experiences of firstgeneration medical students: Implications for a diverse physician workforce. *Academic Psychiatry*, 44(4), 467-470. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40596-020-01235-8
- Ryder, C. Y., Irani, S., Andreski, P., & Grob, K. (2022). Evaluating the effects and contributing factors to the "hidden curriculum" in medical school. *Journal of Clinical and Translational Science*, 6(s1), 96. https://doi.org/10.1017/cts.2022.283
- Simmenroth-Nayda, A., & Görlich, Y. (2015). Medical school admission test: advantages for students whose parents are medical doctors? *BMC Medical Education*, *15*, 81. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-015-0354-x
- Spencer, J. (2003). Learning and teaching in the clinical environment. *BMJ*, 326(7389), 591-4. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.326.7389.591
- Van Oeffelt, T. P. A., Ruijters, M. C. P., Van Hees, A. A. J. C., & Simons, R.-J. (2018). Professional identity, a neglected core concept of professional development. In K. Black, R. Warhurst, & S. Corlett (Eds.), *Identity as a foundation for human resource development* (pp. 237-251). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315671482-16
- Winkel, A. F., Yingling, S., Jones, A. A., & Nicholson, J. (2017). Reflection as a learning tool in graduate medical education: A systematic review. *Journal of Graduate Medical Education*, 9(4), 430-439. https://doi.org/10.4300/JGME-D-16-00500.1
- World Medical Association. (2022). WMA international code of medical ethics. https://www. wma.net/policies-post/wma-international-code-of-medical-ethics/
- Xie, M. (2020). Moral self-reflection and leaders' virtuous behaviors [Doctoral Dissertation, Rutgers University]. RUcore: Rutgers University Community Repository. https://doi. org/10.7282/t3-50dq-j614
- Xu, M. (2014). Medical students' motivations for studying medicine: Changes and relationship with altruistic attitudes, expectations, and experiences of learning at university [Doctoral Dissertation, University of Adelaide]. University of Adelaide Digital Library. https://digital. library.adelaide.edu.au/dspace/handle/2440/91873

# Authors' biographies

**Tereza Pinkasová.** Medical doctor, psychotherapist, and doctoral student at the Department of Medical Ethics and Humanities, Third Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague. She graduated from Charles University in 2016 with a medical degree, and in 2018 completed the Educational Program of Pedagogical Skills focused on higher education, ibid. In 2019, she completed training in psychodynamic psychotherapy. Her research focuses on medical education and the moral and personal development of medical students.

## D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8834-5411

**Lydie Fialová.** She studied Medicine and Humanities in Prague and Tübingen, and Social Anthropology in Edinburgh and London. She has taught Medical Ethics, Philosophy and Anthropology at Charles, Boston, and Edinburgh universities for over a decade. Also, as a fellow in medical education, she oversaw teaching of Medical Ethics and Law at Edinburgh university. Taking a career break for family reasons, she now works as independent researcher and writer, collaborating on research projects and teaching courses in medical education, planetary health, and ecological humanities, inspired by experiential and dialogical pedagogy.

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6891-1877

# APPENDIX 1. Semi-structured interview: areas of enquiry/questions/ prompts

#### 1. Motivations and expectations of students related to medical school

Can you remember who or what inspired you to study medicine? Were you first in your family to study medicine?

Were you the first in your family to study university?

Is your family supporting you in your studies?

What were your expectations from the medical school in terms of personal and professional development?

Have these expectations been fulfilled? In what way?

Is there anything that surprised you? In what way?

#### 2. Observations and reflection of interpersonal interactions, social environment and institutional culture of the medical school

How do you perceive the social environment of the medical school (in terms of interpersonal interactions, systems, explicit and implicit rules)

Does it suit you?

Did you have to adjust in any way?

Do you perceive there is an image of the *ideal student*?

If so, what kind of ideal? Do you endeavour to achieve this ideal? Do your classmates endeavour to achieve this ideal?

Are there any rules or processes in the medical school that you don't agree with?

Have you encountered anything unusual or unpleasant in the course of your studies?

Have you ever had to act against your convictions/believes/values?

How do you perceive the clinical attachments in the hospitals?

How do you perceive the actions/behaviours/ways of the medical doctors?

Has any situation occurred in which you were surprised by someone's action/ behaviour?

Has any situation occurred in which you wish to have acted differently but could not?

Would you have had a different attitude/approach if you were not wearing a white coat?

Has any situation occurred in which you were moved/touched personally/ emotionally?

Have you taken part on clinical attachments abroad?

If so, was there anything that inspired you?

#### 3. Reflection of personal transformation in the course of medical studies

Have you learned anything from your classmates? teachers? clinicians? patients?

Have you learned anything that you did not assume to learn?

Do you consider yourself transformed by medical studies?

If so, how?

What kind of medical doctor/person would you not like to be? What kind of medical doctor/person would you like to be?

Revista Española de Pedagogía (2025), 83(291), 453-470

# **APPENDIX 2. Content analysis - Codes**

Content analysis - Codes				
Certain people have advantages	A, B, G, I, J, K, M, O, R, T, V, W, X			
Sexism	A, B, D, G, J, O, R, V, W, Z			
Conflict ideals and reality	B, T, U			
Inadequate study organisation	B, D, E, J, M, P, R, U			
Faculty and group environment				
- Lucky to be in a good group	A, B, D, E, P, N, Q, R			
- Didn't fit in the group	I			
- Didn't resonate with peers	J			
- Atmosphere of community, mutual support	H, W, X			
- Motivating environment	N, U			
- Welcoming environment	F, V, Y			
Teachers				
- Friendly teachers	R, H, M			
- Teachers who do not want to teach	C, D, H, M			
- Teachers who stress out students	R			
- "If you don't know this, you will kill a patient"	C, L			
- Abuse of power	А, Н			
- Lack of attention during lab sessions	0			
- Yells at us for being stupid	К, Т			
Doctors in the hospital				
- Rude, disrespectful, arrogant doctors	S, Q, R, V			
- Younger doctors contribute to good atmosphere	С			
- Laziness and indifference	F, L			
- Paternalistic attitude	M, U			

Pressure to be active				
- Suited for extroverted students	D			
- Pressure to perform and participate	Q, S, R			
- Not allowed to be sick	E			
- Active peers make others feel inferior	G, K			
Approach to patients				
- Impersonal approach	J, K			
- Avoid causing discomfort	Х			
- Importance of communication	M, P, G, Y			
Other				
- Nudity	K, O, Z			



# The teacher-student relationship as a predictive variable of school engagement: The mediating role of subjective well-being in a structural equation model with indigenous students aged 10 to 14 years old

# La relación docente-estudiante como una variable predictora del compromiso escolar: el rol mediador del bienestar subjetivo en un modelo de ecuaciones estructurales en estudiantes indígenas de entre 10 y 14 años

Joaquín BRIEBA-FUENZALIDA. PhD Candidate in Mental Health. Faculty of Medicine, University of Concepción (*jbrieba@udec.cl*)

#### Abstract:

The teacher-student relationship is a key factor in students' academic performance, school engagement, and subjective well-being. However, little is known about how this relationship influences these variables among Indigenous students, particularly Mapuche students in Chile. This study evaluates a predictive model of the teacher-student relationship on school engagement and the role of subjective well-being in this relationship in Mapuche students aged 10 to 14. A cross-sectional design was used, with a sample of 300 students aged 10 to 14. Structural equation modeling (SEM) was employed to analyze the relationships among the teacher-student relationship, school engagement, and subjective well-being. Results revealed a moderate significant direct effect of the teacher-student relationship on school engagement  $(\beta = .359, p < .001)$  and subjective well-being  $(\beta = .398, p < .001)$ . Moreover, subjective well-being had a significant positive direct effect on school engagement ( $\beta = .402$ , p < .001), suggesting that students with higher levels of well-being exhibit greater school engagement. An indirect effect was also observed between the teacher-student relationship and school engagement, mediated by subjective well-being ( $\beta = .160, p < .001$ ). These findings support the hypothesis that subjective well-being strengthens the impact of teacher-student relationships on school engagement. Although the effect size was small, the statistical power of the findings highlights their relevance. Limitations such as the cross-sectional design -restricting causal inferencesand suboptimal reliability indices in the behavioral dimension of school engagement must be considered in future replications. These findings contribute valuable evidence for the development of culturally relevant educational interventions aimed at improving Indigenous students' engagement and enhancing well-being of Indigenous students. They also underscore

Date of receipt of the original: 2025-02-25.

Date of approval: 2025-05-09.

Please, cite this article as follows: Brieba-Fuenzalida, J. (2025). The teacher-student relationship as a predictive variable of school engagement: The mediating role of subjective well-being in a structural equation model with indigenous students aged 10 to 14 years old [La relación docente-estudiante como una variable predictora del compromiso escolar: el rol mediador del bienestar subjetivo en un modelo de ecuaciones estructurales en estudiantes indígenas de entre 10 y 14 años]. *Revista Española de Pedagogía, 83*(291), 471-489. https://doi.org/10.22550/2174-0909.4509

the urgency of formulating public policies that focus not only on academic achievement but also on the holistic development of students.

Keywords: teacher-student relationship, subjective well-being, school engagement, Mapuche students, Chilean education, intercultural education.

#### **Resumen:**

La relación docente-estudiante es un factor clave en el rendimiento académico, el compromiso escolar y el bienestar subjetivo de los estudiantes. Sin embargo, se conoce poco acerca de cómo esta relación influye en estas variables en estudiantes indígenas, en particular en estudiantes mapuche en Chile. Este estudio evalúa un modelo predictivo de la relación docente-estudiante con respecto al compromiso escolar y al rol del bienestar subjetivo en estudiantes mapuche de entre 10 y 14 años. Se utilizó un diseño transversal con una muestra de 300 estudiantes. Para analizar los vínculos entre la relación docente-estudiante, el compromiso escolar y el bienestar subjetivo, se empleó el modelamiento de ecuaciones estructurales (SEM por sus siglas en inglés). Los resultados revelaron un efecto directo moderado y significativo de la relación docente-estudiante sobre el compromiso escolar ( $\beta$  = .359, p < .001) y el bienestar subjetivo ( $\beta$  = .398, p <.001). Asimismo, el bienestar subjetivo mostró un efecto directo positivo y significativo sobre el compromiso escolar ( $\beta = .402, p < .001$ ), lo que indica que mayores niveles de bienestar se asocian a un mayor compromiso escolar. También se observó un efecto indirecto entre la relación docente-estudiante u el compromiso escolar. mediado por el bienestar subjetivo ( $\beta$  = .160, p <.001). Estos resultados respaldan la hipótesis de que el bienestar subjetivo actúa como un mediador y fortalece la asociación entre la relación docente-estudiante y el compromiso escolar. Aunque el tamaño del efecto fue pequeño, la potencia estadística de los hallazgos resalta su relevancia. No obstante, deben considerarse en futuras réplicas algunas limitaciones, como el diseño transversal, que restringe la inferencia causal, y los índices de confiabilidad subóptimos en la dimensión conductual del compromiso escolar. En conjunto, estos resultados aportan evidencia valiosa para el diseño de intervenciones educativas pertinentes en el ámbito cultural, que promuevan el compromiso y el bienestar de los estudiantes indígenas. Asimismo, destacan la urgencia de generar políticas públicas focalizadas no solo en lo académico, sino también en el desarrollo integral de los estudiantes.

Palabras clave: relación docente-estudiante, bienestar subjetivo, compromiso escolar, estudiantes mapuche, educación chilena, educación intercultural.

## 1. Introduction

#### 1.1. The challenges related to interculturality in Chilean school education

School education in Chile comprises twelve mandatory levels (plus two optional levels of preschool education). The twelve mandatory levels are divided into basic education (eight levels) and secondary education (four levels). Drawing a parallel with the North American system, basic education corresponds to elementary and middle school, while secondary education aligns with high school (Ministerio de Educación, 2010).

Intercultural education in Chile aims to promote respect and coexistence among diverse cultures by integrating various aspects of Indigenous peoples, including their language, worldview, and other cultural dimensions, into the educational system (Arredondo & Paidacán, 2023).

In 2023, a dropout rate of 1.66% was recorded, corresponding to 50814 students who discontinued their studies. This represents an increase of 0.2 percentage points compared to

the 2022 rate (Ministerio de Educación, 2023). Focusing exclusively on students of Indigenous origin, they face significantly higher school dropout rates compared to their non-Indigenous peers. This disproportionate representation in dropout rates is attributed to systemic factors that contribute to educational disparities between Indigenous and non-Indigenous students (Burgess & Lowe, 2022). Some of these systemic factors are related to a disconnect between policy and practice, to socio-economic factors or to discrimination, among others (Burgess & Lowe, 2022; Snijder et al., 2021)

The discrimination exerted by the educational system also manifests in its treatment of Mapuche knowledge, both on personal and structural levels, permeating the school context and influencing the curriculum. This is particularly evident in the implementation of the bilingual intercultural education initiative. Although this initiative originally sought to create specialized schools integrating both Western and Mapuche knowledge (addressing content and language), it ultimately segregated Mapuche culture into a distinct category of institutions. By marginalizing Mapuche students and isolating them from traditional schools, this approach has amplified racism and prejudice against Mapuche identity within the educational system (Arias-Ortega et al., 2023; Quilaqueo-Rapiman, 2023).

The characteristics of the teacher and the presence of the aforementioned elements shape the teacher-student relationship, which influences various educational variables at both the student and teacher levels (such as academic performance, motivation, and learning). Moreover, this relationship is interconnected with variables from other domains, including the subjective well-being of both the teacher and the student (Farhah et al., 2021).

#### 1.2. Teacher-student relationship

The teacher-student relationship, defined by Skinner and Pitzer (2012) as the bond between student and teacher, is determined by the quality of affective ties established between them. According to the model proposed by Sabol and Pianta (2012), this relationship constitutes a dyadic bond characterized by three fundamental dimensions: closeness, conflict, and dependency. These dimensions dynamically interact and significantly influence variables such as academic performance, socioemotional development, and school behavior. Teacher-student relationships characterized as supportive alliances promote student engagement and serve as predictors of motivation and academic performance (Pan & Yao, 2023). Given the issues of racial discrimination and teacher prejudice against Indigenous students in our country, it is crucial to examine the respect and acceptance teachers hold toward Indigenous populations and their cultures, as these aspects are central to fostering a positive sense of identity among Mapuche students (Purdie et al., 2000).

In terms of teacher respect and warmth, the presence of teacher prejudices is evident. These prejudices manifest through various patterns of behavior directed toward Indigenous students in our country and are linked to discriminatory acts. Examples include creating relational distance, conveying low academic expectations, dismissing academic progress, and exhibiting paternalistic attitudes toward Mapuche students (Muñoz-Troncoso et al., 2023). Teachers tend to hold lower educational expectations for Indigenous students (Chen, 2024; Medina & González-Jimenez, 2023). This discrimination is pervasive, occurring across gender, educational levels, and socioeconomic status, significantly undermining the teacher-student relationship for this specific group (Arias-Ortega et al., 2023; Castillo et al., 2022).

The teacher-student relationship is a critical factor influencing students' academic and personal development. A positive relationship between teachers and students fosters an environment conducive to learning, emotional well-being, and social competence. Research indicates that when students perceive their teachers as supportive and caring, they are more likely to experience enhanced self-efficacy, reduced anxiety and mental health issues, and improved academic performance (Oh & Song 2021; Lei et al., 2023; Mallik, 2023; Wanders et al., 2020; Wang, 2024; Zhang et al., 2022; Zou et al., 2024). This supportive dynamic is particularly vital in primary education, where students often seek recognition and emotional support from their teachers, which can significantly influence their motivation and engagement in learning activities (Wang, 2024).

The teacher-student relationship significantly affects several other variables that influence the development of students, such as the subjective well-being and school engagement (Engels et al., 2021). Empirical evidence supports the notion that positive interactions between teachers and students can enhance students' emotional states and their involvement in school activities (Goetz et al., 2021; Mastromatteo et al., 2021). Affective teacher-student relationships are positively correlated with students' school engagement and achievement. When students perceive their teachers as supportive and caring; they are more likely to engage actively in their learning processes, leading to improved academic outcomes. This relationship is particularly crucial as students transition to higher grades, where academic challenges increase, and the need for supportive relationships becomes more pronounced (Sadoughi & Hejazi, 2021).

Quality of the teacher-student relationship directly influences school engagement (Hofkens & Pianta, 2022). Positive relationships with teachers lead to higher levels of school engagement, while negative relationships can result in disengagement. Also, positive teacherstudent dynamics foster a sense of belonging and motivation, essential for students' overall well-being and engagement in school activities (Thornberg et al., 2022).

#### 1.3. School engagement

School engagement is defined as a meta-construct, a biopsychosocial phenomenon that refers to the simultaneous experience of focus, interest, and intense enjoyment by students in relation to their participation in the teaching-learning process (Fredericks et al., 2004).

According to Sáez-Delgado et al. (2023), school engagement is characterized by students' active participation in academic activities, their emotional connection to the school environment, and their commitment to learning (Pérez-Salas et al., 2021). This systematic review emphasizes the importance of methodological approaches in understanding how engagement manifests among secondary students, suggesting that engagement is not merely a singular experience but rather a composite of various interactions and experiences within the school context.

González et al. (2022) further elaborate on this concept by utilizing the Student Engagement Instrument (SEI), which assesses different dimensions of engagement, including the emotional, behavioral, and cognitive aspects. Their analysis indicates that school engagement is crucial for academic success and is influenced by various factors, including teacher-student relationships and the overall school climate. The SEI serves as a valuable tool for measuring these dimensions and understanding the underlying factors that contribute to student engagement.

Additionally, Pérez-Salas et al. (2021) highlight the role of teacher-student relationships and special educational needs in shaping student engagement and disengagement. Their findings suggest that positive interactions with teachers and supportive peer relationships are essential for fostering engagement among students, particularly those with special educational needs. This underscores the relational aspect of engagement, where the quality of interactions within the school environment significantly impacts students' motivation and involvement in their learning processes.

#### 1.4. Subjective well-being

Subjective well-being is conceptualized as an individual's self-evaluation of their happiness and life satisfaction, integrating both affective responses and cognitive appraisals of life circumstances. This multidimensional construct has been extensively studied, highlighting its complexity and broad applicability (Diener et al., 2009; Diener, 2000; Cobo-Rendón et al., 2024).

The framework of subjective well-being distinguishes between emotional and cognitive components. Emotional aspects encompass positive and negative affect, while cognitive evaluations are captured through measures of life satisfaction, reflecting an individual's overall assessment of their quality of life (Diener et al., 2009).

As a measure of societal progress, subjective well-being provides valuable insights into population-level quality of life. The systematic evaluation of happiness and life satisfaction underscores the critical role of subjective well-being in shaping individual behaviors and influencing broader societal outcomes (Diener, 2000).

#### 1.5. Empiric evidence of subjective well-being and school engagement

Perceived teacher support, a fundamental component of the closeness dimension of the teacher-student relationship, positively contributes to significant changes in students' school engagement, particularly in the behavioral dimension: the greater the perceived teacher support, the stronger the emotional and behavioral engagement (Diestra et al., 2023). This phenomenon has also been observed among Indigenous students. For instance, Canadian Indigenous students attribute part of their academic success to the development of strong and meaningful relationships with their teachers (Ribeiro et al., 2023).

Empirical evidence suggests a significant relationship between subjective well-being and school engagement among students. Subjective well-being has been shown to positively influence students' engagement in their educational environments. Students who perceive higher levels of well-being are more likely to exhibit greater school engagement, which includes behavioral, emotional, and cognitive dimensions of participation in school activities (Cui et al., 2023). This relationship underscores the importance of fostering a supportive school environment that enhances students' overall well-being.

Other studies suggest that students with higher levels of subjective well-being tend to have a more robust internal locus of control, which in turn enhances their engagement in academic activities (Cui et al., 2023). This aligns with the notion that positive emotional states can lead to increased motivation and commitment to schoolwork, thereby fostering a more engaged learning experience.

Saxer et al. (2021) also provide a multidimensional approach to measuring well-being in students, emphasizing that aspects such as positive relationships and engagement in school activities are interconnected. Their findings suggest that interventions aimed at improving students' social relationships and overall well-being can lead to increased engagement in school, particularly during critical developmental stages.

Other studies reinforce the idea that social support from peers, parents, and teachers plays a crucial role in enhancing both subjective well-being and school engagement. Students who feel supported in their social environments are more likely to engage actively in school, highlighting the interdependence of social factors and individual well-being (Nguyen & Nguyen, 2021; Estell & Perdue, 2013).

# 1.6. Associations between the teacher-student relationship, school engagement, and subjective well-being

The teacher-student relationship represents a dyadic system where both student and teacher engage in reciprocal interactions. Based on Bowlby's (1969) framework, the teacherstudent relationship plays a crucial role in the emotional development and educational engagement of students. When these relationships are positive, they become not only a pivotal factor in an individual's academic trajectory but also in their personal development. This relationship constitutes a critical element in fostering various processes associated with students' development and educational trajectories, such as school engagement (Fredericks et al., 2004).

The impact of the teacher-student relationship extends both within and beyond the classroom, acting as a protective factor. Students who experience higher-quality relationships with their teachers are more likely to seek help and receive treatment for mental health issues and report better results in subjective well-being measurements. Conversely, students with lower-quality teacher relationships are more prone to isolation when facing mental health challenges (Stein & Russell, 2021). For indigenous students, friendly and caring teachers are

perceived as positive influences with a significant impact on fostering school engagement (Tessaro et al., 2021).

The quality of the teacher-student relationship is a significant predictor of school engagement, particularly for students at risk of behavioral problems. Their study highlighted those positive relationships with teachers foster better academic habits and contribute to students' overall adjustment in school, thereby enhancing their subjective well-being (Pedditzi et al., 2022). This underscores the idea that supportive teacher-student relationships can act as a protective factor, promoting both emotional stability and academic success.

#### 1.7. Gap and research questions

Analyzing the collected evidence and the interrelation among variables reveals the existence of profound connections between these concepts. However, significant gaps remain regarding the directionality of the influence between variables and the potential impact each exerts on the other.

Moreover, we have not found studies that analyze or delve into the existence of theoretical models that reveal a structure explaining the linkage among the variables. While we have encountered models that encompass interactions between the teacher-student relationship and school engagement, none have been tested that include the influence of subjective well-being.

This knowledge gap becomes even more pronounced when exploring differences across student sociodemographic characteristics. If the impact of teachers on students varies depending on their vulnerability and individual traits, it raises the question of whether a model exists to describe the relationship among these variables and whether it is possible to structure a model that effectively describes the relationship among these variables. Among the sociodemographic variables, this study aims to provide a deeper understanding of the teacher's role in culturally diverse contexts, an area that has been scarcely studied in Chile.

The general objective of the study is to evaluate a predictive model of school engagement, using the teacher-student relationship as a predictor variable and subjective well-being as a mediating variable in Mapuche students aged 10 to 14.

The specific objectives are:

- Estimate the psychometric properties of the three scales in Mapuche students aged 10 to 14.
- Analyze the direct effect of the teacher-student relationship over the school engagement in Mapuche students aged 10 to 14.
- Analyze the indirect effect of the teacher-student relationship over the school engagement in Mapuche students aged 10 to 14.

# 2. Method

#### 2.1. Design

The present study adopted a non-experimental, correlational and explanatory, utilizing a cross-sectional design.

A cross-sectional design is particularly well-suited for this study as it enables the concurrent examination of the relationships between teacher-student interactions, school engagement, and subjective well-being across diverse sociodemographic variables, including age, gender, and cultural background (e.g., Mapuche/Chilean). This methodological approach permits the collection of data at a single point in time, allowing researchers to identify patterns and associations without requiring the extended time and resources associated with longitudinal studies. Specifically, cross-sectional designs are adept at capturing the dynamics of teacher-

student relationships and their influence on student engagement, particularly within primary education contexts (Yi & Kutty, 2023).

This design holds significant value in educational research, as it facilitates the exploration of how multiple factors, such as the quality of teacher-student relationships, shape student behaviors and levels of engagement in heterogeneous populations (Endedijk et al., 2021). Moreover, cross-sectional studies yield valuable insights into the associations between teacher-student relationships and student outcomes, making them an appropriate choice for investigating the complex interactions that underpin students' subjective well-being and engagement (Pérez-Salas et al., 2021).

By adopting a cross-sectional design, this research aims to address the stated research questions effectively, providing a nuanced understanding of the factors influencing school engagement and well-being across diverse student populations.

#### 2.2. Participants

The study sample was selected through a non-probabilistic convenience sampling method, comprising 300 students (133 male and 167 female) from ages 10 to 14. For The mean age was 13.1 years (SD = 1.247). The age distribution is shown below in Table 1.

Age	Mapuche students	Chilean students
10 years old	17	47
11 years old	27	78
12 years old	42	67
13 years old	51	99
14 years old	163	134
Total	300	425

TABLE 1. Age distribution.

Inclusion criteria were an age range of 10 to 14 years, identifying as Mapuche, having a Mapuche last name and enrollment in formal education at a public school. Conversely, exclusion criteria were defined as having limited proficiency in reading in Spanish, which could impede the ability to respond to questionnaires, or being part of an educational setting outside the scope of regular education (such as hospital schools, special schools, among others).

#### 2.3. Instruments

Various instruments were used for data collection:

• Teacher-student relationship (TSR): the teacher-student relationship subscale of the Student Engagement Instrument (Appleton et al., 2006) was utilized. It consists of nine Likert-type items, scored from 1 to 4. The adaptation for the Chilean population by González et al. (2022) was used, showing acceptable reliability for Chilean students ( $\omega = .700$ ) and adequate validity according to the cited article. The scale contains items such as "My teachers are there for me when I need them". The 9 items are measured on a Likert scale ranging from 1 to 5 (1 = strongly disagree / 2 = disagree / 3 = neither agree nor disagree / 4 = agree / 5 = strongly agree).

- Student Engagement (SE): the 19 items of the student engagement subscale within the Multidimensional Student Engagement Scale by Wang et al. (2019) were applied. Psychometric properties were measured for the Chilean school population by Pérez-Salas et al. (in press). For the student engagement scale, high results were found regarding internal consistency and reliability ( $\omega = .949$ ). To respond to the 19 items, a Likert-type response scale was used, consisting of five points. The scale is subdivided into behavioral engagement, cognitive engagement, affective engagement, and social engagement. The scale contains 19 items measured on a Likert scale ranging from 1 to 5 (1 = very different from me / 2 = somewhat different from me / 3 = neither different nor similar to me / 4 = similar to me / 5 = very similar to me).
- Subjective Well-being (SWB): the Subjective Well-being Scale short version (EBS-8) by Calleja et al. (2022) was utilized to measure subjective well-being. The scale consists of 8 Likert-type items scored from 1 to 6. They found high results regarding internal consistency and reliability ( $\alpha = .958$ ,  $\omega = .957$ ). This scale was developed and tested with the general Mexican population, specifically among individuals aged between 12 and 81 years. This original version, in neutral Spanish, was applied to the participants.

#### 2.4. Procedure

The current study constitutes the preliminary phases of a more extensive research endeavor, subject to analysis and scrutiny by the Scientific Ethics Committee of the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Concepción (CEC 25/2022), as well as the Ethics, Bioethics, and Biosafety Committee of the Vice-Rector's Office for Research and Development of the same university (CEBB 1476-2023). The study obtained validation from both committees

Subsequent to receiving authorization letters, the project underwent assessment by the respective organizations in charge of the schools. Upon approval, contact was initiated with the establishments to engage them in the project.

Upon securing authorization from the educational establishments, informed consents and assents were extended to the students. Subsequent to the collection of these consents, coordination was undertaken to determine the date and time for the application of the instruments, a process executed within each school.

#### 2.5. Data analysis

Due to the lack of psychometric properties estimation for the Mapuche sample, confirmatory factor analyses were conducted for the three scales to be used. In addition, reliability analyses were performed. A structural equation model was evaluated, incorporating the correlations found in the confirmatory factor analyses. All the analysis were conducted using Mplus Version 8.8. The data is available upon request.

# 3. Results

#### 3.1. Teacher-student relationship subscale

#### 3.1.1. Confirmatory factor analysis

The original confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) model exhibited a moderate fit, with an RMSEA of .089 and a CFI of .986, which, although indicating acceptable fit, also revealed room for improvement. In order to optimize the model's adequacy, changes based on modification indices were implemented by incorporating correlations among the measurement errors of certain items (TSR1 with TSR2, TSR5 with TSR6, TSR7 with TSR8, TSR5 with TSR4, and TSR5 with TSR3). These variations resulted in a significantly improved fit. Moreover, the inclusion of error correlations reflects the nature of the measured construct, reducing unexplained variance without compromising the model's validity. Consequently, the modified CFA version reflects

a more robust factorial structure that is better adjusted to the data, thereby providing stronger empirical support for the interpretation of the scale.

The results of the CFA for the unidimensional structure of the scale, after the modifications, show an excellent fit ( $\chi^2(22) = 31.377$ , p = .0887, CFI = .998, TLI = .997, RMSEA = .038 [90% CI: .000-.066] [Jordan, 2021]). In the corresponding figure (see Figure 1), the results of the CFA are graphically presented. The obtained factor loadings, all statistically significant, ranged between .677 and .901. In particular, items TSR6 and TSR9 exhibited the highest factor loadings (.846 and .901, respectively), while item TSR8 displayed the lowest loading (.677).

Regarding convergent validity, an average variance extracted (AVE) of .621 was obtained, indicating good convergent validity. These results support the factorial validity of the scale within the proposed model.

FIGURE 1. Confirmatory factor analysis of the teacher student-relationship subscale.



Note: the values shown in the figure correspond to unstandardized coefficients.

#### 3.1.2. Reliability

The internal consistency coefficients for the teacher-student relationship scale in the Mapuche sample were as follows: Cronbach's  $\alpha$  = .917 (95% CI: .902-.930) and McDonald's  $\omega$  = .917 (95% CI: .903-.931).

#### 3.2. Subjective Well-Being Scale

#### 3.2.1. Confirmatory factor analysis

The original confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) model for the Subjective Well-Being Scale (SWB) exhibited inadequate fit, with a  $\chi^2(20) = 100.300$ , p = .0000, an RMSEA of .116 (90% CI: .094-.139), a CFI of .997, a TLI of .996, and an SRMR of .010. These values indicated deficiencies in the model's fit to the data, evidencing the need for modifications to improve its adequacy. Based on the modification indices, correlations among the measurement errors of items SWB3 with SWB7, SWB4 with SWB7, and SWB6 with SWB7 were incorporated. The inclusion of these correlations reflects the structure of the measured construct, reducing the unexplained variance without compromising the model's validity.

As a result of these modifications, the adjusted CFA model showed a substantial improvement in fit, with a  $\chi^2(17) = 42.743$ , p = .0005, an RMSEA of .071 (90% CI: .045-.098), a CFI of .999, a TLI of .998, and an SRMR of .007. This indicates that the revised model fits the data more adequately. In the corresponding figure (see Figure 2), the results of the adjusted model are graphically presented. The factor loadings obtained, all statistically significant, ranged between .839 and .951. In particular, item SWB4 exhibited the highest factor loading (.951), while item SWB8 showed the lowest (.839).

Regarding convergent validity, the average variance extracted (AVE) was .852, which supports the model's adequate convergent validity. Overall, these results confirm the factorial validity of the Subjective Well-Being Scale within the proposed model, ensuring a more robust representation of the evaluated construct.



FIGURE 2. Confirmatory factor analysis of the Subjective Well-Being Scale.

Note: the values shown in the figure correspond to unstandardized coefficients.

#### 3.2.2. Reliability

In the Mapuche sample, the internal consistency coefficients for the Equality-Based Respect Scale were as follows: Cronbach's  $\alpha$  = .968 (95% CI: .963-.974) and McDonald's  $\omega$  = .969 (95% CI: .963-.974).

#### 3.3. School engagement subscale

#### 3.3.1. Confirmatory factor analysis

The original confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) model yielded a CFI of .920, a TLI of .906, and an SRMR of .063, which, although indicative of an adequate fit, suggested room for improvement given an RMSEA of .106. In order to optimize the model's adequacy, modifications based on modification indices were implemented by incorporating correlations among the measurement errors of certain items (SE1 with SE4, SE1 with SE10, SE5 with SE6, SE8 with SE9, and SE11 with SE12), as well as correlations between factors (F2 with F1, F3 with F1 and F2, F4 with F1, F2, and F3) and between some items and certain factors (SE10 with F1 and F2, SE14 with F1 and F2). These modifications resulted in a significantly improved fit. Furthermore, the inclusion

of error correlations reflects the nature of the measured construct, reducing unexplained variance without compromising the model's validity. Consequently, the modified CFA model reflects a more robust factorial structure that is better aligned with the data, thereby providing stronger empirical support for the interpretation of the scale.

The results of the CFA for the four-factor structure of the scale, after these modifications, indicate an adequate fit, with  $\chi^2(137) = 377.823$ , p = .001, CFI = .961, TLI = .952, and RMSEA = .077 (90% CI: .067-.086) (Jordan, 2021). In the corresponding figure (see Figure 3), the results of the CFA are graphically presented. The factor loadings obtained, all statistically significant, ranged between .477 and .831. In particular, items SE16 and SE19 exhibited the highest factor loadings (.831 in both cases), while item SE10 showed the lowest loading (.477).

Regarding convergent validity, the average variance extracted (AVE) for the four factors was as follows: F1 = .45, F2 = .57, F3 = .60, and F4 = .62, indicating acceptable convergent validity, especially for factors 2, 3, and 4. Discriminant validity was assessed using the Fornell and Larcker criterion, and it was verified that, in general, the AVE of each factor exceeded the square of the correlations between factors, thereby supporting the discriminant validity of the final model. Overall, these results corroborate the factorial validity of the scale within the proposed model.



FIGURE 3. Confirmatory factor analysis of the school engagement subscale.

Note: the values shown in the figure correspond to unstandardized coefficients.

#### 3.3.2. Reliability

The reliability coefficients (with scores ranging from  $\alpha$  = .666 to .920 and  $\omega$  = .674 to .922) are detailed for each factor and for the overall scale in the table below (see Table 2). Although the internal consistency obtained for the behavioral engagement factor falls within a moderate range, its inclusion is justified by the confirmatory factor analysis results, which indicate adequate factorial validity within the proposed theoretical model.

Dimension	McDonald's omega (range)	Cronbach's alpha (range)
Conductual (F1)	.674 (.613734)	.674 (.613734)
Cognitive (F2)	.840 (.812869)	.840 (.812869)
Emotional (F3)	.854 (.828880)	.850 (.822875)
Social (F4)	.835 (.803862)	.835 (.803862)
Total scale	.810 (.776843)	.810 (.776843)

TABLE 2. McDonald's omega and Cronbach's alpha for school engagement.

#### 3.4. Model

This section presents the results obtained from applying Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) to data collected in the Mapuche sample. The aim is to examine the relationships among various latent variables: Teacher-Student Relationship (TSR), Subjective Well-Being (SWB), and School Engagement (SE).

The analysis was conducted using Mplus Version 8.8, employing the WLSMV estimator due to the categorical nature of the observed variables. Data from 300 participants were analyzed, distributed across three main latent variables.

The model fit indices indicate a good fit:

- Chi-squared ( $\chi^2$ ) = 1482.494, with 584 degrees of freedom and p < .001
- RMSEA = .072 (.067 0.76)
- CFI = .961, TLI = .958
- SRMR = .067

These results suggest that the proposed model adequately represents the underlying structure of the data. The model included three latent factors, and the structural relationship are detailed in Table 3.

TABLE 3. Standardized coefficients of the structural relationships.

Structural relationship	В	<i>p</i> value
Teacher student relationship → school engagement	.359	<.001
Subjective well-being → school engagement	.402	<.001
Teacher student relationship → subjective well-being	.398	<.001

Regarding the indirect effects, the model showed a low magnitude ( $\beta$  = .160) mediation of the subjective well-being, but with a great statistical power (p <.001). Hereafter is presented the figure of the full model (Figure 4 below).



FIGURE 4. Structural equations model.

Note: the values shown in the figure correspond to unstandardized coefficients.

## 4. Discussion

Regarding the first specific objective, it was possible to estimate the psychometric properties of the three instruments used. All demonstrated good reliability and validity, except for the behavioral dimension of school engagement. While this constitutes a limitation of the study, the dimension was nonetheless included due to its theoretical relevance and the results of the confirmatory factor analysis.

With respect to the factor analyses, all scales exhibited good fit indices, supporting the adequacy of the specified factorial structure in representing the variables. This is of utmost importance given the limited cultural relevance of certain measurement instruments, representing a step forward in the consolidation of tools with sociocultural pertinence.

Regarding the second specific objective, a moderate significant direct effect was found from the teacher-student relationship to the school engagement ( $\beta$  = .359, *p* <.001). This finding suggests that strong and positive bonds between teachers and Mapuche students, fortify the school engagement. This aligns directly with previous studies that have established emotional support and the perception of a positive relationship with teachers as significant predictors of school engagement (Gil et al., 2023; Miranda-Zapata et al., 2021). Research suggests that the impact of the teacher-student relationship is even more pronounced in contexts where additional educational or sociodemographic challenges are present (Gutiérrez et al., 2017). This becomes particularly relevant in the case of Mapuche students, considering that ethnic background entails various educational barriers and increases the risk of school dropout due to the inadequate adaptation of the educational system to sociocultural differences (Muñoz, 2021; Muñoz & Millán, 2019; Mansilla et al., 2016).

A significant positive direct effect of subjective well-being on school engagement was also found ( $\beta$  = .402, *p* <.001), suggesting that higher subjective well-being is associated with greater school engagement among Mapuche students. These findings are consistent with previous research, which has demonstrated that students with higher levels of subjective well-being tend to exhibit greater personal involvement in learning activities, indicating that subjective well-being functions as a precursor to school engagement (López et al., 2022; Saracostti et al., 2019).

Finally, a significant positive indirect effect was identified between the teacher-student relationship and school engagement, mediated by the subjective well-being ( $\beta$  = .160, *p* <.001). This suggests that subjective well-being functions as a mediator in this relationship, influencing the connection between these two variables. These results are consistent with previous research indicating that subjective well-being mediates this link, affecting factors such as intrinsic motivation, social support, and academic resilience, among others (Pazmiño et al., 2024; González, 2021; Lara et al., 2021).

The results establish important relationships between the variables described in the model, fulfilling the general objective of evaluating a predictive model of the teacher-student relationship on school engagement and subjective well-being in Mapuche students aged 10 to 14. Although the effect size is small, it demonstrates significant statistical power, which enhances the relevance of the findings.

Nevertheless, this study has notable limitations that should be addressed when replicating the model. First, the cross-sectional design limits the ability to infer causality from the observed effects. Additionally, suboptimal reliability indices were found for the behavioral dimension of school engagement, suggesting the need for further refinement when replicating the results.

This study highlights critical sociocultural implications for Chile, particularly regarding the Mapuche population. The findings demonstrate that positive teacher-student relationships significantly enhance school engagement and subjective well-being, suggesting the need for culturally responsive educational practices. Strengthening these relationships can help mitigate the historical educational disadvantages faced by Indigenous students in Chile.

Future research should employ longitudinal designs to clarify causal relationships and further refine culturally sensitive instruments, particularly for measuring behavioral engagement. Expanding qualitative approaches could deepen the understanding of Indigenous students' experiences, while comparative studies across Latin American Indigenous groups may reveal broader patterns relevant to intercultural education.

## **Authors' contributions**

**Joaquín Brieba-Fuenzalida:** Conceptualization; Data curation; Formal analysis; Funding acquisition; Investigation; Methodology; Project administration; Software; Supervision; Validation; Visualization; Writing (original draft); Writing (review and editing).

# Artificial intelligence (AI) policy

Generative artificial intelligence was used to assist in the language refinement of selected paragraphs in this manuscript.

# Funding

No conflicts of interest are declared in the preparation of this article. This work was funded by the National Agency for Research and Development (ANID) of Chile, through the National Doctoral Scholarship, grant number 21231521.

# References

- Arias-Ortega, K., Muñoz, G., & Quintriqueo S. (2023). Perceived discrimination among teachers and traditional culture educators in intercultural education in la Araucanía, Chile. *Educação E Pesquisa*, 49(1), e250586.
- Arredondo, P., & Paidacán, M. (2023). La educación interculturalidad en Chile: revisión de literatura [Intercultural education in Chile: Literature review]. Revista De Estudios y Experiencias En Educación, 22(49), 212-230. https://doi.org/10.21703/rexe.v22i49.1394
- Bowlby, J. (1969). Attachment and loss. Basic Books.
- Burgess C, & Lowe K. (2022). Rethoric vs reality: The disconnect between policy and practice for teachers implementing aboriginal education in their schools. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 30(97). https://doi.org/10.14507/epaa.30.6175
- Castillo, J., Webb, A., & Biehl, A. (2022). Mapuche transitions from education to work: Vulnerable transitions and unequal outcomes. *Journal of Developing Societies*, 38(2), 244-273. https://doi.org/10.1177/0169796x221085036
- Chen, W. (2024). Indigenous students' experiences with racial microaggressions in Taiwan. *Journal for the Study of Education and Development*, *48*(1), 36-63. https://doi. org/10.1177/02103702241300054
- Cobo-Rendón, R., López-Angulo, Y., Sáez-Delgado, F., & Mella-Norambuena, J. (2024). Explorando el bienestar estudiantil: el impacto de la percepción de autonomía en estudiantes de Psicología [Exploring student well-being: The impact of perceived autonomy in psychology students]. *Revista de Ciencias Sociales (RCS)*, 30(3), 569-582.
- Cui, H., Chen, W., Bi, X., Li, J., Song, M., Gao, T., & Ma, Y. (2023). Gratitude and academic engagement: Multiple mediating effects of internal locus of control and subjective well-being. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *14*, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-2824805/v1
- Diener, E. (2000). Subjective well-being: the science of happiness and a proposal for a national index. *American Psychologist*, *55*(1), 34-43.
- Diener, E., Oishi, S., & Lucas, R. (2009). Subjective well-being: the science of happiness and life satisfaction. In S. J. Lopez, & C. R. Snyder (Eds.), *The Oxford handbook of positive psychology* (pp. 187-194). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/ oxfordhb/9780195187243.013.0017
- Diestra G., Ponce-Yactayo D., Pérez-Ruiz D., & Carbonell-García C. (2024). Liderazgo directivo para el fomento de *engagement* docente [Managerial leadership for the promotion of teacher engagement]. *Revista Arbitrada Interdisciplinaria Koinonía, 8*(1), 662-673. https://doi.org/10.35381/r.k.v8i1.2833
- Endedijk, H. M., Breeman, L. D., Van Lissa, C. J., Hendrickx, M. M. H. G., den Boer, L., & Mainhard, T. (2021). The teacher's invisible hand: A meta-analysis of the relevance of teacher-student relationship quality for peer relationships and the contribution of student behavior. *Review of Educational Research*, *92*(3), 370-412. https://doi.org/10.3102/00346543211051428
- Engels, M., Spilt, J., Denies, K., & Verschueren, K. (2021). The role of affective teacher-student relationships in adolescents' school engagement and achievement trajectories. *Learning and instruction*, *75*, 101485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2021.101485
- Estell, D., & Perdue, N. (2013). Social support and behavioral and affective school engagement: The effects of peers, parents, and teachers. *Psychology in the Schools*, *50*(4), 325-339. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.21681

- Farhah, I., Yustikarini, A., & Safitri, S. (2021). The role of student-teacher relationship to teacher subjective well-being as moderated by teaching experience. *Journal of Education and Learning*, *15*(2), 267-274. https://doi.org/10.11591/edulearn.v15i2.18330
- Fredricks, J. A., Blumenfeld, P. C., & Paris, A. H. (2004). School engagement: Potential of the concept, state of the evidence. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(1), 59-109. https://doi. org/10.3102/00346543074001059
- Gil, A., Lanzat, A., Navío, E., & González, M. (2023). Relación entre las competencias docentes, la planeación didáctica y el compromiso del estudiante: una perspectiva desde la educación secundaria [The relationship between teacher competence, classroom planning, and student engagement: A perspective from secondary education management teams]. *Revista Complutense de Educación, 34*(1), 109-119. https://doi.org/10.5209/rced.77198
- Goetz, T., Bieleke, M., Gogol, K., Van Tartwiik, J., Mainhard, T., Lipnevich, A., & Pekrun, R. (2021). Getting along and feeling good: Reciprocal associations between student-teacher relationship quality and students' emotions. *Learning and Instruction*, 71, 101349. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2020.101349
- González, D. W. (2021). Ajuste académico y bienestar psicológico en estudiantes de la universidad pública de Guatemala [Academic adjustment and psychological well-being in students of the public university of Guatemala]. In *Ser, conocer y hacer: una aproximación científica a la realidad social [Being, knowing and doing: A scientific approach to social reality]* (pp. 92-117). Biblioteca Escuela de Estudios de Postgrado, Facultad de Humanidades, Universidad de San Carlos de Guatemala. https://doi.org/10.46954/librosfahusac.6
- González, L., Oñate, V., Longos, M., Espinoza, L., Lema, C., Pérez-Salas, C., & Sáez-Delgado, F. (2022). Análisis psicométrico del instrumento de compromiso escolar (SEI) en estudiantes secundarios en Chile [Psychometric analysis of school engagement instrument (SEI) in secondary students in Chile]. *Revista Iberoamericana de Diagnóstico y Evaluación*, 65(4), 47-60. https://doi.org/10.21865/RIDEP65.4.04
- Gutiérrez, M., Tomás, J. M., Barrica, J. M., & Romero, I. (2017). Influencia del clima motivacional en clase sobre el compromiso escolar de los adolescentes y su logro académico [Influence of the motivational class climate on adolescents' school engagement and their academic achievement]. *Enseñanza & Teaching: Revista Interuniversitaria de Didáctica, 35*(1), 21. https://doi.org/10.14201/et20173512137
- Hofkens, T. L., & Pianta, R. C. (2022). Teacher-student relationships, engagement in school, and student outcomes. In A. L. Reschly, & S. L. Christenson (Eds.), *Handbook of research on student engagement* (pp. 431-449). Springer.
- Jordan, F. (2021). Valor de corte de los índices de ajuste en el análisis factorial confirmatorio [Cut-off value of the fit indexes in the confirmatory factor analysis]. *Revista de Investigación en Psicología Social*, 7(1), 1-6.
- Lara, G., González, N., Lara, F. M., Lagos, L., Parra, V. S., & Pérez-Salas, C. P. (2021). Relación docente-estudiante y compromiso escolar: percepción de estudiantes secundarios con necesidades educativas especiales [Teacher-student relationship and student engagement: Perceptions of secondary students with special educational needs]. *Revista Latinoamericana de Ciencias Sociales, Niñez y Juventud, 20*(1), 1-24. https://doi. org/10.11600/rlcsnj.20.1.4495
- Lei, H., Wang, X., Chiu, M. M., Du, M., & Xie, T. (2022). Teacher-student relationship and academic achievement in China: Evidence from a three-level meta-analysis. School Psychology International, 44(1), 68-101. https://doi.org/10.1177/01430343221122453
- López, S. A., Hetz, I. L., Maldonado, E. L., Sanhueza, C. Z., Vejar, F. H., & Olivares, H. (2022). Compromiso escolar en estudiantes de un liceo intercultural mapuche: un estudio cualitativo [School engagement in students from a Mapuche intercultural high school: A qualitative study]. *Ciencias Psicológicas*, *16*(1), e-2514. https://doi.org/10.22235/cp.v16i1.2514

- Mallik, B. (2023). Teacher-student relationship and its influence on college student engagement and academic achievement. *Anatolian Journal of Education*, 8(1), 93-112. https://doi. org/10.29333/aje.2023.817a
- Mansilla, J., Llancavil, D., Mieres-Chacaltana, M., & Montanares, E. (2016). Instalación de la escuela monocultural en la Araucanía, 1883-1910: dispositivos de poder y sociedad mapuche [The monocultural school in Araucanía, 1883-1910: Power devices and Mapuche society]. Educação E Pesquisa, 42(1), 213-228.
- Mastromatteo, L., Zaccoletti, S., Mason, L., & Scrimin, S. (2021). Psychological responses to a school task: The role of student-teacher relationships and students' emotional appraisal. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, *91*(4), 1146-1165. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12410
- Medina, M., & González-Jiménez, A. (2023). Teachers' perceptions of immigrant students and families: A qualitative study. *Sustainability*, *15*(16), 12632. https://doi.org/10.3390/su151612632
- Ministerio de Educación. (2010, 2 de julio). Decreto con Fuerza de Ley 2. Fija texto refundido, coordinado y sistematizado de la ley n.º10.370 con las normas no derogadas del decreto con fuerza de ley n.º1 de 2005 [Decree with Force of Law 2. Sets the consolidated, coordinated and systematized text of Law No. 10,370 with the rules not repealed from Decree with Force of Law No. 1 of 2005]. https://www.bcn.cl/leychile/navegar?idNorma=1014974
- Ministerio de Educación. (2023). Evidencias 59: Revisión de literatura sobre "asistencia y revinculación", eje de la política de reactivación educativa [Literature review on "assistance and reintegration", the axis of the educational reactivation policy]. Centro de Estudios MINEDUC.
- Miranda-Zapata, E., Lara, L., & Saracostti, M. (2021). Modelización del efecto del compromiso escolar sobre el rendimiento escolar en cinco países de Iberoamérica [Modeling the school engagement effect on school performance in five Iberoamerican countries]. *Revista Iberoamericana de Diagnóstico y Evaluación*, *59*(2), 151-161. https://doi.org/10.21865/ridep59.2.12
- Muñoz, G. (2021). Educación familiar e intercultural en contexto mapuche: hacia una articulación educativa en perspectiva decolonial [Family and intercultural education in Mapuche context: Toward an educative articulation in decolonial perspective]. *Estudios Pedagógicos (Valdivia), 47*(1), 391-407.
- Muñoz, G., & Millán, S. Q. (2019). Escolarización sociohistórica en contexto mapuche: implicancias educativas, sociales y culturales en perspectiva intercultural [Socio-historical schooling in the mapuche context: Educational, social and cultural implications in an intercultural perspective]. *Educação & Sociedade*, (40).
- Muñoz-Troncoso, F., Gordillo, I., Mella, E., Miranda-Zapata, E., & Velosa, E. (2023). Perception of school violence: Indicators of normalization in Mapuche and non-Mapuche students. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *20*(1), 24. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20010024
- Nguyen, T., & Nguyen, H. (2021). Contextualizing the association between school climate and student well-being: The moderating role of social support. *Journal of School Health*, *91*(5), 389-397. https://doi.org/10.1111/josh.13026
- Oh, J., & Song, J. H.(2021). The effects on students' psychological needs and social-emotional competence of relatedness support from a teacher and peers in physical education class. *Journal of Advanced Researches and Reports*, *1*(2), 53-60. https://doi.org/10.21742/jarr.2021.1.2.08
- Pan, X., & Yao, Y. (2023). Enhancing Chinese students' academic engagement: The effect of teacher support and teacher-student rapport. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 14, 1188507. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2023.1188507
- Pazmiño, P. G., Romero, D. E., Roldán, Y. del R., Ceballos, C. C., & Alcívar, R. A. (2024). Impacto del uso de tecnologías educativas en la motivación y el compromiso estudiantil durante el proceso de aprendizaje [Impact of the use of educational technologies on student

motivation and engagement during the learning process]. *LATAM Revista Latinoamericana de Ciencias Sociales y Humanidades*, *5*(4), 199-211. https://doi.org/10.56712/latam. v5i4.2240

- Pedditzi, M. L., Fadda, R., & Lucarelli, L. (2022). Risk and protective factors associated with student distress and school dropout: A comparison between the perspectives of preadolescents, parents, and teachers. *International Journal of Environmental Research* and Public Health, 19(19), 12589. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph191912589
- Pérez-Salas, C., Parra, V., Sáez-Delgado, F., & Olivares, H. (2021). Influence of teacher-student relationships and special educational needs on student engagement and disengagement: A correlational study. *Frontier in Psychology*, *12*, 708157. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2021.708157
- Pérez-Salas, C., Rodríguez-Díaz, V., Fredricks, J., Wang, M., Cumsille, P., & Zañartu, I. (In press). Psychometric properties and measurement invariance of the Multidimensional School Engagement Scale.
- Purdie, N., Tripcony, P., Boulton-Lewis, G., Fanshawe, J., & Gunstone, A. (2020). *Positive self-identity for indigenous students and its relationship to school outcomes*. Commonwealth of Australia.
- Quilaqueo-Rapiman, D. (2023). Mapuche socioeducational knowledge: An ambivalent relation with school learning. *International Journal of Membrane Science and Technology*, *10*(1), 1437-1446. https://doi.org/10.15379/ijmst.v10i1.2910
- Ribeiro, S., Pedras, S., Inman, R., Correia, J., & Moreira, P. A. S. (2023). Subjective well-being and school engagement before versus during the covid-19 pandemic: What good are positive emotions? *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 33(1), 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12853
- Sabol, T. J., & Pianta, R. C. (2012). Recent trends in research on teacher-child relationships. Attacchment & Human Development, 14(3), 213-231. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616734.2012.6 72262
- Sadoughi, M., & Hejazi, S. (2021). Teacher support and academic engagement among EFL learners: The role of positive academic emotions. *Studies in Educational Evaluation*, 70, 101060. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stueduc.2021.101060
- Sáez-Delgado, F., Parra, V., Pérez-Salas, C., Ramírez, P., & Zañartu, I. (2023). A systematic review of methodological aspects of student engagement research in secondary students. *Interdisciplinaria Revista de Psicología y Ciencias Afines*, 40(2), 41-57.
- Saracostti, M., Lara, L., & Miranda-Zapata, E. (2019). Technological platform for accessing school engagement and contextual factors, and providing online result reports. *Electronic Journal of Research in Educational Psychology*, *17*(47), 193-212. https://doi.org/10.25115/ejrep. v17i47.2049
- Saxer, K., Schnell, J., Mori, J., & Hascher, T. (2025). The relationship between student well-being and teacher-student and student-student relationships: A longitudinal approach among secondary school students in Switzerland. *Education Sciences*, 15(3), 384. https://doi. org/10.3390/educsci15030384
- Skinner, E., & Pitzer, J. (2012). Developmental dynamics of student engagement, coping, and everyday resilience. In S. Christenson, A. Reschly, & C. Wylie (Eds.), Handbook of research on student engagement (pp. 3-19). Springer.
- Snijder, M., Stapinski, L., Ward, J., Lees, B., Chapman, C., Champion, K., Doyle, M., Watson, I., Sarra, R., Lear, A., Garlick Bock, S., Teesson, M., & Newton, N. (2021). Strong and deadly futures: Co-development of a web-based wellbeing and substance use prevention program for aboriginal and Torres strait islander and non-aboriginal adolescents. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(4), 2176. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph18042176

- Stein, R., & Russell, C. E. (2021). Educator perspectives of early childhood mental health: A qualitative study in Colorado. School Mental Health: A Multidisciplinary Research and Practice Journal, 13(4), 845–855. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-021-09454-6
- Tessaro, D., Landertinger, L., & Restoule, J.-P. (2021). Strategies for teacher education programs to support indigenous teacher employment and retention in schools. *Canadian Journal of Education Revue Canadienne de l'éducation, 44*(3), 600-623. https://doi.org/10.53967/cje-rce.v44i3.4461
- Thornberg, R., Forsberg, C., Hammar Chiriac, E., & Bjereld, Y. (2020). Teacher-student relationship quality and student engagement: A sequential explanatory mixed-methods study. *Research Papers in Education*, *37*(6), 840–859. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.20 20.1864772
- Wanders, F. H. K., Dijkstra, A. B., Maslowski, R., & Van der Veen, I. (2019). The effect of teacherstudent and student-student relationships on the societal involvement of students. *Research Papers in Education*, *35*(3), 266-286. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2019.1568529
- Wang, M.-T., Fredricks, J., Ye, F., Hofkens, T., & Linn, J. S. (2019). Conceptualization and assessment of adolescents' engagement and disengagement in school: A Multidimensional School Engagement Scale. *European Journal of Psychological* Assessment, 35(4), 592-606.
- Wang, C., Xu, Q., & Fei, W. Q. (2024). The effect of student-perceived teacher support on math anxiety: Chain mediation of teacher-student relationship and math self-efficacy. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *15*, 1333012. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2024.1333012
- Yi, F. S., & Kutty, F. M. (2023). A study of primary school students in Johor: The role of temperament and teacher-student relationships in student engagement. *International Journal of Academic Research in Progressive Education and Development*, *12*(2), 91–106. https://doi. org/10.6007/ijarped/v12-i2/16519
- Zhang, D., Jin, B., & Cui, Y. (2022). Do teacher autonomy support and teacher-student relationships influence students' depression? A 3-year longitudinal study. *School Mental Health*, 14(1), 110-124. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-021-09456-4
- Zou, H., Yao, J., Zhang, Y., & Huang, X. (2024). The influence of teachers' intrinsic motivation on students' intrinsic motivation: The mediating role of teachers' motivating style and teacherstudent relationships. *Psychology in the Schools*, 61(1), 272-286. https://doi.org/10.1002/ pits.23050

# Authors' biography

Joaquín Brieba-Fuenzalida. Since 2017 to 2019. he worked at the Center for Research and Improvement of Education at the Universidad del Desarrollo, participating in research projects and editing a book on educational psychology. During this period, he was also a teaching assistant in various psychology courses. He has presented at international and national conferences and seminars, including the National Latinx Psychological Association (2019), the Regional Congress of the Interamerican Society of Psychology (2022), the International Congress of the Institute for Culture and Society at the University of Navarra (2024), and the XVIII Chilean Congress of Psychology (2024). He was awarded a scholarship for his professional internship at Salud Family Health Centers in Colorado, USA, where he worked implementing crisis intervention and diagnostic assessment. Currently, he is a PhD candidate in Mental Health at the University of Concepción, funded by an ANID scholarship. He works at the Andalién Sur Local Public Education Service as coordinator of the Monitoring and Evaluation Team for Educational Processes and Outcomes, and as an independent clinical psychologist. Additionally, he provides methodological consulting for thesis projects, teaches undergraduate courses, and offers preparation classes for Psychology degree examinations.

https://orcid.org/0009-0003-2913-5574


# **Book reviews**

Mukherji, P. y Albon, D. (2022).

Research methods in early childhood: An introductory guide.

(Paula Martínez Enríquez)

# Cantón-Mayo, I. (2024).

Las escuelas rurales del valle de Jamuz y la Valdería [The rural schools of the Jamuz valley

and la Valdería].

(Luis Ángel Prieto Carnicero)

# Gil Quintana, J. (2023).

Educación y comunicación en una sociedad postdigital. Investigación documental y análisis de perspectivas [Education and communication in a post-digital society: Documentary research and analysis of perspectives]

(Leticia Porto Pedrosa)

# Jonas, M. y Yacek, D. (2024).

Al borde del asiento: Lo que hacen los mejores profesores para implicar e inspirar a sus alumnos [On the edge of their seats: What the best teachers do to engage and inspire their students] (Jose María Camean Ariza)





# **Book reviews**

# Mukherji, P. & Albon, D. (2022).

Research methods in early childhood: An introductory guide. SAGE Publications. 448 pp.

Research in the field of early childhood education is a vital and constantly evolving area that requires effective and accessible tools for researchers. The work before us, *Research methods in early childhood: An introductory guide*, by Penny Mukherji and Deborah Albon, academics linked to London Metropolitan and Roehampton universities respectively, contributes to this specific need. This work has a structured and methodological focus that guides readers in the process of research in early childhood education, from conceptualisation to data analysis. Accordingly, the work's introduction lays a solid foundation by defining concepts such as basic, applied, evaluation, action, and targeted research.

Through practical examples, an accessible writing style, and a focus on ethical considerations, this book facilitates understanding of complex concepts and fosters responsible and reflective research. It also includes complementary resources such as videos and glossaries that add to its value as a fundamental text, both for students and for professionals in the field. This edition includes two new chapters on quantitative and qualitative data analysis, updating the book's content to reflect the latest methodological advances.

We will now synthesise the thematic nuclei that it covers. The book is divided into five parts addressing the essential aspects of the process of research on early childhood. The first one details the planning stages of a project, from developing a field of research to formulating questions and hypotheses, choosing an appropriate design and methods, and selecting the sample. It considers the importance of reliability and validity, and also considers probability and non-probability sampling techniques. It also explains what a research proposal is and the need of keeping a research diary and collaborating with a supervisor. Finally, this section explains the significance of doing a literature review, the elements that comprise a good review, and how to do literature reviews in both quantitative and qualitative research. It also provides strategies to identify, evaluate, and synthesise the existing literature.

The second part explores the different paradigms and principles that underpin research in early childhood education. It starts with positivist research, discussing the origins and meanings of positivism, the scientific method, and quantitative methodologies, including experimental and correlational methods. The opportunities and limitations of positivist research are considered, emphasising the need for validity and reliability. In addition to positivism, interpretative, critical, post-structuralist, and post-humanist theories are analysed, providing a broad overview of qualitative focuses. This section invites readers to consider multiple theoretical perspectives and focusses. It also underlines the importance of maintaining ethical practices throughout the whole of the process of research, encompassing inclusive research.

The third part details various research focusses that are applicable to early childhood education. It describes how to design and use surveys, providing guidelines for designing questionnaires and interpreting results. Next, it explains the steps in carrying out ethnographic field work and discusses its possibilities and limitations. It also reviews the history, design, and methods of case studies, noting their advantages and disadvantages. Lastly, it presents the role of the researcher in action research, describing the cycle of this methodology, the methods used, and the importance of reflection and continuous improvement in educational practice.

The fourth part considers specific data-collection techniques in depth. It provides a historical overview of observation, noting that it is fundamental in educational research and discussing appropriate situations, types and methods for recording information. It describes interviews, when to use them, the different types, and how to carry them out and record them, offering tools to obtain rich qualitative data. It considers the usefulness of questionnaires as well as types of question, design and administration. It analyses the use of documents, written texts, visual resources, and digital communication in research, emphasising the evaluation of documentary sources. It explores journalling as a tool for studying the self and for self-reflection. Finally, it describes creative methods for listening to young children, such as photography, play, telling stories, and the mosaic approach. This last part is undoubtedly a significant contribution by this work compared with other manuals on educational research. Furthermore, the possibilities and limitations of each technique are discussed, and illustrative practical examples are offered.

The final section of the book centres on how to analyse and present data that has been collected, relating to the type of data and their collection method. For this reason, the book explains quantitative data analysis methods (and how to present results) as well as qualitative methods, where it describes different focuses, including discourse analysis and grounded theory, as well as possibilities for using software packages. The text describes detailed strategies for statistical analysis and creating effective visual representations, along with tools designed to facilitate the interpretation of complex qualitative data. Finally, it emphasises the importance of communicating findings clearly and effectively to diverse audiences.

In view of the above, *Research methods in early childhood: An introductory guide* is not just of undoubted value for starting researchers but is also of great value for experienced academics in the field. More than a simple guide, the book is a fundamental reference work that researchers can turn to throughout their academic careers. Its structured focus not only helps researchers navigate methodological complexities, but it also provides experienced academics with a framework for perfecting their research methodologies and tackling emerging challenges.

The book includes a solid bibliography that enriches the reader's comprehension and serves as a resource for further exploration. One especially notable section discusses case studies, where the book refers to groundbreaking works by authors such as Greig et al. (2013) or Arnold (2003), as well as more recent contributions by Denscombe (2021) and Schwandt and Gates (2017). This exhaustive compilation of references increases the text's credibility and encourages readers to examine specific topics in greater depth, fostering critical enquiry and academic rigour.

In conclusion, *Research methods in early childhood: An introductory guide* is not only of note for its up-to-date content and practical focus, but also for its relevance in a constantly changing educational context. Its consideration of the ethical dimension, inclusion of diverse paradigms and methodologies, and orientation towards a reflective practice make this work an indispensable tool. As research into early childhood education advances, meeting contemporary challenges such as cultural diversity and the integration of digital technologies, this book offers researchers a solid and adaptable base. It not only provides guidance for students who are starting out in research, but it also offers experienced researchers a resource

to deepen their knowledge and practices. In this sense, the text is a continuous reference resource that can accompany researchers throughout their careers, ensuring that their research projects are relevant and rigorous.

#### Paula Martínez Enríquez

Universidad Nacional de Educación a Distancia

# Cantón-Mayo, I. (2024).

Las escuelas rurales del valle de Jamuz y la Valdería [The rural schools of the Jamuz valley and la Valdería].

Eolas Ediciones. 354 pp.

School is children's first point of reference when they leave the family environment and it opens the door to the outside world for them. However, it has never been studied in sufficient depth or valued highly enough. The impact of the school centre on shaping children's minds is reflected in a saying attributed to Churchill: if we live in a hovel, we will act like beggars, but if we live in a palace, we will act like princes. Evidently, the school building will shape children's vision and behaviour in their earlier years, and so studying it and its physical characteristics is of particular importance for the future of the adults.

This work by Dr Cantón seeks to recover the heritage of schools that are now mainly disused in two districts in León: the Jamuz valley and la Valdería. Both areas are located close to La Bañeza and the author justifies selecting them for study by the closeness to their origins and a personal preference for reclaiming schools in an area where it seems inevitable that they will disappear.

The book opens with a chapter that summarises the context of the schools studied and references to the school architects who designed them. The context refers to the acceptance of the administrative division of the districts studied, without questioning debatable aspects of their allocation to the valleys of the rivers Jamuz and Eria where the school buildings described are physically located. The importance of the architects in the years before the Spanish civil war is noted, with the intervention of Antonio Flórez, who headed the School Construction Office of the Ministry of Education, and Andrés Sánchez Sepúlveda, with whom he cooperated in the plans for the schools in Nogarejas. After the war, architects from León stand out: Ramón Cañas del Río, Juan Torbado, Luis Aparicio Guisasola, and Daniel Calleja.

The central chapters provide an inventory of schools by council, grouping in each one the villages that they contain. So, the district of Jamuz has four councils: Alija del Infantado, Quintana del Marco, Quintana y Congosto, and Santa Elena de Jamuz. Meanwhile, the councils in the Eria Valley are: Castrocontrigo, Castrocalbon, and San Esteban de Nogales. In total, these cover 25 locations, most of which have two and some three school buildings. These locations provide a broad journey through the two districts of León on which this study focusses. The documentary recovery of various school buildings that are now gone was only possible through intensive archival work and is something that stands out.

There are significant differences in how school buildings were constructed: the oldest schools were the result of the impetus of each village's residents, who, working communally in shifts, would build a humble single-storey school building with a pitched roof and one or two classrooms to house a large group of students from the place. The case of Jiménez is striking, as to build the school in 1929, they had to lease out farmland, dispense with guards, or move forward the payments of the rent charged for communal land. Most schools from around 1900 were built by the villagers' own labour.

However, the 1930s saw the intervention of the Educational Administration, which distributed funds for building schools, with the architect Antonio Flórez (a descendent of the philanthropists from León who had founded the Santa Luisa home for the elderly) as director of the School Construction Office in Madrid. In 1931, this architect along with Andrés Sánchez Sepúlveda drew up the plans for the first school in Nogarejas and for the one in Congosto.

In 1953, the School Constructions Law was passed, which subsidised half of the costs of school building, and the majority of towns and villages made use of this, either to construct new school buildings (as in Quintana, Alija, Herreros, Pinilla, and others) or to thoroughly modify them (as in the case of Castrocalbón).

The time span of the buildings in Jamuz and la Valdería is the same as that since the establishment of public schooling in Spain: from the Quintana report of 1813, through the Moyano law of 1857, up to the 2020s. This study is always based on documentary evidence, which substantiates each school having existed or its continued survival.

So, the first schools in the area appear in documents from the Provincial Council and in the tax payments for 1900, but there are older ones. Madoz mentioned these in his study of 1857, and almost none of them remain open today, as in the cases of Nogarejas, Alija, Navianos, Quintana del Marco, Quintana y Congosto, Torneros de Jamuz, Castrocontrigo, Morla, etc. These schools, which were open for the whole academic year, mainly no longer exist, having been replaced by others in the 1930s and 1950s.

With regards to times when the schools were open, data are provided about seasonal schools that were open during the three months of winter in places such as Genestacio, Herreros de Jamuz, Santa Elena, Villanueva de Jamuz, Quintana del Marco, Castrocalbón, Pinilla, Nogarejas, etc.

In the case of villages such as Palacios de Jamuz, Tabuyuelo, Felechares, Calzada, Torneros de la Valdería, Pobladura de Yuso, and others, there is no reference to schools in Madoz's work.

In any case, the oldest school mentioned is in Nogarejas (in the photo on the cover of the book), where in 1661 Domingo Álvarez was named as the village's teacher. The newest school, which sadly has already closed, is the one in Quintana del Marco, from the 1990s, which has been categorised as an *escuela chalet* (a cottage school, as the locals call it). Owing to the decline of the villages and falling pupil numbers, no new schools have been built in the area since 2000.

The fates of the school buildings vary widely after their closure, mostly in 1981: from demolition (as in Torneros de la Valdería), and falling into disrepair (like the ones in Tabuyuelo and Quintanilla de Flórez) to disputes over restoring them to turn them into cultural centres (San Esteban, this is the smallest category), village cafes and bars (Nogarejas), medical centres (as also Nogarejas, San Esteban, Jiménez, and Palacios), and even mortuaries, as in Santa Elena with the teachers' homes. The group of schools of Castrocontrigo, which had almost 900 students, now has just 9, surviving as a rural school group where various levels are taught together. In other cases, they remain closed, awaiting a destiny that the neighbours will decide in due course.

#### Luis Ángel Prieto Carnicero

Universidad de León

# Gil Quintana, J. (2023).

Educación y comunicación en una sociedad postdigital. Investigación documental y análisis de perspectivas [Education and communication in a post-digital society: Documentary research and analysis of perspectives].

#### Octaedro. 268 pp.

This book, which provides a well-documented overview of communication scenarios and learning environments from an educational-communicative focus, is unquestionably a work of great intellectual and human value. It is required reading for understanding the new digital paradigm shaped by the connection between people, online learning, and technology, understood as a *relational factor*. In this labyrinth, education and the values that lead to a civic-minded and engaged citizenship will be the great allies to advance decisively in the era of *netmodernity* in which we find ourselves.

Gil Quintana has a great knowledge of education and communication, and has a long academic career that enables him to position himself with regards to current needs and rigorously address the principal challenges of the post-digital society. This concept "does not seek to describe a life beyond the digital space. It is a question of detailing the current opportunity to explore the consequences of the information or communication society" (p. 63, author's own translation). This author presents a historical approach to edu-communication framed in a context dominated by technologies. It is no longer easy to separate the analogue arena from the digital sphere. Everything comes together and mixes in the same space–time, creating new modes of participation supported by interdependent networks. In *netmodernity*, everything is connected.

This author's new title makes a great effort to explain current frameworks of action and how they oblige us to confront everyday routines from new perspectives, where communication and education come together in a single path. It is a fact that we no longer learn how we did in earlier decades, nor do we communicate in the same ways. The figure of the teacher or instructor has become more complex; the subject and object of education have been transposed. In this reality where technology is an active and immersive part of educational processes, knowledge and critical capacity will be the foundations of an authentic humanist project that can respond to people's role in the post-digital society.

The analysis of the results of the research that this book contains are set out in seven categories, each of which in turn is structured as a chapter. In addition to these seven chapters, there is an initial one ("Documentary research and analysis of perspectives") that sets out the methodology used and the starting point of the study. At the end of this chapter, the author synthesises some of the key ideas as a conclusion. This is very useful as, in the great quantity of information that he provides, this final overview helps establish the key concepts of each section. This book is of undoubted academic interest, although it does require prior knowledge some of the principal theories of communication and reference authors in the matter of the history of education and the ability to handle them to enable a better understanding of its very broad itinerary. Some of the theories reviewed in it require a significant grounding in hermeneutics in some points to be able to interpret the classical focusses and how they converge in the more current frameworks in which we are positioned.

Chapter one ("Discipline communication and education: Edu-communication") covers basic concepts, including information, communication, and digital competences, weaving them into the reality of the ecology of communication, interlearning, connectivism, and endogenous and exogenous educational models. Accordingly, it invites thorough reflection and argues in detail on the importance of media literacy and the need to understand the media "not only as a didactic resource, but also as an object of study, with the aim of creating an analytic outlook" (p. 61, author's own translation) that critiques what surrounds us.

These initial concepts are integrated in chapter two ("Principles of edu-communication: Interactiveness, participation culture, and dialogic action"), which includes a new typology of prosumers "(EAV [exploited, stalked, and victim of the market], CD [digitally constructed], VE [emotionally linked], MM [digital and analogue dead], and I-I [interacting and interacted]), but also influencers who have positioned themselves in social networks with significant impact and influence at a social level" (p. 93, author's own translation). These new forms of action open up parallel spaces to those that were previously known and can be in-person, virtual, or hybrid. Therefore, it is a matter of "promoting a communication and education with fewer instructors and more influencers of learning who position themselves before the market as emirecs [emitters/receptors]" (p. 94, author's own translation).

The third chapter ("Edu-communicative methodological strategy: Media construction of reality through the image") is constructed from a dual perspective. That is to say, the image as "de-educator" (p. 95) or as an essential tool to introduce knowledge from early childhood. Among other tools, the use of film is considered as a powerful and widely researched educational resource in regards to the impact and effects that it generates from the formative sphere. Chapter four ("Edu-communicative methodological strategy: Social networks") takes these new learning pathways from the classroom as a model for citizen empowerment.

"Social networks are scenarios for participation, spaces for bidirectional and horizontal communication" (p. 142, author's own translation).

Chapter five ("Edu-communicative methodological strategy: Gamification") covers active methodologies from a historical vision and the connection between learning and play from early childhood. As learning scenarios, ludic environments are based on two principal components: "the person's motivation and commitment to the ludic experience" (p. 144, author's own translation). Academic interest in this innovative focus underlines its enormous impact on learning, contrasting with more traditional methods that seek student interaction and empowerment. Gamification enables "the creation of a new narrative where the concepts of interacting, sharing, participating, and collaborating connect to one another" (p. 170, author's own translation).

Chapter six ("Massive and open edu-communicative strategy: sMOOC and tMOOC") focuses on massive open online courses, which have emerged as an alternative to traditional systems of education. "MOOCs have become established in the second decade of the 21st century as a tool for social change and for the development of active and collaborative learning" (p. 196). The last chapter ("Future edu-communicative perspectives: Learning influencers"), as a conclusion, considers the call for people to participate in *free culture, collaborative action, critical pedagogy* and the swapping of roles between teachers and students, *communality, activism...* and the novelty of the concept *learning influencer*. In relation to it, the author considers its two categories: the role of *learning influencer* and the IGPEC model (incentivise, guarantee, propose, produce, and share) (p. 220, author's own translation).

This book is an excellent reading from communication and education of these exciting directions in digital and technological reality. However, as mentioned above, a first reading will not suffice to grasp all that it contains. It is a most interesting work, but it is so comprehensive and exhaustive that we suggest taking each section separately and deliberately, and digesting it slowly to be able to understand its full potential. In this regard, Sara Osuna-Acedo who wrote the prologue to the book, very astutely mentions some of the work's essential foundations that are worth keeping at hand. Mentioning just some of these, they include Paulo Freire's contributions on the need to seek personalisation and humanisation in educational processes. She also notes Pierre Lévy's ideas and concepts relating to the multiple open and virtual spaces where all information is interconnected, with post-digital literacy presents an enormous challenge for the active citizen. George Siemens completes this particular triad, as one of the fathers of connectivism theory, in relation to knowledge construction in the digital era.

Readers who are more conversant in edu-communication will gain from this work a deeper understanding of some ideas they have already acquired. For those who are less familiar with the field of communication or education, the book offers a good introduction to very current and emerging concepts that permeate post-digital society. Many of the notions and theories found in the book are in day-to-day use, but not everyone really knows the importance or origin of most of them. On this point, the author creates an excellent space to offer an illustration of the importance of these dominant elements backed by documentary evidence and to achieve a more participatory, responsible, and informed society. This work ultimately seeks to enable the reader to understand that "the post-digital society offers different and innovative possibilities in digital spaces that are progressively driving public empowerment" (p. 217, author's own translation).

#### Dr Leticia Porto-Pedrosa

Universidad Rey Juan Carlos

# Jonas, M. & Yacek, D. (2024).

Al borde del asiento: Lo que hacen los mejores profesores para implicar e inspirar a sus alumnos [On the edge of their seats: What the best teachers do to engage and inspire their students]. Post & Lintel Books. 189 pp. What can we do so that students do not *have to* be in class and learn, but instead *want* to be in class and learn? Can we awaken, sustain, and strengthen their interest, so that they connect to learning in general and to a subject in particular and stay connected? Mark Jonas and Douglas Yacek argue that we can. We can awaken students' interest so that they are *on* the edge of their seats in class. And this depends on the most influential factor in any class: the teacher.

In this work, the authors condense the results of recent academic research and the experience of successful teachers whom they have interviewed, observed, and monitored over years, to propose effective strategies to make the classroom a space for inspiration and engagement. They call these four strategies the hook, the pitch, the awakening, and the strengthening.

After an overview of their proposal's theoretical framework, they dedicate the subsequent chapters to each strategy's pitch with the following framework: a brief definition, description, and justification of the strategy in question; a description of the experience of teachers who have used it with success; analysis and comprehension of these experiences; the steps to follow when planning the strategy; and, finally, possible problems in the implementation. The book is very practical in nature, especially with regards to the steps to follow when planning each strategy. One very useful supplement is the questions that are asked, as a sort of guide, at the end of each step in the planning.

The first strategy that Jonas and Yacek propose is the hook. This comprises a series of actions by the teacher to capture students' attention in the first moments of the course or the class. Some chose to change the layout of the tables before the first class, others decided to decorate the room with thought-provoking quotes by celebrities from the world of sport... The key to the hook lies in its surprising character which, being unexpected, inspires students' curiosity and expectations of what is to come.

The second step or strategy is pitching the subject. In this, the teacher does certain actions with the aim of inspiring the students to value what they are expected to learn. Some teachers will choose to share their experience of and personal relationship with the subject with the students. Others will carefully choose the words to describe their subject and what relates to it. It is a matter of showing students that the subject has the potential to enrich their lives independently of any practical relevance it might have in their future. If the hook seeks to capture students' attention towards the teacher, now it is a case of fostering students' attention towards the particular subject or topic.

In chapter five, the authors go on to present the third strategy: the awakening. This involves fostering a profound intellectual and emotional experience in the students that transforms how they see themselves and the world. When this experience occurs, students find that their way of perceiving and discovering certain things up to that moment was, in a sense, limited or even erroneous. This experience and discovery are built on the positive tension produced in the previous steps: the hook and the pitch. The awakening will result in a new way for students to see the subject and, in the best cases, their lives inside and outside class. As the impact of this experience tends to fade over time, it is necessary to reinforce it with specific tasks and activities. In this way, it leads into the last of the strategies that the authors propose: the strengthening.

The specific aim of the strengthening, described in chapter six, is to consolidate awareness that the subject is of value in itself and so merits attention. The authors share the conviction that genuine commitment and engagement not only result in better academic results, but that they offer an incentive to develop virtues such as attention, diligence, persistence, and curiosity. These virtues will result in a great benefit for the student, beyond the context of the subject itself. The aim of this strategic move is not only to underline the need for learning for the future, but to help students discover the beauty and wealth of the world that surrounds them. To help them grow as people of character and purpose.

Chapter seven synthesises the four steps or strategies explained previously, in the personal experience of Katie, a literature teacher. Katie wanted her students to read for more than just to

pass the course; she also wanted them to find a source of inspiration in the books. A description is given of the actions and activities she used to put into practice the hook, the pitch, the awakening and the strengthening with the aim of her students experiencing a turning point in their personal relationship with literature.

As a conclusion, chapter eight briefly considers the usefulness of these strategies in two particular circumstances: in the preparation of an individual class and in applying them to a context of cultural diversity. In this way, the authors approach a question that, more than being strategic, is the heart of teaching as a vocation and mission. Jonas and Yacek suggest that the key to effectiveness in teaching and learning lies in the love that teachers professes for their subjects and, above all, for their students. It is this benevolence that motivates teachers to create the transformational experiences described so far. They conclude the chapter by revealing what for them comprises the key to this work: reminding teachers how enlivening teaching can be. The same task that can be perceived as difficult, frustrating, and exhausting, can also be experienced as fascinating, joyful, and profoundly fulfilling.

Finally, the last chapter serves as a sort of appendix where the authors suggest answers to questions that readers might naturally ask themselves or ask the authors: do these strategies increase the teacher's professionalism? Do they increase the students' intrinsic motivation? Do they contribute to social equality? Do they improve educational outcomes? Are they applicable in classes with special circumstances? We can already sense that the answer to each of them is positive.

This work by Mark Jonas and Douglas Yacek provides a practical guide for teachers who seek to improve their students' learning, while at the same time being philosophical and inspiring. Beyond specific strategies, it proposes profound topics for personal reflection, such as the nature of the relationship or link between teachers and students. At a time when education systems are marked by the abundance of content and the urgency of measurable results, this book reminds the reader of the transformational nature of teaching as a vocation, and the profound impact teachers can have in their students' lives, beyond the subject and beyond the school setting. It offers ideal material not just for personal reading but also for group reflection among colleagues.

#### Josemaría Camean Ariza

Universidad Internacional de La Rioja (UNIR)





# Instructions for authors

#### A. Purpose of the journal

**Revista Española de Pedagogía** was created in 1943 and its search for excellence has always distinguished itself. It has been the first journal of pedagogical research in Spanish that has been indexed in the most relevant international databases. It accepts only original, high quality submissions from anywhere in the world that help advance pedagogical knowledge, avoid mere opinion polls, and are of general interest. Articles must follow commonly accepted ethical criteria; in particular, in cases of plagiarism and falsification of data, the author will be penalized by the rejection of their submissions. Articles with more than three authors will only be accepted if a reasoned explanation is provided, and in any case, the intellectual collaboration of all the signatories must be certified, not just data collection. Three issues a year are published.

#### B. Languages used in the journal

**REP** publishes all scientific articles and bibliographic reviews in Spanish and English.

When an article is accepted for publication and in order to guarantee the use of correct academic language in both languages, an agreement will be reached with the authors for the translation of their article into English or Spanish. If necessary, the translation will be made by professional experts who are native speakers of each language according to the conditions described in **H. Article Processing Charges (APCs)**. All contents of the original article, including tables and graphs, must be translated.

Texts cited in the article that were originally published in Spanish, even if they were later published in an English translation, must also be included in their original language. In this way, translators will not have to translate these texts again. In particular, it is preferable for a classic text to be cited with both versions: that of its original and that of the printed translation.

#### **C. Requirements of originals**

**C.1.** The publication of research articles must be in accordance with the *Publication Manual* of the American Psychological Association 7th Edition, 2020, (www.apastyle.org). Here are some basic points which must be strictly followed by the authors.

- 1) The length of the contributions, including all sections, will be between 6000 and 7500 words, using the Times New Roman font.
- Articles should be submitted following the structure and formats indicated in the template that can be found on the journal's website (https://www.revistadepedagogia. org/rep/plantilla\_articulo\_eng.docx).
- 3) In cases where authors have compound names or use more than one last name, such as Hispanic authors, they should be connected with a hyphen. Example: María-Teresa Calle-Molina.

- 4) The authors must indicate the role of each one using **CREDIT taxonomy** (example available in the template).
- 5) 6 to 8 keywords should be included.
- 6) Following the APA model, the References list will be at the end of the article, in alphabetical order by surname, naming all the authors up to a maximum of twenty, with the second line indented.

The translation into English or Spanish should be included in square brackets next to the original title of the publications, since in the Spanish version of the article, the Spanish translations of the titles of the works published in English will be provided. **DOI of publications should be always included whenever possible.** 

Some examples are given below:

#### Books:

Genise, N., Crocamo, L., & Genise, G. (2019). Manual de psicoterapia y psicopatología de niños y adolescentes [Manual of Psychotherapy and Psychopathology of Children and Adolescents]. Editorial Akadia.

#### Journal articles:

Siegel, H. (2002). Philosophy of education and the Deweyan legacy. *Educational Theory*, 52 (3), 273-280. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-5446.2002.00273.x

#### • Chapters in multiauthor books:

Mendley, D. M. (2005). The research context and the goals of teacher education. In M. Mohan & R. E. Hull (Eds.), *Teaching Effectiveness* (pp. 42-76). Educational Technology Publications.

#### • References to web page:

Guarino, B. (2019, January 3). How will humanity react to alien life? Psychologists have some predictions. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/speaking-of-science/wp/2017/12/04/how-will-humanity-react-to-alien-lifepsychologists-have-some-predictions

U.S. Census Bureau. (n.d.). U.S. and world population dock. U.S. Department of Commerce. Retrieved July 3, 2019, from https://www.census.gov/popclock/

7) References in the body of the article are written in an abbreviated way that differs from what is used in the Reference list. Specifically, if the reference is a direct quotation, the text must be enclosed in quotation marks and, usually at the end, the author's last name, year and page number are placed in parentheses: "(Taylor, 1994, p. 93)". If it is not a direct quotation, and so is not enclosed in quotation marks, the page number will be omitted: (Taylor, 1994). When the author's name is given in the text he/she will not be included in the parenthesis: "According to Taylor (1994, p. 93), culture ..." When an idea is supported by several authors, they will be separated by semicolons: "(Taylor, 1994; Nussbaum, 2012)".

To quote several works by one author, only the years will be added after the author, with letters added if it is necessary to distinguish between publications from the same year: "(Taylor, 1994, 1996a, 1996b)".

When citing works by 3 or more authors, only the first one is cited followed by "et al".

Textual quotes will be written in-line if they have fewer than 40 words. If the quotation has 40 words or more, it will be placed in a separate paragraph, without quotation marks, indented by 0.5 cm and in the body text style in a typeface one point smaller. Following the quotation, the author, the year and the page are added in parentheses. The material quoted is reproduced textually, including spelling and punctuation.

Other authors' texts will be quoted following the criterion of consulting the originals that are written in those languages and using their official translation when such text has also been

edited in the other language. If this official translation is not available, the quoted text will be offered to the readers translated by the author of the article (noting that the translation belongs to the author of the article), or by the sworn translator hired by the journal.

The use of endnotes will be limited. They must have correlative numbering, using the automatic system in Word and they will be placed after the body of the article and before the References that list everything cited in the text.

- 8) To highlight a word, italics will be used. Underlining or bold should not be used.
- 9) The number of lists, diagrams, tables and figures in the text should be limited. These will be called Tables or Figures. In any case, they must be where they should be in the article. In tables, columns should be aligned using tabs (only one tab per column). When quoted in the text (e.g., "as we see in Figure 1 on core subjects"), only the first letter will be capitalized, while at the top of the Table or Figure the whole word will be in small caps, in 12 point capital with Arabic numerals, followed by a point, writing the title in normal text.

The text within the table will be written in the same typeface as the normal text and in 9 point. The source of the table or figure will be placed below it, without a space of separation, stating the Source, colon, surnames, comma and year.

Graphs and tables, in addition to appearing where they should in the article, have to be sent in their original editable format whenever possible. Images should always be sent in high resolution (300 dpi).

- 10) Equations will be centered, separated from the main text by two lines. They should be referenced in the text, stating the number of the equation; therefore, they will be accompanied by Arabic numerals, aligned to the right and in parentheses in the same line.
- 11) The article will conclude with a list of the bibliographical references of all the works cited, except for the works cited whose authors include one of the authors of the article. In these cases, these works will be listed in the version with names of the authors, while in the anonymous ones they will not be included in the references, although they will appear in the text, where they will appear as follows: "(Author, 2022, p. 39)". Citation of publications belonging to journals or publishers considered "predatory", i.e., those that lack a rigorous and quality scientific evaluation system (e.g., double-blind peer review) and whose main purpose is not to disseminate knowledge but to obtain an economic profit by charging publication fees to authors. Lists of predatory publishers and journals can be consulted at: https://beallslist.net/
- 12) Finally, a brief biography of the authors should be included, of a maximum of ten to fifteen lines, which should mention their ORCID and the main aspects of their academic career, current academic situation and the university where they obtained their higher academic degree.
- 13) Authors of published works that have been carried out with research data including the sex variable are encouraged to report whether the conclusions have taken into account possible differences between sexes.

**C.2.** In addition to research articles, the **Revista Española de Pedagogía** wishes to keep up to date by publishing, in various formats, other works and relevant information in pedagogical science. For this reason, it publishes reviews of books, current news, brief commentaries on educational problems, readers' comments on articles published in the last year, etc. The reviews, always on recent books from relevant publishers, will be between 1200 and 1700 words. They will be headed by the book's details as follows:

Villardón-Gallego, L. (Coord.) (2015). Competencias genéricas en educación superior [Generic competences in higher education]. Narcea. 190 pp.

Commentaries will be of moderate length. The analysis of published articles will be sent, from the journal, to the author of the analysed article, so that he/she can prepare a response.

### D. Policy on the use of artificial intelligence (AI) in articles

Authors must follow the AI use policy established by Revista Española de Pedagogía and declare compliance with the following sections before submitting their articles.

- 1) Authorship of the article:
  - Author(s) cannot cite AI as the author or co-author of the submitted articles.
- 2) Use of AI in the writing process:
  - The authors may only use generative AI or AI-assisted technologies to improve the language and readability of this article.
  - If Al is used, authors must cite it in the References section according to the use of APA standards in force in the journal.
- 3) Use of Language Multimodal Model (LMM) or Large Language Model (LLM) in the development of the article:
  - The authors are responsible for reviewing and validating the Al-generated information.
  - The authors should indicate and document the use of LLM or LMM in the Methods section.
- 4) Use of Al-generated images and videos in the article:
  - The use of AI-generated images and videos in articles is not permitted.
- 5) IA Policy Compliance:
  - In the case of non-compliance with the IA policy, the journal may reject (prepublication), retract (post-publication), or publish an editorial notice on the article.

The acceptance of this declaration is mandatory if the authors wish to publish it in the journal.

#### **E. Submissions**

Submission of papers is open on a permanent basis. Special deadlines will be established for publicly announced monographic issues.

All papers must be submitted through the journal's web platform by clicking on the following link: Enviar artículo | Submit Article

After creating the user, the system will guide you through a series of pages in which you will be asked to accept the Submission agreement, the journal's policies, the requirements for papers submitted to the journal, and to enter the data related to the authors and the submitted article. Only papers that comply with these policies and journal requirements will be considered for evaluation.

The system accepts Word or RTF files. The system will automatically generate a PDF for you. Images or graphics should be placed in the article in their proper place in the highest possible quality. If the images are not of sufficient quality (300 dpi), they will be requested again from the authors once their article has been accepted for publication. Tables should be placed in the article in the appropriate place and be editable.

The corresponding author will receive an automatic notification confirming receipt of the article. This notification will indicate the link through which you will be able to access your article on the journal's web platform and make any modifications or send new files that may be necessary during all the evaluation and editing process of the article.

#### F. Submissions evaluation and editorial processing times

The editors will make an initial assessment of the article based on the suitability of the proposals to the editorial criteria of the **REP**. Authors can consult more information on the type of articles accepted by the journal at the following link: Scope. The result of this assessment will be notified within a maximum period of one month. If a positive first evaluation is received, the paper will be peer-reviewed. Authors will receive the result of the second evaluation within approximately three months.

Each article submitted will be subject to the journal's editorial decision process. The journal is under no obligation to publish the article.

The deadline established for the completion of the evaluation process is four months, counting from the notification of receipt of the article. At the end of this period, the author will normally be informed of the final result of the evaluation. Authors can consult more information on the evaluation procedures followed by the journal at the following link: Submissions evaluation and editorial processing times. An author whose article has not been selected may resubmit other papers at a later date.

Accepted articles will begin the editing process (translation, style correction, layout, etc.), to be subsequently included in the corresponding issue, according to the decision of the editorial direction. Once the editorial process has been completed, the preliminary layout of the text will be sent to the authors for final revision and approval. The editing process usually takes a maximum of two months.

The average time between the receipt of an article and its publication is six months.

Publication of articles does not entitle the author to any remuneration.

#### **G.** Publication costs

**REP** provides diamond open access. Publication is free and open with no costs to authors or readers.

#### H. Article Processing Charges (APCs)

In order to guarantee the quality of published scientific articles, we follow a policy of only accepting professional translations from accredited translators or translations from authors whose mother tongue is Spanish or English or who have a high level of proficiency in these languages.

Once an article has been approved for publication in the **REP**, in cases where a professional translation into English or Spanish is required, authors must pay for the translation under the following conditions:

- If it is an article supported by a research grant, or similar, the invoice will be paid in full by the body supporting the research. The total cost will generally depend on the number of words translated. If this institution has an accredited professional translation service, translations carried out by the funding body will also be accepted.
- In the case of an article without research or publication support, the author will pay the maximum amount of 400 euros (including 21% VAT), and the journal will be responsible for the rest of the quoted translation costs, which will depend on the number of words translated.

The costs of translating bibliographical reviews or other non-scientific content published in the journal in Spanish and English will be fully covered by the journal.

#### I. Dissemination of published papers

Once the papers have been published in the **Revista Española de Pedagogía**, authors can contribute to dissemination tasks, both by supporting the ones that the journal itself carries out and by their own initiative.

The **Revista Española de Pedagogía** has profiles on the main social networks (Facebook, Twitter and LinkedIn), where it disseminates the papers it publishes, consequently we recommend that authors follow the journal on these networks and share their publications.

https://www.facebook.com/revistadepedagogia

https://twitter.com/REPedagogia

https://www.linkedin.com/company/revista-espanola-de-pedagogia

To assist in the dissemination of their articles, once approved for publication, authors will be asked to send:

- Two key summary sentences of their article of a maximum of 180 characters for use on social network X.
- A summary of your article of about 90 words for use on Facebook and Linkedin.
- A video of approximately 1 minute in length, in horizontal format, summarizing the main ideas developed in the article for use on our social networks would also be appreciated.
- Our journal is also part of the academic blog Aula Magna 2.0 (http://cuedespyd. hypotheses.org/), where entries on topics of interest for educational research are published periodically, as well as reviews of articles, which contribute to its dissemination. Aula Magna 2.0 publishes an entry dedicated to an article of the **REP** for each published issue, for which the authors will be asked to provide a longer summary, of between 600 and 1500 words, in a language accessible to the general public and a high-resolution photograph.

Authors are also encouraged to deposit or disseminate accepted articles in:

- Institutional repository of their university and public repositories (SSRN, Zenodo, etc.).
- Google Scholar, ORCID, Dimensions, PlumX, etc.
- Scientific social networks.
- Social networks (Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, etc.).
- Personal or institutional website, blog, etc.

It is required that all the bibliographic data of the published work be detailed in these publications.

Each author should consider using the most effective means of disseminating their article, obtaining citations and contributing to the advancement of pedagogical knowledge.

### Databases and bibliographic directories

Social Sciences Citation Index, Scopus, Cabell's International, Catálogo Latindex, Contents Pages in Education, Dialnet, Dulcinea, EBSCO Academic Search Complete, EBSCO Academic Search Elite, EBSCO Academic Search Premier, EBSCO Academic Search Ultimate, EBSCO Education Full Text, EBSCO Education Research Complete, EBSCO Education Source, EBSCO Education Source Ultimate, EBSCO Serials Directory, Educational Research Abstracts Online (ERA), Fuente Académica, Fuente Académica Plus, Fuente Académica Premier, Google Scholar, IBR Online Internationale Bibliographie der Rezensionen geistes- und sozialwissenschaftlicher Literatur, IBZ Online Internationale Bibliographie der geistes- und sozialwissenschaftlichen Zeitschriftenliteratur, IRESIE. Base de datos sobre Educación, JSTOR, Matriz de Información para el Análisis de Revistas (MIAR), MLA International Bibliography, Periodicals Index Online (PIO), Psicodoc, Redined – Red de información educativa, Social SCIsearch,

Ulrich's Periodicals Directory.

# **Classifications and rankings**

Journal Citation Reports (JCR), Scimago Journal & Country Rank (SJR), Scopus Sources, Agenzia Nazionale di Valutazione del Sistema Universitario e della Ricerca (ANVUR), Clasificación Integrada de Revistas Científicas (CIRC), Dialnet Métricas, European Reference Index for the Humanities (ERIH).

# Library catalogs

Catálogo Colectivo de la Red de Bibliotecas Universitarias Españolas (REBIUN), Catálogo Colectivo de Publicaciones Periódicas (Biblioteca Nacional), Catálogo Colectivo del CSIC, Catálogo de la Biblioteca de Educación (Ministerio de Educación y Formación Profesional), Catalogue Collectif de France (CCFr), Catalogue SUDOC (Francia), Library Hub Discover (Reino Unido), The British Library Current Serials Received, Worldcat (OCLC).

The **Revista Española de Pedagogía** was founded in 1943 by the Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas and has been published since issue 259 by the Universidad Internacional de La Rioja. The journal has a research nature and a universal vocation. It was the first journal in Spanish to be indexed in the Education category of the Social Sciences Citation Index and the Journal Citation Reports.

The **Revista Española de Pedagogía** publishes three issues a year. The authors express the ideas contained in their respective articles under their sole responsibility. A full English version of the articles published from 2017 onwards is available on the journal's website.

Correspondence should be addressed to the Directors of the Revista Española de Pedagogía: Avenida de la Paz 137, 26006 Logroño, La Rioja, Spain. For more information, please visit revistadepedagogia.org.



Published by the Universidad Internacional de La Rioja